Mediated Political Playground:

Popular Entertainment Culture and Public Sphere Engagement among

Young Adults in a Context of Political Contentiousness

Sarah Johnson-Palomaki

Garland, Texas

Master of Arts, Sociology, University of Virginia, 2017 Bachelor of Arts, Sociology, University of North Texas, 2013 Bachelor of Arts, Radio, Television & Film, University of North Texas, 2013

A Dissertation Presented to the Graduate Faculty of the University of Virginia in Candidacy for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Sociology

University of Virginia May 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract	5
Acknowledgments	7
Chapter 1: Introduction Popular Entertainment Media and failed Political Blinders	9
Chapter 2: Overview of Theoretical Frameworks Public Sphere Theory, the Culturalist Tradition, ar Play	
Part 1: Critical Theory and Theorizations of the Public Sphere Critical Theory and The Frankfurt School	
Public Sphere Theory: The Decline of Public Influence and the Rise of Mass Consumption	
Public Sphere Theory: Habermas and Arendt on Popular Entertainment Media	
Critiques and Extensions of Public Sphere Theory and Implications for Understanding Popular	
Media	30
Part 2: The Culturalist Approach to Popular Media and Political Engagement	39
Stuart Hall and Active Audience/Reception Theory	
John Fiske: Popular Resistance through Pleasure or "Cultural Populism"?	
The Culturalist Perspective	
Part 3: Play Studies, From Children and Apes to the Deliberative Public Sphere	50
Chapter 3: Data and Methods	57
Why Talk with Young People?	58
Variables of Interest: Defining the Popular and the Political	60
Data Collection Methods	64
Sampling and Recruitment	66
Final Sample	67
Data Analysis	68
Chapter 4: Popular Entertainment Media, Political Avoidance, and Opportunity in the Goldilocks Z of Political Play	
Part 1: Avoiding Politics (in and through Popular Culture)	74
1a) From Apathetically Avoiding Politics to an Active Disengagement in "New Normal"	
1b) Popular Entertainment Media as Avoidance and "Escape," Academic and Participant	
Perspectives	
1c) When the Political Invades the Popular: Active Avoidance of Political Content in Entertainm	
Media	
Part 2: Playful Political Engagement through Popular Culture	
2a) Enjoying Politics in/Despite Context of Escapism?2b) The Goldilocks Zone of Political Play: Contexts and Conditions around Opportunities for	97
Engagement	104

Discussion	
Chapter 4 Appendix: On Pop Music, Power, and the Undefined Spatial Distinctions of Subp	ublics and
Counterpublics	
Mark, and Critical Theory from a counterpublic	
Ruth, and Critical Theory from a subpublic	130
Chapter 5: You're Canceled: Entertainment Media, "Problematic" Creators, and Political Pl Cultural Critique	
Literature Review	
Public Sphere Theory	137
Cultural (Foundations of) the Public	140
Background: Cancel Culture, a Type of Political Consumption	
Part 1: The "Problematic" Critique and a Typology of Celebrity Cancel Culture as Micro-Po	litical
Engagement	
1a) Cancelation for Problematic Action	
1b) Canceling Over Socio-Political Expression	
1c) Kanye West and Cancelation Due to Politics	
Typology Discussion	167
Part 2: Processes of Engagement in and through Cancel Culture	
Why Young People Don't Cancel: "Separating the Art from the Artist"	
How You People Struggle over Cancel Culture: Emotional and Discursive Negotiation	
Why Young People Cancel	
Discussion	
Chapter 5 Appendix: Limitations and Effects of Cancelations	
Chapter 6: Engaging and Disengaging through Participatory Online Entertainment Spaces	199
Literature Review	
Understanding of the Public Sphere and Political Action	
Considering Other Publics and Spheres: Counterpublics, Subpublics, "Weak" Publics, an	
Sphere	205
Public Sphere, Civil Sphere, and Media in Cultural Studies	208
The Internet as a Public Sphere	209
Methodological Note: Infotainment Online	213
Part 1: Online Culture and Participatory Political Conflict Avoidance	214
1a) Causes of Conflict	
1b) Effects of Conflict	
1c) A Counterproductive Online "Public Sphere," From Conflict and the Lack Thereof	
Part 2: Playful Engagement Online, Active and Incidental, though Similarity and Difference	2
2a) Engagement through Similarity: Cultivation and Connection	
2b) Engagement with Difference: Cohabitation and Confrontation	
Part 3: Memes Online Humor, and Interactions with the Political	
Cultivation and Connection through Memes	
Cohabitation? Confrontation? Engagement with Difference?	

Partisan Understandings and Criticisms of Memes26	;9
Playing with Irony and the "Mask of Ambiguity" Online27	6'
Discussion	2
Chapter 7: Conclusion	57
The Political Play of Elizabeth, Addison, Carl, and Lee28	8
Political Engagement as Competitive Gameplay29	18
Achieving Mediated Agonism Amidst Paradox30	18
Methodological Appendicies31	.3
Sample Focus Group Schedule	3
Sample Recruitment Materials31	4
Informed Consent Forms	8
Focus Group Paperwork: Questionnaire (with political participation index) and Pop Culture Survey32	20
Diary Instructions	24
Participant Data32	25
References	26

ABSTRACT

This dissertation explores the relationship between young people, their popular entertainment media, and playful engagement with politics in the civil/public sphere(s) within the context of a seemingly hostile political environment. Through qualitative focus group and follow-up diary and interview data, organized in friend groups and grounded in their popular culture, this project explores when and under what conditions different popular entertainment media may be a resource for *playful political engagement* or participation in the public sphere. Further, I explore when these media are alternatively, or additionally, used as a tool for *active avoidance* within this seemingly hostile political environment.

These questions are first explored via discussions around participants' entertainment television and popular music, culminating in the conceptualization of a "*Goldilocks zone of political play*," with which I theorize the opportunities for and constraints around playful political engagement through popular culture. To explore such political play, I analyze young people's engagement with celebrity and cancel culture via a *typology of celebrity cancelation* to illuminate the variable levels of public-ness with which young people play (e.g., counter-/sub-/weak/dominant public or civil spheres). I further theorize the processes of and motivations behind such political play through popular culture in this analysis of celebrity cancel culture. Finally, through an analysis of young people's interactions with/in online spaces, I theorize the forms such playful engagement with politics may take: *cultivation and connection through similarity*, and *cohabitation and confrontation with difference*. Building on participant discussions on memes, I then turn to explore the implications of such play.

Thus, this dissertation theorizes popular entertainment media as a site of political play, explored through data on young people's media and everyday talk with friends. Ultimately, I theorize such playful engagement with politics, via popular entertainment media and in this contemporary ("hostile") moment, in terms of competitive games, or what Huizinga (1955) theorizes as the *agon*. I consider and frame these findings and their implications relative to Mouffe's alternative to liberalism, *"agonistic pluralism,"* and the

6

antagonism that threatens such pluralism (1999; 2000; 2005; 2013). Taking this popular play with contentious politics seriously, both agonistic and antagonistic, I illuminate a nuanced, complex environment of avoidance and engagement, silence and deliberation, hostility and pleasure, and creative, active play within the democratic public sphere.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I have many people to acknowledge and thank for their support in completing this large project. First, to my dissertation committee: I thank Bruce Williams for joining this project with such enthusiasm, even when joining later in the process. I thank Isaac Reed for his early encouragement; I took his visiting Culture course my first semester at UVA, which was quite overwhelming but very influential, especially now as I teach Sociology of Culture at Montana State. Here I first encountered "deep play," and Isaac introduced me to Habermas and the literary sphere shortly after. I also want to acknowledge the great support of Sarah Corse, who fundamentally helped shape my view of qualitative methods, about which I am very passionate. Sarah's guidance and feedback have been essential to how I consider research design at a fundamental level, from *Game of Thrones* to now. I hope to pass such methodological interest on to my students.

To my dissertation chair and graduate advisor for many years, Andrea Press, I give my deep gratitude. I feel extremely lucky to have found an advisor that exists in a unique disciplinary intersection so close to my own, and I have greatly valued your respect for and confidence in my approach to these social, cultural, political, and mediated subject matters. I look forward to continuing to work with you.

Often in a similarly unique interdisciplinary space, I would like to thank my advising group (past, present, and partial), the Media Sociology group at UVA. In particular, Bailey Troia, Shayne Zaslow, and Anna Cameron have contributed greatly to this project through their support, feedback, and friendship, along with other advising group members Francesca Tripodi, Brooke Dinsmore, Mike Krieger, and Alida Goffinski. I would also like to thank my 2014 cohort, particularly Mary-Collier Wilks and Pilar Plater. The intellectual challenges, emotional support, and deep respect we have exchanged are invaluable, and I look forward to a lifetime of rich friendship with these incredible, brilliant women. Related, to KASES, I love y'all.

The lifetime of support I felt from my family has greatly influenced this project. My father, Mark, long instilled in my siblings and me intellectual curiosity and political playfulness. The family deliberations between him, my brother Charlie, my sister Rachel, and I were and continue to be often agonistic, at times a bit antagonistic, and always very loud. Much of my worldview has been shaped by such deliberation and I look forward to the next match. I here must also acknowledge the unique contributions from Rachel to this project: I can't express how much I value our profound relationship and your love, but also, thank you for keeping me in the know about what pop culture young adults are into. You kept my focus group questions relevant and made this data that much stronger. And to Mommy, I love you. Dad's doing great.

To Sam and Doug, thank you. You were, and you are, good boys.

And, Ross, despite writing these hundreds of pages, I cannot provide any series of words that could begin to acknowledge the extent of the love and support I have felt from you in this process. I am lucky to have you as a partner. I love you. Thank you.

Finally, I would like to acknowledge my students at Montana State University. I have learned a lot from you (pop culture, politics, pedagogy, and otherwise) and many of you have shown patience, support, and encouragement, at times unintended and unrecognized, that has come when I have needed it the most. I am excited and optimistic in many ways because of you.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

POPULAR ENTERTAINMENT MEDIA AND FAILED POLITICAL BLINDERS

Every focus group for this dissertation started with a group of friends talking together about their favorite popular culture. After completing the obligatory paperwork, forcing an air of institutionalized formality, I ask these young people about their preferred cultural forms, instructing them to indicate among a list (with the opportunity to share additional types) what media they "frequently interact with," and circling popular entertainment culture that is "most important to them." The latter was often interpreted and explained in multiple respects, indicative of the nuanced ways that entertainment can provide different gratifications, at times simultaneously (Katz, Blumler and Gurevitch 1973). This conversational foundation for the focus group content and tone grounded the discussion not only in their specific media tastes (often establishing shared media to be discussed throughout the conversation), but also grounded the next 90-120 minutes or so in a context of enjoyment: in a world (social and academic) where popular pleasures are often discounted and derided, these focus groups were quickly established as a space where I (a researcher representing an elite institution often, broadly, so critical of the popular) wanted to hear about what they enjoyed and why it was so fun, rather than judge their embrace of texts I have critiqued a priori. This starting exercise grounded the focus group discussions in their judgment and the social, collective context of such reception. This was generally a reliable way to overcome the initial research atmosphere of Informed Consent bureaucracy. It is from this foundation that we began a discussion on their popular entertainment media and related political engagement.

In one focus, friends Emma, Marianne, and Gio clearly seemed to be (like most participants) pop culture people, with all three enthusiastically sharing the significance various media have for them. While these different media came with different uses, the friends also illustrate, though, the autotelic pleasures

that can come from such popular entertainment. Speaking on music, which they all circled as important, they say:

Gio: With music, I feel like that would be common for everybody. It's part of people's cultures, it's very influential for sure. And it can really send out a strong message, whether it's subliminal or very outspoken.

SJP: That's great, we're definitely gonna talk about when music has these messages. Marianne: For me, I would say music just gets me through my commute and my day. And online culture and celebrity culture aren't necessarily important to me but again it's just something to entertain me.

Emma: With music, it's the same thing as Marianne, it just gets me through the day. It fits your variety of emotions, there are sad songs and happy, so it's like having a companion that you just have around all the time. And then with music and now with Spotify, it's easy to find music and charts... so it's easy to stay connected to what's happening [with] music now.

While this exchange illustrates particular uses, the media's significance/purpose that is most prominent in this focus group (and throughout others) is this autotelic use of entertainment as "just something to entertain," or put in other words, entertainment for entertainment's sake, with latent uses and purposes alongside such pleasure. As such entertainment pleasure often helps people "get through the day," many participants expressed that popular entertainment media often had the effect of "stress relief," leading to at times the explicit use of this media for such relief.

By the end of the focus group, we have discussed a variety of media and integrated into this various discussions around related politics. What television shows do they enjoy? Do they see politics in their music? How do they feel about celebrities acting/speaking politically? How do they interact with political memes? I do not ask about the group's view of politics in a broad sense before this, as I want to observe how these perspectives might emerge in relation to their entertainment media consumption, rather than their relationship with political media being framed explicitly by overarching (group) considerations of politics as an institution. The integration of politics into our discussion has opened up over this focus group, reflecting a typical sense of deliberative enthusiasm as the friends considered

issues varying in pollical-ity. After discussing television, music, celebrity, and online culture, I end the focus groups, as I do here with Emma, Marianne, and Gio, by asking the participants to generally reflect on their relationship with politics (though their opinions by this point have typically been made clear):

SJP: Do you like politics? Marianne: They really stress me out. Emma: Yeah, it stresses me out. Gio: Yeah, stressful.

Emma: Now, with [politics on] social media and everywhere [else], you want to take a break. You get this constant wave of just terrible news all that time. It sucks that we have the privilege that we can just turn it off when some people are directly impacted by this stuff but it's just, like, you just get thrown all this stuff all the time. Sometimes I just want to wear those things that the horses wear.

SJP: Blinders!

Emma: Yeah, I just don't care sometimes because it's just so much. It sucks, but it just gets really heavy...

Gio later describes this as an "ongoing struggle every day," and Marianne and Emma argue that political engagement has become "just so hard" in this particular political context of the aggressive and contentious so-called "Trump Era" in which these data were collected (summer 2017 to summer 2018). Politics is "everywhere," it's "depressing," and I have found that many young people, including Marianne, Emma, and Gio, actively, intentionally aim to use popular entertainment media as "blinders," narrowing their field of vision so as to continue in their personal life without the added stressors of political conflict and turmoil that are increasingly encroaching on all sides, and thereby calming and soothing through entertainment pleasure.

This dissertation theorizes the pleasures (typically) in the consumption of popular entertainment media, the frustration and avoidance (usually) expressed around political engagement, and the relationship between the two. I explore the common perspectives with which young people view these stressors of politics and the ways that they embrace popular entertainment media as blinders, often

actively and explicitly. The crux of the dissertation, though, explores how and when these blinders fail. Despite Emma, Marianne, and Gio expressing a clear desire for, and active attempts towards, an avoidance of politics through their consumption of popular entertainment media, I observed enthusiastic, politically-minded (or "public-spirited") engagement through discussion on entertainment media throughout the focus group. This engagement with politics through popular media, despite articulated criticisms elsewhere, appeared to often still be pleasurable, appeared to still be entertaining, and critically, appeared to be an extremely *playful engagement* with otherwise stressful public matters:

- In discussing television, Marianne shared that she watches The Handmaid's Tale, an explicit commentary on reproductive rights, but says she usually just watches "silly shows." They then proceed to discuss representations of race, gender, age, and fatness in various popular shows, emphasizing to and with each other the significance of diverse representation in order to see social pluralism reflected more broadly, "rather than just the same story over and over again, like, a rich White girl doing the same things."
- Regarding music, Gio discusses how he can't enjoy music if it includes lyrical messages that he disagrees with, then shares how he has "learned to cut off singers and stuff that stand against things that I believe in," even if he deeply enjoys the music and if the music itself does not contain such messages: he doesn't want "to be a hypocrite." Emma enthusiastically relates to Gio's presentation of this dilemma and shares a specific example about Columbian musician J. Balvin who showed support for Chris Brown after his violent attack on then-girlfriend Rihanna. She struggled more than Gio here in considering the relationship between cultural product, producer, and social messages/values: "So I saw that and I was like 'I know you fucked up' but I'm still gonna listen to him, sadly. But in the back of my head, I'm just like, 'He did it wrong.'"
- In a discussion on the Kardashians, Emma contributes to the group's deliberation on celebrity, public action, and authenticity (e.g., celebrity pandering in an amplified political environment). The friends are discussing Kim Kardashian's various civil and political expressions (along with her husband Kanye West's controversial connections to then-president Donald Trump). When her friends discuss Kim's advocacy for prison reform, Emma complicates the meanings attached to such action, thus commenting on the relationship between the popular, popularity, and the political: "But it came out on Twitter that she's making a documentary about [her advocacy]. So, like, thanks for doing this and stuff but, I don't know, maybe it comes out more as raising

awareness rather than just praising herself and stuff. Like, thanks for doing this but don't expect a big ass prize for doing the right thing."

• Finally, discussed in Chapter 6, the group has a discussion about the power of memes and their humor, as Emma shares a meme with the group (a humor-based critique of abortion regulations) and Gio shares a meme about Trump's "build the wall" policy. Preceding the remark about blinders, the group here discusses that such memes are "just funny" and can "keep the mood cool so you don't get too stressed about the real issue in a way," as long as people still "know it's a serious issue." The formal political-ity of these memes does not appear to produce any of the stress discussed minutes later.

While the focus group was firmly grounded in popular entertainment media, this group of friends who, when prompted, articulated a desire for avoidance through media, not only discussed politics in relation to their preferred entertainment (at times prompted, at times not), but did so with enthusiasm and shared, collective engagement, frequently talking over each other to contribute their own analyses and counterpoints. This group was diverse in gender, sexuality, race, and were all college students with varying class backgrounds (only one of the six parents has a Bachelor's degree, two had associate's, one some college, one high school, one less than high school). Politically, the group was moderate, somewhat liberal, and very liberal, and the average political index score, a measure of engagement and participation along a variety of dimensions, was an 8/12, just above the overall sample average of 7. The different participants in this focus group appeared engaged in different points of political deliberation, and the enthusiasm around one political topic or another was often not universal, but flowed across different speakers, shifting in emphasis with each piece of popular culture and media that a participant brought in through frequent interjections. Despite their articulated use of entertainment media blinders against "stressful," "depressing" politics, political considerations, broadly defined, appeared to be an enlivening aspect of their collective participation in popular culture. This popular entertainment media, for these friends and most of the participants in this dissertation, seemed at times, then, to be a resource for or site of *playful engagement with politics* within a context of active avoidance.

This dissertation explores the relationship between popular culture/entertainment media and political engagement (broadly defined) among young people in the context of a seemingly, reputationally hostile and uncivil public sphere and subsequent active avoidance. Speaking to the traditions of public sphere theory and the culturalist perspective on media and politics, I ultimately adapt the language and framework of *play* to theorize young people's engagement with political matters through their active popular cultural consumption and resultant deliberation. Specifically, I ask: When and under what conditions can different popular entertainment media be a resource for (playful) political engagement or participation in the public sphere? And when is this media instead (or as well) a tool for political avoidance? Further, what are the processes of and motivations behind such engagement through popular culture, given this context of avoidance, and how might such processes result in variable levels of engagement with variable levels of public-ness? In practice, what different forms might such engagement take: with whom are these young people engaging, and with what (deliberative) outcomes? These questions explore not if, but when, how, and in what ways popular culture may be a resource for or site of political engagement. Further, rather than assume a priori a negative, harmful relationship between such consumption and engagement, I ground the implications of such playful engagement in young people's own tastes, judgments, and experiences, marked by contradiction, ambivalence, and concern alongside entertainment and pleasure.

This dissertation is structured in two sections: the first half outlines the project, including Chapter 1, this introduction; Chapter 2, a review and analysis of the theoretical foundations for this study, including public sphere theory, the culturalist perspective, and theories of play; and Chapter 3, an overview of methods. I then turn to my data based primarily in focus group conversations with established groups of friends age 16-27, collected largely between summer 2018 – summer 2019, to

explore their relationships with politics, popular entertainment media, and the nuanced connections between the two.

Each of the three empirical chapters in the second half of the dissertation answers a different component of the key research questions, with each chapter including multiple parts that separately make semi-distinct arguments culminating in the broad claims of the chapter. In Chapter 4, I outline in Part 1 young people's relationships to politics in terms of *active avoidance*, similar to that seen in Emma's "blinders" above, and a *"new normal"* for politics that young people experience as an omnipresent pressure to engage in this contentious, hostile political environment. I then explore how these young people use (and/or critique the use of) entertainment television and popular music as *a tool for active avoidance*. In Part 2, I illustrate when and under what conditions young people paradoxically engage in the public sphere through their TV/music consumption/reception, despite such avoidance: I present such opportunities for engagement via the original theoretical concept of the *Goldilocks zone of political play*.

Chapter 5 explores popular celebrity culture and engagement with the public sphere through *the problematic critique* and *cancel culture*. Part 1 of this chapter presents an explanation of cancel culture and a typology of cancelations by case offense, illustrating the *nuance in consumer judgment and the varied public-ness of engagement*. Part 2 of the chapter explores *processes of playful struggle and negotiation* involved in celebrity cancel culture, further illustrating nuances in playful engagement that are not reflected in the broader criticisms of cancel culture. Part 2 also illuminates the diverse *motivators behind cancelation*.

Chapter 6 makes the necessary move to digital spaces of participatory entertainment and leisure, a central focus of popular, journalistic, and academic discussions on (the decline of) the public sphere and the state of contemporary politics. I first present in Part 1 the *unique, perceived causes and effects of hostile (political) conflict in online spaces,* according to participants' articulations of the larger reputation of online culture. Despite this negative reputation, and a unique resultant avoidance, many participants

shared experiences of participatory engagement online that, I argue, may benefit public sphere deliberation. In Part 2, I theorize such engagement in four forms: *cultivation and connection through similarity*, and *cohabitation and confrontation with difference*. In Part 3, I explore the medium that was for participants often the peak of the focus group discussion: memes. In investigating political memes, judgment of partisan memes, and *memetic engagement via humor, irony, and ambiguity*, I ultimately consider the limitations (and possible dangers) of such playful engagement, variable by different forms.

In the conclusion (Chapter 7), I first synthesize the multiple components introduced in Chapters 4-6 in a deep, demonstrative analysis of a relatively typical focus group, presenting here the totality of the dissertation's theorizations and arguments. I then consider the opportunities, risks, and limitations of playful engagement with politics through popular entertainment media presented across this analysis. Reflecting on the democratic assumptions behind public sphere theory (namely, around the goals of unity and consensus), I discuss the implications of such playful engagement in this contemporary ("hostile") moment in terms of competitive games, or what Huizinga (1955) theorizes as the *agon*. Ultimately, I consider and frame these findings and their implications relative to Chantal Mouffe's alternative to liberalism, "agonistic pluralism," and the antagonism that threatens such pluralism (1999; 2000; 2005; 2013).

Taking this popular play with (contentious) politics seriously, I illuminate a nuanced, complex environment of avoidance and engagement, silence and deliberation, hostility and pleasure, and creative, active *play* within the (anti-? post-? paradoxical?) democratic public sphere.

CHAPTER 2: OVERVIEW OF THEORETICAL FRAMEWORKS PUBLIC SPHERE THEORY, THE CULTURALIST TRADITION, AND PLAY

This dissertation is speaking to three broad theoretical traditions. Firstly, in this extended theoretical framework analysis, I explore how critical public sphere theory has traditionally opposed popular entertainment media and political engagement, often relying on a) distinctions between private (consumption) and public (collective deliberation/action), and b) a distinction between "mass" entertainment and art in modern societies. These distinctions have been problematized from multiple directions, and further theorizations of democratic participation have extended these foundational concepts in such a way that may allow for a more multifaceted, though often still negative, understanding of this relationship between audience/consumer and citizen.

Secondly, the interdisciplinary culturalist approach to entertainment media (largely embraced in media studies and British cultural studies) has theorized this relationship from surprisingly similar (Marxist) origins as above (Kellner 2002). However, this approach is known for its great contributions to reception theory and conceptualizations of (active) audience negotiation, struggle, control, and resistance through textual interpretation and (collective) meaning-making. This tradition has informed understandings of political engagement through popular culture that challenge those in the above literature, at times quite directly. While some of these challenges appear relatively limited in their reach, this field has also produced a type of "progressive optimism" (or a radical "cultural populism," as it is so critiqued) that theorizes much greater power in entertainment media consumption than those outside of the tradition (and many of those inside of the tradition) acknowledge.

Finally, I introduce the theory of play to these traditions. Drawing from and adapting the literatures in developmental child psychology, animal and evolutionary biology, cultural history, philosophy, and sociology, I present various components and outcomes of play that will be used

throughout the dissertation to understand and bridge the two above perspectives. Ultimately, these three broad theoretical traditions will be applied, critiqued, and extended as I explore when, how, and in what ways young people may engage with public/political matters through their consumption of popular entertainment media.

Part 1: Critical Theory and Theorizations of the Public Sphere

Connected through their associations of "mass culture" with weakened public power, the Critical Theory of the Frankfurt School and varied though related conceptualizations of the democratic public sphere (grounded in the work of Habermas and Arendt) have been central in framing widespread academic concern over the harms of popular entertainment media to political engagement.

Critical Theory and The Frankfurt School

Entertainment is betrayal. (Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1972)

The Frankfurt School of critical social theory, grounded largely in Marxist philosophies, has been a core framework for media sociology and many of the below perspectives. Critically concerned with the relationship between "mass culture" and exploitation (Peters 2003), the most famous of these social, cultural, political critiques is that of Theodor Adorno ([1938] 1977; [1967] 1975; Adorno and Leppert 2002) and Max Horkheimer ([1941] 1972). In particular, their seminal piece theorizing the "culture industries" (Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1994) condemns, with a strong, biting, and critical tone, the standardization of mass cultural products, panning producers, the different industries, and the shallow, meaningless products of mass, popular culture. This and similar Frankfurtian critiques draw a clear and significant distinction between (high) art and commodified mass culture, arguing that the latter are created only for the purpose of distributing simple, deceptive pleasures and shallow escapism, which

together can obscure the ideological manipulation and control that underlie such products very existence (Marcuse 1941; 1964). Critical art, alternatively, can allow for genuine, creative, productive escape into a world of emancipation, meant to inspire social change (the aesthetic methods of accessing such escape were greatly debated in this tradition, as seen in Bloch, Lukács, Brecht et al. [1977] 2007; further, Peters 2003 explores the extend to which this is not (just) a defense of high art, but accounts for liberation through folk at as well). Thus, there exists a qualitative, aesthetic distinction between art and entertainment in much of this school. This line of inquiry adopts a centralized view of power, which is based in the studios and the 'industry' driven by capitalist incentives for profit and expansion of elite bourgeois power.

This perspective of power has direct consequences for the relationship between popular culture and politics. While there does, to a limited degree, exist some potential in this tradition for a liberatory mass media (e.g., considering the capacities and confines of mechanical reproduction as theorized by Benjamin ([1935] 1969)), popular entertainment culture is largely theorized in this perspective as an ideological, oppressive, anti-revolutionary opiate with the power to deeply convince the audience that they are eager to participate in their own hegemonic deception. Though the tone of the Frankfurt School has often been criticized as elitist, these understandings of media are largely focused on industry and the resultant product, with little consideration of audience and the process of reading/reception/interpretation. This absence is reflected in the broader labeling of "hypodermic needle theory," signifying this understanding of an active, powerful communicator, a wholly effective communication medium, and a passive, sedated "mass" audience. The Frankfurt School's disdain for mass culture has long permeated research on popular culture and politics, most notable in continued oppositional conceptualizations of the passive mass audience and an active, revolutionary/resistant, dependent public.

Public Sphere Theory: The Decline of Public Influence and the Rise of Mass Consumption

Theorizations on deliberative democracy, participatory citizenship, and the decline of both with/in modernity focus on historical shifts of de-politicization and increased economization (Cohen and Arato 1992). Many scholars of the (declining) public sphere have considered how mass culture/society deteriorates, degrades, and deforms democratic political freedom as the power of collective citizenship gives way to that of the consumer. Democracy requires active and collective deliberation and engagement, with such action focusing on the inter-active collective, comprised of individuals leaving behind their personal interests to rationally consider and debate the political interests of a united whole. Popular (mass) culture thus threatens political deliberation and engagement through the increased prevalence of passive, personal, and private(/social) entertainment consumption. The works of Jurgen Habermas and Hannah Arendt clearly illustrate these concerns, though both theorizations might allow for, in different adaptations, alternative conceptualizations of entertainment as a tool of, even a necessity for, public participation (though, as above, still grounded in reductive understandings of mass entertainment/art, as well as the idealized distinctions between public/private, now highly critiqued). I will first review these broad theoretical understandings of (declining) public democracy, before discussing the related negative understandings of mass culture, which I challenge with alternate considerations of the popular.

A student of the Frankfurt School in a rather complicated sense,¹ Jurgen Habermas' unique divergence from and instrumental reshaping of Critical Theory (Calhoun 2012) maintained the tradition of

¹ Horkheimer rejected Habermas' Habilitationsschrift, or post-doctoral dissertation, (ultimately released as "The Structural Transformation..." [1962] 1991) as "insufficiently critical of the ideology of liberal democracy," despite the approval from Adorno, under whom Habermas also studied. This rejection prevented Habermas' progression at the Frankfurt School and Habermas received professorship status elsewhere, further diverging in theoretical focus and argument in his conceptualization of traditional Critical Theory. He eventually returned to the Frankfurt School, ascending to Horkheimer's chair in philosophy and sociology (with strong support from Adorno), and led the distinct "second generation" of such critical thought (Kellner 2000; Calhoun 2012).

mass culture critique in his theorization of the bourgeois public sphere and oppositional framing of consumption and deliberative citizenship. Habermas ([1962] 1991; [1964] 1974), foundationally argues that there is an uncoupling of the system and the lifeworld in classic modern capitalism, as the action systems of the state and the economy are related to but necessarily separated from everyday action contexts. The institutional orders of the lifeworld are the private sphere of family and this public sphere, whereby the family is linked to the economy through the medium of money and through the roles of consumer and worker, while the public sphere is linked to the state through the medium of power and through the role of the citizen. There is thus a separation of public and private on two levels: that of the system (and the separation of the economy and politics) and that of the lifeworld (and the separation of the economic family and the public citizen) (Fraser 1985; Calhoun 2013). Therefore, through the rise of this public sphere, Habermas' focus as an essential component of modern democracy, individuals can come together in the everyday (e.g., physically, in coffeehouses) and together deliberate matters within the terms of the collective (bourgeois) values of "rationality, dialogue, truth, and transparency" (Alexander 2006:276). It is within this public sphere that *public opinion* is formed, which can have powerful political influence over the system of the state. Required of such rationality though is a) a commitment to the interests of the collective, i.e., the public, and therefore a detachment from private interests, and thus b) a clearly defined separation of the private and public spheres of the lifeworld. Similar to the Frankfurtian theorists, then, Habermasian understandings of deliberative political engagement and influence details an ordering of reality in which consumption supports the economic system of the market, which is necessarily separate from (and oppositional to) active, rational, engaged citizenship in the public sphere that has the capacity/power to influence a democratic political structure. The role of the consumer is one of private, individual pleasure derived *from* the market while the role of the citizen is an interactive one, rational, collective, and influential on the state.

Habermas' argument is in part one of increased collective influence and authority in modernity, as the rise of the public sphere allowed for rational, democratic debate that freely revealed the "morally unsavory assumptions hidden in the [modern] market and [state] bureaucracies" (Eliasoph 1998:11). The period of public (sphere) prosperity and engaged citizenship, necessarily reliant on a bifurcation of these political and economic systems, was, however, a brief one. Arguably more of Habermas' focus is targeted on the decline of the public sphere: as increased industrialization led to the "mass society" and welfare capitalism of late modernity, the bourgeois public/private division became blurred (Fraser 1985). As the barriers between the two systems dissolved, so too did the distinctions between lifeworlds and associated roles of the individual. Because of the ideological and technological power of mass society (Habermas' Frankfurtian foundations are clear here), the capitalist role of the mass consumer becomes the primary role of the hybridized lifeworld, through which all individuals interact with (and are acted upon by) the increasingly interconnected powers of state and market. This greatly impairs the critical capacity of the people as a collective (Cohen and Arato 1992), and therefore the critical influence of a collective on institutional power, such that democracy for the masses only delivers politics as products, free from the deliberative scrutiny of the rational, authentic public debate that once gave the collective public such influence.

The work of Hannah Arendt was clearly influential to Habermas' theorizations of the public sphere and its decline (though, for a variety of possible reasons was not cited as such in his early work, see Verovšek 2019; see also Habermas 1977; 1984). Grounding much of her understanding of democratic engagement in the idealized ancient Greek model, Arendt too stresses the necessary distinction between public and private, or in her terms, the realms of private life and public plurality (Arendt [1959] 2013; 1965; Dietz 2002). While the (private) life realm is defined by necessity, survival, and private subjectivity, the realm of (public) plurality is marked by collective, creative (inter)action and deliberation and a coming together of individual citizens who are constructed in the public as equals (Cohen and Arato 1992). This

emergent group or "polis" arises from deliberation and citizens "acting in concert" to gain political influence as a collective (Arendt [1959] 2013; 1965; Zerilli 2005). For Arendtian thought, this separation between public and private is again a crucial one: utility and survival are matters of the private and can be a *corrupting force* to the creative public.

As Habermas decries the fall of the public sphere, so does Arendt decry the invasion of the public by the private (as well as vice versa), a process which she terms the rise of the social, a key component to the uniquely modern "mass society" (Arendt [1959] 2013). The private sphere is meant to be a place in which individuals can retreat from the glare of the public (at times literally, in private property), and with modernity, this retreat is actually deeper, into the realm of intimacy. However, with the dominant rise of the social, this refuge of intimacy is defenseless and becomes hybridized with the realm of a now quasiplurality (Arendt [1959] 2013). More central to Arendt's arguments and concerns, though, is the way the rise of the unbounded social damages and perverts the public sphere: once a space of collective pluralism and influence, any type of public environment now becomes a place to air private grievances rather than a space to imagine and discuss new and creative "culture-forming" possibilities for the diverse collective in their common world. As the private corrupts the public, via the spread of the social, action is no longer central to public inter-action, which instead becomes marked by the private acts of mindless consumption and repetitive production (Benhabib 1993).

As these perspectives theorize the decline of an influential democratic public, their shared association of consumption/mass society with this decline illustrates the centrality of considering mass/popular cultural products and media technologies as necessarily oppositional to deliberative/active engagement in modern society. However, both Habermas and Arendt do explicitly theorize, in the contexts of ideal democratic publics, a significant capacity for cultural products/media to be intimate sites of cultivation and self-exploration beneficial to and perhaps even necessary for democratic public sphere

interaction. Both theorists, though, understand such media of the public through a strong distinction of art and entertainment.

Public Sphere Theory: Habermas and Arendt on Popular Entertainment Media

While the *reception of art* has potential benefits in the development of the citizen, the *consumption of mass (entertainment) culture* is framed negatively in association with modern democratic decline. The former prepares, even bridges, in a rich and rewarding manner, while the latter corrupts. Here, I will explore the perspectives of Habermas ([1962] 1991), reflecting in many ways his Frankfurt School background (Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1972), and Arendt (1961), who provides an essential theory of judgment. Both argue the importance of creative, material culture, though the distinctions between art and entertainment illustrate their disregard for popular media and culture to provide any benefit to the public.

Habermas and mass media

Habermas ([1962] 1991) explicitly discusses cultural products in theorizing two media. The first is a discussion of the rise of news in general and newspapers in particular as a type of shared public communication. The rise of the newspaper and the news industry coincided with the rise of the modern bourgeois public sphere, acting as the distribution medium of public communication. While public debate is typically in a physical place (e.g., coffeehouses), newspapers and news media provided a space in which, while in the private role of consumer within the home, individuals could engage with public discussion on their own terms, allowing for a transmission of differing views and opinions on public matters. Newspapers thus become a medium for public conversation. With the decline of the public sphere and the rise of mass consumption, this is under threat, so much so that Habermas (2007) has

called for financial funding and support from the state (in various national contexts) for struggling "leading" and "quality" media.

The other way Habermas theoretically engaged the media and consumption was through theorizing the novel, the "culture of letters," and the "literary sphere" (Habermas [1962] 1991). Habermas argued that the private, critical reception of art and literature could act as a pre-requisite to an entrance into and participation within the public sphere, as it is this intimate private space in which individuals constructed the foundation of a political subjectivity through "self-reflection and selfexamination," using the shared language of a culture (Cohen and Arato 1992:215; see Backscheider 2000 for further discussion). The reader of a novel has the capacity to creatively interact with the text, and other readers of the text, using the fictionality of the text to imagine new worlds and new perspectives. Further, the audience of this literary sphere forms a type of intimate public, an (imagined) collective that cannot exercise public influence but can and does grow into political thought and political publics: the creative engagement with the text provides the reader with imaginative resources that can be used in public debate. This illustrates a mediated bridging between public and private that is productive and not destructive to the role of the citizen (as seen in his connections between consumption and the decline of the public). With the rise of mass culture, though, the literary sphere is eroded, leaving only the few experts, critics, and the mass consumers who seek the products of the Frankfurtian culture industries.

Below, literatures on alternatives understandings of publics and the literatures from the culturalist perspective complicate the distinctions Habermas makes of public/mass media. This dissertation aims to consider the hybridized consumer-citizen that Habermas so derides in late modernity. Habermas notes, though that "radio and television audiences are not just consumers, that is market participants, but also citizens with a right to participate in culture, observe political events and form their own opinion" (2007). While he argues for state funding of *quality* news here, I explore throughout how "mass" entertainment culture might also reveal how young people are "not just

consumers," and how they might form an audience-as-public to prepare themselves, through reception and (peer) deliberation for a particularly challenging, pugnacious public sphere.

Habermas' critiques regarding the decline of the public have been adopted and extended throughout the study of media, as scholars explore the decline in rational, public deliberation and action (e.g., Shah, McLeod and Yoon 2001; Milner 2002; Fleming, Thorson and Peng 2005; Zukin, Keeter, Andolina et al. 2006; Breese 2011; Schlesinger 2020; see discussion in Lunt and Livingstone 2013 and subsequent volume regarding wide embrace of Habermasian thinking)² which show an increase in consumption, particularly in entertainment television and other popular media corresponding to a decrease in civic engagement (Schultz 2000; Bender 2003; Gabler 2003; Parvin 2017). Like the Frankfurtians before, this research puts popular entertainment consumption in opposition to productive and rational political engagement. The often-discussed work of Gitlin (2001), Postman (1985; see also Garber 2017; and Illing 2018), and Putnam (2000; see also Tracy 2020) illustrates similar concerns. In fact, Putnam argues that "dependence on television for entertainment is not merely a significant predictor of civic disengagement... (it) is the single most consistent predictor" among those that he explored (Putnam 2000:250; I discuss the civil in more detail below). Recent work has also considered the exploitation of such increased consumption to use mass media and mass culture as a tool of (fragmented) manipulation for political means (Bimber and Gil de Zúñiga 2020; Chambers 2021), suggesting a new form of media harm.

² This decline, or the continuation of this decline, has been challenged as well. See Stewart and Hartmann (2020) and Wahl-Jorgensen (2019b). Chapter 6 will also explore in detail the role of new media technologies in expanding and/or restricting public deliberation.

Arendt on mass media

While Habermas has largely captured the "fascination" of media scholars (Lunt and Livingstone 2013) Arendt's conceptualizations of public engagement have been much less explored in considerations of popular media consumption in/as politics. Like Habermas, and perhaps more so, her understanding of culture's benefits or detriments to democratic politics relies on both the necessary separation between public and private as well as the theoretical distinction between art and mass entertainment.

In Arendt's essay on "The Crisis in Culture" (1961), she speaks most explicitly about what she terms "mass culture," or rather "mass entertainment," what I am calling popular culture. Along with the above-mentioned realms of private life and public plurality, there is an additional realm of work and worldliness, the realm of material, durable creation (Dietz 2002). Arendt argues that this was once the world of culture, in which durable cultural goods were created and enjoyed. From this realm of worldliness came products to be enjoyed during leisure time, within the intimate sphere, but not to be used for instrumental purposes. Leisure time is "free from all cares and activities necessitated by the life process and thus free for the world and its culture" (Arendt 1961:205). Unlike the Habermasian case of the novel, Arendt argues that culture is not used for "self-expression," "self-perfection," or any type of cultivation, internal or otherwise. From culture, though, can come autotelic judgment and taste,³ informed by subjectivity. Arendt builds on and challenges Kant's theorization of aesthetics to illustrate how, in its removal from any instrumental connection to the self and self-interest, the reception of culture, as an activity of taste judgment (and nothing else), is itself an activity of political judgment: "taste decides not only how the world is to look, but also who" (or what, in the sense of art) "belongs together in it" (Arendt 1961:233). Therefore, culture (referring to art) and politics "belong together because it is not knowledge or truth which is at stake, but rather judgment and decision, the judicious exchange of opinion about the sphere of public life and the common world, and the decision what manner of action is

³ Below, I also discuss the autotelic characteristic of some play.

to be taken in it, as well as to how it is to look henceforth, what kind of things are to appear in it" (233). Building on Arendt, Lupton (2014:288) makes this even more clear: "Judgment is the faculty that allows the individual to move from understanding works of art through acts of reflective evaluation to participating in political deliberation. Judgment, like art, implies a commons."

Arendt juxtaposes these cultural art products, not tools for but rather experiences of public engagement, to entertainment. Entertainment, she says, is purely instrumental, fulfilling a need, a hunger for amusement and distraction. While culture was related to leisure time, entertainment is related to vacant time: "mass culture" is a way to fill space. Arendt argues that "the products needed for entertainment serve the life process of society, even though they may not be as necessary for this life as bread and meat" Arendt (1961:205). Entertainment is used, devoured, consumed, and is as much about fulfilling a life process as eating or sleeping. Such products, then, are not necessarily, inherently, harmful: "The truth is we all stand in need of entertainment and amusement in some form or other, because we are all subject to life's great cycle, and it is sheer hypocrisy or social snobbery to deny that we can be amused and entertained by exactly the same things which amuse and entertain the masses of our fellow men" (206). However, in the modern age, this entertainment, grounded in consumption, spreads beyond vacant time, overtaking, destroying, manipulating culture into instrumental entertainment, thereby eliminating culture's intimate capacity for taste and political judgment.

However, Arendt argues that the larger threat to the destruction of culture is those who use culture instrumentally for the purpose of bringing oneself value, or "philistinism." It is those who use culture to gain cultural capital (Bourdieu 1984) or for personal development that are to be criticized for the destruction of the realm of the cultural. The critique she makes, then, is not one directed at the ordinary "mass" consumer of popular culture. In fact, Arendt seems to argue for the protection of traditional instrumental entertainment as well as the more "intellectual" high culture, as they both have intrinsic significance to the private individual. It is the *use* of culture, though, that ultimately results in a

"mass culture" and a "mass entertainment" that drives out judgment. Further, Calhoun (2013) emphasizes the creativity of Arendt's political *action*, arguing that while Habermas aimed to "protect a space for deliberation and argument from intrusions," Arendt instead meant to "stress public action that could be creative and culture forming" (77). Could not the creative act of reading, interpreting, and discussing shared cultural products, if autotelic *and* entertaining (entertainment for entertainment's sake), have potential for the development of judgment that the (reader-)consumer may take into the public realm? Throughout the dissertation, I explore how young people certainly do use entertainment to fill vacant time, fulfilling the needs of the individual before they can enter(/handle) the public sphere. I also explore how young people express taste, judgment, and critique through playful, autotelic entertainment.

Habermas and Arendt are both ultimately critical of entertainment media, grounded in concerns about the rise of the consumer and a "mass culture" that is unproductive to the public at best and totally devouring at worst. However, the cases of the newspaper and literary public (Habermas [1962] 1991) and considerations of autotelic, artistic taste and judgment (Arendt 1961) illustrate a cultural capacity/element of public engagement, broadly. Critics of these scholars, though, have greatly complicated the essential distinctions between public and private in these public sphere theorizations. I present these criticisms below, along with extensions of these theories that conceptualize counterpublics/subpublics and the civil or "weak" public sphere(s), all of which ultimately suggest further nuances in the relationship between popular culture and political engagement than Habermas and Arendt alone can provide.

Critiques and Extensions of Public Sphere Theory and Implications for Understanding Popular Media

While closely related, I will discuss these critiques in terms of those that complicate the public/private distinction and thus those that argue for a multiplicity of publics or "spheres," and those that complicate the art/entertainment distinction. Together, these create space for a conceptualization of the public sphere(s) that more closely reflects the political engagement (and lack thereof) seen in the data of this dissertation.

Feminist deconstructions of the private (sphere)/public (sphere) distinction

The public/private distinction, emphasized above as so central to healthy democratic participation, has long been of interest to and criticized by feminist scholars' (see overview of key arguments in Pateman 1983; see also Thorne 1992; Littlewood 2004; Meehan 2013). Within political feminist theory, the work of Nancy Fraser and Seyla Benhabib, among others, has been instrumental in complicating and advancing public sphere theory. Fraser (1985; 1990) has argued that the Habermasian roles of worker, consumer, and citizen (and later, with the rise of the welfare state, the client), which connect the individual to public and private systems, are problematic, gendered conceptualizations of space and action. Habermas very briefly recognizes this in *The Structural Transformation of the Public Sphere* ([1962] 1991). In defining the private sphere as that of the market and private property, he discusses this also as the intimate sphere of the family, where (some) individuals could realize "love, freedom, and cultivation," or put simply, humanity. Such opportunity was variable, however:

The ambivalence of the family as an agent of society yet simultaneously as the anticipated emancipation from society manifested itself in the situation of the family members: on the one hand, they were held together by patriarchal authority; on the other, they were bound to one another by human closeness. (Habermas [1962] 1991:55)

Habermas' brief recognition of the "ambivalence" of the private sphere of family, with experiences variable by "the situation of the family members," is paired with a similarly brief discussion of women's exclusion from the political public and inclusion in the intimate literary public: "women and dependents were factually and legally excluded from the political public sphere, whereas female readers as well as apprentices and servants often took a more active part in the literary public sphere than the owners of private property and family heads themselves" ([1962] 1991:56). This recognition is insufficient for Fraser (1985; 1990), who argues that such gendered exclusion is grounded in broader hegemonic assumptions around participation in both public and private that Habermas does not acknowledge. While the private sphere of intimacy and family is seen as feminine and emotional (i.e., irrational, even in the literary realm) and the public sphere is framed as masculine, rational, and influential, Habermas' conceptualization of the mediums of power and money are presented as gender-neutral. Fraser argues that Habermas therefore fails to take into account, and in fact obscures and reproduces (through revisionist history), the ways in which hegemonic, gendered assumptions around participation itself, around what "we" do/can and do not/cannot consider public or rational, constructs the very values and ideals of rational, democratic participation and deliberation. This is seen in Habermas in his discussion of the novel, an intimate, emotional (feminine) cultural product, as opposed to the coffeehouse, a cultural space of (masculine) interaction: while the coffeehouse is a site of rational debate for Habermas (from which women are excluded), the novel primarily exists within a literary sphere (within which women are notably active), that is itself not cable of being a cultural space for deliberation. In other words, the literary sphere is a realm of "subjectivity as interiority and affect," a space for pre-political cultivation, but not a site of real, productive, direct political engagement (Dillon 2004). A feminist reading of Habermas critiques this distinction as being based in gendered notions of power, money/consumption, and politics.

Feminist critiques of Arendt, whose "entire body of work is engaged in identifying and policing boundaries" (Kautzer 2019), have been sharp. Quoted in Benhabib (1993) as exemplary of such critique,

Pitkin (1981) interrogates Arendt's ([1959] 2013; 1965) necessary distinctions and boundaries between public and private (and the rising social), ultimately arguing that such distinctions are often ambiguous beyond a foundation in gender power structure, and in *On Revolution* (1965), the clarity Arendt aims to provide regarding these distinction does not represent the equality in public action and engagement that she otherwise touts:

Can it be that Arendt held so contemptible a doctrine-one that denies the possibility of freedom, a truly human life, and even reality, to all but a handful of males who dominate all others and exclude them by violence from privilege? And when the excluded and miserable do enter history, can it be that Arendt condemns them for their rage, their failure to respect the "impartiality of justice and law"? Impartiality! Justice! Where were these principles when that immense majority was relegated to shame and misery? (Pitkin 1981:336)

In this regard, critics of Arendt forcefully push against her separation of public and private, read as a relegation of some (e.g., women) to the private that results in a fundamental, definitional exclusion of their collective (read as inherently and uniquely motivated by private individual identity) from the public.

Considering this gender-based critique of the roles of the individual in relation to the public, the relationship between consumption and citizenship are dialectical in the above public sphere theorizations, necessarily defined against each other: while one is economic, the other is political; while one is private, the other is public; while one is feminine, the other is masculine. And consistently, as the public sphere transforms and degrades at the expense of the collective, it is private, market-oriented consumption (the most "shallow" of which is frequently, if not always, the feminine)⁴ that is condemned. Feminist public sphere critics argue that a truly critical political theory must foreground these hegemonic assumptions behind democratic participation, thus foregrounding elements of exclusion, marginalization,

⁴ In particular, I discuss reality television in Chapter 4 and celebrity culture in Chapter 5, regularly described as counterproductive. "vapid" entertainment media.

and diversity in access to and expressions of citizenship. Originating in these critiques, public sphere theory has expanded to address these elements in considering the multiple and alternative public<u>s</u>.

The multiplicity of publics

In considering the exclusion of women from the 19th-century bourgeois public sphere, Fraser (1990) conceptualizes an alternative public of those excluded from the dominant, hegemonic, Habermasian public sphere: the subaltern counterpublic. These counterpublics contest "the exclusionary norms of the bourgeois public, elaborating alternative styles of political behavior and alternative norms of public speech" (1990:61). In these collective spaces, subordinated groups can come together to engage in an alternative, discursive democratic sphere, forming an alternative to the dominant public opinion. Greatly building on this concept, Warner (2002) argues that a counterpublic is consistently working to "re-create itself as a public and in doing so finds itself in conflict not only with the dominant social group but with the norms that constitute the dominant culture as a public" (112). Given this deeper challenge to norms, such counterpublic engagement and deliberation is often not recognized by the dominant public (this deliberation is after all outside of and often directed at the hegemonic public). It is essential for public sphere theorists, as observers of such engagement, to acknowledge the novel and alternative forms of this engagement, and to illuminate the ways in which a broader field of democratic participation may be obscured by exclusionary assumptions⁵ around proper, rational, collective participation. A multitude of counterpublics and the discourses of such counterpublics have been explored in different media contexts considering, for example, the deliberative, digital discourse of counterpublics-as-fandomaudiences (e.g., Graham and Hajru 2011; Chatman 2017; Day and Christian 2017; Boisvert 2020)

⁵ While counterpublics are often discussed in perhaps sympathetic or supportive ways, Fraser (1990) briefly notes that some counterpublics can be anti-democratic, in that they are founded on their inclusion to the exclusion of other groups. I consider such *antagonistic* counterpublics throughout the dissertation, e.g., in discussing the memes of the far-right in Chapter 6, and in great detail in the dissertation conclusion (Chapter 7).

Alexander (2006) argues that considerations of counterpublics illustrated that "vigorous public life existed in nonbourgeois communities, that these alternative publics provided vital bases for opposition to capitalism and to such other forms of domination as gender and race, and that, though the bourgeois public did decline, other, more viable public spheres often arose to take its place" (276). These other public spheres though cannot simply be categorized as either dominant or counter-, but surely, as I illustrate in Chapters 4 and 5, exist on a spectrum of distance to the dominant, hegemonic public. Warner (2002) provides language for this, though with little elaboration beyond an initial presentation:

There are as many shades of difference among publics as there are in modes of address, style, and spaces of circulation. Many might be thought of as subpublics, or specialized publics, focused on particular interests, professions, or locales. The public of *Field & Stream*, for example, does not take itself to be the national people or humanity in general; the magazine ad dresses only those with an interest in hunting and fishing, who in varying degrees participate in a (male) subculture of hunters and fishermen. Yet nothing in the mode of address or in the projected horizon of this subculture requires its participants to cease for a moment to think of themselves as members of the general public; indeed, they might well consider themselves its most representative members. (117)

I am interested in this multi-dimensional mapping of publics, considering the distance from the dominant core and related boundary enforcement. I explore how people (use popular culture to) move between and draw from these different spaces and levels in their public deliberation.

Finally, in considering the multiplicity of publics, the critiques of foundational public sphere theory suggest a necessary consideration of public-ness. Rather than emphasizing just the (ideally bifurcated) public and private spheres, some have proposed spaces that bridge these poles. "Weak" public spheres have been defined as spaces of public opinion formation without the capacity for influential decision-making (Fraser 1990), though this definition seems to be a difference in degree but not in form of engagement. Engagement with the weak public sphere appears elsewhere to be much more a hybridization of self-realization and public deliberation. The week public sphere has also at times

been explicitly considered in terms of civil society (Benhabib 2008), which has been much more deeply (and also inconsistently) theorized.

Theorizations of the civil sphere, and the decline of the civil, may use this language to refer to respect and courteousness in pluralism, community involvement, collective solidarity, or regulated order that exists outside of the state and economy (Keane 1988a; 1988b; Alexander and Smith 1993). While it is not always clear what distinguishes public engagement from civil engagement, much of this work in regards to media focuses on media's role in the critical decline of the civil sphere (in terms of community involvement and identity in Bennett 1998; and Putnam 2000; in terms of respect in pluralism and shared cultural understanding Mason 2018) or the use of media, possibly an institution of the civil sphere (Alexander 2006), to prepare for more formal political deliberation (in terms of informing the public Milner 2002; and Boulianne 2016; in terms of the civic as a tool for alternative engagement with public matters Dahlgren 2003; and Zukin et al. 2006; and Mihailidis 2020). In this dissertation, I consider the weak public sphere and the civil sphere in complementary ways, drawing on different theorists to consider different levels of public-ness. Most central though is the conceptualizations of Alexander (2006), who discusses mass, entertainment media as a civil institution and resource for learning and cultivation of the self (variations of the Habermas [1962] 1991 news(paper) and novel), as well as tools for exploring and considering different (coded) public discourses. Considering, for example, the assimilationist coding of *Will and Grace* as compared to the pluralistic coding of *Queer Eye*, Alexander shows how entertainment media can act as a shared culture, a shared language of the civil sphere, and can be a way for "Americans to express their civil judgments in figurative rather than intellectual language, which made it easier, in turn, to identify with one or another solidary group" (79). Again, the distinction between civil deliberation (coded, mediated debate above) and public deliberation is ambiguous, but Arendt's focus on action may be a useful guide.

The central argument in these literatures though is one of the multiplicity of (and variability in) publics. Initiated in feminist critique, these literatures illustrate the hegemonic exclusivity around that which is considered legitimate for the public sphere and further illustrates variation in available and accessible tools for public consideration and deliberation, particularly those outside of the public sphere (in terms of exclusion/marginalization and/or public-ness). Given these complications, and before turning the culturalist perspectives on these interactions, these arguments must be considered beyond the public/private dialectic to interrogate the boundaries between "mass" entertainment media/culture and high-quality art (Gayraud 2019). Doing so makes theoretical space in these traditions to consider the limited benefits of private reception (conceptualized before the decline of the public) in relation to consumption in the hybridized counter/sub/weak/dominant public/civil sphere<u>s</u>.

Interrogating the popular entertainment/quality art dialectic in critical theory

Considering the above focus on gender distinctions, media theorists have long been interested in the ways the very perceptions of media quality, often categorical judgments, are also rooted in gender (e.g., see van Zoonen 1994; Ang and Hermes 1996; Hermes 2006b; Tasker and Negra 2007). It could be argued that Habermas' early praise of the novel and the newspaper are rooted in a masculine understanding of media "use" as connected to quality. While the newspaper was the medium of the public, with content from outside of the domestic space to be considered before again leaving the domestic space, the novel was grounded in and confined to domesticity. Not only did this ground the benefits of the literary sphere, and the readers themselves, to the domestic realm, but it also linked judgments of the medium to the private, *feminized* realm of emotion rather than collective, *masculine* action (Laugero 1995). Scholars have explored, though, how even the most feminized of mass entertainment media may allow for self-realization and cultivation in the Habermasian literary sphere *while also* providing opportunity for the consideration of and even interaction in various spheres of
public-ness. For example, scholars have explored what feminized/popular culture, seen neither as masculine nor as art, might contribute to the public, considering, for example, soap operas and drama (Modleski 1979; Hobson 1982; Cantor and Pingree 1983; Ang 1985; Geraghty 1991; Brown 1994; Brunsdon 2000; De Kosnik 2011; Boisvert 2020) and talk/reality TV (Andrejevic 2004; Lunt and Pantti 2007; Morley 2009; Graham and Hajru 2011; Deller 2019; Lovelock 2019). My work aims to further the implications of this literature, exploring how popular culture, though often feminized and dismissed in society, might have the potential to bridge the private/public, and the consumer/citizen, beyond an affective literary sphere.

Much of the literature in the below culturalist perspectives builds off of Habermas and his theorization of the novel as a proto-political tool. I above argue that Arendt may perhaps provide additional and varied theoretical tools for an exploration of popular culture in our understandings of political engagement. However, this perspective necessarily defines entertainment against art. Even if her understandings of entertainment are not inherently negative, the spread of (utilitarian) "mass culture" certainly is. Pitkin (1981) addresses this as well, with a continued biting tone:

The exclusion of "everything merely necessary or useful" from political life means simply the exclusion of the exploited by their exploiters, who can afford not to discuss economics, and to devote themselves to "higher things," because they live off the work of others. (336)

This reading of Arendt, referencing exclusionary elitism in the autotelic and highbrow requirements of art (and its subsequent judgment and critique) is generally susceptible to the theoretical criticisms that illustrate that the private, instrumental use of entertainment (e.g., reading romance novels to escape) can also bridge to the public. For example, Radway's influential work (1984) discusses the romance novel as a utilitarian tool for emotional comfort, support, and survival within a felt context of gendered ill-treatment (Radway's housewives say they read the books "so we won't cry"), but also illustrates how the act of reading, particularly for these women immersed in this genre, can develop taste, judgment, and critique, applied to both the quality of the text and to the actions of the heroine, which they even express in

understanding their own lives. This highlights the problems with an Arendtian reading of popular culture in which tools for survival necessarily pollute the non-utilitarian contributors to the public. Implications of this critique are discussed below through a survey of the culturalist perspective, illustrating how Arendt's elitist distinction between entertainment and art obscures how the romance readers' cultural products can "do both" (explored in Chapter 4). Besides Pitkin's critique of elitism here, Fraser (1990) and Benhabib (1992) have argued for a broader understanding of the acts and practices of participation in general (e.g., alternative forms of engagement in a counterpublic), thereby taking into account other pathways to deliberation and interaction not traditionally seen as political (e.g., 19th-century women's reform associations or contemporary debates over media gender representations). In what ways might popular culture fulfill a need for entertainment *and* allow for the emergence of political judgment and taste (in, at times, non-dominant publics)? If the theoretical boundaries between art and entertainment fall, along with those between the private and a sole public realm, perhaps such blurring in the social also comes with an expansion of the culture-forming capacities of media, in both autotelic and creative/productive contexts.

For these adapted readings of political theory to consider a positive relationship between popular entertainment media and any public engagement, they must necessarily include an understanding of an *active* consumer of cultural products, oppositional to the "cultural dupe" conceptualization underlying Critical Theory. Habermas' separation of the literary sphere from the public sphere and Arendt's connection between judgment and culture/art (but not entertainment) both suggest that the consumption of popular/mass entertainment culture is a passive one, in which the messages and meanings of entertainment are simply imposed onto the consumer, who often doesn't *do* anything with such messages and meanings other than consume. The culturalist perspective of media (and politics) provides this, grounded in audience reception research, and illustrates how consumers play a role (to varying degrees) in the construction of cultural meanings through the active reading of media texts.

Part 2: The Culturalist Approach to Popular Media and Political Engagement

The sociological study of media and popular culture with a deep and nuanced focus on audiences is interdisciplinary at its core. Largely influential in the shift from text/production to audience and interpretation was the Centre for Contemporary Cultural Studies (CCCS) at the University of Birmingham. This line of theoretical inquiry, grounded in empirical analysis, deconstructed one of the most central organizing principles of earlier work on media: that the meaning of a text, regardless of power or any "effects," existed within the text, constructed by the producer and then communicated to the consumer. Stuart Hall (1980) and other scholars in the British cultural studies tradition interrogated and greatly complicated this assumption, and in doing so, released traditional readings of popular culture and politics to new theoretical possibilities. Below, I discuss the trajectory of this audience-centered analysis. After examining the foundational theoretical contributions of Stuart Hall and British cultural studies more broadly, I follow the tradition to John Fiske in the late period of the Birmingham School, known for taking theories of the active audience to (or perhaps beyond) their limit. Following this section, I then turn to the culturalist tradition to explore how audience reception studies has expanded the theoretical resources for considering the relationship between popular culture and political engagement (in the public sphere(s)).

Stuart Hall and Active Audience/Reception Theory

The foundation of the British cultural studies tradition was a pairing of philosophy with critical responses to the contemporaneous influences of elitism in literary criticism and a strong positivistic structural-functionalism in sociology. Adopting a Weberian influenced "interpretive, hermeneutic approach to questions of meaning" (Schulman 1993), Stuart Hall's work (e.g., 1981; Hall and Jhally 1996) clearly reflected these foundations, or perhaps these foundations reflect his influence. In particular, his

classic work on the encoding and decoding of meaning, in and from texts ([1973] 1980), has been instrumental in conceptualizing the *reception* of a text. Hall argues that the process of reception, and the act of reading, is a primary (but easily and often overlooked) component of the meaning production system around cultural products. This understanding of (mass) communication clearly complicates the boundaries and power structures seen in the Frankfurt School between the roles of producer and consumer in the (assumedly linear) meaning-making process around a text. Hall theorizes that cultural texts are imbued, or encoded, with particular meanings by their producers. As production occurs within an open cultural circuit of meaning, the production and encoding are themselves framed by cultural ideologies, assumptions, and "other discursive formations within the wider socio-cultural and political structure of which they are a differentiated part" (119). When the text is communicated, it is then read, or decoded, by a receiver-consumer through a separate (but often related) meaning structure, also informed by the social, cultural, and political structures (of the reader). Thus, the meaning goes through multiple transformations in the process of communication, some of which occur within reader reception and interpretation.

The process of reception can result in various degrees of symmetry in communication: the extent to which the producer's and consumer's meaning structures are similar or otherwise compatible denotes a level of symmetry or "understanding." The readings of cultural texts can vary in their symmetry, at times leading to an active and creative negotiation between the two meaning structures, with adaptive and oppositional elements, as well as misunderstandings, contradictions, and direct, deliberate resistance to encoded meaning. As meaning systems are informed, in part, by producer and consumer-receiver socio-cultural and political position and environment, identity, context, and power can affect not only how a text is understood, but also, in relation to the above literatures, how this text might connect a

reader with their political (public) environment.⁶ Through dominant/hegemonic readings, ideology in and through distraction or leisure may be transmitted in straightforward ways. Negotiated and oppositional readings though (and perhaps even hegemonic readings) may allow for self-reflection or cultivation (similar to the Habermasian novel), judgment and critique (while retaining the autotelic intention of "just entertainment"), or even *resistant deliberation* on the product and it's encoded meaning structures of (socio-political) power. Perhaps all three can occur simultaneously, as readers work through the misunderstandings and contradictions in their reading of a text. I explore the varied opportunities presented here, grounded in Hall's reception theory, in Chapter 4 on the "Goldilocks zone of political play," illustrating how these considerations of interpretation and understanding (rather than just linear consumption) can (possibly, at times) connect the role of consumer and the role of citizen in (civil/weak/counter-/sub-) publics. Further, this relationship between reader-consumer and citizen may thrive without a predetermined submission to mass industries' ideological message (Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1994), without a collapse of the citizen into an uncritical consumer (Habermas [1962] 1991), and without the philistinism of either value extraction or fulfilling the hunger for amusement and distraction (Arendt 1961).

Given the role of readers and their interpretations in constructing the varied meanings of media texts, the context in which media is consumed was central for the Birmingham School and the broader active audience tradition. This includes a focus on the physical environment of consumption, as seen in Morley's (1986) and Gray's (1992) explorations of television viewing habits within the domestic family environment. For these scholars though, an exploration of the context of viewing is not limited only to physical context, e.g., the home (or, in representing the center's interest in media change, the context of

⁶ Further, as an open circuit of communication, meaning structures interact with those of those people around them, positionally, such that those with similar meaning structures will likely decode and interpret a text in similar ways. A leader of the reader reception approach in the field of literary criticism, Stanley Fish (1976) theorized this collective component of decoded meaning in terms of "interpretive communities." Such collective interpretations were particularly of interest in the below culturalist explorations of subculture.

space (Plant 1997)), but also refers to the social context of consumption, considering gender and media interpretation/viewing practices within the domestic family-centered environment. More broadly, the British Cultural Studies tradition was integral to bringing gender (Brunsdon 1991, Hobson 1982, McRobbie 1991) and other social characteristics, like class (Morley and Brunsdon 1999, Morley 2009), race (Hall and Jhally 1996), and (later) sexualities (McRobbie 2011) into the considerations of media scholarship in general and active audience studies in particular.

The influence of Hall's reception theory and the Birmingham School was clear: media scholars, at least those concerned with the socio-cultural, had to contend with the notion that interpretation, which is necessarily grounded in the social/cultural/political organization and power, matters for understanding meaning and impact. Audiences are active participants in the process of mediated meaning construction, suggesting that consumers hold may a *degree* of interpretive power and autonomy in this process, to the extent that they can or must negotiate communication grounded in varied meaning structures. These theoretical moves suggest a significantly larger capacity for political engagement through popular culture than the above political theorists alone might suggest: I illustrate in this dissertation capacities and opportunities for judgment and critique, struggle and negotiation, micro-resistance, and engagement on the levels of self-realization and collective interaction with various publics, all through, necessarily, the *playful* reception, interpretation, and negotiated working-through of popular entertainment media. In theorizing active audience reception, though, some scholars have been criticized for taking this interpretive power of the consumer and thus the active political potential of popular cultural reception to a far and at times seemingly unbounded limit. While also a key (and to some, beloved) figure in this cultural studies tradition, perhaps no scholar attracted more controversy or widespread, dismissive criticism regarding such "unbounded" interpretive power than John Fiske.

John Fiske: Popular Resistance through Pleasure or "Cultural Populism"?

Culture is the constant process of producing meanings of and from our social experience, and such meanings necessarily produce a social identity for the people involved... Within the production and circulation of these meanings lies pleasure.

John Fiske ([1989] 2011:1)

Fiske (1986; [1987] 2010; [1989] 2010; [1989] 2011; [1993] 2016; [1996] 2016) worked to explore how consumers' active interpretation of media very frequently (almost always) contains opportunities for "localized resistance" (Jenkins 2010:xvi). Audiences, Fiske argues, struggle to make sense of the hegemonic, popular cultural ideology that is embedded in media, while their individual lives are often also marked by domination or subordination in some regard (as, at least, members of the "masses," but Fiske also explores specific race, class, gender, oppressions). However, this is not (just) a struggle of imposed domination, but such readings and their struggles are also connected to creative personal pleasures, and the resources for creative struggle are inherent to and ingrained in the very popularity of the (polysemic) cultural product itself: "if the cultural commodities or texts do not contain resources out of which the people can make their own meanings of their social relations and identities, they will be rejected and will fail in the marketplace. They will not be made popular" (Fiske [1989] 2011:2).

In crafting a pleasurable understanding of these dominant, ideological media texts in the context of their variously-dominated socio-political positions, audience's creative interpretations of popular texts often resist, in an everyday manner, the ideological dominance and social control that may be intended in mass media production and distribution (Fiske [1989] 2011; [1993] 2016; [1996] 2016). For example, Fiske ([1987] 2010) theorizes television and television culture in terms of "popular cultural capital," through which television, despite its embedded intentions of capitalistic gain through ideological entertainment, can become a shared, convertible resource used in making sense of the social world. In this sense, the "consumption [of television] involves making meanings, constructing identities, and finding pleasure," through an active struggle with and resistance to the embedded hegemonic meaning system

of the Frankfurtian "culture industries" (Jenkins 2010:xxx). Fiske also explores this in terms of collective "popular agency" and "popular control," considering, for example, popular sports and the provocative celebrity of Elvis (Fiske [1993] 2016).

Fiske has argued that this does not always and necessarily translate into oppositional politics, and when it is oppositional, such resistant interpretation can be a "progressive (though not radical)" tool for political engagement ([1989] 2010:21). However, his theoretical empowerment of the reader through conceptualizations of "popular autonomy" and, even more so, a (relatively) free and open "semiotic democracy"⁷ brought about great criticism (then and now) of Fiske romanticizing the audience's power and capacity for resistance and thus overestimating the extent to which resistant readings and meaningmaking can produce social change. Such criticisms, in fact, often emerge from the political-economic approach to media's relationship to power and engagement, at times explicitly building on the above critical public sphere theories: Robert McChesney famously appeared to aggressively attack Fiske's work, though not by name, as a "trivialization of politics" (1999:544-545) that was ultimately "politically timid and intellectually uninteresting and unimportant" (McChesney 1996:540) (compared, of course, to his work on media structure and regulation policy). Jim McGuigan (1992; 2005) argues that Fiske's response to the "cultural elitism" of the above scholars (those critical of the popular) resulted only in a shallow "cultural populism," which McGuigan uses pejoratively in criticizing Fiske's work as "wholly illusory and ideologically naïve" (Chandler and Munday 2011). Fiske's vast contributions to theorizations of the media and civic/political engagement (among those of others, e.g., Jenkins 1992, a frequent defender) thus

⁷ While semiotic democracy was ultimately one of Fiske's most famous and most criticized theoretical concepts, it was actually only used very briefly (see Fiske [1987] 2010:95,239) and is often misunderstood. However, the language itself easily communicates the broad foci of Fiske's work and has been adopted in other disciplinary contexts, making it an appealing starting point for critiques. In his defense of Fiske's importance in the contemporary study of media and politics, Jenkins (2005; see also 2010) observes: "Today, even many of Fiske's former students act as though studying under him was a youthful indiscretion on the order of wearing leisure suits or a mullet. 'Semiotic democracy? I can't believe we used to talk that way!'"

often stand opposite those grounded in the above public sphere literature (Turner 2021). However, the culturalist perspectives on political deliberation and participation, while more firmly grounded in the (British) cultural studies tradition, often complicate, in extension, the Fiske tradition in the considerations of broader socio-cultural effects and the (limited) resources for individual engagement (beyond pleasure).

The Culturalist Perspective

The culturalist perspective on media and public engagement with politics is one that takes the socio-political world and individual's interactions within it, and not the cultural product/media/text itself, as the focus of study. Explorations of these interactions, through this perspective, are broadly centered on "the relationship between culture and power, and in acknowledgment of the role of human agency" (Block 2013). While Fiske's "radical" "cultural" populism has been challenged and largely perceived as being too individualized and stripping away too much of the Birmingham School's original focus on media's power, even for an active reader (Street 1997; Dolber and O'Baoill 2018), his focus on popular *culture* as a particularly significant site of politics continues to disrupt the necessary distinctions made by the public sphere tradition above (between public/political participation and "mass" entertainment media consumption). This has largely been explored in terms of the resources that popular culture can (but, as I explore in Chapter 4, not always and necessarily does) provide public citizens. Below, I follow this tradition, detailing how popular culture has been theorized in such a way that disrupts these assumptions behind political engagement. Popular culture, the culturalist perspective argues, has the potential to provide individuals with resources for the construction of an individual and collective identity, tools for affective engagement with the public and the political, and in some cases, the foundations of collective action, all of which suggest different opportunities for political deliberation. I then discuss the brief literature that explores when these resources are mobilized, or, when an audience might act as a public, a question at the foundation of this dissertation.

Popular culture as a civic/public "Trojan horse": Resources of identity, emotion, and engagement

Much of this work considering the role of popular entertainment media is responding, more broadly to what van Zoonen (2005) calls a "television malaise": this malaise is representative of scholarship on media, building off of public sphere theory, in which scholars argue that media are not providing a proper space for democratic deliberation (McChesney 1999; Lawless 2015; Schlesinger 2020) and that the quality of deliberation has weakened, becoming just entertainment and shallow consumption, as the public has become a group of individual spectators rather than participants in the rational public sphere (Postman 1985; Putnam 2000; Bender 2003; Sloam 2014; Parvin 2017; Bimber and Gil de Zúñiga 2020). In addressing this malaise, culturalist scholars have presented a multitude of counterarguments, providing a more optimistic reading of popular cultural engagement that is more limited and grounded than that seen in Fiske. Shea's edited volume (1999) contains multiple case studies arguing that entertainment media can act as a "Trojan horse" for politics in which viewers, through entertainment, are led to consider political issues. In this sense, popular culture has the capacity to contribute to an individual's knowledge and consideration of the matters of the public sphere. Some of this work has dealt with explicitly political entertainment: a strong and explicit "Trojan horse" phenomenon has been observed in television like The West Wing (van Zoonen 2005; Street, Inthorn and Scott 2013) and more recently, Scandal (Warner 2015; Chatman 2017; Griffin and Meyer 2018) with the latter often considering raced and gendered power in such receptions. Similar work has been done on the popularization or entertainment-ization, intentional or otherwise, of formal political races and figures like Bill Clinton, Barack and Michelle Obama (often as Black political figures), Hillary Clinton (as a woman politician), and, of course, Donald Trump (Street 1997; van Zoonen 2005; Milner 2016; Heiskanen 2017; Ross and Rivers 2017; Street 2019; O'Boyle 2021; Paz, Mayagoitia-Soria and González-Aguilar 2021), as well as the integration of formal, electoral political processes into popular entertainment (Buckingham

1997; Kim, Chen and Gil de Zúñiga 2013; Thorson, McKinney and Shah 2016; Penney 2017; 2019; Feezell and Ortiz 2021). In exploring this often incidental exposure to political content through popular culture, the outcomes are often discussed as opportunities. However, the study of such exposure and learning *online* is instead often theorized in the negative, as explored in Chapter 6.

The problem with an assumed divide of popular entertainment and the public sphere goes beyond the content that might obviously bridge this gap, like popularized politics and politicized entertainment media. In fact, in Chapter 4 on entertainment TV and popular music, I find that such content appears quite ineffective in engaging the young people in this study in political deliberation. However, scholars researching media and identity have also long been interested in less explicitly political content which appears to have a significant relationship to the civil. Earlier works on television within or adjacent to the Birmingham School (Hobson 1982; Cantor and Pingree 1983; Seiter, Borchers, Kreutzner et al. 1989; Geraghty 1991; Press 1991; D'Acci 1994; Brown 1994; Joyrich 1996; Brunsdon 2000) explored this via resources through media that provide viewers with tools for individual and collective identity development (often with a focus on gender and class), with implications for the public sphere. In considering these private and personal readings of popular culture (e.g., talk/reality tv and soap operas), scholars importantly, in the tradition of Hall, relate these readings that might (or might not) speak to identity to public, socio-political positionings and beliefs. As such, the general mechanisms through which private entertainment and the public sphere are linked have been less theorized than the relationship between specific media products or genres and specific identities (regarding, for example, gender, race, and class). Therefore, this project explores the broad processes by which these specific relationships are formed in the first place.

In considering the *broad* connections between entertainment and the public sphere, Lunt and Pantti (2007)⁸ argue that the distinctions made by public sphere theorists in their conceptualization of the public sphere (i.e., the relationship between politics/citizenship and the culture/consumption) rely on a traditional distinction of emotion and reason that is complicated, in part, by this research on media and identities, which illustrates both the emotional and rational foundations of people's understanding of self-as-citizen. Street (1997, 2013) has made a similar criticism regarding this distinction between reason and emotion, arguing that an individual's personal, private feelings and public political identity are linked and in part formed through popular culture, proposing that "popular culture's ability to produce and articulate feelings can become the basis of an identity, and that identity can be the source of political thought and action" (Street 1997:10). In other words, popular media and culture can act as a means of articulating identity through both emotion and rational judgment, all of which (can) become central to the formation of a political subjectivity. Wahl-Jorgensen (2019a; 2019b) speaks broadly of an "emotional turn" in media and cultural studies' interest in the public sphere suggesting that these fields are now greatly considering the emotional components of mediated public sphere participation, be in a positive or negative consideration. Particularly for new media, such integration of emotion is extremely mixed, considering pleasure, anger, and belonging (Jackson and Valentine 2014; Wahl-Jorgensen 2019a; Wollebæk, Karlsen, Steen-Johnsen et al. 2019), as explored in Chapter 6.

This process illustrates what van Zoonen (2005) refers to as the "cultural dimensions of political citizenship," and she argues that both media and political scholars must broaden their understanding of the public and the political to include such cultural dimensions, even if they are initially formed outside of the (formal/dominant) public sphere. Hermes (2006, 2007) and others (Susan, Kerrie and Michael 2002; Zobl and Drüeke 2014) make a similar call, arguing that broadening our understanding of politics and

⁸ Of note, though, is that despite their broad theorization of this relationship, Lunt and Pantti (2007) still rely empirically on a specific genre, the talk show.

political identity formation will reveal the processes of everyday, emotionally informed meaning-making that are foundational to the formation of public opinion, shared identity, and eventually, formal political action, though some scholars theorize this in terms of civic rather than public resources (Dahlgren 2006; Bennett, Wells and Rank 2009; Askanius 2019). This expansion of understanding is reflected in this project's methods, in Chapter 3, and analysis.

While the affective dimension of popular media consumption can inform identity, scholars have argued that entertainment media also relate to the public world of politics through what Raymond Williams (1977) has termed "structures of feeling," conceptualizing how individuals understand what it means to be a member of a society at a certain time. Fiske (1996) and others (Dahlgren 1995; 2018; Zou 2020) have argued that it is in and through these structures of feeling that popular culture can help shape a sense of collective identity. Combined with the above resources for individual identity formation, popular culture, then, could theoretically be seen as a private resource for *entrance into* the public sphere (Livingstone 2005), forming and linking individual identity to a sense of the public collective through affective engagement. Importantly, Couldry, Livingstone, and Markham argue that "public issues... involve more than just 'social belonging or expressions of identity" (2010:6), but still suggests that many (though not all) interactions with media contribute to some sense of a potentially-political public connection, through this collective identity (Couldry et al. 2010;75; see also Nieguth 2015).

This literature argues that popular culture, as a resource for political action, can act as a semiotic and affective environment, a civic culture (Dahlgren 2003; 2006; 2018), or a weak public sphere (Dahlberg 2007), through which the political public sphere can be understood, opened up, and made personal. Popular culture might act as a stimulus for public engagement, possibly through civic engagement, as a precondition to more formal political action (Inthorn, Street and Scott 2013; Street et al. 2013; Vromen, Loader, Xenos et al. 2016; Askanius 2019). Participation in popular cultural consumption, however, does not necessitate direct participation in the *formal* public sphere, but rather, it is one of many contexts

through which an individual political identity, as well as a sense of the collective public, is constructed and mediated. This literature also finds that, at times, popular culture can also be a tool for disengagement (Couldry et al. 2010; Vromen et al. 2016; Parvin 2017; Paciello, D'Errico, Saleri et al. 2021), as expected by the critical public sphere theorists. This dissertation explores this variability in bridging disengagement, civic engagement, and public(s) by exploring when and under what conditions popular culture can encourage political engagement, broadly defined. *When and under what conditions* can different popular entertainment media be a resource for or site of (dis)engagement or participation to these varying degrees? In other words, "when is an audience a public?" (Livingstone 2005:6). This is where the dissertation begins. I then extend this question by exploring the process of (variable) engagement, and the different forms such engagement may take. Exploring the nuances of this engagement through the lenses of both the public sphere and active culturalist perspectives reveals a recurrent characteristic among the young people I observed: though these are often contradictory, even frustrating interactions with both popular culture and public-minded matters, young people's engagement in the public sphere(s) through popular entertainment media is, often, *playful*.

Part 3: Play Studies, From Children and Apes to the Deliberative Public Sphere

Using the literature on play requires at times translation of work from child developmental psychology and animal psychology. However, contained within this rich literature are broader descriptors and features of the activity of play that seem to typify young people's engagement with the public (often seen as hostile, as discussed in Chapter 1) by way of the accessible, entertaining popular. Here, I present the key concepts from this literature that will allow for a deeper theorization of this relationship.

Henricks (2020) presents in his history of play a series of traditions in the play scholarship. This includes child development and animal psychology, as well scholarship focused historically on play and modernity, play through traditions, and of more interest for this study, the role of imagination and the

processes of learning, recreating, and healing in play. Beloved play scholar and developmental psychologist (and folklorist) Brian Sutton-Smith (1997) similarly presents key rhetorics in the play scholarship, also including children's play and imagination, and additionally, among others, frivolous play, and "play as identity" pertaining to individuality but also community and power. Linking these many foci of the field, despite the dominance of psychology in many theorizations, is the legacy of cultural historian Johan Huizinga ([1949] 1980): "play is not simply the joyous ramblings of children [and apes]; it is central to all forms of creativity and communicates the highest ideals of communities" (as discussed in Henricks 2020:118; addition my own).

Defining play has perhaps been the biggest challenge and point of conflict within play studies (Burghardt 2011). To what extent is play just the production of fun? Is play always fun? How free must play be (if at all) from utility and work? How many players are required for play? Real or imagined players? Centrally, do we all play? Do we all play in the same way? Does play vary between adult and child? Human and animal, ape and bird and fish and snake? Sociologist Thomas Henricks (2008:170), building off of Huizinga ([1949] 1980), illustrates how sociological tools might contribute to these questions:

We should see play instead as what social scientists term an "ideal type," that is, a distinctive form or model for behavior that can be used to judge the character of real-life events. Only then can we decide whether an activity in question is "false" or "true" play, whether it is more or less "playful," or even how it is being altered by the organizations that control it.

This is a useful methodological consideration, but, like most of the field, this provides little guidance in even a flexible application. It is such typification that is debated: "Once classified, it is easy to provide an ostensive definition, pointing to the behavior patterns in question and saying: 'That's what I mean by 'play'" (Burghardt 2011:3). The problem, of course, is in classification. Therefore, in order to explore the presence of play in political engagement through popular culture, I pair the above sociological emphasis on interpretive understanding from Henricks (2015; inspired by Huizinga [1949] 1980) with the

determinable characterizations of comparative psychologist and evolutionary biologist Gordon Burghardt (2005).

Burghardt presents five elements for play, all of which must be met in some regard for the action to be considered play-ful. While largely applied in child development and evolutionary animal psychology, this understanding of play has also been used to theorize humor (Morreall 2009), the work of hackers (Söderberg 2008), the agricultural labor of young African children (Fouts, Neitzel and Bader 2016), archaeology and musicality (Morley 2018), and other subjects in varied fields, with more or less strict application. I consider these five elements (quoted from Burghardt 2005), along with others below, in an interpretive understanding of play:

- Play is "not wholly functional" and "includes elements... that do not contribute to current survival." This means that play can be functional, but not exclusively so. For example, creating a fort to hide behind before a snowball fight is functional, but not in a purely survivalist manner.
- Play is "spontaneous, voluntary, intentional, pleasurable, rewarding, reinforcing, or autotelic." Noting the "or," play needs to only meet one of these descriptors. Of significance, here, play is not required to be pleasurable (therefore, not necessarily fun). Further, play is often, but not necessarily, autotelic (significant for readings of Arendt above).
- 3. *Play is structurally and/or temporally separate from "serious performance."* This has clear implications for entertainment media consumption in comparison to the "serious performance" of formal public sphere engagement.
- 4. Play is repeated in similar (but not rigidly so) acts during "at least a portion of" development. This emphasis is meant to eliminate pleasurable one-offs that aren't a significant, patterned play. Further, "repeated actions also facilitate the use of play in learning or improving skill."
- 5. Play behavior can occur only when core basic needs are met (e.g., food, shelter) and individuals are not under relatively severe stress (e.g., physical danger, critical illness, social instability).

While I do not strictly apply all five elements in considering political play in this dissertation, such sensitizing concepts have informed my interpretive understanding of such actions and often do ultimately co-exist.

After defining play, there is the larger matter of understanding its implications. Huizinga ([1949] 1980) reflects the field's universal consensus on the significance of play: "In play, there is something 'at play' which transcends the immediate needs of life and imparts meaning to the action. All play means something" (Huizinga [1949] 1980:1). But, as above, there is varied emphasis on which "something" to focus.

Much of the play literature is grounded in imagination. Sutton-Smith (1997) at times focuses on this specifically in terms of art and literature, discussing how the great Romantic writers created imaginative spaces for exploration, but it is the reader of such texts, playing in these settings and narratives, who actively imagines. Such imagination can, most immediately, encourage creative learning (similar, for example, to the exploratory readers in Radway 1984). Much emphasis elsewhere regarding this function or outcome of play focuses on developmental learning in children, which also illustrates the ability to learn new skills (or perhaps new discourses) through play. Given this grounding in imagination, such playful learning can be broadly unsettling as the player pushes outward on their world through the expansion of imagination (Sutton-Smith 1997:126-129).

Clearly, such imaginative learning is not solely contained to children's development of skill. Play can also be a broader exercise in self-realization, a learning and cultivation of identity. Henricks (2015) argues that, in fact, the *main* function of play is to "help people refine their general understandings of who they are and what they can do" (82). Starting his defense of this claim, he illustrates the submerged self-realization that can develop from playing ping-pong with a friend. Of course, the opportunities for such self-realization are more conceivable in other playful contexts. Henricks discusses play as "a pleasurable escape into a carefully defined micro-world" (2015:82), clearly imaginative, which can lead to exploration of identity similar to that from the Habermasian novel ([1962] 1991). Further, Henricks (2015) builds on the symbolic interactionism of George Herbert Mead to argue that play can expand our understandings of self, including the more stable "me" and active "I." Considering the contributions of

Charles Cooley, Henricks argues that such self-realization (and play with identity) can develop and expand understandings of the "we" and "us" as well (and therefore, the "you," "them," and "it"), illustrating opportunities for collective identity realization and development through play, tied to the imaginative component of play theorized so richly by Sutton-Smith (1997). Henricks connects these meanings of play: "Imagination is a collective as well as individual matter. Players act out roles in publicly acknowledged stories as well as in their own fantasies. In so doing, they learn what it means to be part of the human community" (2020:133). Of course, there is variation in *forms of play*, and different play may encourage different forms of realization, as discussed in Chapter 6.

However, as stated, play, and thus imaginative development through play, is not always wholly comfortable or pleasurable. A key aspect of Huizinga's ([1949] 1980) definition of play is that there is chanciness in play, often risk, which evokes tension. This is reflected in Geertz's (1972) application of deep (cultural) play (building off of philosopher Jeremy Bentham). In deep play, players are "in over their heads," and such play will likely bring "net pain rather than net pleasure" (15). While play can otherwise certainly bring net pleasure, the chanciness is clear. For Geertz, what is at stake for the Balinese cockfighters is money, but also the symbolic risks of "esteem, honor, dignity, respect," and thus, status (16). Yet, separate from "serious performance" (Burghardt 2011), "the cockfight is 'really real' only to the cocks" (Geertz 1972:443). In these playful spaces of chance, risk, and tension, imagination still drives play, illustrating how such pushing outward (Sutton-Smith 1997) might foster such risk.

With this imaginative, self-realizing, risky play comes, as suggested by the above literatures, a capacity for resistance. In *Play and the Human Condition,* Henricks (2015) provides a sociological analysis that grounds individual acts of play within "fields of relationships" (73), including the psyche, the body, environmental context, culture, and (historical) social structures. "We play 'in,' 'with,' and sometimes 'against' elements of these sorts" (Henricks 2020:120). So, while *not always* playing "against," Henricks theorizes a "playful resistance" that may be, in its separation from "serious performance" (Burghardt

2011), a "celebration of independence... as alternative life strategies are inevitably fashioned and tested" (Henricks 2015:195). In a particularly Fiske-adjacent conceptualization of cultural play, he states that "play is a seeking of alternatives to established cultural patterns; it may even be a rebellion against forms and forces of any sort" (205). However, the limitations of such cultural play are considered by Henricks as well: as modern play can also be in the form of a game, this can be "amoral and technical in spirit, [celebrating] partisan achievement instead of moral and spiritual exploration" (195).

Thus far, concerning popular entertainment media, this literature has been most seriously considered in the field of video game studies, given its clear connection to game-play. Yee (2006) explores video gameplay as productive work, containing both fun/pleasure and struggle/tension. Denning (2021) applies this field of play to historical video games, exploring those set in Nazi Germany in particular. This analysis explores the relationship between historical understanding and collective identity development in a context of play which is "deep but rarely broad," given the medium (197). Salen Tekinbaş and Zimmerman (2004) drew from this literature, specifically Huizinga ([1949] 1980), in their presentation of game design fundamentals, thereby considering such complex outcomes of play in the literal engineering of play. This dissertation will consider all of the above components of play (imagination, learning, individual and collective (identity) development, risk/tension, resistance, and the implications of such play) across varied mediated contexts (television, music, celebrity, and online spaces/memes), to consider the relationship between such media consumption-participation (often pleasurable, autotelic, rewarded, and repeated) and public sphere engagement (a "serious performance").

While public sphere theorists often dismiss entertainment media and its pleasures, or perhaps point to the rise of such consumption as a cause of civic and political decline, cultural studies in the active audience reception tradition can tend to downplay power and structure while exploring entertainment's subjective (and often resistant) pleasure (O'Connor and Klaus 2000; Kerr, Kücklich and Brereton 2006). I

have presented literatures that bridge this gap, and extend such traditions throughout this dissertation. In exploring when popular entertainment media may be a resource for political (dis)engagement, as well as the processes and forms of such engagement, I take seriously the ways in which young people *play with politics* through their media consumption. Therefore, I theorize in this dissertation the contextual opportunities and constraints on political play, theorize mediated political play as a (nuanced, challenging) social process, and theorize the forms of playful engagement, while throughout considering the implications of such playfulness.

CHAPTER 3: DATA AND METHODS

This dissertation explores this relationship between young people, popular entertainment media, and playful engagement with politics in the civil/public sphere(s) within the context of a seemingly hostile political environment. This chapter outlines the methods adopted in this exploration, which aim to answer the following research questions, informed by existing research:

- When and under what conditions can different popular entertainment media be a resource for (playful) political engagement or participation in the public sphere?
- When is this medi a instead (or as well) used as a tool for political avoidance, given this seemingly hostile political environment?
- What are the processes of and motivations behind such engagement through popular culture
- How do people then play with/on variable levels of public-ness (e.g., counter-/sub-/weak/dominant public or civil sphere(s))?
- What different forms do such engagement take: with whom are these young people engaging and with what outcomes?

To consider these questions, I explore a critical intervening stage between popular cultural consumption and the playful political engagement through such consumption: talk and deliberation. Central to public sphere conceptualizations of engagement (particularly for Habermas [1962] 1991), political talk has also been used as a proxy measure of political engagement by those studying popular media specifically (Graham and Hajru 2011; Inthorn et al. 2013; Boulianne and Theocharis 2020). Others have argued that small, everyday political actions, like low-stakes political deliberation among friends, are critical to understanding an individual's entrance into and their richer interactions within a public sphere (Jackson 2009; Thorson et al. 2016; Wasburn and Adkins Covert 2017). Thus, in this project, I also ask the following secondary research questions:

• To what extent and in what ways might everyday talk about popular entertainment culture encourage broader discussions about socio-political phenomena?

• How might pop-cultural talk within young adult peer groups in particular be a space for such playful engagement?

This dissertation explores the above research questions through focus group (and follow-up) data, organized in friend groups and grounded in their popular entertainment media, observing when, how, and in what way various matters of the public sphere are discussed. Below, I first elaborate on the methodological choice to focus on young people, and then outline the operationalization of various key concepts in the study, namely, "popular entertainment media/culture" and "politics"/" political engagement." I then detail the methods of data collection (phase 1: peer-based focus groups, and phase 2: diaries and interviews) and sampling/recruitment strategies. Finally, I present a summary of the final sample and briefly discuss data analysis.

Why Talk with Young People?

In considering when and how people become politically engaged citizens, and what resources they may use in doing so, the literature on political socialization has long been interested in youth, and in particular, late adolescence. With its roots in the 1950s and 1960s, the political socialization literature has four major theoretical groupings (Wasburn and Adkins Covert 2017): The "persistence perspective" argues that childhood is the most critical life stage for political socialization, and while political learning does continue into adulthood, the majority and more important periods of socialization occur "at about the age of three and is basically completed by the age of thirteen" (Davies 1965:11). For this perspective, then, the family is the most powerful source of socialization (though media is increasingly discussed). Alternatively, the "lifetime openness" perspective argues that "age is irrelevant" to the establishment and maintenance of political identity or orientation (Wasburn and Adkins Covert 2017:7). Contemporary concerns of polarization complicate this, suggesting movement in political identity at any age, though with assumedly limited directionality (Prior 2013; Klein 2020). For this perspective, the media, particularly

new media, can be seen as a powerful resource (Farrell 2012). Between these two models lies the "impressionable years perspective," which argues that "late adolescence and early adulthood [is] a particularly critical period in the life cycle for developing lasting political orientations" (Wasburn and Adkins Covert 2017:7-8). Finally, the "life cycle perspective" also emphasizes the importance of these "impressionable years," but also argues that different stages in life might correspond to different cohort political and ideological dispositions, e.g., increasing conservativism with age. Incorporating these four paradigms, many scholars show via independent models and composites (Zukin et al. 2006; Wasburn and Adkins Covert 2017) that late adolescence and early adulthood are critical periods for political socialization.

Media as a socialization agent, and entertainment media in particular, are important in investigating this "impressionable" period. Young adulthood is theorized as a period of transition, where the influence of one's "family of orientation" begins to give way (possibly to a new family of choice, but also as a result of leaving the home). The impact of school will eventually wane, giving way to the socializing agent of work, while throughout, media remain an impactful socializing agent (Quintelier and Vissers 2008; Wasburn and Adkins Covert 2017). Along with media, peers are a particularly important socializing agent at this time, as Thorson et al. (2016) find that "teens' interest in politics depends largely on whether this interest will connect them with their peers..." (16). The importance of these two socializing agents, media and peer groups, during such formative years have led me to take as my site of exploration friend groups of young adults discussing popular entertainment culture. Importantly, childhood socialization literature has also moved beyond discussing socialization as the process that happens to young people, or as something that people passively "go through," and instead considers active, participatory, creative self-integration (Corsaro 1992; 2005), a theorization that pairs appropriately with theories of active citizenship as well as active audience and reception theories (Hall [1973] 1980).

Therefore, rather than discuss how media and peer groups socialize young people, I explore how young people use media and peer talk to creatively participate in their own civic and public socialization.

In speaking of young people and media as a political socialization agent, the socialization literature speaks mostly of news as an agenda-setter, a primer, and a framing agent, as it provides viewers with an understanding of what political topics are of issue, how they might be judged, and what those judgments might be (Buckingham 1997). Of note is how, particularly for young people, the consumption of traditional news media has generally declined and traditional news outlets are no longer a major source of media use, but rather, boundaries between news and entertainment are blurring (Williams and Delli Carpini 2011; Edgerly 2017), and exposure to news is frequently incidental (Boulianne 2016; Feezell 2018; Feezell and Ortiz 2021), though often still accomplishes the same functions of agenda-setting and priming. Such incidental exposure, however, may lead to a distancing from politics, intentional or otherwise, rather than continued, active development and engagement (Kim et al. 2013; Lawless 2015; Park and Kaye 2020). While work has been done on the relationship between entertainment media, socialization, and personal identity (Jackson 2009; Thorson et al. 2016), this work has less frequently considered entertainment media in relation to the public and political deliberation among young people. My work aims to speak to and further this literature by taking as my site friend groups of young people discussing popular entertainment media and politics (defined, as discussed below, broadly).

Variables of Interest: Defining the Popular and the Political

Considering the above research questions, there are a number of variables of interest that require definition. While I define play in Chapter 2, the other key conceptual components to this study need more elaboration: popular entertainment media/culture and political/public engagement.

Through the dissertation, I use variations in language to discuss the popular through which young people are engaging. In deconstructing the notion of the popular, Hall (1981) argues that common understandings of the popular have changed over time, making the distinction of a cultural product as popular itself a cultural distinction, as well as an economic and likely an aesthetic one. Contemporary understandings of the popular could be defined in a few ways: Hall dismisses an economic, market-based definition whereby a product is popular because many people are consuming it. This definition is flawed in that it tends to either a) construct the consumer as a cultural dupe and a passive pawn of the market (a product is popular because the producers deem it so) or alternatively, it b) constructs popular culture as wholly autonomous from broader socio-cultural powers (the people vote with their money and this democratically determines popularity). Hall also dismisses a purely descriptive definition of popular culture/media, which would still be defined by and against elite culture. Instead, he settles on a third definition, a contextual one, whereby the popular has "roots in the social and material conditions of particular classes; which have been embodied in... traditions and practices" (Hall 1981:235). This context is central to my theoretical understanding of popular culture, as it is grounded in Hall's broader analysis of cultural products while still taking into account the hegemonic social conditions in which the products are consumed. Historically, the popular is rooted in structural domination, reflecting both the cause for critique in the Frankfurt School and the dismissal and debasement in public sphere theory. However, it is still grounded in the context of classed experiences that affects subsequent meaning structures.

More clearly operational definitions of popular culture include "those shifting sets of social and cultural relations, meanings, and texts which in varying ways emerge as contemporary forms of pleasure, leisure, style, and identity" (David Rowe cited in Shea 1999), and "mass-produced or mass-consumed forms of entertainment – such as video games, popular music, Hollywood movies, talent shows, soap operas and situation comedies" (Street et al. 2013:8). It is from these theoretical and operational definitions that I draw the varied language with which I use to describe the phenomena of interest. While

the significance of "popular" remains constant, the term "mass" is often used when in the critical context. Further, the focus is often "media," but at times the popular is seen as a mediated popular "culture," in which it is the culture and not the medium itself that is of interest (e.g., the reputational online culture discussed in Chapter 6). Finally, the language of "entertainment" is critical, distinguishing such media from that of the popular press, for example. However, at times, "leisure" more accurately reflects the consumer's connection to the popular, and as discussed in Chapter 2, "pleasure" is often, but not always, a part of popular play. Therefore, building on this language, I often speak of popular entertainment media or popular culture to reflect these products, practices, and phenomena of interest, though I will at times discuss leisure, pleasure, and mass media/culture.

To explore popular entertainment culture/media, then, I operationalize popular cultural consumption in terms of the following products: entertainment television (typically fictional, but including reality television), popular music (excluding classical, (institutionalized) jazz, experimental/avant-garde, etc.), celebrity culture (including "micro-" celebrities/influencers and sports celebrities), and online culture (often viewed reputationally, e.g., on Reddit, Twitter, and through memes). I have chosen to explore these four popular media because of their variability in technologies, affordances, and rich independent literatures, discussed throughout. Participants were not limited to just discussing these forms, and often brought in other media.

The second major variable of interest is political/public engagement. Given the focus of this dissertation on theorists in the deliberative democracy model (Habermas [1962] 1991; and to a lesser extent, Arendt [1959] 2013) I consider engagement as both talk and debate as well as more direct action. Defining public and political is more complex. Considering variation in theoretical understandings of civic and counter/sub/weak/dominant public sphere, the boundaries around participation in each sphere are indistinct. Further, given criticisms over the naming of public or political and the unequal access to such recognition as a result of marginalization or exclusion of the dominant public sphere (Fraser 1990;

Benhabib 1992; 1993; 1997), a narrow understanding of politics as a struggle for power between the (consensus of a) public and the state necessarily overlooks alternative forms of engagement that may shift (hegemonic) public opinion from the outside. Therefore, I adopt a broad definition of politics from the culturalist perspective (Livingstone 2005; van Zoonen 2005; Hermes 2006a; Jackson and Valentine 2014; Askanius 2019; Naerland 2020; Stewart and Hartmann 2020), exploring the ways in which groups struggle for power and influence via civic/public engagement with identity, community and boundary-making, and judgment as well as explicitly deliberating matters of governance. For example, I consider in Chapter 5 how deliberation around R. Kelly's sexual violence, Cardi B's transphobic slurs, Kanye West's support of candidate and then President Donald Trump, and the general role of celebrity in the public sphere are all acts of deliberative political engagement (that, for some, lead to collective action via cancelation). These cases, though, vary in political-ity and public-ness, meaning, how central they are to the democratic public sphere of hegemonic opinion and influence. This application is further explored in Chapter 5.

Further, beyond the observation of engagement via deliberation, I also measure participants' general political engagement with an index comprised of different measures taken from Thorson, McKinney, and Shah (2016) and others (see Methods Appendix for materials). These measures are intended to quickly assess formal political participation as well as those that may be seen as civic or weak public action. Index objects are sorted into three categories: formal political participation, political talk (within the intimate sphere), and digital interactions with explicitly political media. This index was included in a pre-focus group demographics questionnaire, and participants were all given a score without weighting according to reported engagement. With a maximum score of 12, the average index score for political participation was a 7/12. Participant scores are discussed throughout.

Data Collection Methods

To explore these variables of interest, I adopted a modular methodology. The first phase and often most significant points of data came from *focus groups made up of young adult friends*. Frequently used in market research, the focus group method allows researchers access to collective group dynamics and more naturally emergent group discussions (Kamberelis and Dimitriadis 2013). Focus groups are often used, however, out of convenience: as focus groups often include between six to eight participants (Liamputtong 2011), the method is frequently adopted as a way to quickly interview a large number of participants, often strangers. However, in order to a) more accurately observe "natural" group dynamics, b) more accurately observe "natural" expressions of individual beliefs, values, political perspectives, and c) create an atmosphere of casual, rather than formal conversation, I necessarily conducted focus groups comprised of established friends, rather than strangers.

Focus groups varied in size from two to seven friends, though groups of three to four were most typical, and varied in length: the shortest focus group was around 40 minutes and the longest around 160 minutes, though they typically fell between 90 and 120 minutes. Focus groups often took place in college or public libraries, coffee shops, outdoor, public places, and people's homes. Funding also allowed me to secure one professionally organized and moderated focus group towards the beginning of the study, which gave me helpful insight into the method and single-moderator techniques.

This peer-based focus group method proved to be extremely rewarding. I address this throughout the dissertation, reflecting the secondary research questions above. Generally, participants appeared comfortable in the focus group setting, at times in surprising ways, as their relatively long-standing group dynamics quickly came to govern the tone of the conversation rather than one of distanced, formal research dynamics. I believe this also reduced any effects of likeability bias, as they were already comfortable with most of the group (with myself being the exception). Friends often played off of each other's comments, but also did not appear hesitant to challenge each other, thereby reducing the risk of group-think. While at times these established group dynamics were difficult to manage, as I had less authority as researcher when existing as an outsider within their group, I adapted to this pattern and learned to manage what was ultimately the valuable benefit of observing the seemingly, relatively natural enthusiasm of friends discussing popular culture and politics.

Before the start of these focus groups, individuals filled out a short demographics and political engagement questionnaire. I then opened the conversation with questions about their favorite popular culture, as discussed in Chapter 1. Focus groups were then semi-structured explorations of the abovediscussed media (TV, music, celebrity culture, online culture). A sample focus group schedule is included in the Methods Appendix. As each section started with a general discussion of the media, these focus groups allowed me access to examine how socio-political talk could emerge from conversations around popular culture. An example of such emergence is seen with these friends:

SJP: So let's move on and talk a little about TV. What TV shows do you watch?
Mia: I watch, like, Jane the Virgin.
Jessica: I love that show I just finished it.
Mia: I was just watching Empire.
SJP: Oh yeah, I've heard that show can get pretty wild.
Mia: Well it has a message. Like, once people have power they start to think that because they have money they can do anything, it's like...
Gloria: Donald Trump?
[Laughter]

While politics rarely came up this early and with this ease, similar conversation structures were common. Further, while this schedule allowed for the ongoing conversation to be grounded in their shared media, I did at times ask participants ask about other popular cultural products and phenomena that were frequently discussed in other focus groups. Such introductions were typically after their tastes had been explored at length and established or "triggered" as "known culture" (Fine 1979) in the focus group dynamic, as friend-group rapport had largely "taken over" the atmosphere of the meeting. To supplement these focus groups with more grounded data, I also conducted a second phase of study, comprised of unstructured in-depth interviews with select focus group participants regarding specific popular culture in their daily lives. In between the focus group and the interview, participants were also asked to keep a media diary in which they track their media diet and conversations they have about popular culture over a three-day period in a small notebook provided to them with instructions (see Methods Appendix). These diaries provided particular cases of consumption and engagement which were then explored in the interview, often in reference back to the previous focus group meeting.

Therefore, the various types of data in this study contribute different information and insight, enriching the overall substance of the analysis:

Method	Contribution
Questionnaire	Demographic Information
(Phase 1)	Political engagement index
	Media preference survey (beginning the focus group)
Focus Group	Allows for a more "natural" emergence of friend group
(Phase 1)	dynamics
	• Allows for a more "natural" expression of political values,
	beliefs, and perspectives
	Allows for an atmosphere of casual, rather than formal
	talk
Media Consumption/Conversation	Grounding interviews in everyday consumption/talk
Diary	• Provided specific examples of popular culture (e.g.,
(Phase 2)	memes)
In-Depth Interviews	Exploration of everyday consumption/talk in diary
(Phase 2)	In-depth exploration of focus group themes

Sampling and Recruitment

Participants were largely recruited from three locales along the mid-Atlantic of the U.S.: a large, medium, and small city, with focus groups fairly equally distributed across the sites. Exploring the relationship between popular culture and political talk for young people, I actively recruited people between the ages of 19 and 24. However, as these focus groups were made up of self-organized friend

groups, there was more variability in age than expressed in recruitment: After connecting with a potential participant, that individual became the focus group organizer, gathering other friends to participate and organizing a time and space where everyone can meet. Thus, they at times recruited friends outside of this age range. This also resulted in some relatively too-small or too-large focus groups. Beyond age and location, recruitment sought to achieve diversity in class and education as well, recruiting via college listservs, organizations, and campuses, as well as public spaces like auto shops, gyms, public libraries, local eateries, and laundromats. Sample recruitment materials can be seen in the Methods Appendix.

In obtaining multiple departmental and college-funded grants, I was able to provide most participants with compensation of some form. I brought a pizza to focus groups with college students, and some were offered an opportunity to continue to phase two of the data collection, the media diary and interview, for which, if completed, they received \$20 in cash or through Venmo/PayPal. When funds were available, non-college students received \$25 if they organized a focus group, to compensate them for this labor in logistics. All who participated in the focus groups, including the organizer, could get \$5. There was often the opportunity for the additional \$20 for participating in phase two as well.

After meeting with a group, I collected contact information to follow up regarding potential phase two participation as well as snowball-sampling opportunities, from which other focus groups were derived.

Final Sample

A table with final sample data is attached as an appendix for reference. All participants have chosen or been assigned pseudonyms and identifying information has been obscured, though they are listed by focus group, relative to their peers (also anonymized). In total, I conducted 39 focus groups and 41 follow-up diary-based interviews, speaking to a total of 143 individuals. 36 of these focus groups were conducted in the mid-Atlantic region between the summer of 2018 and the summer of 2019: three

follow-up focus groups aimed at verifying patterns seen among conservatives took place in Montana in 2021.

The average age of participants was 21.35, with a range between 16 and 27. 35% of the sample identified as men, 57% as women, with the remaining identifying as other, non-binary, or trans. 40% of the sample identified as White without another racial identifier, making 60% non-White or multiracial. 77% identified as straight. 72% of the sample were students (which is considered in the dissertation analysis). Class is loosely considered via participant's educational achievement level as well as parental education, disclosed in the table.

Politically, 66% of the sample identified as liberal (somewhat liberal, liberal, or very liberal). 19% of the sample identified as moderate and 11% as conservative. Given the high percentage of college student participation, as well as location, this distribution is not surprising. I often found, perhaps because of these environments, that moderates and conservatives often expressed similarities in their critiques of the contemporary political context (e.g., in their critiques of cancel culture in Chapter 4), so I frequently consider these together. Four participants identified as apolitical and three as other, within the same focus group ("Black Independent," "whatever I feel is right," and one simply as other). As discussed above, the political index score had a maximum score of 12, which was also the sample maximum, and the sample minimum was 1. The average score was about 7 (7.39).

Data Analysis

With some support from grant funding, all focus groups and interviews were transcribed by myself or a service from audio recordings, with precautions taken to ensure proper speaker identification, as much as is possible. I open-coded these transcripts, along with contemporaneous notes and any media diary entries, to explore themes and patterns relevant to the sensitizing concepts in the literature

(Charmaz 2006). Ultimately, the following codes, ordered in relation to dissertation presentation, emerged from the data as significant to the study (though not all were ultimately included here):

Political aversion, importance of popular culture, popular culture as waste/distraction, escapism, listen/watch deeply, messages in lyrics, emotion and relatability, politics of representation, connecting with politics in popular culture, nostalgia, learning through popular culture, problematic, separate the art from the artist, drawn to presentation of politics, pandering/genuine, celebrity power/platform, online conflict, online humor and irony, memes

While analyzing the data with these emergent codes, I composed memos reflecting on the relationship between codes and the public sphere and culturalist literatures. Considerations of play emerged from these memos, which ultimately structured this dissertation.

By observing peer talk grounded in shared popular entertainment media, I was able to observe in a relatively comfortable environment young people's casual play with politics through the popular. In part two of this dissertation, I address the questions at the top of this chapter by exploring such playful engagement through popular entertainment television and popular music, celebrity culture, and online culture and memes.

CHAPTER 4: POPULAR ENTERTAINMENT MEDIA, POLITICAL AVOIDANCE, AND OPPORTUNITY IN THE GOLDILOCKS ZONE OF POLITICAL PLAY

(Vanderpump Rules: too vapid. The Handmaid's Tale: too political. Jane the Virgin.... just right.)

About half a year into Donald Trump's presidency, I completed my first formal focus group for this dissertation. Shortly after, I had a follow-up interview with participant Isabelle. Isabelle was relatively quiet compared to the rest of her group, so I was looking forward to hearing her share her media diary and get a perspective on popular culture in this contemporary time from a queer, Black, 19-year-old. When television comes up in the interview, she remembers our focus group discussions around current events and preemptively tells me "I don't like watching the news. I just don't feel like watching it cause I'm like 'okay, I get it, it's happening' and I can't help it. I don't feel like seeing it every day." I note her frustrated expression of powerlessness and shift her back towards popular entertainment. When going through her media diary, she shares that she watched an episode of MTV's *Floridabama Shore* with her sister. This reality TV show, modeled after the pop culture phenomenon *Jersey Shore*, follows eight young adults living together in Panama City Beach that are "hoping to keep the real world at bay just a bit longer" ("Floridabama Shore" 2017). While the show largely focuses on "hookup drama" and other similar "coming-of-age" reality TV narratives ("Floridabama Shore" 2017), Isabelle took note in her diary of politics on the show, including the "surprising" civility of a Trump supporter in the house.

I asked her if she and her sister were talking much about this participant and his plotline when she wrote this down or if she just observed it on the show. Her sister "kind of" talked about it, but they mostly just talk about the drama on the show. I further probed her terse responses, trying to explore when and why the politics of a show might lead to a broader discussion around such matters, as I consider in this chapter, and Isabelle says it just depends on if it comes up in the drama. After a short

pause, she added, with exasperation, "I'm just tired of hearing about it. It comes up all the time, like, I don't even want to see this. I'm just tired of hearing it." She tells me this is why she watches and enjoys shows like *American Horror Story*, because it's "not about the politics." As it's still early in the interview, I back off this line of inquiry for now, so as to revisit her relationship with politics later without total exhaustion, but I take note of this example she presents: Isabelle is taking refuge from the aggressive hostilities of contemporary politics by retreating to the *AHS* settings of, for example, Season1) a 2010s "murder house," a S2) 1960s "insane asylum," and S4) a 1950s "freak show" stalked by a "mysterious, deformed killer clown" (Wikipedia Contributors 2022a; season promotional artwork below, Img. 1). Further, this horror show that Isabelle uses for escapism and avoidance is also well known for its classic generic blending of social commentary/critique and horror/fear (e.g., Reddit post by fan [BenjiAnglusthson] 2018; see also Janicker 2017).⁹

(See Img. 1 below.)

⁹The show often remarks on identity-based politics, for example, critically addressing gender, race, and ability in multiple seasons (*Murder House, Coven, Freak Show*, as well as Isabelle's currently airing season, *Apocalypse*). Even more surprising, the show references formal politics as well: the season previous to this interview, S7) *American Horror Story: Cult,* "takes place in the fictional suburb of Brookfield Heights, Michigan, during the year 2017, and centers on a cult terrorizing the residents in the aftermath of Donald Trump winning the 2016 U.S. presidential election" (Wikipedia Contributors 2022a). The current season airing during this interview, S8) *Apocalypse*, explores life after a nuclear fallout, instigated by the Antichrist. I face, this season is discussed by another participant later as something that is "too political." I am surprised to hear Isabelle list this as an example of the type of apolitical entertainment she prefers as she tries to avoid the aggressive politics around her, but such contradictions in and between participants are not unusual, as I explore below.



Image 1 American Horror Story DVD art, seasons 1-4 (first row) and seasons 5-8 (second row), presented in order. Seasons 1, 2, 4, 6 (direct ties to Trump's election), and 7 are mentioned above. One of Isabelle's refuges from politics.

My early interview with Isabelle, which I will return to throughout this chapter, was influential throughout data collection, as the themes of the meeting reoccurred well past saturation and in different and diverse friend groups. Isabelle's expressions of exhaustion/annoyance and her articulated entertainment preferences for media that is "not about the politics" reflect a widespread desire for political avoidance seen throughout my data that is frequently associated with popular entertainment escapism. The long theoretical literature on popular culture and politics has often associated the two: while art might allow for a type of political resistance, or at least allow for the skill development of the judgment or critique needed in public deliberation, entertainment distracts people from serious public matters, enabling and even encouraging a disconnection from the meaningful collective. This is harmful
for democracy and for the people. Part one of this chapter explores these claims by interrogating the experienced reality of such mediated avoidance. Looking at the media of popular entertainment television and popular music, this chapter first explores (Part 1a) the broad context of political avoidance in relation to the work of Nina Eliasoph (1998), illustrating how a "new normal" may complicate Eliasoph's arguments. Further, in emphasizing the importance of entertainment media in this context (which is not taken into serious consideration by Eliasoph) I then explore (1b) avoidance *through* popular culture, as theorized relative to the public sphere and in the criticisms of my participants (where criticism is at times also directed at the public sphere from which they must escape). I further explore (1c) avoidance when, as many public sphere theorists have feared, the political public invades their popular entertainment escape: like Isabelle, many young people expressed frustration when politics intrudes upon their (escapist) entertainment, which they suggest only leads to further avoidance.

However, I greatly complicate the assumptions about these observations in Part 2 of this chapter. After an earlier introduction of theoretical foundations, I show that, while young people do avoid much overt (though to varying degrees) representation of politics in popular culture, and often see popular culture as itself a (helpful) distraction from political engagement, they also (2a) often do enjoy *some* public-spirited content in their entertainment media, resulting in playful considerations of and engagement with the public sphere. I then go on to explore (2b) exactly *when* it may be that young people have such opportunities for engagement. I theorize the area of opportunity as a variable *Goldilocks zone of political play*, and discuss some of these variables affecting an individuals' Goldilocks zone: Different people have different thresholds for political content and therefore experience different opportunities for playful engagement with the discourses and deliberation of the public and civil spheres. Political play occurs within the Goldilocks zone, when the perceived (though not wholly readerdetermined) politicality of a text is "just right" for a particular individual, leading to both entertainment

and engagement. However, along with variance by individual, as well as by text/content, Goldilocks zone opportunities are influenced by the conditions of medium and context of consumption.

This chapter thus contributes to the broad scholarship on popular entertainment media and public sphere engagement in multiple ways. Engaging directly with Eliasoph (1998), I illustrate a change in the social context of political talk (the "new normal" and active disengagement) and demonstrate the importance of exploring entertainment media as a necessary cultural context of such talk (or lack thereof), which Eliasoph's seminal work fails to seriously consider. Beyond avoidance and frustration, though, this chapter initiates the idea that popular entertainment media can provide opportunities for playful engagement with politics and deliberation in the public and civil spheres, <u>even in this context of active disengagement</u>, thus arguably making such opportunities particularly valuable. Taking these engaged conversations among young people seriously (engaging with the media, engaging with public-minded issues, and engaging with their friends with whom they are discussing), I move beyond the argument of *if* such opportunities for political play exist in popular culture and ask *when* might different young people come across such opportunities. My original conceptualization of the *Goldilocks zone of political play* illustrates the contexts and conditions around such engagement, thereby allowing for a deeper, richer understanding of how popular media might expand, rather than collapse (Putnam 2000), public sphere engagement.

Part 1: Avoiding Politics (in and through Popular Culture)

1a) From Apathetically Avoiding Politics to an Active Disengagement in "New Normal"

Theories of popular culture's relationship to the public sphere are typically founded in a generalized concern with political disengagement. Central to research on the latter, Eliasoph explored the processes of political disengagement, specifically in groups and communities, in her influential work *Avoiding Politics* (1998). While she doesn't focus on popular media as distraction (though does look in the

context of popular consumption), she investigates how everyday people avoid discussing politics in their Goffmanian frontstage. This is not because they are necessarily ignorant or don't care about politics, but rather they don't have the interpersonal, conversational context to discuss political, "public-spirited" matters on a public stage. Of particular interest is her focus on the Buffalos, people who gathered at local country-western dance clubs, as opposed to the more overtly public-minded volunteers and activists. Brought together by popular culture (country-western music and dance), though this shared culture is not of significant focus, these individuals treated the shared space as a collective frontstage where discussion of politics was seen as a waste of time (1998:129). Instead, people strove to be seen as anti-political. This is not to say that the Buffalos weren't political: privately they shared public-spirited concerns. However, paired with a sense of distrust about their potential to make change, public political deliberation and action became linked with the act of protesting, which was foolish as it didn't (couldn't) accomplish anything. Therefore, even though many of these Buffalos were privately concerned about public issues, there was little opportunity for public <u>deliberation</u> on such issues (of concern to the Habermasian public sphere tradition), as everyone avoided such public sphere interaction in favor of the (entertaining) social (of concern to Arendtian thought).

Eliasoph's work has been greatly instrumental, as it illuminates the processes behind political avoidance, exploring how widespread political apathy and disengagement can be produced and maintained, socially and discursively. While then certainly in a time of political turmoil,¹⁰ concerns of avoidance grounded in the contemporary political moment (e.g., the "Trump-era") have only seemed to grow. Popular perceptions, in the press and my data, reflect a sense that higher levels of political participation in terms of voting as well as adjacent action like donating, organizing, and protesting may be *"the new normal"* (Schmitt 2021), differing from Eliasoph's context of wide normalized apathy. *However*,

¹⁰ Four days after *Avoiding Politics* publication, Bill Clinton became the first-ever sitting US president to testify as the subject before a grand jury, leading to his impeachment four months later.

this increased engagement is rarely discussed in terms of broad, positive democratic interest, but rather as hyper-polarization among those most engaged (Mason 2018), a further engagement of the "political class" that does not reflect "normal people" (Fiorina 2017). Instead, many fear this increased (but polarized) participation will lead to further disengagement and avoidance on the part of an increasingly "exhausted majority" that is disinterested in such aggressive, contentious politics (Hawkins, Yudkin, Juan-Torres et al. 2018). This appears to be an even greater concern for young people's political (dis)engagement (or at least formal political engagement, as discussed in Sloam 2014; Parvin 2017). Young people's general disinterest and distaste in (formal) politics appears to be clearly linked to increased (perceptions of) partisanship (Lawless 2015), though this is often expressed in my data with a general disillusionment with the state of politics more broadly. Further, as Isabelle's interview at the top of the chapter suggests, this perception of politics (and generally of the public sphere) is associated with exhaustion, hopelessness, and ultimately, avoidance.

The "exhausted majority" appeared in much of my data. However, they often seemed more like the less common "cynical Buffalos" in Eliasoph's study, reflecting active, vocal, "strenuous disengagement" (1998:154) rather than the private Buffalos, discussed above, whose apathetic avoidance resulted from the lack of a context of political discussion (or much pubic talk at all). Here, I will explore what political avoidance looked like for my participants, before turning to popular culture's role in such (active) avoidance. In doing so, I aim to illustrate the particular characteristics of the political moment that suggest a different context than that of Eliasoph's Buffalos, therefore suggesting a different type of avoidance. Later, after looking at popular media's role in this avoidance, I ultimately illuminate opportunities for playful public engagement that Eliasoph does not consider, made visible in exploring both socio-political context and popular culture as context. Firstly, I present the general socio-political context of avoidance, as reflected in focus groups and interviews.

...

At the end of every focus group, after discussing popular culture (music, TV, celebrities, and online culture/memes) and its relationships to politics, I asked participants, simply, if they liked and/or enjoyed politics. The frequent enthusiasm behind the answers to this question made the concerns about youth disengagement in the public sphere unsurprising. The resounding "NO" to the question of enjoyment was often explained in terms of a deep frustration with "the system" as a whole, referencing politicians, parties and partisans, legislative corruption, and other structural concerns that were separate from "the issues." As discussed, this did not reflect Eliasoph's private Buffalos, as the conversation rarely reflected an apathetic disinterest from a system that didn't help them: this was a *passionate*, *active disengagement*. For example, during a group response of frustration, some seeing near-humor in the absurdity of such a question, Matthew quickly interjects, overlapping his friends' remarks to critique with great enthusiasm:

I hate it. I hate politics with a fiery passion. I couldn't even tell you directly. I understand the necessity and I understand the importance of everyone participating and everybody being involved but I just think that most politicians are snakes and (exaggeratedly) it just doesn't interest me.

Clearly, this is not the apathetic avoidance of a private Buffalo. The message, language, and tone of Matthew's enthusiastic criticism suggest a different type of avoidance and disengagement, one that is much more actively contemptuous.

Friends Lee, Addison, Carl, and Elizabeth are also passionately critical of the political system throughout the focus group, but expand this, as many did, to the broader, polarized public sphere, as seen in their expressions of avoidance (reflecting the concerns around disengagement and youth, e.g., Sloam 2014; Parvin 2017).

Lee: I don't like political conversations because they always go in circles. The truth is life isn't black and white, but everyone wants to believe in one thing and stick to that.

Addison: I hate politics, I think politics is corrupt. I think government is important, but I don't like

politics. I really hate it. I think the issues are important that go through politics but I hate politics themselves, so I tend not to talk about them. And I think there's a difference between politics and social issues. If it comes up I might talk about social issues, but I hate really politics. I don't like political parties. I don't know... I just don't like it.

...

Lee: It's kind of gotten mixed up with celebrity culture with all the idolizing.

Carl: It's like a sports team kind of culture right now. Either you're with us or against us. I consider myself liberal but if I say "hey, this conservative guy is saying some reasonable thing" someone will be, like, either you're with us or against us.

Addison: I agree. I think everyone's all or nothing right now. On both sides. Super liberal people will not listen to super conservative people and super conservative people will not listen to reasonable liberal people.

...

Addison: It's just wild because most people are moderate, most people are in the middle, but it's the intense sides...

Lee: They're the loudest people.

Addison: Yes, everyone else just kind of gets lost.

For these friends, despite claims of just not talking about politics, the discussion of their dislike of politics is very animated¹¹ and repetitive, to the point of appearing as though they do in fact want to discuss and deliberate such matters. Regardless, the system of contemporary politics, including the politicians, parties, and partisanship are passionately avoided. The "social issues" were widely recognized as important, even interesting, but associations with politics spoiled many concerns. Similar to the Buffalos, the group agrees that they "don't like political conversations" and avoid personal and interpersonal

¹¹ Further, this group's various discussions of popular culture and politics throughout our meeting (as well as many other groups') are quite animated. The anger and frustration appear very particularly applied to specific realms/understandings of politics, while others that weren't "too political" could be tolerated, even enjoyed, as discussed later in the chapter. While everyone in the group reflected a Goldilocks effect in which some public-spirited media could be (and was) deeply engaging, other media was seen as "too political," often explicitly because it was associated with that which they critique here.

engagement with politics. However, they do seem to relish discussing the system from the outside as a critic.

Participants' hatred of politics was often also linked to exhaustion and a sense of powerlessness, but was still presented with enthusiasm and frustration rather than apathy. Sheldon, Sally, and Sadie all say that they hate politics, eagerly talking with and over each other. I ask with a sense of sarcastic questioning "so it sounds like you don't enjoy it?" and Sally literally throws up her hands in frustration:

Sally: I have better things to do with my time. That's a time suck and an energy suck that I just can't afford. And I don't want to have negative emotions for something that really won't affect me. I mean, I can get all huffed up and red in the face about it but in the end what will I do. In the end, it's not up to me, it's up to a complex system of checks and balances and *bureaucracy* (with emphasis) that I have nothing to do with.

Despite her claims of apathy, she does clearly have negative emotions and is affected by these political problems, at least in mood, but seems to be pretty desperately running from such effects.

Finally, such forms of avoidance (active and critical, from frustration and exhaustion) often presented themselves even before the final broad question on positive political engagement. When asked about "social messages in music," friends Hunter and Elicia begin discussing musician Hosier's relationship to the queer communities, and Hunter asks if they seek out that kind of music. Chris, who was not discussing Hosier, interjects with an abrupt change of tone and an intended comedic presentation:

I tend to avoid political content because it makes me angry. I am but a small man and the world goes on around me. I'm waiting on the world to change and it's not changing in a way I agree with, but also, I don't feel like I have any real chance to make a push back against it. (Laughs) Welcome to existential hopelessness with Chris. I just find music that I enjoy.

While this felt sudden and unexpected to me, Hunter and Elicia don't flinch, conversationally, and the discussion jumps to considering musician's role in the public sphere (should they "stay in their lane" or do they have a responsibility to speak to public-minded issues?).

While Eliasoph's private Buffalos do not have the frontstage context in which to address politics, these cynical, frustrated, exhausted young people feel that politics is everywhere on their front stage. Oppositional to the Buffalos, they felt they must retreat to private consumption (though through shared popular culture) to escape this political public that is ever-present and demanding. This is an active, even enthusiastic distancing that contains thoughtful deliberation *on* (though not within) the public sphere, containing both logical reasoning ("it's up to a complex system of checks and balances and bureaucracy" and recognition that the most polarized are "the loudest people") and personal emotion ("I hate politics with a fiery <u>passion</u>."). Critical and personal, though also collective, this is an engaged (i.e., active) disengagement (i.e., breaking away).

Regarding methods and media: Eliasoph suggests that observations like these, in which the typical American (i.e., not engaged) appears to participate in profound political discussion(/critique), may be the result of methodological error: "So, while Americans are able to reason about politics *if given the kind of opportunity that the sympathetic, open-minded interview researchers give them*, this opportunity almost never presents itself to most Americans [in their everyday context]" (Eliasoph 1998:151, emphasis mine). However, this loosely-structured focus group context, centered on friend group's shared media, did not lead to young people being observed "away from the respondents' friends or usual associates" (19) or discussing content exceedingly distant from that already common to the group.¹² Considering the enthusiasm and apparent comfort with the conversation among most groups (including those with diverse political ideology identifications), I believe their differentiation from the Buffalos is not due to methodological differences in accuracy, but suggests a richer explanation.

¹² As discussed in Chapter 3 on methods, I did at times ask about other media, when frequently discussed in other focus groups, but this was typically after their tastes had been explored at length and established or "triggered" as "known culture" (Fine 1979) in the focus group dynamic, and the group rapport had largely "taken over" the atmosphere of the meeting.

These data suggest a shift in expressions of political avoidance (at least for these young people), from that of the "private people," Eliasoph's majority so focused on the backstage and distanced on the public-facing front stage, to the cynical Buffalos, fervently speaking of and deliberating on the public, though in an ultimate effort to actively and proudly distance and avoid. While there is still avoidance (Eliasoph even suggests greater distance from the public sphere for the cynics than the private people), there also appears to be deliberation, not within the public sphere, but on the state and nature of politics and the public generally. This shift in type or expression of avoidance may be a reflection of the "new normal," in which politics is perceived as more aggressive, so participants' avoidance must be aggressive as well. Additionally, by exploring this avoidance in the context of media consumption, these focus groups further illustrate disruption of the private consumption/public engagement theoretical distinction such that I gained access via friend groups to the semi-public sphere deliberation these young people are having through semi-private consumption in semi-civil media spheres (Alexander 2006). While obviously complicating such theorization of "spheres" (discussed further below), including the context of popular culture/entertainment media consumption when exploring how people avoid politics, my data can reflect that "which [is] 'public' but not yet 'the public," (Livingstone 2005:26). I believe the significant changes observed in what political avoidance looks like can be explained by these factors: changes in sociopolitical context, and methodological considerations of shared popular cultural context.

Chris, above, and Isabelle, at the top of the chapter, suggest a possible relationship between this enthusiastic avoidance in an aggressive, polarized political context and their entertainment media consumption discussed throughout the focus groups. Chris "tend[s] to avoid political content because it makes [him] angry" and instead just aims to find music that he enjoys (presumably, therefore, music that is not particularly public-spirited). Isabelle is tired of hearing about politics, doesn't want to see political content, and instead seeks out entertainment that is "not about the politics," so she can get a break. Including, of course, getting a break through the relaxing escape of *AHS*'s psychological horror and

premium-cable-streaming gore. I first will review the academic literature on this relationship before turning to young people's reflections on this relationship in both discourse and action.

1b) Popular Entertainment Media as Avoidance and "Escape," Academic and Participant

Perspectives

These concerns of political avoidance have long considered the harmful effects of popular culture. Foundational to this is the cultural criticism of the Frankfurt School. While there was some limited optimism about the role of entertainment media in this approach (e.g., Benjamin [1935] 1969), this central literature was largely disparaging of the oppressive "culture industries" (Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1994). Popular, capitalistic entertainment was seen as manipulating emotion so as to prevent resistance to capitalism, thereby preventing change and revolution (Marcuse 1964; Adorno and Leppert 2002). Popular entertainment media and technologies are therefore tools for "control and domination" (Marcuse [1939] 1998:41) that not only suppress but actively prevent, via ideological control, any critical political deliberation.

Avoidance, or rather, escapism, is central to this argument, as it has been central to the philosophy and sociology of politics, art, and aesthetics (e.g., see conflicts on expressionism, realism, and politcs between Bloch and Lukács, Brecht/Benjamin and Lukács, Adorno and Brecht, Adorno and Lukács... collected, edited, and printed in [1977] 2007). Traditionally, such counterproductive escapism has been associated with shallow entertainment, while true art engages and allows for growth (see Laurenson 1978). There is emancipatory potential in art, even (to some) in art's more genuine imaginative escapism and negation of the existing world (Adorno [1966] 1973; also see Fischer 1997). But that which is sold as "escape" in the commodified "purposelessness" of popular entertainment culture only serves that which true critical deliberation would threaten: the oppressive social and political order.

While diverging to varying degrees from the Frankfurt School, foundational public sphere theory's understandings of consumption and engagement, including that which Eliasoph and above scholars have built on, often reflected this aversion to popular entertainment media. Despite his departure from the Horkheimian Frankfurt tradition, in part fueled by what he saw as an overly pessimistic disdain for culture, Habermas' "reshaping [of] Critical Theory" retained a denunciation of mass (media) consumption (Calhoun 2013). The rise of mass entertainment media (as opposed to literary art and print media cultures) was theorized as a large contributor to the decline of the bourgeois public sphere and productive, rational deliberation among citizens (now just largely acting in the role of consumers) that is necessary for democracy and justice (Habermas [1962] 1991). Similarly, Arendt ([1959] 2013; 1961) differed from Habermas in her relationship to Marx, Critical Theory, and broad understandings of political theory/praxis but shared his concern for popular cultural consumption and its threats to a healthy (active) public. The works of both Habermas and Arendt have been criticized, often from a feminist perspective, for their insistence on the necessity of separate public and private spheres for a healthy, free, just society (Fraser 1985; e.g., Benhabib 1992; Benhabib 1997; Canovan 1994; Calhoun 2013), thereby complicating any clear requirement for a division between private (pop-cultural) consumption and public sphere action and/or deliberation.

Nonetheless, the critical perspective on popular entertainment and its harms to social progress has waxed and waned in influence over time and discipline. Postman's highly influential criticisms of television in *Amusing Ourselves to Death* (1985), reflected these concerns (as well as those of McLuhan (2003), discussed later in this chapter). The technology and media of contemporary entertainment, Postman argues, have simplified communication, culture, and politics to a point of being trivial. Beyond ideological, the content and foundational media are now only superficial, and the masses, now only as audience and not public, are especially vulnerable to manipulation and exploitation. Others have made similar arguments about entertainment as distraction from the public and civil spheres (e.g., Gitlin 2001).

In his work often discussed alongside Eliasoph, Putnam (2000) theorizes the disappearance of a strong public as well, focusing on the requisite civil sphere rather than only formal political engagement. Television, specifically, takes time away from potential civic engagement, but also fosters attitudes that compound problems of disengagement, leading to solidarity and increased privatization and individualization. "Dependence on television for entertainment," he writes, "is not merely *a* significant predictor of civic disengagement. It is *the single most consistent* predictor that I have discovered" (Putnam 2000:250, original emphasis). While much of this academic work has shifted to focus on the internet,¹³ the works of both Postman and Putnam have been revisited, with the dangers of popular culture being discussed alongside concerns around democracy in the age of Trump (Illing 2018; Foust 2017; Garber 2017; Tracy 2020), and academic concerns about the harms of "junk entertainment" to the public sphere remain (Syvertsen 2017; Klikauer 2021).

However, there do also exist more optimistic theorizations of this relationship.

Pop culture and political engagement? A review of alternative literature.

Counter to the above perspectives, others have proposed a potentially productive, potentially resistant relationship between popular culture and politics. Even fellow Frankfurtian Walter Benjamin ([1935] 1969) challenged the assumptions and implications of his colleagues, arguing that entertainment "represents a site in which political thoughts and actions are shaped" in the positive (discussed in Street et al. 2013:12). Raymond Williams (1974) struggled with the contradictions of popular culture,

¹³ I will revisit popular culture and political avoidance in Chapter 6 on online culture, affordance, and memes. I am not including that analysis in this chapter as 1) I argue that the participatory medium of online entertainment results in a radically different context of politics and of consumption than for television and music, discussed here, and therefore, 2) the act of avoidance in/through popular culture (TV/music or memes) differs qualitatively as observed in my data. While there are still opportunities for political play online, as I explore with TV and music here, I later examine the online context and the case of memetic play online to illuminate the different forms playful political engagement may take and show that the participatory medium may complicate our theoretical understandings of these forms.

considering the ways in which popular culture may be of and for the people (through lived interaction with the product) and/or, reflecting his Marxist positions, may be from the elites but intended for the people, ideological and imposed from above. The largest challenge to the above negative theorizations though came with the growing influence of audience research in cultural and media studies (e.g., the Birmingham School in the 60s and 70s, as well as Williams, both before and after his parting with the CCCS), and perhaps culminating in the work of John Fiske, theorizing power and (potential) empowerment in the reading and re-working popular cultural texts.

Fiske (1986; [1989] 2010; 1989) put forth a drastically oppositional perspective, theorizing popular culture as an "optimistic" and "progressive (though not radical)" tool for political engagement ([1989] 2010:21). Such engagement can come from consumer/fan interaction with popular fantasy, creative and active identity development, collective and subculture-based meaning-making, and most importantly, resistant pleasures in popular culture, existing within the interpretive context of readers' "semiotic democracy" (Fiske [1987] 2010). Fiske's optimistic view of popular culture was often labeled as unwarranted, a "trivialization of politics" (McChesney 1999:544-545) and his response to the "cultural elitism" of the above scholars critical of the popular was itself deemed a "cultural populism" (McGuigan 1992; 2005).¹⁴ However, his contributions, among others at the time (e.g., Jenkins 1992), shaped a clear debate regarding the potential benefits popular culture may have to civic/political engagement (Jenkins 2010; Glynn, Gray and Wilson 2011; Turner 2021).

Thriving in cultural studies, and in particular active audience research (e.g., Morley and Brunsdon 1999), this debate on popular culture as a tool for engagement has been incorporated into the above critical work on the public sphere, with influential scholars exploring entertainment media's relationship with identity and civic connection (Hermes 2006a; 2007; Dahlgren 2009; Couldry et al. 2010; Nieguth

¹⁴ While Fiske's broad optimism of empowerment and resistance has largely fallen out of popularity, so to speak, many have argued that this negative reputation of naïve populism lies in reductive readings of Fiske's more nuanced arguments (e.g., those in Fiske [1996] 2016; see Jenkins 2005; 2010).

2015; Goren 2016), the cultural semiotic context of the public (Dahlgren 1995; 2003; 2009), and the values and beliefs of significance to public discourse (Press and Cole 1999; Hermes 2006a; 2007; Lunt and Pantti 2007). Livingstone (2005) states that the question is, not if an audience can act as/in a public, but when, complimenting Habermas but furthering the disruption of public/private, political/consumption, and ultimately defining the difference as one of collective aim/action. As well, much of this literature has considered conceptualizations of the civil sphere (e.g., work in Alexander 2006; Zukin et al. 2006), instead (or as a prerequisite to) a more active public sphere engagement. As such engagement turns to more intentional "political consumerism" (Endres and Panagopoulos 2017) or a type of citizenship through consumption (Bennett 2003), political engagement through consumption may contribute to increased political knowledge, political interest, and ideological commitment (though, given correlation, this could occur in the reverse direction, though some longitudinal work in online spaces (see Boulianne and Theocharis 2020) could suggest the initial causal direction). I explore what such engagement might look like to these young consumer/citizens. John Street and others (Street 2003; 2011; 2019; 2020; Street, Inthorn and Scott 2012; Inthorn et al. 2013; Street et al. 2013) have suggested both civic and political engagement can occur through popular culture through talk, briefly describing this, without elaboration, as "play."

The rest of this chapter addresses this longstanding theoretical tension regarding the harms of/opportunities for popular culture to the public sphere. In the rest of part one, I explore 1b) to what extent do young people use pop culture to "avoid politics"? Outside of practice, how do they understand this relationship between the two? Ultimately, I do find on the outermost layer of participant presentation an admission of, as well as the desires for, using popular culture as distraction, escape, and a tool for avoidance (addressing 1b). However, participants also (often simultaneously) reflect this criticism in their own discourse. This supports the critical theorizations presented above, *even while participants themselves express this critique*. Two interesting outliers are presented in the chapter appendix.

Other public sphere theorizations (particularly Arendt 1961) argue there is and necessarily should be a division between private cultural consumption (speaking more so to "entertainment," a life need) and public engagement (advanced common action). While young people are aiming for this, the Habermasian critique suggests these young people are so by eliminating the role of citizen in expanding the role of consumer. Alternatively, given this perceived "new normal" or an aggressively expanding public, I ask 1c) what happens when young people's private sphere of entertainment is invaded by the political? How do young people understand the perceived offensive on their retreat? Most people, with even greater frustration than that seen in 1a, are highly critical of this intrusion, expressing active and passionate rejection of such entertainment media. However, the line threshold that marks something as "too political," and therefore invasive, appears inconsistent and contradictory in the data as a whole, and most people enjoy *some* sort of public-spirited popular entertainment media. I then move into part two, to further explore these latter observations given this above cultural studies tradition.

Popular perspectives on popular culture as distraction, escape, avoidance

Participants recognized that entertainment media, like television and music, was used by themselves and those around them to distract and escape from the "serious" matters of the public. This was often discussed in three ways: criticism of such escapism (reflecting awareness of the above concerns of the Frankfurt school, Postman, and others), a guilty recognition of such escapist pleasures (often combined with critique), and an embrace of such distraction and escape as necessary (reflecting the Arendtian basic need for entertainment, though through what they admit is "mindless"). All three perspectives were used in discussion of popular reality television analyzed here, which was almost universally recognized as a particularly shallow distraction (despite the embedded realism that often reflects the socio-political world (Bignell 2013).

Firstly, some participants explicitly criticized popular culture as a wasteful distraction, agreeing with the theoretical implication of critical and public sphere theorists that sees the rise in contemporary popular entertainment as a detraction from public matters. This was expressed by a minority of participants, though still a theoretically significant perspective (the chapter appendix below provides a preliminary exploration of two cases of these criticisms in terms of counter- and sub-public discourses). In an otherwise "average" focus group that turned to the Kardashians, Irelyn brings this into the discussion:

Sometimes it reminds me of *1984*... Like when all the [latest drama on *Keeping up with the Kardashians*] was going on I was like 'What the fuck is Trump doing right now?' you know? I was like 'He could be doing some really messed up shit but all we're [watching] is this Kardashian stuff.' Which, like, we're allowed to have fun and be obsessed with celebrities but when they become so pervasive that I'm not paying attention to everything else I have to take a step back. I think that's how they keep political power, is they find a way for us not to be political if that makes sense. And that's a political stance because you're choosing not to do anything.

The focus group was initially considering reality television/stars and the ways in which they can be or have been political (or rather, speak on "social issues," e.g., Kim Kardashian's "awakening" to social justice (Van Meter 2019)). Irelyn though contributes to the discussion in considering the ways in which such entertainment distracts from the legitimate, formal, (assumedly) more serious and consequential realm of politics. Illustrative of the above reasons for distraction, she also reflects clear frustration with the state of politics, the public sphere, and popular culture's role in their decline. Further, striving to be a good citizen of the public sphere, Irelyn feels like this requires taking "a step back" from popular culture to focus more on what is really important. Popular entertainment culture is fun, but it is a distraction that can overwhelm that of more significance, while politics is clearly unenjoyable but vital: the two realms and roles are defined against each other. Further, Irelyn considers how this distraction is a tool for or at least advantageous to the political elite. Presumably, this is of most concern to the elites representing a political ideology Irelyn opposes (Trump), but of significance is the recognition of the power behind popular culture's role in distraction. In this sense, rather than being the "cultural dupe," so-called, that

Critical Theory might suggest, Irelyn adopts a critical approach out of frustration with the public sphere. While distinct from Fiske's optimistic theorization, Irelyn as an active reader recognizes the mass manipulation in entertainment media and adopts a critical perspective. In the chapter appendix, I briefly explore this critical approach in terms of counterpublics (Mark) and subpublics (Ruth). However, unlike the ideal, critical revolutionary that would reject such oppressive, domineering media, many criticisms of this type often occurred alongside continued consumption.

People often recognized popular culture as retreat from the public, an arguably necessary role that entertainment can fill according to Arendt. However, such escape was still at times discussed in negative critical terms, resulting in critique alongside consumption. In a follow-up interview with Irelyn, she again shows an oppositional understanding of popular culture and politics. She discusses a media diary entry in which she was talking about an extremely popular (and criticized) dating reality show, *The Bachelorette*, with a friend. Irelyn does watch the show, but happened to not discuss it in the focus group with her sorority sisters. In finding out that this friend also watches though, Irelyn says that was surprising, and I asked her why:

Irelyn: She's just such an activist... I guess I didn't expect her to also participate in that kind of stuff. But, you know, we all have our vices, I mean, it's not even a vice, but maybe because she is engaged in more serious things than I am, or at least in different serious things, she needs an outlet like that. But yeah, I was like 'Oh dang.'

SJP: What makes it vapid or a vice?

Irelyn: I think *The Bachelorette* is vapid to me because... Well one, it's foundationally based on heterosexual relationships and the desires of classically beautiful people. It's not expanding our worldview or teaching us new things. You know, it's something to watch as a distraction to other things that are going on or a way to pass the time. In that way, I think it could be defined as a vice if that's how you watch it. A vice to me is something that temporarily makes you feel better but, in the end, isn't actually solving the real problems.

Irelyn quickly and clearly contrasts being an activist to vapid popular culture, specifically reality TV, implying that politically engaged, public-spirited people don't typically consume vapid popular culture

that doesn't contribute to one's public mindedness (expand one's worldview). Here, she reflects the public citizen/private consumer dichotomy, in a way that is closer to Critical Theory than public sphere theory, in that she argues that such engagement in vapid entertainment is definitively, as a vice, bad, and is concerned both as an embarrassed citizen and as a critical, though sheepish, consumer.

Many people, including those like Irelyn making such criticisms, still partook in these entertainment "vices." Viewing popular culture in this negative way, which often led to guilt or "guilty pleasure" around consumption, appeared to be common in young people's lives. In speaking of *Keeping Up with the Kardashians*, Marcella makes what appears to be a sheepish admission to her friends that she's a fan of the show:

Marcella: I'm obsessed with it but I wish I wasn't... (laughing) I'm ashamed!

SJP: [Why are you so ashamed?]

Marcella: I spend too much time... learning all about the Kardashians, like, dedicating that much time to following that as opposed to spending that time [on] something more important, like, I'm just so ashamed of myself.

(Group laughter)

After some discussion of the reality TV world as a "waste of time," friend Jordan, also in this focus group, reveals that she also is a guilty fan that should spend her time on "something more important." Later in the focus group and in her individual interview, Marcella says she thinks she should be more knowledgeable about politics than she is, suggesting that this is an area that is "more important" than popular culture, leading to the guilt from her pleasure in consumption. This is a position of particular interest in this "new normal": individuals feel pressured to escape the public realm, while also, given this heightened political context, feeling pressure to engage, and thereby feel guilty for such escape. The negotiation of this conflict, emotional and discursive, will be explored further in Chapter 5 on cancel culture. This does show, however, active reading of the text and political environment that is certainly still

escapist, but is simultaneously an aware reading that seeks to fulfill the human "need" for entertainment and leisure in a context of intense pressure the engage.

Some people recognized the need for escapism, recognized their own escapism, and embrace such media, like reality TV, without guilt (and even at times with pride). Friends Bobbi, Teddy, and Charlie discussed *Keeping Up with the Kardashians*, also using the word "vapid" to describe the show and its stars and framed the show as a distraction/escape. Teddy argues that it is so successful because it doesn't "challenge" you or make you think about larger issues. Bobbi, who watches the show and agrees with this assessment, explicitly does not frame this critically:

Bobbi: A lot of people, like, hate to love them.

Charlie: Is that you? Is that what you're saying? [laughing]

Bobbi: No, I love to love them! I don't feel like it's a guilty pleasure for me to be following them. At times, this escape was seen as fair, valid, and necessary, even when people recognized the importance of socio-political matters: escapism was also important. Such valid escapism often came in the language of seeking "mindless" or "stupid" entertainment. Sara tied this directly to politics:

I watch mostly sitcoms and I frankly watch a lot of Bravo [reality TV] because when I sit down to watch television I don't really want to be engaged. Like, I work in [reproductive] rights research and I don't think I'll ever watch the *Handmaid's Tale* because I don't really need to imagine that kind of thing happening. My all-time favorite show is *Vanderpump Rules*, just a reality show just about stupid waitresses in LA... so yeah, I feel like I avoid TV that makes me think too much 'cause I do that enough in other ways.

Her socio-political work is directly opposed to her pop-cultural consumption. She does not see pop culture as a *harmful* distraction from her political engagement, as some of the above-quoted participants do, and it is still an escape. This would not be theorized as an active contribution to the public sphere, but Habermas and Arendt would argue that such separation, a place of entertainment and leisure to which an individual can retreat, is necessary for a healthy public sphere, *if* such escape allows for, and does not

replace, engagement. In the below section, I discuss this "mindless" viewing as only one particular context of viewing, while such escapism is not necessarily present in other contexts.

In defining the popular culture that these young people interact with as things that won't make them "think too much," these young people clearly reflect critiques of escapism, at times personally expressing this critique. On its face (according to participants' critique) there is no public sphere interaction that emerges from this pop-cultural diet, particularly for reality TV. There can be, however, even in consumption, critical recognition of a) the socio-political harms of popular culture, like reality television, and b) the stressors and pressures from the public sphere that push people to such avoidance. This active, at times critical, judgmental escapism into popular culture does not reflect the straightforward mindless absorption of ideology of critical theorizations (Adorno [1938] 1977; [1967] 1975; Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1994; Postman 1985), nor the capitulation of the active role of citizen to a passive, *apathetic*, private consumer (Arendt [1959] 2013; 1961; Habermas [1962] 1991; [1964] 1974; Eliasoph 1998; Putnam 2000). Instead, by exploring *how* young people seek escapism in reality television, given the context of this "new normal," I argue that such escapism is often an active statement on (though not in) the public sphere itself (Syvertsen 2017), thereby a possible extension of public-spirited deliberation (including, as seen in the appendix, from outside of the dominant public sphere).

Of note: while much of this at-times critical discourse is seen in young people's discussion of reality television, such active avoidance was not typically expressed for popular music. In fact, there was generally much less expression of avoidance in music (possibly due to medium distribution/structures and fragmentation), as the sense of "guilty pleasure" as linked to escapism and avoidance was never discussed (perhaps due to the differences in identification through the medium). Instead, those few who were critical of pop-music-as-escapism/distraction (often alongside criticisms of television), expressed this from a largely unique perspective, using a sub- or counter-public discourse. These outliers are my

focus in the chapter appendix below, along with a reflection on power, marginalization, pop music, and a popular Critical Theory.

In part one of this chapter, I have thus far explored the ways in which young people view such avoidance through popular culture in the context of the "new normal," broadly and at times critically. Many participants discussed, though, how this avoidance was actually quite difficult to accomplish. As Isabelle says, politics "comes up all the time," including in their realm of escape. Next, I explore the attempted avoidance that occurs *in* (rather than avoidance *through*) popular entertainment television and popular music, investigating what happens when the explicitly political invades escapist entertainment. Rather than the role of consumer overtaking that of citizen, many young people believe that the intrusion is, aggressively, moving in the other direction.

1c) When the Political Invades the Popular: Active Avoidance of Political Content in Entertainment Media

As so many people turned to popular entertainment media to escape the contentious concerns of the public, the often expressed intention is to also avoid any politics in their media. However, the seemingly ever-present political commentary of the "new normal" often did manage to invade their popular escape. While the presence of such matters was likely intended to inform, influence, and mobilize, I heard many frustrations with such incorporations. Many young people found popular politicized entertainment media to be obnoxious, an annoyance when they are in this realm of entertainment to specifically get away from such discourses. Further, this was often seen as more evidence of manipulation, from the political realm but also from the source of entertainment, as such media was seen as just "pandering" to partisan trends.

The intrusion of politics into entertainment culture is an intrusion into leisure time, in an Arendtian sense (1961). While Arendt appears more focused on the effects of invasions on the political

public sphere, the protection of a private realm is also a necessity. Friends Ian, Jesse, Michael, and Buffy reflected this perspective in their focus group. In talking about music and what makes good lyrics, Ian presents an argument for at least some degree of apparent separation:

I think you can get really bad music that tries to be political and meaningful, but you can't just say things directly either as in, like, if you're just like "screw Trump" and that's your song... you don't just want to say what you mean.

The group agrees that if music is too political, too overt, it detracts from the entertainment value. In this case, that makes it "really bad," and there is general agreement that they all do not like this in popular culture. When any connection between pop culture and politics is too "obvious," as is later stated, such entertainment is no longer a sufficient escape. Therefore, the group prefers content that maintains some semblance of a divide between private/public, or entertainment needs/political engagement, as Arendt suggests is necessary. Further, they want this escapism to be imaginative (enough), a marker of quality of entertainment (or for Adorno [1966] 1973, art).

Friends Joe, Tony, Derrick, and Sebastian reflect this as well, with even more obvious annoyance at this intrusion, in discussing streaming and watching stand-up comedy specials:

Derrick: I watch a lot of stand-up comedy but I hate when they talk about politics. SJP: Why?

Derrick: I just, like, don't even care anymore.

Joe: You can't go anywhere without hearing people talk about an election or politics in general and that gets really frustrating when you're trying to not talk about serious things when you're out or at a party and people are talking about that. So when I watch TV, I kind of want that escape from it. I'm trying to not talk about that in my television.

Derrick: Yeah, definitely. I just like when it's relatable to myself and my life. I'm trying to laugh and relax and have a good time and I don't like when it gets so serious.

Joe and Derrick are in agreement over the frustration of the politics in their entertainment. Joe expresses avoidance of (some) media he deems too political, and Derrick reflects this avoidance as well. They are clearly avoiding politics both in and through entertainment media, intentionally. This intrusive political entertainment is particularly disliked, and avoided, when it's seen as shallow, manipulative, or as often described, "pandering." Friends David and Liz agree on this in this 2021 focus group,¹⁵ despite David being "very conservative" and Liz "very liberal":

SJP: Are you drawn to any movies or TV because it ever has any messages or commentary or reflections of society or anything like that?
David: If they're really trying to make me see something, it just makes me laugh.
SJP: So you'll notice it when they're failing [in their socio-political messaging]?
David: Right. Sometimes it's just excessive... It annoys me you know. I don't care.
Liz: I feel like every creative thing has some level of politics to it [these days]. ... Like, I watched this season of *Brooklyn Nine-Nine* where they were all about being the "good cops" and it was complete, like, peddling almost. (chuckles) Like, I came to watch this funny show (chuckles) I don't really want you throwing it in my face every two seconds.

The entertainment media that is too political, that "peddles" socio-political commentary is often comically transparent, such that it loses value, to David's point, or is at least less enjoyable. While David says he gets humor from this, he largely avoids such entertainment, and Liz is ultimately pushed away from *Brooklyn Nine-Nine* and did not continue watching the show. Despite their seeming polarization, identifying on wholly opposing ends of the ideological scale (this is a friend group of relative moderates), and both with high political index scores (10/12), they dislike and avoid that which is deemed too political for their entertainment, thus reflecting the criticisms of Arendt ([1959] 2013; 1961) and others (e.g., Zerilli 2005) concerned with the public's invasion of the private as well as the private or the public. Further, this invasion led to disengagement in both realms: as Liz stopped watching the show, she had to seek entertainment/escape elsewhere and importantly, retreated from a cultural product that might have otherwise (as was likely intended) engaged Liz in a public discussion on power, law enforcement and race.

¹⁵ This focus group, unlike most, occurred after the Black Lives Matter/George Floyd protests of summer 2020, leading to Liz's comments about "good cops."

Because Liz saw behind the curtain of entertainment, so to speak, she saw the political intent, and that disrupted her escape.

Such avoidance of the political in the invasion of the popular may suggest that any integration of political messaging into popular entertainment media will likely not succeed in any intended "campaign effects," of either mobilization around a specific cause or increasing general engagement/considerations. Above, *Brooklyn Nine-Nine*'s intended effects regarding the public deliberation of law enforcement post-summer 2020 clearly failed, given Liz's disengagement. However, there is evidence to complicate such a straightforward reading of failed engagement, stated no more clearly than in a focus group with Lee and his friends. We were talking about the friends all becoming "woke," politically conscious liberals:

SJP: Do you feel like pop culture at all facilitated this "getting woke"?

(Nods, remarks of agreement)

Lee: Hard yes. If it comes off as mildly educational it's a turnoff but if it comes into something that I thoroughly enjoy, I would pay attention.

According to Lee at least, while there is definitely avoidance of political content, popular culture may also have the capacity to act as an accessible opportunity for influential political engagement: This group of liberal friends agrees, and it's a "hard yes" from Lee, that popular culture can and did plays a role in their relatively increased engagement, indicative of the "new normal." But as Lee suggests, this is only under particular conditions (including how overtly political the content is). Below, I explore the relationship between individual and text that shapes and constrains opportunities for engagement, along with other contextual variables, theorized as the *Goldilocks zone of political play*. Part two of this chapter explores such opportunities, presenting both reported and directly observed instances of young people's (playful) engagement with the public sphere through popular culture.

Part 2: Playful Political Engagement through Popular Culture

While popular entertainment media is clearly a tool for political avoidance and escape, part one of this chapter also illustrates how such a tool can be used critically. Further, As Lee suggests, this may in fact be a multi-purpose tool: In part two of this chapter, I continue to consider this avoidance through popular entertainment television and pop music while also exploring 2a) the more nuanced (and perhaps less aggressive) ways that young people engage with and actually enjoy *some* public-spirited content in their entertainment media. These findings complicate Eliasoph, in considering the discursive context of entertainment media consumption. Further, I challenge the pessimistic literature of the Critical Theory and public sphere theory, by illuminating how the role of consumer interacts with, and even motivates citizenship. This furthers cultural and media studies' work on popular culture and public sphere engagement, though in a limited fashion, as I outline the constraints around such engagement through a comparative focus on entertainment television and popular engagement music.

2a) Enjoying Politics in/Despite Context of Escapism?

Most participants shared with me, between enthusiastic rejections of the political, that some of their favorite TV shows and pop music did actually still have *what they recognized as* socio-political content, though that is often (to varying degrees) not why they turned to such entertainment. In fact, if they found something entertaining that was not *too* political but *did* include messages that encouraged them to reflect on public concerns, this could be a "bonus" or "side-benefit" to the product. These data show that popular culture has/can have the capacity to be made more entertaining with the inclusion of such messages and commentary (under the right conditions, discussed in 2b).

In comfortably chatting about television, Sara (discussed earlier as an unapologetic fan of *Vanderpump Rules*) and her friends share how they might (hypothetically, perhaps) engage in political

content sometimes, but they typically seek escape. Then, bringing up a few shows she already mentioned enjoying, Sara challenges the premise of this point of discussion:

Actually, I feel like the best TV shows and the TV shows I love the most are the ones that can do both of those things. They're not super heavily social but they have some social context and sometimes that be as simple as 'Oh, they're actually using a Latina actress to play a Latina role,' or, like, 'They're talking about trans issues and what it means to be trans.' *Supergirl* is an example where there's [politics] and there's a lot of feminism and they had a trans superhero for the first time this season and that was great but at the same time, like, I wasn't watching it because I was trying to think deeply about those issues, it was more about an escapism for me that had the benefits, like, the side-benefits of 'Oh, this is actually really empowering and it's letting me learn things,' like, I just started watching *Jane the Virgin* and I'm mostly watching it as an escape cause it's a telenovela but in an episode that I was watching a couple days ago they were talking about how illegal immigrants that are put into a hospital can basically be discharged because they're illegal immigrants and then I looked it up afterwards and was like 'Yo, this is fucked up. Why isn't there more talk about this?' And so I think *The L Word* is another good example where it's escapism but at the same time it resonated because of my identity and I'm learning things from watching it.

I later discuss the forms of such engagement, like learning (in *cultivation* and *cohabitation*), in Chapter 6, and the process of judgment of such messages in Chapter 5, both of which relate to her identities as a liberal queer woman. However, elsewhere Sara says she tries to avoid politics as much as she can because it is so negative and so destructive that she sees it as harming her mental health. She also is critical of shows like *American Horror Story: Cult* (mentioned in the introduction to the chapter), for being "too political, too soon." Here, however, she clearly illustrates that some public-spirited commentary in popular culture can be tolerated, and can even improve the entertainment and enjoyment value of the product,¹⁶ allowing for escape alongside engagement. Sara also reflects this in the focus group's

¹⁶ While popular television and music that could "do both" was entertaining and even made more enjoyable, this was not always the case. In Chapter 5 on celebrity cancel culture, I explore how some of this popular culture could be quite challenging, a playful, entertaining, but not necessarily "fun" engagement.

conversation on music, discussing her love of Sara Bareilles, who helps her "make sense of the world," and, as she later states, "talk[s] about things that have broader themes," as opposed to the music of Taylor Swift,¹⁷ "who just writes about relationships."

Pieces of popular culture that "do both," can engage *and* allow for escape, were wide-ranging. While one might expect for Sara's examples above to spark consideration of public matters, Bobbi, Teddy, Trent, Charlie, and Sophia discussed, in a different focus group, their own engagement in public matters while watching the "mindless" reality TV dating show *Love Island* ("it's really bad") and reality show *Big Brother* ("so dumb"). *Love Island* was a show discussed as a shallow escape by other focus groups because of its "trashy" reputation. Even in this particular focus group, *Love Island* was discussed as a "zone out" escape show, while a more explicitly political show, *The Handmaid's Tale*, was discussed as an engagement show. (This distinction in viewing context is discussed below in section 2b.) Here, I am trying to isolate when these young people might want to engage in the public sphere through television, as the group shows me that they do this, actively, even when trying to avoid politics:

SJP: So you want to watch TV, when are you, like, "I want to zone out and watch *Love Island*" and when are you more "I want to think more and watch *The Handmaid's Tale*"? Trent: I don't think you necessarily have to disengage, like, I've only watched *Love Island* a bit but, like, I feel like it's, and maybe it's just a symptom of our contemporary political scene, but I think it's somewhat impossible to completely dissociate politics from even the mindless TV that you're watching, like, [Charlie] brought up *Big Brother*, and there's always some kind of political issue where, like, one of the house guests is a racist or something and that's a plotline of the show. Charlie: And there's a lot of sexism on *Love Island*.

Bobbi: So much!

Trent: ... and we're watching whatever, like, mindless TV but these themes and these questions are still coming up and we're still commenting on them.

Charlie: Yeah, and I'll say, like, we've devoted a lot of talk time where we're not watching the

¹⁷ The Taylor Swift case is particularly interesting in this regard, discussed below in section 2b on the Goldilocks zone. Here, Sara uses Swift as the archetype of apolitical, "shallow" music, while other participants introduced her (in different ways) as a typical case of (shallow) politics in music, to be avoided for that reason.

show and the show's over and we've been discussing it for, like, hours. Bobbi: That's true!

Contrary to Horkheimer and Adorno's and Habermas' predictive concerns, though perhaps in line with Arendtian concerns, it is because of the pervasive nature of the public sphere, rather than the pervasive nature of the popular that popular culture can act as a catalyst for public sphere interaction. The lines between private/consumption/audience and public/political/citizen are clearly blurred, which is recognized by these friends as they move between audience interpretation and critical/deliberative members of a public. Trent seems to argue that, despite their best efforts, their avoidance is at times unsuccessful, as they enjoy such deliberation. Through talk and conversation, the friends almost accidentally, unintentionally fall into (semi-)public deliberation around social inequality (racism and sexism) by way of tying the seemingly shallow, vapid, stupid (realism of) reality television to the public sphere. Eliasoph's work would not anticipate such engagement, which is certainly affected by, as Trent says, "our contemporary political scene," but also the context of entertainment media consumption, and the resultant popular/public-spirited deliberation that can occur "for, like, hours" that popular culture seems to charm them in to. The group discusses this with music as well, telling me about how they would share with each other music that really engages them. When I ask them what types of messages they're most likely to discuss, Teddy says:

Half the time it's like, let's party, and the other half it's like a deep, profound message about society. And I think more often than... you'd be surprised by how many times it's the latter.
Teddy had a 12/12 political index score, so his own engagement, without longitudinal data suggesting effects, is not particularly surprising. However, Bobbi, a moderate with an average engagement score of 7, agrees with him, and shows that despite not knowing or caring about politics (in her language), it can be enjoyable to discuss with friends in the context of popular culture. After Trent's discussion of the "contemporary political scene," I ask them to reflect on their expressions of political avoidance earlier:

SJP: Is that [working through the show in a political way is] enjoyable or does that take away from

the show's entertainment?

Bobbi: We enjoy talking about that!

Charlie: Yeah, it doesn't take anything away.

Bobbi: It only adds to, like, when it comes to reality TV, like, even though it is a way to chill out...

Charlie: To calm down...

Bobbi: To de-stress, yeah, I think it is enjoyable.

Trent: I think problematizing it though is part of the entertainment.¹⁸

The blending of entertainment media and public matters can be enjoyable, even when these young people turn to such entertainment specifically to escape politics. Further, the engagement with the public sphere through popular culture exists in but also beyond the identity and value development of the civil sphere (Dahlgren 1995; 2009; Hermes 2006a; 2007; Lunt and Pantti 2007; Couldry et al. 2010; Nieguth 2015; Goren 2016; as seen in Alexander 2006; Zukin et al. 2006). These friends inter-act, deliberate, pass on resources of engagement, growing and encouraging each other to grow as public citizens. John Street and others (Street 2003; 2011; 2019; 2020; Street et al. 2012; Inthorn et al. 2013; Street et al. 2013) have suggested both civic and political engagement can occur through popular culture, briefly but shallowly using the language of "play." These friends enthusiastically tell me that they quite regularly discuss and engage with public issues *if and when* grounded in conversations about popular culture, as seen above, otherwise resulting in avoidance. Such engagements are, to them, entertaining, fun, and most importantly, *playful*.

Observing the group dynamics of such discussions provided rewarding feedback on the friendbased focus group organization and method. I was clearly able to see the shared passion in their avoidance of politics. But I was also not only *told* by participants that they still regularly had publicspirited discussions around reality television or Taylor Swift, for example, but I was frequently able to *see such discussions unfold*, observing a sense of familiarity within the group that reflected ideocultural group

¹⁸ This development of judgment, key to Arendtian conceptualizations of art, is explored further in Chapter 5 on cancel culture and, as Trent reflects here, the "problematic" critique.

dynamics. These conversations (and those reported in interviews) often appeared to be a common way these friends would *play* with shared entertainment interests and at times with the otherwise exhausting and overwhelming matters of the public sphere.

Play has long been associated with the imaginative and the creative (Huizinga [1949] 1980; Henricks 2020), which may at times (and perhaps may often) challenge or "push against" that which is being played with (Sutton-Smith 1997). Above, the application of public critique to Love Island and the use of Love Island to create public critique is a collective, imaginative engagement with both realms of life (the theoretically, ideally separate private/public), in a way that, as well, may push against both. Specifically, in creatively engaging, applying, sharing, and deliberating politics and public matters in an autotelic, pleasurable way, centered on entertainment and "separate from serious performance" (Burghardt 2011), these young people, are exploring and engaging their own roles, positions, and perspectives in the public matters. Through peer talk, they play "in," "with," and "against" politics, at times in preparation for the public sphere (e.g., Sara, above, *cultivating* her political principles) or in active participation (Trent, Bobbi, and Charlie deliberating on gender politics through the critical judgment of Love Island). The playful engagement I observed often appeared to be an organic component to these friend groups (as play often is). While still in a research setting, there were clear moments where I sat on the edge of a discursive playground: I often had to redirect groups, some multiple times, back to the loosely structured schedule from their shared, enthusiastic, political analyses of the entertainment products they regularly discussed. The longest focus group, at two and a half hours, reflected this, as the politically diverse group of friends playfully wrestled through their shared fandoms. Even the shortest focus group, 39 minutes, had an enthusiastic conversation about the "wack" politics of Kanye West that was clearly building on past discussions in the group, complete with jovial teasing and name-calling.

While the conversations discussed above show recognizable play, generally describing *how* these young people played with politics is a more complicated task. Like a kid playing with building blocks, I saw

these young adults use, stack, build, and share different political perspectives, couched in the context of entertainment media.¹⁹ Therefore, taking this creative engagement seriously within the continued context of active avoidance, I now turn to explore when and under what conditions this political play through popular entertainment media is available.

Directly following Bobbi, Charlie, and Trent's acknowledgment of their playful fun, their friend Sophia (high political index score of 11) remarks that she avoids this play at times, turning to Bobbi and Trent throughout:

But I mean, also, I have definitely been in the position where I turn on something cause I just want to watch it and someone tries to bring up a political issue and I just, like, don't want to engage with it cause I'm just like "let me have this moment where I don't engage" cause in some cases it does ruin it for me. There are times where I love talking about that with friends cause it adds another layer of understanding but I've definitely had it before when I don't want that and I get really upset when someone tries to ruin a show for me. You can't do it all the time.

While Trent, Teddy, Charlie, and Bobbi use popular culture to engage, and Sophia says this is enjoyable and fun at times (it heightens her engagement with the entertainment product as well), she shows that this opportunity for play still exists in the context of avoidance, and shows that such engagement with these friends, even playful, can still be too much a "serious performance" to be playful and can "ruin" the entertainment. Given this, the line between viewer/listener and member of the public is clearly variable (Livingstone 2005), and *when* someone crosses this boundary and begins to play appears dependent on individual and text, medium, social and political environment of engagement, and among the likely many other variables. To understand the opportunities for play, we must explore these other influences on engagement.

¹⁹ I also saw young people manipulate, break, reject, and very seriously struggle in such play. These complexities will be explored in Chapter 5.

2b) The Goldilocks Zone of Political Play: Contexts and Conditions around Opportunities for Engagement

In this section I introduce the *Goldilocks zone of political play*, exploring the relationship between consumer and texts that structures the opportunities for playful engagement with politics through entertainment media. I then explore two other variables affecting such opportunities: medium affordances and social/political environment of consumption. This illustrates not only if, but *when* and *under what conditions* popular entertainment media can act as a resource for civic and active public engagement, deliberation, and action.

Individuals avoiding and engaging political/entertainment content: The variable space for a "just right" interaction with media that "does both"

While the above section explored how young people can be drawn to media that "does both," engages and entertains, this is clearly not all points of consumption with all media for all consumers. Part 1b shows Irelyn and others distancing themselves from (or for some, just embracing) the shallow escapism of vapid reality TV that "isn't actually solving the real problems," and 1c shows Liz distancing from *Brooklyn Nine-Nine* when it got too preachy, pushy, and political. Quoted above, Sara discusses her escapist entertainment in comparing two television shows:

When I sit down to watch television I don't really want to be engaged ... I don't think I'll ever watch the *Handmaid's Tale* because I don't really need to imagine that kind of thing happening. My all-time favorite show is *Vanderpump Rules*, just a reality show just about stupid waitresses in LA... so yeah, I feel like I avoid TV that makes me think too much cause I do that enough in other ways.

As reflected here and elsewhere in this chapter, Sara presented two extremes: entertainment that is too demanding (or tries to be) and too political (*The Handmaid's Tale*), and entertainment that is *"just*

entertainment," and does not require any serious engagement (*Vanderpump Rules*).²⁰ However, the above section's illustration of media that can "do both" for people suggests there is a *Goldilocks principle* in effect that illustrates the opportunity for such play with politics through entertainment media. I conceptualize the space of this opportunity, constructed from consumer/media product interaction, as the *Goldilocks zone of political play*.

The Goldilocks principle broadly is a concept analogous to the classic fairy tale, describing the success of an outcome in terms of particular, narrowly-defined contexts and conditions. This narrow band for success is positioned between two different poles of failure (e.g., in the fairytale, Goldilocks ultimately favored the "just right" porridge existing between the extremes of "too hot" or "too cold"). In this sense, success occurs in the in-between, where it provides the necessary benefits from both poles, without the failure of the extremes. Perhaps most famous of the applications is the Rare Earth hypothesis (Hart 1979; Ćirković 2007; von Hegner 2020) and the broader popular theorizations by Paul Davies (2008) and Stephen Hawking (2010), which discuss the Goldilocks "habitable zones" of planets (and universes) by temperature (too hot/cold), size (too big or dense/small), location relative to other matter (too close/far), and other variables. This analogy has also been used for understanding complex phenomena in a variety of other fields, including economics (Gordon and Stock 1998; Grodzicki and Możdżeń 2021), pharmaceutical research (Sommer and Bertz 2000; Zhang, Robin, Liao et al. 2011; Selwood 2017; Sherlock and Petrov 2017), machine learning (Nikhil 2017; Allan, Oren, Hutchison et al. 2021; Ko and Wren 2021), cognitive and developmental psychology (Weiskopf 2010; Kidd, Piantadosi and Aslin 2014; Dumuid, Olds, Lange et al. 2021), and psychical therapy research aimed at the "just right" strategies for improving

²⁰ The latter, media framed as "just entertainment" could be embraced as escape or criticized as such (Irelyn in part one), though both were recognized as mindless media engagement, for better or worse, and still defined against more serious, public-minded media.

activity (i.e., physical engagement) (Straker, Mathiassen and Holtermann 2018; Holtermann, Mathiassen and Straker 2019; Lerche, Vilhelmsen, Schmidt et al. 2020).²¹

In this case, I am developing the Goldilocks zone concept to illuminate the unique opportunities for political engagement in popular cultural consumption: There exists a "just right" that, if positioned in this space between "just entertainment" and "too political," and with the right conditions and context, popular entertainment media could "do both," providing entertainment, even escape, and allow for *playful* engagement (despite the broader context of avoidance). Sara's Goldilocks zone, therefore, in terms of her comments on specific entertainment media, can be represented as such:

(See Fig. 1 below.)

²¹ I have not found any serious application of this metaphorical concept structuring in literatures related to this project, though, while not discussing media, political scientists Prato and Wolton (2016) use the analogy to theorize the ideal "Goldilocks voter": they discuss, reflected in this dissertation, scholars' frequent criticisms of publics' low interest in politics. However, in separating voter interest in candidate from campaign interest and from policy, the authors illustrate how there exists a Goldilocks effect in which voters that are *too interested* in politics, as well as those that are *too disinterested*, can both lead to issues with voter attention and "poor democratic performance" (Prato and Wolton 2016:727). The implications for this finding are directed at campaign effect predictions (though in other words). While not directly related to levels of engagement with/through media (instead, focused on the effects of direct and formal political engagement), the connection between the two uses of this metaphor is thought-provoking, as in my use of the analogy, increased political interest in the success or "just right" outcome. Throughout this dissertation, and of central focus in the conclusion, I explore the implications of this Goldilocks engagement for the democratic public sphere.



- •Seen as "stupid," shallow, without deeper meaning
- Doesn't "make her think too much," part of the desired escape, <u>can lead to enjoyment</u>
- •E.g., Vandepump Rules
- Also, could be too shallow, <u>can</u> <u>lead to avoidance</u>
 E.g., Taylor Swift ("just about relationships")

"TOO POLITICAL"

- "Makes me think too much," at a time/in a context when she's trying to escape the aggressive, ever-present political world
- •Can be harmful to her mental health
- •E.g., The Handmaid's Tale, American Horror Story: Cult •Leads to avoidance

Sara's Goldilocks Zone: Opportunity for Playful Political Engagement

JUST RIGHT

- "Does both"
- "Not super heavily social but they have some social context": capacity for education on and engagement with public issues
- Can help her "make sense of the world"
- Listed examples:
 - *Supergirl*: "escapism" with "empowering" "side benefits" of considering feminism, race, trans-issues
 - Jane the Virgin: "mostly watching it as an escape," but led to learning and research on immigration issues (preliminary public sphere engagement)
 - *The L Word*: identity development through escapism
 - Sara Bareilles: "talks about things that have broader themes" (learning and civic engagement)
- → "There are times where I love talking about that with friends cause it adds another layer of understanding." (Public sphere deliberation)

Figure 1: Sara's Goldilocks zone, description and examples.

The Goldilocks zone is the space where popular culture may be used for public sphere engagement. Without rejecting media as too political, young people have the opportunity here to move past "just entertainment" and play with the political in a creative way outside of serious performance associated with the public sphere in the "new normal."

As evidenced by the media products discussed so far, the Goldilocks zone differs by person, even in considering the same text. Some individuals and groups of friends, appeared to inherently place certain entertainment media in a different sphere zone ("just entertainment," Goldilocks zone, and "too political"), as if natural categories, despite this variation among people. One of the most prominent examples of this was the music of Taylor Swift. While Sara describes her in terms of the shallow "just entertainment," others described Swift in discussing the political invading the popular. In one focus group, Sherry, Nancy, and Jill all agreed that Taylor Swift was being too political as she started to speak out under pressure, largely because they didn't see this as authentic but just pandering to meet the political "trend" of the new normal. While Sara focused on how she wasn't (and hadn't been) a public actor, Sherry's group saw Swift's pro-LGBTQ+ messaging in her music video "You Need to Calm Down" as "calculated," "disingenuine," and ultimately just speaking to the current heightened state of politics (which they are tired of) without actually doing or saying anything of more depth. Though the focus groups were held only a few weeks apart, Taylor Swift and her music were framed in very different ways by these different people, leading to different positions within Goldilocks zones: this is too shallow for Sara and too political for Sherry and her friends.²² Of course, there are also people like who saw Taylor Swift and other pop musicians as generally inappropriate figures for the public sphere, wanting to keep such politics out of their music (either in general or specifically considering Swift's politics). Despite the

²² While Taylor Swift was too political for Sherry and her friends, the resultant avoidance is still grounded in political critique: who should speak in the public sphere, and how? And how should this speech interact with private consumption? Despite avoidance, deliberating and criticizing the boundaries of public and private is itself a public matter, as students/critics of public sphere theorists have shown (Benhabib 1997; 1993; 2008; Fraser 1985; 1990; Warner 2002; Livingstone 2005; Calhoun 2013).
shared text, the music of Taylor Swift fell outside of many people's Goldilocks zones, though for different reasons. Elsewhere, though, friends Liz and Fred had a conversation about Taylor Swift's socio-political message ultimately discussing Gen Z electoral participation and Donald Trump. Clearly, some people (and friend groups) possess differently defined Goldilocks zones than others (noted by the controlled variable of text).

Some individuals and groups reflected a much larger Goldilocks zone than others, with a greater tendency to "deeply" engage with content others may seem as shallow (like reality TV), and/or with a higher tolerance for (some) political content. Some young people, for example, Bobbi and her friends above, clearly engaged "deeply" with reality TV more than Sara might. In a different direction (lower boundary), Hunter and Elicia reflect a higher "boundary" tolerance for political media in discussing *The West Wing*, a piece of explicitly political entertainment. Elicia illustrates why this show resides in her Goldilocks zone of political play:

Hunter: I think it's so weird how much nostalgia people our age[23] have had about The West Wing.

Elicia: I started watching it after the (2016) election, my mom and I both started watching, because, like, we need to see something about people who actually knows what they're doing, even if it's not real.

During the Trump era, Elicia enjoys escaping from politics, as many others expressed, but rather uniquely by imaginatively playing with a different image of what politics can be. In this sense, Elicia's playful engagement is an escape from the specific politics of today, i.e., the political world of President Donald Trump, and is instead "a pleasurable escape into a carefully defined micro-world" (Henricks 2015:82) of President Jed Bartlet of *The West Wing*. Thus, while the show is clearly too political for many, for Elicia it

²³ Of course, Hunter is actually speaking to people their age that they know... Outside of Hunter and Elicia, as well as Sebastian, below, nobody discussed *The West Wing*.

does both: she can escape via play into entertainment while she engages with public considerations. This

is due, though, to her high upper boundary for political content.

In a different focus group, friends Tony, Derrick, Sebastian, and Joe are discussing the television

that they "zone out" to when they're stressed, and Sebastian brings up his enjoyment of political dramas:

SJP: People usually discuss *The Office* and *Friends* as background shows.

Derrick: You just described him (Sebastian) exactly.

Sebastian: Both of those, I'll put those in the background cause they're mindless. My big show, though, it's the *Sopranos*, and it's *The West Wing* for sure. I'm a big fan of that show. That's me. I watch a lot of the political shows, *West Wing*, *House of Cards*, *Madame Secretary*, *Scandal*, just go down the list...

SJP: Oh Scandal? I didn't know that was still on, actually...

Sebastian: Yeah. By the last two seasons, they started doing a lot of things based on the real political environment. Like, they had a character that was really similar to Trump and I was like, 'okay, Shonda, you were doing so well...'

Tony: And now it's just annoying.

Sebastian: ... 'and now you're just, like... I want to watch this because I want to imagine some functioning world, not this one, and you're just bringing it back.'

SJP: Why didn't you like that?

Sebastian: Because, like, all the political shows that I want to watch, I want an alternate world of what politics could look like. Like, I know what dysfunction and messiness looks like already. I want to see something different. Show me something that I'm not already seeing.

Sebastian, who expressed great frustration with the state of the public sphere (polarization, conflict, incivility), felt he needed to escape when the politics of today invaded his entertainment, and did so by escaping to the politics of "an alternate world," again "doing both" in this play, despite the avoidance than many participants would have regarding these explicitly political shows. The "upper boundaries" of the Goldilocks zones of Elicia and Sebastian were much higher than many participants, as they were much more willing to play with more explicitly political content. Unsurprisingly, the young people enjoying political entertainment were often the most politically engaged. It seems that Elicia's lower limit was

extended as well, as she and her friends clearly discussed popular culture in public-spirited terms frequently (therefore, she generally had a larger Goldilocks zone, regarding both boundaries/thresholds), Sebastian made a clear distinction between escapist entertainment and engaging entertainment, stating that he still went to popular culture to escape at times. Therefore, while Sebastian's tolerance for political content is higher, he maintains a more typical boundary between "just entertainment" and Goldilocks, preserving a large space for mindless escape.

In arguing Goldilocks zone variance by consumer, however, I am not suggesting a wholly agentic "semiotic democracy" (Fiske [1987] 2010) of unbounded meaning production in audience reception. While some texts, like the music career of Taylor Swift, appeared to be greatly polysemic, with variation across individuals and groups in Goldilocks zone placement, the content of the text clearly affected the probability of receiving a public-minded reading. Of course, texts varied to the extent that they suggested a public-spirited reading, given the shared significance of encoding as well as decoding in the meaningmaking process (Hall [1973] 1980). Therefore, not all texts, based on their content, had an equal opportunity to be placed in the Goldilocks zone. As reality TV was clearly so frequently discussed as shallow, vapid, and meaningless, as seen in part one, such "shallowness" prevented a more "serious" engagement for many people, in that the text itself did not appear to viewers to actually be calling for political engagement. Alternatively, some texts, like The West Wing for many, or The Handmaid's Tale for Sara, present themselves and perhaps demand for serious performance/political engagement, in plot, setting, and/or genre/reputation. Therefore, they are less likely to be engaged by most of these young people, as the text itself demands some level of serious public sphere interaction that makes *playful* engagement seem less accessible. Perhaps Sara's Jane the Virgin, Supergirl, or The L Word have more textual capacity for generally meeting Goldilocks requirements, among these less likely media products. However, the specific interaction between reader and text can also bend these thresholds. How does the reader understand the kinds of textual demands of engagement: do they feel the text makes them "think

too much," in challenging their thoughts with new assertions ("shoving it down my throat")? Or might it inspire thought and consideration/deliberation of public matters, as *Jane the Virgin* did for Sara? Further, while *some* textual demands for engagement were seen as too aggressive, others, surprisingly, were embraced, in a seeming extension and warping of the Goldilocks zone. When participants discussed avoiding politics in their entertainment media, it was not always clear, for example, if stated avoidance was of formal contemporary politics, broader public discussion, public-minded issues, just contentious issues, "identity politics," civil concerns, current events more broadly, or otherwise, and some might be read as more aggressive or demanding than others. For example, "identity politics," as a contentious but potentially relatable politics to be embedded in a text, could signify media as too political and too pushy (as it was by many), or as a prime piece of Goldilocks media that might otherwise, without such a connection, be avoided.

Therefore, the consumer's thresholds for political engagement, the textual propensity for political readings, and the nuanced, interpretive relationship between the two can all affect the Goldilocks zone for political play, i.e., the opportunity for public-minded engagement through popular entertainment media. Any individual's apparent Goldilocks zone often came with nuances and exceptions, given these complex variables and interactions with many other unknown conditions for play. However, even with such variation, almost everyone I spoke with displayed, sometimes in extended exchanges, evidence of their Goldilocks zone and its boundaries.

In a powerful example, with their friend Marie, I see Pedro and Kevin start to open up, illuminate their Goldilocks zones, and get deeply invested and involved in a discussion on music. Kevin is a Black 27year-old man, who identifies as a moderate with a 4/12 political index score. While Pedro, who is Hispanic/Black and 27, has a political index score of 9, he asks me what apolitical means (listed next to "other" for political identification on the questionnaire) and enthusiastically checks it when I explain (though he later clarifies that he cares about the issues, just not politics). Both of them "really don't care

about politics" and say there's not much politics in their TV or music. Fellow focus group participant and friend Marie probes them, though, about Kendrick Lamar, who she knows Pedro, her boyfriend, really enjoys:

Pedro: So, Kendrick Lamar, he's definitely more politically minded and will talk about it more. He focuses more on his California base cause that's where he grew up, that's where he's from, that's what he's seen, but he's not... Same thing with J. Cole. They're not trying to... I feel like a lot of people are trying to ride the Black social train and it's, like, 'we're about to ride on this train and talk about how we're down and Black people are being kept down,' while J. Cole and Kendrick, they talk about how African Americans face inequality but they're not just focused on that, they're focused on everybody in general. Being lower class, even being middle class, not having things available to you.

Kevin: J. Cole talk about a lot of categories. Yeah, he may talk about, you know, Black men being down, but he also talks about how it's time for Black men to step up. You gotta step up for your family and stuff, you know. He also talks about how we as a community has to do things to help our next generation, to help our kids. Black kids, White kids, all kids in general. He'll speak on political stuff or things happening in communities. That's why I like J. Cole.

Pedro: Another thing I like about them, they're not just focused on, like, awesome, they have their own political views, and they have some fire-ass music, but they also focus on mental issues. Like, a lot of men don't talk about stuff like that.

SJP: Like what?

Pedro: Like depression...

Kevin: Men just don't talk about their feelings like that, we're not like girls where we can cry, I mean, we hold everything. It's bad, you know what I'm saying?

Pedro: But we feel like we have to do that.

Kevin: Exactly, that's what our family members did, the men that we looked up to do. They didn't talk about depression or anxiety or they was scared or problems they had.

Pedro: They sucked it up.

Kevin: They suck it up and kept going.

Pedro and Kevin are clearly engaging with a civil sphere here, discussing community-based patterns

around mental health by race, class, and gender in a way that suggests they did not consider or discuss

(as much) such issues until given the Goldilocks opportunity through this popular culture. Importantly, this is a recognition of these musicians, and each other, as members of a (sub)public. Towards the beginning of the exchange, Kendrick Lamar and J. Cole are talking to "you," their audience, but that shifts to "we hold everything in," as Kevin and Pedro discuss how "we have to do that" and "that's what our family members did." Here, they are clearly, engaging in this collective via self-realization from/in this play (in terms of Henricks 2015 use of Mead and Cooley). Pedro and Kevin are more open to deep, public-minded engagement with this music than their other entertainment and, until then, than their presumed Goldilocks zones suggested to me. It was quite meaningful to observe them responding so profoundly, engaged more with each other as Black men and fans (simultaneously) than with me, a distant, White, woman researcher from the University of Virginia, who was asking such guiding questions. Further, despite their stated avoidance of the political in popular culture, they both recognize and are open to the political messages in this music and thus have related Goldilocks opportunities for play, not because they have a high tolerance for the political, but because of affective and collective connection to the content, *despite* its political reputation.

This exchange between Pedro and Kevin, which seems so stimulating and organic, illustrates the complexity of the Goldilocks zone of political play. The individual and shared thresholds of Pedro and Kevin for civil/public engagement, the texts of Kendrick Lamar's music, and their relationship(s) to it given its demands/inspiration for thought relative to their identity as Black men, all had effects on the ultimate successful occurrence of political play, placing such entertainment media within their Goldilocks zones. However, many other factors here are at play. As the Rare Earth hypothesis denotes a "just right" zone (regarding distance from a Galactic Center, distance from a particularly aged star, number and size of neighboring planets, distance from nearby planets, terrestrial similarity and size, as well the Goldilocks considerations for "life" (Ward and Brownlee 2000)), so does the Goldilocks zone for political play necessitate consideration of numerous variables that might shape social thought, deliberation, and

action, in this case, in the context of popular entertainment consumption embedded in political avoidance.

Now, I will consider two of the many possible broad variables that can contribute to opportunities for political play: the medium (affordances) of the entertainment and the social/environmental context of consumption.

Considering other Goldilocks variables: The medium may allow for a different playful message...

McLuhan famously argued that "the medium is the message" (1964; 1967), meaning that "each medium, independent of the content it mediates, has its own intrinsic effects which are its unique message" (McLuhan n.d.). McLuhan largely focused on technological changes in medium, analyzing the introduction of print, railroad, movies, TV, and presciently, internet technologies, and the ways that such changes (as opposed to changes in content) "[shape and control] the scale and form of human association and action" (McLuhan 2003:15). McLuhan's claims have been criticized as technological determinism, but this renowned work continues to encourage the consideration of not (only) what is being communicated, but how, and taking seriously the ways in which this "how" may greatly affect the ultimate communication of any message and meaning. To explore this, I consider differences in the media of popular entertainment television and popular music, and theorize how different medium affordances might affect location in or outside of the Goldilocks zone, separate from the consumer/reader, text/content, and their relationship. These differences also suggest a variety of ways into the Goldilocks zone, with different media forms being "just right" for different reasons.

Research that has explored civic or political engagement through television (Zaborowski and Dhaenens 2016) often focuses on collective identity formation through fictional narrative or large group or national fandom (Ellis 2000; Slavtcheva-Petkova 2013; Al-Rawi 2018; Griffin and Meyer 2018; Naerland 2020) or how viewers use character and narrative to contemplate and at times deliberate identity and

power, and thereby, I argue, could *play* with gender and sexuality politics (Becker 2006; Weitz 2015; Loreck 2018; Boisvert 2020; Naerland 2020), the politics of race and ethnicity (Butcher 2009:12; Smith-Shomade 2012; Moran 2015; Warner 2015), and other forms of "identity politics." This is seen in the reality television literature as well, reflecting opportunities for play, even in the "vapid," as I have seen in this data (Lunt and Pantti 2007; Graham and Hajru 2011; Deller 2019; Lovelock 2019). The (smaller) field of popular music reception (Zaborowski and Dhaenens 2016) historically focused on the construction of a collective through propaganda (Dewey 1939; Adorno [1967] 1975; Ciantar 2016), and later on active meaning-making and music as subcultural resistance/protest (Street 2003; Martinelli 2017). Music can also act as a tool for identity formation, and while this certainly can result in a heightened collective identity (necessary for such subculture resistance), this is discussed in both a collective sense (e.g., through live concerts, Dowdy 2007; Lamont 2011), and in individual, highly personalized listening (Gracyk 2001; Lamont 2012; Hesmondhalgh 2013). Overall, while much of the literature on television reception and engagement focuses on *identification and judgment through narrative*, much literature on music engagement focuses on growth and connection through affect and emotion. This focus is reflected in my data, as participants turned to their entertainment media for different kinds of consumption, regardless of content, and thus had different opportunities for play (existed in the Goldilocks zone for different reasons and with different engagement benefits).

For example, friends Raquel and John, joined by their friend Darius, are discussing politics in their television (building off an enthusiastic collective description of the show *Black Lightning*), and Raquel discusses why she enjoys this show (while she avoids politics elsewhere):

Raquel: Nowadays I think TV shows are real, like, focused on real-life issues and stuff like that and can relate to what's really going on.

SJP: (in a somewhat surprised tone) And you like seeing that?

Raquel: Yeah.

John: It's a different way to get to people just besides music. It's opening their eyes watching

stuff that is going on out there but it's on a show that you love to watch.

John explicitly differentiates engagement opportunities through television from those through music, building off Raquel's statement of television being relatable. John does express engagement through music, but here he shows how it's a "different way" to engage, because of the (unarticulated) medium affordances. While this show may be seen as too political for some (perhaps too pushy or transparent) and being too close to that which they are trying to escape, Raquel acknowledges that this can actually act as an advantage to the medium, expanding opportunities for playful engagement. Therefore, television's technological affordances of realism might allow for a playful engagement through the Goldilocks zone that is particularly grounded in and applicable to practical, public action and deliberation. While Postman's well known theoretical critiques of television in *Amusing Ourselves to Death* (1985) are grounded in a McLuhanian attention to the technological medium, Raquel, John, and Darius' excited engagement and deliberation with race, power, and policing suggests such medium affordances Postman criticized might allow (some) audiences to *entertain themselves to engagement*.

Engagement through music in the Goldilocks zone often looked, and felt, different. In a 2021 focus group (in Montana), Soraya, Craig, and Jim, all musicians themselves, discuss engagement with politics in music. Before this, Jim was very critical of political content that was being "shoved down [his] throat," and here Craig shows a desire for escape and avoidance, but they then illustrate the opportunities for engagement in the medium:

Craig: I mean, there's some sides of [politics being in music] that are good or bad because, you know, sometimes I just want to get rid of all the politics and just listen to some damn music. But other times it reminds you of this meaning of what's going on at the time.

While Raquel and John spoke on representativeness and realism relating to narrative, Craig shows the potential of music through the "meaning" of issues. Jim then describes a metal band he likes, Periphery, that released a song called "Garden in the Bones." The song is about the (intergenerational) traumas and

abuses of the Trail of Tears²⁴ and resulted in him considering the history of colonization around our physical space in the Western U.S., which he ultimately shared and discussed with Craig shortly after finding the song. He says:

Jim: I think when I was hearing about [the Trail of Tears and Westward Expansion] in school, I had some form of detachment but as soon as it was brought into a musical context, I have cried during that song... I don't get into lyrics always, but I could definitely feel pain and guilt. Instead of connecting with the realism of narrative, Jim connected emotionally with the music, to the effect of deeper civic and/or public consideration and deliberation. While Jim and Craig are certainly not activists, and this resultant guilt is not action, this music allowed them an entrance into public-spirited discussion through an emotional contemplation of meaning. Public sphere theorists would fear this blending of affect and the public, a sphere a reason, but such affect itself constructs and is a construction of the civil and public (Ahmed 2015).

Of course, these are by no means clear and strict distinctions regarding how to engage through each medium. Many people were drawn to narrative-structured music, which could be a similar type of interpersonal "character" identification, and participants at times reflected deep, personal(ized) emotional connections to television. I argue, though, that the long-form (now bingeable) format of entertainment narrative television, often character-driven, may result in particular opportunities for engagement (those that are more "relatable" through identification), while the personal, emotional

²⁴ A chorus from "Garden in the Bones" (Periphery 2019):

The claim we stake

A land within our wake

A garden in the bones

A headdress down in the soil we own, whoa

We build it on the bullshit

Or build it upon the burial

A garden in the bones

A headdress down in the soil we own, yeah

connection to music might engage differently at different times (in ways that the lister might not necessarily identify with, but might still be emotionally moved by). In this sense, the different affordances from the media affect how they might fit into an individual's Goldilocks zone, and therefore, how one might play with politics.

Further, beyond the narrative/affect differences, participants discussed practical, more concrete distinctions between the media forms that might explain the varying opportunities for play with politics. After discussing both, I asked Veronica and her friends if they found that their TV or their music was more political. Veronica answers quickly, speaking to opportunities of music and restraints on the *medium* of TV rather than the *content* she enjoys.

Music. Yeah because [musicians have] their own narratives and they can really dive deep into what they're interested in whereas TV, they pander to a really wide audience and sometimes they have to be censored. So I'm thinking of *Queer Eye*, they are trying to do something politically, but they have to do it in a diplomatic way. They can't be too overt and they can't be too radical, but you can be as radical as you want if you're a musician because it's your own voice. You really have to censor yourself on TV.

After I ask for clarification, Veronica says that her music isn't very radical, but that musicians just have more freedom. Veronica's comments speak to the variation in both collaboration and distribution constraints for different media (Becker 1982). In this sense, due to inherent properties of the product, TV may be more limited in the options for certain types of Goldilocks zone engagement, as they are limited in the type, strength, and presence of political messages in content, given their mass audience format/structure (though, of course, this has changed greatly with increasing media fragmentation). Musicians, theoretically, have more autonomy given this distribution format, as the barrier to entry is significantly lower and audiences do not need to be (as) large to sustain support for production. Since there is less (visible) collaboration in music as well, the listener can potentially feel more connected, affectively, to the producer and their message than with the highly collaborative medium of television.

This may be the case with Pedro and Kevin's relationships with Kendrick Lamar's music: Lamar has from the medium (theoretically) the relative freedom in production, a more "personalized" or intimate connection of author to reader, and the affective influence of lyricism/rap/poetry, all combining with Kevin and Pedro's personal openness to such content due to identity (individual and collective), resulting in a successful position in the Goldilocks zone and the ultimate engagement by Kevin and Pedro through popular culture to broader public-spirited consideration.

Finally, my data suggest that these different media may have different propensities for political deliberation, and therefore different opportunities regarding the civil sphere or the public sphere. Given the above variance in connection through the medium, there may be a potential for deeper, more emotional, more personal(ized) engagement through music, leading to more self-realization and personal reflection through the popular media of the civil sphere. Alternatively, television, as one participant states, is "fun to talk about." Veronica notes that television generally reaches a wider audience than music, and there is still an opportunity for identification with the television one enjoys. Perhaps, therefore, television allows for more active and discursive engagement, particularly with friends who share similar pop-cultural tastes, and thus can collectively play with politics (and different political discourses) through television narrative. In comparing engagement through music and television, Alfredo, Ed, and Liz reflect both of these different opportunities:

Alfredo: I think it's a little more niche with music, more personal than TV, and that lets [politics] just slide in without you really noticing it. And even liking it. It can connect to the person more. Ed: It's easier to interpret personally.

Alfredo: Yeah, it's easier to establish a connection and introduce new ideas when it feels personal.

Liz: But because music is so niche, TV and movies can reach a more widespread audience more. And it can be such a social event, like, movies, and you may not be as open to the message but they go out and watch it because their friends are watching it.

Medium matters for understanding when and how these young people use popular culture in the Goldilocks zone to engage in the civil and public sphere. Along with medium, content, and individual consumer, another variable of interest affecting the boundaries of political play is the context of media consumption.

Considering other Goldilocks variables: (Social and environmental) contexts of consumption

Sara, above, noted enjoying engaging in her Goldilocks zone at some points, but not all the time: analyzing *Love Island* could be fun, but other times it could "ruin" the entertainment experience. As I considered when this engagement might occur and when a viewer/listener might be put off such engagement, I turned to the recurrent theme of "zoning out" to/through music and television as opposed to engaging deeply in the listening/watching. McLuhan (1964) discusses a similar concept with medium, differentiating between hot media that require high focus but low participation (content is spoon-fed, e.g., movies), while cool media requires much more participation to fill in content gaps (e.g., traditionally broadcast television). My argument, however, pertains to content and not medium. Closer is theorizations in advertising and marketing of high and low involvement (Hansen 2003). Combining these concepts, I theorize how different viewing/listening contexts can impact the likelihood of play with politics, according to participants: If the *context is too hot*, the demands of political engagement are too high for success. If the *context is too cold*, "zoning out" prevents engagement. But if the *social and political context of consumption is just right*, there is opportunity for political deliberation, action, and play.

After recognizing the contextual element of "zoning out" and engaging, I began explicitly asking focus groups (though it often came up without prompting) when they would listen to music to "zone out," to disengage, and when they might "listen deeply," probing to explore if this meant engagement in any potential public-spirited message in the music. Anne spoke to this in her focus group with friends: Anne: It depends on just my stress level and mood.

All: Yeah.

Anne: If I'm super tired or with friends then having a political discussion would just be, like, a headache. I might just want to turn on something that doesn't require a lot of thought honestly, just to, like, recharge.

...

Anne: I'm going to bring up the Kavanaugh thing that happened a few weeks ago, like, there was a lot of political unrest going on, and, like, I wanted to engage with it so I listened to a bunch of music that was super political and energizing and stuff and then after that I kind of chilled out a little bit.

Three factors, according to Anne, structured her openness to deeper listening, and in this case, political play in popular culture: mood, social setting at the time of cultural consumption, and (interest in) the relevant socio-political environment. Mood was likely the most discussed factor, and clearly had a relevant "temperature," a personal "climate." Political engagement requires energy, so if young people were particularly mellow or tired (cold) or especially frustrated, stressed, or busy (Burghardt 2011 discusses how play cannot occur in times of severe stress) (hot) they avoided political popular culture, including political readings of products that may normally be in there Goldilocks zone. While many people reported *talking* with friends about political popular culture, they also said they wouldn't necessarily turn to all of that pop culture if they were consuming (listening/watching) with friends (perhaps too cool of an environment, marked by lightness and relaxation). However, this varied by medium: political (readings of) TV shows were more acceptable to watch socially than political music was to listen, assumedly because of the potentially more personal, individualized connections to music discussed above. Finally, socio-political environment: I often heard about people getting "hyped up" by current events, which led to more engagement through popular culture. Other times, however, current events that led to political conflict added to mental exhaustion and political avoidance. The political environment needed to be just warm enough (for that particular person/text/context).

Such context conditions were reflected in a focus group with Dani, Rebecca, Kelly, and Aang, as a group expressing a variety of contextual conditions for when they would engage:

Rebecca: Yeah, I feel like if I've been doing a lot of work or something then I just go for something mindless. But if I have the whole day then I can watch something a little deeper. Kelly: Yeah.

Rebecca: It's your mental energy.

Dani: Also for me, it's, like, who I'm watching with as well. Like, over winter break or summer break when I'm home with my brother we'll watch things, like, *Jack Ryan* and the was an intense show but we had a really great time watching it because we both didn't have work to do. But during the school year that's not something that I'd want to watch because I'd be really stressed out.

SJP: Yeah, I know what you mean.

Kelly: Unless it's something that I'm really looking forward to. Like, *The Handmaid's Tale* is a great example of that cause when new episodes came out I feel like that'd be one of the shows I'd watch on Wednesday night, like, I'd still go and watch that with my friends during the week.

First, Rebecca suggests that mood is an important contextual factor, and Kelly and Dani agree. It requires particular energy/temperature. Dani does note that she watched a political action show with her brother, providing an appropriate social context and suggesting again a difference in medium (listening to politically-minded music with friends or in a group was extremely rare). Kelly's last point complicates that as well, suggesting that perhaps if there is a lot of "hype" around a public-spirited cultural product (therefore a warm and friendly socio-political environment for consumption, given the heightened interest), this could overcome mood and social setting, leading her to continue to watch the political product (in this case, the reproductive rights centered *Handmaid's Tale*, a show often rejected by others).

In theorizing the Goldilocks zone of political play, I have suggested multiple factors that impact the opportunities for public sphere engagement might through entertainment media consumption: individual tolerance for political content/critique, the *type* of political content, how the content calls for engagement, and the unique relationship between consumer and entertainment product are all central in

defining the Goldilocks zone of political play. Further, medium (affordances and production/distribution constraints) and the social/environmental context of consumption (mood/energy/temperature, social setting, and broader socio-political environment) may also affect the shape and boundaries of any consumer's Goldilocks zone as well. More work should be done in further developing and expanding on these factors to better understand *when* and *under what conditions* entertainment media can overcome avoidance and allow young people to play with politics in what is felt to be an aggressive public sphere.

Discussion

Part one of this chapter shows that young people are still avoiding politics, especially when it is too "obvious" or explicit in their popular entertainment media. This data may show, even, a more exhausted, frustrated, <u>active</u> avoidance of the political than that of the past disengaged Buffalos representing disengaged America (Eliasoph 1998). In the context of the "new normal" of heightened polarization and engagement pressures (or at least the perception as such), popular cultural media, like entertainment television and pop music, are used for escapism and avoidance. This avoidance can be an active and critical one in the context of popular culture, but nonetheless, one that seemingly discourages participation and deliberation. As well, the boundaries between the private sphere and the public sphere are clearly blurring, with musician-celebrities speaking on electoral politics (e.g., the polysemic case of Taylor Swift) and contentious partisanships entering even into the most stupid, escapist reality TV (e.g., *Floridiana Shore*). In what to many is a concerning distortion of democratic engagement (participants and critical public sphere theorists), young people face hyper-contentious politics invading their realm of popular culture, further pushing them away from the public sphere and into a disrupted private realm where they can no longer escape and recharge.

However, of course, the latter half of the chapter complicates this. These data show that, despite claims of avoidance, young people do have a tolerance for public-minded popular culture. In fact, in their

Goldilocks zone of political play, engaging with such appropriately public-minded media can be an enjoyable, accessible way to explore political identities, discourse, and deliberation, including through peer talk. Such opportunities for engagement vary by person, product, medium, context of consumption, and likely many factors. Given the right combination of factors, many of the young people I spoke with discuss and reflect such engagement in the public sphere, relatively protected from the exhaustion, stress, and "serious performance" that the formal public requires for any recognition of participation or action. Quoted earlier, Teddy stated of his music listening habits, "half the time it's like, let's party, and the other half it's like a deep, profound message about society. And I think more often than... you'd be surprised by how many times it's the latter." While I certainly am not arguing that deep engagement occurs half of the time my participants are listening to popular music, and I am not arguing that such political engagement have to be "just right"), I do argue that, given the historical and contemporary concerns in academia, the press, and the public, it is quite surprising how and when pop cultural consumption *could* reflect the latter reading.

In this chapter, I have taken these entertainment-situated opportunities for political play seriously. Such playful engagement is significant for our understandings of the highly mediated lives of young people experiencing a hostile political environment. The observation of such playful engagement and the constraints around such opportunities also pose additional questions: While the context of television and music consumption is relatively low-stakes in terms of vulnerability in the public sphere (more a mediated political playground than a serious performance), the spread of politics into the popular has spread the perceived dangers and threats from politics as well. How do these young people handle political play when the popular culture reflects the contentiousness of the "new normal"? How can/do they continue to play when the risks are higher? What are the social and cultural processes through which young people engage through play in this environment? And what forms might this playful

engagement take? In considering these questions in the next two chapters, I ultimately consider what the implications of such engagement may be for the democratic public sphere.

Chapter 4 Appendix: On Pop Music, Power, and the Undefined Spatial Distinctions

of Subpublics and Counterpublics

Many scholars have theorized beyond public sphere theory in conceptualizing a multiplicity of spheres, particularly focusing on alternative publics. Fraser (1990) critiqued the Habermasian public sphere as exclusive rather than an ideal democratic forum, arguing that women's marginalization from the physical space of coffee houses resulted in the creation of their own alternative organizations and spaces for public deliberation. These spaces, deemed counterpublics, "contested the exclusionary norms of the bourgeois public, elaborating alternative styles of political behavior and alternative norms of public speech" (1990:61). Warner (2002) furthered the development of the concept of counterpublics, defined as being "formed by their conflict with the norms and contexts of their cultural environment, and [a] context of domination" (63). Thus, counterpublics necessarily reflect the exclusionary power of the public sphere and the discourse(s) of a counterpublic challenge such exclusion and domination. Warner also briefly proposes the concept of the subpublic, a smaller collective within the larger dominant public that has its own idiosyncratic interpretive readings of the social and political world. It is unclear from his work however the extent to which subpublics, which are largely included in public deliberation (and thus not counter to such deliberation) still reflect and circulate mainstream discourses of the larger public, or if there is room for deviation in these discourses while the subpublic itself remains relatively free from marginalization. The concept of counterpublics has been applied to the media and popular culture to theorize for example: the popular music, literature, and television audiences of diverse Black counterpublics (Black Public Sphere 1995; Squires 2002; Day and Christian 2017); the use of television, classic film, and celebrity gossip in "the gay community"/queer counterpublics (Siegel 2010; Breese 2011; Alexander 2006; Filippo 2019); age solidarity and a "childhood counterpublic" through popular music

(Bickford 2012); gender, sexuality, and race-focused comic book/manga fandoms-as-counterpublics (Wood 2006; Landis 2016; Fawaz 2020); and, of course, digital technologies (see Chapter 6).

In this speaking to young people about their popular culture preferences, I did see evidence of counterpublic and subpublic readings of entertainment media, as well as creative play with the discourses of different publics, which I discuss below in the chapters to come. Of interest here, though, is not only the exercising of counter- and sub-public discourses around/through media, but also against media. In particular, the broader criticisms made of pop music reflecting the above Critical Theory perspectives came almost exclusively from such alternative publics, while there was great agreement on the shallow, vapid, unproductive "nature" of reality television.

Mark, and Critical Theory from a counterpublic

One such example comes from Mark, a Black man working as a technician, high school educated, who, despite an average political index score, is clearly very engaged in counterpublic discourses. For political identification, he wrote in "Black Independent," and discussed his enjoyment of getting in political debates with friends, family, and strangers, in-person and online. The first major topic of discussion in the focus group was music. He was relatively quiet at the beginning when I asked about the music people enjoyed, but when I asked if they focused on the lyrics of their music, Mark very enthusiastically opened up, as if beginning a lecture to those gathered around the focus group's free pizza, or perhaps initiating a debate on race, rap music, and the Frankfurtian culture industries in a radically alternative bourgeois coffee shop:

Mark: For me, no, I don't really listen to lyrics. A lot of the music I listen to has a great sound but maybe not the best lyrics. That's why music can be used as a weapon. As long as the sound is good, the message can be bad for the most part, as long as I can use my brain to filter out what it says. Which is why a lot of times I'll try to find instrumental versions of songs that are used as weapons.

SJP: What do you have in mind when you talk about music being used as a weapon? Mark: What I have in mind is rap music. Rap music is definitely used as a weapon. We have two big major corporations that run and control the rap music game. Black people get a taste of that music and it's very influential with us, especially with the deep history of a connection with music, and that is one of the weapons. The lyrics get filtered in there and the next thing you know you end up with Black people who end up valuing certain things that they shouldn't. That's how you end up with run-down neighborhoods, people getting high off the wrong type of music. That and the crack epidemic, heroin... You look back at the 1960s and Black people weren't playing no games with anybody and after that, the powers-that-be came in and were like "we can't have this happen again, these Black people are wising up and everything," so... one of the weapons that was used against us, especially in the early 80s was the music. That influenced us in many wrong ways. You end up with where we are now where, look around, the black working class isn't really *working*. You have white people coming in, like "we're gonna fix up the neighborhood" without benefiting Black people. When it comes to music, I just try to focus on the sound and filter out the lyrics.

As Mark is speaking, his two friends listen interestedly, with nods of agreement at various points, but without the exceptionally notable enthusiasm coming from Mark. Unsure where to start with that response and equally curious about friends Lenny and Jay's reactions, "What about you two?"

Lenny: Well, there's this band from Canada I listen to, ironically named (inaudible) and they speak on political issues and they're really, like... They express their emotion when it comes to the whole upper echelon people and how there's a lethargic nature of people out here who don't do too much to combat these forces that they may be oblivious to. I tend to reach out to other areas. Like there's another band from Australia that I like, and they speak about some really eyeopening things.

Mark: That's another thing with music targeting Black people. We also have a lot of people whose lyrical game is on another level. Their intelligence is on another level. And once they sign with these big labels they're not allowed to show that intelligence. I know this one guy who signed with Diddy, who's Black, but we all know what's up with Diddy, this guy is a genius at a type of rapping called alphabet slaughter, it shows how big your vocabulary is. Now in his underground days, this guy was coming up with words, like, Z words... He was coming up with Z words that made me think. I didn't even know Z occupied that much space in the dictionary. The guy has a

gigantic vocabulary. So he was supposed to release an album about white supremacy, about growing up in the rap game and everything, and then Diddy got his hands on him and the album ended up being just a bunch of rapping about nonsense. Rapping about drugs. Rapping about women. There's a very huge message that's getting sent to us about "degrade your women, drive a BMW you can't afford, make sure your house is for." I call it n****-trance. That's the ignorance on our behalf.

Lenny: But, like, I don't want to call it forced conforming, but it kind of feels forced on a subconscious level.

Jay: Absolutely. My love for music is because it gives you an opportunity to expand your horizons and experience things that we might otherwise not be able to. A lot of the music that I listen to isn't necessarily on the radio. Cause I do listen to lyrics, lyrics are very important to me. So I can listen to certain rap music but I can't get into it as much as I would other music.

Mark is presenting, in a somewhat traditional form, public sphere judgment, critique, and rational argument, that is simultaneously very much grounded in a resistant/radical and emancipatory counterpublic discourse. While I do believe that some of his animation may come from an eagerness to share his critique with this White student researcher from the University of Virginia (similar in age and surely, he might presume, little else), his friends seem to react to his long address with a knowing sense familiarity. They clearly respect what he is saying, but it seems to be more Mark's "thing" than their own. Therefore, while he presents a distinct, refined commentary on industry power and ideological oppression, Lenny and Jay focus more on, as discussed above, the music that they connect with in a positive sense and opportunities for engagement within that.

Ultimately, I do get an answer from Mark about the music he enjoys, beyond a focus on that which harms, exploits, and oppresses:

Mark: There's this guy coming up around here, King Tut. He speaks on some deep stuff. But maybe that's it, the underground people speak the most truth, cause once you get to the big labels, the big labels are like 'oh, this is empowering music, this is gonna make Black people start thinking."

Here gives a brief answer, before turning back to a nearly ideal blend of Frankfurtian and "Black Independent" counterpublic criticism, appreciating the endangered folk art of the counterpublic and decrying the "filter of the culture industries" (Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1994) that sustains elite ideological control and suppresses emancipatory thought, discourse, and action (presumably, in the dominant public sphere).

While Lenny and Jay (along with most other participants) focus on the music they connect with, and thus present less criticism of escapism than is seen within discussions of television above, Mark, whose membership in a counterpublic appears quite salient, speaks on popular culture using the discourse that counters the exclusion he sees from both dominant media/music and the dominant public sphere. This critical judgment and understanding of popular culture appears to be compatible with counterpublic positioning to the dominant public sphere. However, such rare critique of music as distraction/detraction also appeared in some discourses more central to the public.

Ruth, and Critical Theory from a subpublic

When Warner (2002) briefly introduced the concept of subpublics, he was generally discussing public culture, the world-making capacity of a public. He speaks (117-119)of the hunting and fishing magazine *Field and Stream* as media that is not wholly representative of the general public, considering the "(male) subculture of hunters and fisherman" more broadly, though the members of this subculture themselves are clearly members of a dominant public, and perhaps "might well consider themselves its most representative members" (117-119). While Warner moves past the matter of subpublics to further explore Fraser's (1990) conceptualization of counter-, oppositional, and subaltern publics, the concept of subpublics seems to be a useful tool for understanding patterns of judgment, critique, and, political play through entertainment media.

While Mark above reflected a rarely observed Frankfurtian critique of pop music (typically reserved more for "stupid" television) and presented such criticism from a counterpublic orientation, Ruth also presented a rare criticism of popular music, though in a very different way. Ruth and her friends were all Asian women, students, and either slightly conservative or conservative. Both of Ruth's parents earned advanced degrees (as did most of this group's parents). Most importantly, Ruth, her friends, and (based on what was shared) all of their families were very religious. All of the friends were members of a largely Asian-American church, and discussed the church multiple times throughout the focus group and follow-up interviews, illustrating the centrality of the organization and institution to their lives and identities.

After sharing what music they were all interested in (including Chinese music, K-pop, Christian contemporary), I ask if they pay much attention to the lyrics of their music. Ruth then shared the following:

Usually, when I'm first listening to a song I'll look up the lyrics and if there's something that I don't agree with or something that's not helpful for my growth then I try not to listen to it. Because I think what you fill your mind with is what actually comes out of you. So if you fill your mind with music with lyrics that you don't actually agree with or aren't really wholesome or uplifting I think that's naturally what you'll share with other people and what you'll become. We're what we eat and we're what we listen to. I think that's why it's really important for me to, like, even if I'm listening to music and I'm not consciously focusing on the lyrics and I'm doing something else it's still important for me to have lyrics and have songs that are helpful.

Throughout the rest of the focus group, Ruth says she isn't too greatly invested in (formal) politics, but rather expresses deep concern for shared social values in a civic sense, particularly through discussions about gender politics and religion/gay rights/sexuality. Later, she mentions that "there are a lot of areas [in which] artists can do a lot of good that's outside of the realm of politics," suggesting that musicians should promote "good" social values, though this doesn't need to be political. As well, along with music

that reflects poor values and artists/lyrics that aren't "wholesome," she is also critical of "superficial" music (and pop culture in general) that "has no greater significance."

While in an extremely different tone and to very different ends, Ruth, like Mark and the Frankfurtian critique, finds much pop music to be shallow, restraining, and counterproductive. Unlike Mark, this does not necessarily come with a critique of power, though she does show me materials from her church in our later interview that discuss the entertainment industry with an accusatory critique (e.g., how they (the industry) try to get you addicted so their products in an effort to make money, but they aren't helping you become a better person for yourself, loved ones, community, or God). Given the similarities, as well as stark differences, Ruth and Mark's expressions of the rather infrequent criticisms of popular music complicate the already murky distinctions between sub- and counterpublics. While work has aimed/claimed to clarify the fundamental characteristics of a counterpublic (Squires 2002; Fraser 2009; Breese 2011), it remains relatively unclear what might determine the variation in centrality to or marginalization from the dominant public, thereby determining the relative counter-ness, sub-ness, or public-ness. While Mark is clearly speaking from a counterpublic, and speaking counter-to the dominant public, Ruth's intersectional positionality in terms of race, gender, sexuality, class, political identity, student status/location, and her particularly salient connection to religion, may suggest contradictory theorizations of public-ness. She does not view herself as part of the dominant public, namely as a Christian and a conservative on a college campus, and seems to view herself and her friends as actively (having to) push against the hegemonic messages within the popular. However, despite this experience of difference and marginalization and her related criticisms of popular culture and society, her claims certainly do not seem radical relative to Mark's, and though she might challenge such a statement, I believe her voice here (perhaps representing a discursive subpublic) is much more tolerated within larger public deliberation.

Defining the subpublic, counterpublic, and a usable distinction between the two is beyond the scope of this project. However what these cases show are different perspectives on popular culture and politics from sub-/counter-public positions through the use of variably sub-/counter-public discourses, perspectives that were not reflected by the majority of those more centrally positioned to a mainstream, dominant public. These cases, along with those in broader analysis, illustrate the presence of a multitude of publics with varying degrees of centrality, or dominant public-ness. While the characteristics distinguishing Mark's discursive argument (from a possible counterpublic) from Ruth's critique (embedded in a possible subpublic) are unclear, it is clear that such discourses and publics can be more or less dominant, more or less counter-dominant/radical, and perhaps it is between these poles that subpublic can exist with variable power. I explore this variation in public-ness further in Chapter 5, but illustrate here how playful critique might vary in how, when, and to what it is applied according to the centrality of critic to the dominant public and type/distance of any marginalization of their alternative public(s). In considering the importance of the reader to a text's position within a Goldilocks zone of political play, such nuanced variation must be considered.

CHAPTER 5: YOU'RE CANCELED: ENTERTAINMENT MEDIA, "PROBLEMATIC" CREATORS, AND POLITICAL PLAY THROUGH CULTURAL CRITIQUE

While writing this dissertation, *Harper's Bazaar* published a letter signed by 152 well-known journalists/media personalities, cultural figures, and academics entitled "A Letter on Justice and Open Debate" ("A Letter on Justice and Open Debate" 2020). Though not referring to it by name, this letter admonished what has come to be known as *"cancel culture."* This cultural discourse/framework associated with liberals and young people is a type of boycotting of public, political, and/or celebrity figures due to what is seen as *"problematic"* or unsatisfactory behavior, e.g., racism, sexism, expressing immoral positions. However, for many people across the political spectrum, such engagement and critique reflects a counter-democratic, mob-mentality forcing *"*ideological conformity" and a *"*stifling atmosphere" that *"*silence(s)" free speech and healthy debate. In the *Harper's Bazaar* letter, the signees discuss the historical context of this phenomenon, as well as the fears held by so many regarding its effects:

Powerful protests for racial and social justice are leading to overdue demands for police reform, along with wider calls for greater equality and inclusion across our society, not least in higher education, journalism, philanthropy, and the arts. But this needed reckoning has also intensified a new set of moral attitudes and political commitments that tend to weaken our norms of open debate and toleration of differences in favor of ideological conformity.... We uphold the value of robust and even caustic counter-speech from all quarters. But it is now all too common to hear calls for swift and severe retribution in response to perceived transgressions of speech and thought. The restriction of debate, whether by a repressive government or an intolerant society, invariably hurts those who lack power and makes everyone less capable of democratic participation. The way to defeat bad ideas is by exposure, argument, and persuasion, not by trying to silence or wish them away.

Notable among the signees is J. K. Rowling, author of the popular *Harry Potter* book series, who herself has faced cancelations multiple times due to transphobic comments. In Fall 2021, Dave Chapelle was canceled by some because of transphobic comments he made in a stand-up special. He was commenting on the Rowling controversy, defending her, and ultimately, critiquing cancel culture. Some people, including the famous and powerful, are worried about the clout and consequences of cancel culture. However, this media-based "culture" is more nuanced (an engagement) than the critics suggest.

In a focus group with Raquel, John, and Darius, the friends react to the very different celebrity cancelations of Kanye West (a Trump supporter) and R. Kelly (then charged/since convicted of multiple violent sex crimes), who both feature heavily across focus groups and within this chapter. Their brief but excited exchange illustrates the nuances of celebrity cancel culture:

SJP: There were people saying Kanye was canceled.

Raquel: Canceled! He's canceled.

SJP: What do you think about people getting canceled? Do you think it's okay to cancel people? John: Yes, if it's a good enough reason, yes, but if it's a dumb reason then no.

SJP: Have y'all heard about the R. Kelly stuff?

Raquel: Canceled!

John: Canceled! Canceled!

SJP: So I've heard people saying R. Kelly needs to be taken off of Spotify...

Raquel: Of course! Canceled. Bye!

SJP: Should Kanye be taken off of Spotify?

Raquel: No, no, not that canceled. He should just chill.

Darius: If he's just expressing himself that should be okay.

John: That's what I'm saying, Kanye's just being Kanye.

Raquel: He's not being Kanye.

John: I'm voting for Kanye 2020. He gonna win.

This exchange in discussing celebrity is observably enthusiastic, a moment in which the friends are notably animated in physical expression (which I note during the focus group) and are actually louder (which I notice in transcription, subjectively and then with verification from the decibel output on the

software). This exchange illustrates 1) the nuances in cancel culture and in specific cancelations that can result in nuances in playful engagement; and 2) variation in individuals' relationship to celebrity cancel culture, in outcome (canceling, not canceling, or in-between) and in process (struggle and motivation). The way that these friends engage in the nuances around the discourse of cancelation allows for a play with/in the matters of the civic/public spheres (here, as I will discuss later, with gender/sexuality values/politics, racial politics, and formal electoral politics). I will return to this exchange between Raquel, John, and Darius throughout this chapter.

In a broader context of the *Harper's Bazaar* letter and similar popular concerns, this chapter is a sociological exploration of this phenomenon of cancel culture and the "problematic" critique among young people. While there are many fears and criticisms around cancel culture, as well as many supporters (though not always by name), there is little sociological understanding about this cultural phenomenon, the participants and their actual participation in this phenomenon, and the broader social, cultural, and political implications. In part one of this chapter, I define and explore the phenomenon of the problematic critique and cancel culture presenting a typology of pop-cultural, celebrity-centered cancelations. I show here how celebrity cancelations can be a form of playful engagement with broader civic and/or public deliberation and, as seen in this typology, such engagement is not as homogenous, or as many participants said, as "black and white" as its reputation suggests. In part two, I then ask why some young people reject or struggle with cancel culture, and, for those who do cancel celebrities (including those they enjoy in their pop-cultural entertainment), what their motivations may be in doing so. In exploring these complex negotiations and motivations for a concept that has been seen as very binary (to cancel/"silence" or not), I theorize cancel culture and the "problematic" critique as a complex process of resistant play with political power through entertainment consumption.

This exploration of contemporary engagement with politics through popular culture furthers the tradition of Fiske ([1996] 2016; [1989] 2010), Street et al. (Street et al. 2013; Inthorn et al. 2013; Street

2020), and others (van Zoonen 2005; Lunt and Pantti 2007) that take seriously the role that popular culture can play as a tool for political engagement. I also consider the limitation on such engagement in the chapter appendix. This chapter shows that the play with politics that emerges from pop-cultural interaction can be marked by serious, sometimes difficult and challenging consideration and deliberation on the part of the consumer, illustrating a playful struggle of/in public sphere engagement. Illuminating this complex play reveals a process of everyday, (pop) culturally informed meaning-making that is foundational to participation in the public sphere.

Literature Review

Public Sphere Theory

Critical public sphere theories are useful in theorizing cancel culture, and in particular the fears around cancel culture. The Frankfurt School and neo-Frankfurtians have long opposed popular culture and political engagement/action, which suggests that cancel culture distracts from real political work. Following what has been categorized as the hypodermic needle approach, Marxists Horkheimer and Adorno ([1947] 1994) argue that popular culture, particularly entertainment media, is a tool of the elite to inject ideology directly into the heads of mass consumers, thereby making them docile citizens. Given cancel culture's mediated roots, particularly those so embedded in young people's lives (i.e., digital and social media) this does not have the politically emancipatory potential that some advocates suggest, but are rather shallow, superficial, entertaining imitations of resistance.

Public sphere theorists also leave little room for political engagement. Arendt ([1959] 2013) defines political power as emerging from interaction and people "acting in concert" and Habermas (Habermas [1962] 1991; [1964] 1974) defines the public sphere as the space where rational citizens come together (in a coffee house, for example) to discuss, debate, and ultimately form public opinion: to both, the connections between entertainment consumption and public engagement/politics are of concern, as

the separation between these realms/sphere is central to both theorizations. Concerns with the contemporary democratic public are often focused on the extent to which the private realm (on interest here, entertainment) is dangerously corrupting public action/deliberation (Habermas [1962] 1991; Arendt 1961; Canovan 1994; Calhoun 2013). Further, as this occurs, the public also invades the private, leaving less "safe" space for personal development: this reflects, in part, the concerns of those in the *Harper's Bazaar* letter: "As writers we need a culture that leaves us room for experimentation, risk taking, and even mistakes" ("A Letter on Justice and Open Debate" 2020).

Arendt and Habermas' critics have complicated this narrow notion of public sphere engagement. Benhabib (1992; 1993; 1997) and Fraser (1985; 1990) in particular have brought feminist analysis to this tradition, complicating the notion of the public/private divide and thereby (along with the culturalist discussed) complicating the divide between consumption and public engagement. These literatures have also discussed the historical exclusion of marginalized groups from the formal public sphere. Fraser (Fraser 1990) discusses the exclusion of women from the dominant, bourgeois public sphere and their formation of "subaltern counterpublics" in which these marginalized people came together to take alternative civic and politically-minded action. Warner (2002) greatly elaborated on this concept of counterpublics, constructing them as definitionally "formed by their conflict with the norms and contexts of their cultural environment" (62). In this sense, audiences that form a critical discourse counter to the dominant public sphere can act as a counterpublic even through the context of more theoretically "private" consumption.

An international group of scholars have explored this audience and counterpublic connection in the realm of television (Hu and Wang 2020) and radio/music (Salois 2014), as well as critical, cancel culture-adjacent action, like and #YesAllWomen and #MeToo. Using feminist standpoint theory, Jackson and Banaszczyk (2016) propose the concept of oppositional counterpublics, a smaller, less publicized counterpublic (#YesAllWhiteWomen) meant to criticize and complicate the arguments of less

marginalized counterpublic (#YesAllWomen). This work and others (on #SolidarityIsForWhiteWomen Kuo 2018; on #MeToo Worthington 2020) complicate the reductionist notion of dominant public/counterpublic membership.

Fraser (1985; 1990) and Benhabib (2008), as well as Habermas (1998), have also built on the concepts of the weak public sphere (or "background culture" (Benhabib 1997)). This weak public sphere may be separate from or perhaps the broader foundation of the public sphere. In the weak public sphere, broad public opinion is formed, but the Habermasian "rational deliberation" around politics (in the state) and ultimate public decision making is done in the strong/dominant public sphere. However, Benhabib has later said that this relationship and model of interaction needs to be reconsidered "in the light of the complete proliferation of the electronic media" (2008). Much of this work, as it related to popular cultural consumption, theorizes around a series of questions posed by media and cultural theorist Sonia Livingstone (2005): when is an audience a (weak?/counter?) public? When is a public an audience? And when might this audience-as-public interact with/enter into (strong) public sphere deliberation? Answering these questions involves continued expansion of the traditional, theoretical understandings of public-ness, pushing instead for understandings that consider identity and belonging, concepts central to counterpublic conceptualizations as well.

The theorization of civic culture/society is also central to this conversation. Broadly, civic culture can be one of community, solidarity, collectivity, or a "sense of connectedness" (Bennett 1998; Inthorn et al. 2013). A strong civic culture is necessary for a strong Democratic political (public) sphere (Putnam, Leonardi and Nanetti 1993). Livingstone (2005) uses this language of civic culture as in-between private and public in ways similar to the "weak public sphere." For some, the civic sphere is one that required inperson community engagement, such that media (often consumed at home/on one's own), detracts from the civic sphere and therefore detracts from the ways in which the civil sphere can support a healthy public sphere (Putnam 2007). However, for others, popular media is a particularly influential part of

necessary civil connectedness. For example, Alexander's (2006) theorization of the civil sphere has explored how some entertainment culture has acted as a shared culture, a shared language, and became a way for "Americans to express their civil judgments in figurative rather than intellectual language, which made it easier, in turn, to identify with one or another solidary group" (79). In this sense, the media is an important institution of the civil/weak public sphere.

In this below analysis, I build on these literatures of public(s), politics, deliberation, and connectedness to show how cancel culture involves collective discussion of cultural expectations around values, action, and responsibility that occurs within a context of popular celebrity culture. In constructing a typology of cancelations in part one, I argue that popular culture is not only a site of civic engagement, but that the interactions between counterpublic discourses, the weak/civil sphere, the (strong) public sphere, and popular culture are more nuanced and involve less distinction than theorized. Celebrity cancel culture allows its participants to drift in and out of these spheres, and given their blurred boundaries, consumption of/participation in popular celebrity culture can provide accessible (Goldilocks) opportunities for the development and enactment of political judgment (as Arendt (1961) suggests is a benefit of art but not entertainment). In part two of the chapter, I explore the drivers/processes of political engagement through the rejection of, struggle with, or participation in cancel culture, illustrating *how* these young people engage various realms/spheres/publics, and how such engagement, while playful and entertaining, can reveal the personal and interpersonal challenges associated with entering into and deliberating/acting in the public.

Cultural (Foundations of) the Public

Theories of public sphere interaction-based audience studies and reception theorize a potential for political engagement in entertainment media, providing tools for understanding cancel culture. As suggested, media studies and sociological audience research have complicated the public/private

distinction more broadly (e.g., Radway 1984; Press 1991; Spigel 1992; Stewart and Hartmann 2020; see Cavalcante, Press and Sender 2017), at times specifically speaking to political public sphere engagement (Livingstone 2005; Couldry et al. 2010; Naerland 2020; Mancino 2021). For example, regarding formal political engagement, Jackson (2009) argues that this can illuminate the political socialization potential for entertainment media.

Most of this work explores the broader relationship (perhaps as a weak public sphere to the above scholars). Both van Zoonen (van Zoonen 2005) and Hermes (Hermes 2006b; 2007) theorize types of "cultural citizenship" that acted as a bridge between explicitly political entertainment media and political engagement. Similarly, Dahlgren (1995) argues that media contribute to the semiotic environment through which the political public sphere can be understood and can act as a tool and a resource for the construction of individual subjectivity and collective identity, thus shaping (and being shaped by) the public sphere (see also, for example, Boisvert 2020). Lunt and Pantti (2007) Gorton (2009), and Wahl-Jorgensen (2019b) all theorize these tools in considering the relation between emotion and reason, as blended in popular entertainment consumption: a relationship greatly relevant to this exploration of cancel culture. Livingstone (2005) argues that literature's contrast of private/public and entertainment/engagement is flawed in its premise, founded "on a traditional and, arguably, limited conception of politics" (19). Rather, she argues that a broader understanding of politics, one that incorporates identity and belonging, reveals a more complex relationship between audiences and publics and the movement between the two.

Finally, Street et al. (2013) and Inthorn et. al (2013) extend this literature to discuss the political engagement/talk among young people in the context of entertainment media. Street et al. explore the ways in which popular culture (reality television shows, video games, and pop music) can contribute to or even catalyze civic connectedness, through the struggle with and working through of knowledge, values, emotion, and belonging/affinity with popular culture. This chapter builds on this and the above work by

exploring how a relatively "vapid" realm of popular culture, celebrity culture,²⁵ can be a site of civic engagement, and even further, playful political struggle. Further, given the (at times contradictory) research discussing the internet as a new type of public sphere²⁶ (e.g., Ward 1997; Dahlgren 2005; Shirky 2011; West 2013; Rauchfleisch and Kovic 2016; Davis 2021), as well as the differences between cancel culture, with a large digital component, and traditional consumer boycotting (discussed below), there is potential to understand cancel culture as a type of public sphere interaction.

Background: Cancel Culture, a Type of Political Consumption

The act of canceling (a type of boycotting (to varying degrees) of a celebrity) was initially seen on the VH1 show *Love and Hip Hop*, and it gained popularity as an in-group memetic joke on Black Twitter (Romano 2020). It then became (culturally?) appropriated by Tumblr culture, an often extremely liberal, White, and queer as discussed by one of my participants and a Tumblr user Elicia. Here it combined with a similar phenomenon known as "call-out culture," whereby "problematic" behavior was to be "called out" by those around them. From Tumblr (as well Black Twitter), it rapidly spread with the language and the act taking on great meaning in different demographic/social groups (e.g., by age, race, political identification, etc.). The "cancel" discourse is one founded in popular entertainment culture and is now perceived to be a prevalent type of pop-cultural boycotting, particularly popular among young people.

²⁵ At the end of each focus group, I asked the friends to generally rank their pop-cultural media we discussed from most to least political (TV, music, celebrity culture, online culture/memes). This was an interesting though inconsistent exercise that spoke more to the group and our discussion than any representative patterns, with exception to one: celebrity culture was almost always at the bottom of the "just entertainment" side of the spectrum. It was regularly described as shallow, stupid, useless, pointless, vapid, and worthless, including by those who followed celebrities (in social media or tabloids, for example). Most times, people either participated as a guilty pleasure or they "couldn't care less." Conversations on celebrity cancel culture, however, brought an enthusiasm around their opinions and considerations that, even if indecisive, seemed to reflect prior deliberation. Unlike many other media in this dissertation (with exception to perhaps reality TV, also "vapid," disparaged, and feminized), celebrity culture was seen as less political than the broader climate of the "new normal," even as this exercise followed the focus group's discussion on cancel culture.

²⁶ I discuss this in more detail in Chapter 6 on political (dis)engagement in online spaces and through memes.

While interest in political participation broadly has been theorized as publics targeting the state (Verba 1972:2), boycotts are often focused on corporate entities and power. Boycotts, and "buycotts," (purchasing a particular product because you agree with the producer's values over a competitor's), are motivated by "'social or political' (dis)agreements with corporate entities" (Endres and Panagopoulos 2017:2). Given the socio-political motivations, therefore, many boycotts are considered in terms of political consumption. As cancel culture can, for example, lead to individuals and groups refusing to listen to a musician's music, to go to an actor's movie, or to follow a general celebrity on Instagram and therefore not view their content, it is a type of political consumption.

However, the large influence of the often-mediated, often-virtual entertainment context of cancel culture cannot be dismissed in reading cancel culture as a boycott. For the purposes of this study, not only are the targets of cancelation celebrities, with the cancelations and details behind them bringing a heavy element of "gossip" (certainly entertaining within groups of friends I spoke to), but importantly, much of this "gossip" was spread online. Respondents discussed sharing information with each other in digital, interactive entertainment spaces (e.g., sending posts on Instagram, posts on Twitter, and, more recently, humorous TikToks about the celebrity/cancelation in question. The rapid diffusion of this information could arguably change the potential "strength," "severity," and/or "effects" of this variation of political consumption, leading to the fears held by much of the public (perhaps magnified by the hostile reputation of political deliberation online, as discussed in Chapter 6).

Part 1: The "Problematic" Critique and a Typology of Celebrity Cancel Culture as Micro-Political Engagement

To understand cancel culture, one must first consider the common form of pop-cultural critique expressed by the young people I spoke which involves labeling a person/product *problematic*. Something that is problematic is typically something that is or might be deemed racist, sexist, homophobic,

transphobic, fatphobic, ableist (etc.) by consumers. For example, participant Dani called Ariana Grande's cultural appropriation of Japanese "tones," in her music video for *7 Rings*, "problematic." Jinx called Caitlyn Jenner's embrace of the Republican party "problematic." One person, Hunter, problematized Ariana Grande's "performative allyship" for the LGBTQ community, sexist plotlines in Marvel movies, the killing off of people of color in *Game of Thrones*, fatphobia and heteronormativity in *Avengers: Endgame*, sexism, racism, and reproductive rights in *Blade Runner*, and sexism in the international film markets. This was all in one interview. The "problematic" critique is often applied by young liberals against people, products, or organizations that are not seen as "woke" enough (often in other language), i.e., not progressive enough, or as participant Sebastian said when talking about wokeness, not "social justice-y" enough. While many conservative participants took part in their own "cancel culture" of sorts (though in different language), the larger argument remains the same: someone is problematic if they act in a way that you vehemently (though perhaps to some degree) oppose.

Young people are recognizing this type of cultural critique going on around them. They see their peers problematizing pop-cultural figures and artists, even if they don't themselves view them as problematic. For example, Kevin (a Black man speaking to Black culture), said this about musician Drake sweeping the 2019 Billboard awards.

Kevin: Some people don't feel like he deserves it. They don't feel like he hasn't put out much for the culture, like, he's doesn't send any value to the next generation or something like that. He's just doing it for himself while other artists, they do it to help people with their problems and stuff and they don't feel like Drake does that. But I feel like he does, he just does it in a different way. He makes people feel, like, Drake wants to get away from all the negativity. But some of his songs he'll talk about his life and his mom and how his dad wasn't around, so I don't get why they were saying that.

SJP: Do you know who it is they like more?
Kevin: People like J. Cole, Kendrick Lamar, you know, even Jay-Z,^[27] they feel like those people bring more value to the culture. Their music speaks on multiple things and they feel like Drake doesn't talk about things like that. But that doesn't count at the Billboard's, they just care about numbers.

SJP: Do they think it should count?

Kevin: Yeah, they do. They feel like it should be thought about more, but it's all about sales. Even though Kevin himself does not think Drake winning all these awards is problematic, he sees (his friends and peers online, as he discloses later), problematizing these wins as unworthy. This kind of cultural critique, then, can be part of a communal (civic) conversation in which people put forth their varying perspectives on, in this case, artist responsibility to "the Black culture." Some participants even participated in a meta-conversation about the ubiquity of this "problematic" critique. After themselves problematizing the music industry, including a discussion of sexism in the Robin Thicke song *Blurred Lines,* friends Lala, Bobby, and Kate critique the phrase "problematic," calling it "overused" and "performative." This criticism will be discussed later in the context of people struggling with this cancel culture critique. This is, however, indicative of the ubiquity of this kind of social evaluation.

When these young people problematize the popular culture they are consuming, it often shifts how they are able to interact with that product. A clear example of this comes from participant Kelly. In this example, she uses a scene from a television show as an analogy for how that same show has become problematic for her.

Kelly: One of my friends told us about [something she read] about how *How I Met Your Mother* is sexist and I realized that I never really wanted to get into that with the show because I was watching it purely for entertainment. I wasn't trying to get something from it and maybe I was just trying to ignore the fact that that was there a little bit. But then my friends were talking about, like, one of my friends specifically was like 'I wouldn't not rewatch it.'

²⁷ Artists like J. Cole and Kendrick Lamar were frequently discussed as "woke" artists. In comparing Drake to these artists, Kevin is suggesting that some peers are critical of Drake for being not "woke" enough, and therefore not being politically progressive and active enough to be making positive change "for the culture." Separately, Kevin discusses Kendrick Lamar via a civil connection, discussed in Chapter 4.

SJP: Did that conversation change the way you think about the show or anything? Kelly: Yeah, okay, there was this one episode about shattering the glass of what you think about things and it was mostly about people's qualities and stuff but I feel like that was a glass shattering cause I thought more about, like, how it's funny in the moment but, like, the way they talk about women and stuff like that but then you have strong women in there like Robin and Lily. So yeah, it got me thinking more about it.

In the episode of *How I Met Your Mother* Kelly is referring to, season 3 episode 8 entitled "Spoiler Alert," a character thinks he is finally dating the perfect woman before his friends "spoil" her for him, pointing out a major flaw. When she is "spoiled," you hear glass shattering as the main character's rosy view of the woman is razed. Throughout the rest of the episode, each characters' main flaws are pointed out, accompanied by the recurrent shattering glass, until everyone is "spoiled." In the above quote, Kelly is arguing that problematic critique has in some ways spoiled the show for her. Importantly, this playful (Goldilocks) engagement with representational gender politics through the problematic critique stems from peer discussion.

This spoiling, in which the image of a pop-cultural product or figure is shattered like glass, was a common experience among participants, who frequently had a difficult time continuing to interact with these products and figures as they once did. This often led to what many referred to as "canceling." Canceling is when a consumer "cuts off" a product or figure because they disagree with an action or belief, e.g., because the figure is "problematic." In this focus group with Jinx, Kiki, Isabelle, and Emmy, a group of Black friends, most of whom were queer, and most of whom were liberal or very liberal, they show how the problematic critique can lead to cancelation without direct prompting.

SJP: Do you ever like to talk about lyrics and music and stuff together or with other friends? All (overlapping): [Yeah!] [A lot.]

Jinx: And I like to talk about a lot of this stuff on Facebook. I like to talk about, like, is this artist too problematic...

Kiki: Yes!

Jinx: ... or are they okay and all this other stuff.

Kiki: Yes, that's the main problem when it comes to music these days it's like, you can find the one artist that you really click with and then all you have to do is go on Instagram and you'll see "oh this person did this this and this in 2011" and you're just like "well now I need to cut you off" Jinx first talks about problematic critiques, to which Kiki responds by saying that this, perhaps necessarily ("I *need* to cut you off") leads to canceling that which has been deemed problematic. The glass has been shattered, the pop-cultural figure has been "spoiled," and you can't see them the same way anymore: like a TV show, they have to be canceled.

The discursive foundations of this problematic critique can come from a variety of areas. At some points it is clearly a counterpublic discourse. As discussed below, critiques about the racism and colorism seen in celebrity culture that come from Black, dark-skinned women are coming from a marginalized space, expressing criticisms *about* the public while on the edge of the dominant public itself: they are attempting to bring new criticisms and considerations about racial politics into the public discourse via cancelation and problematization. As seen in the below section on canceling due to identity, some participants with privilege "play" with these counterpublic discourses while themselves existing in a different but less marginalized public, closer to a subpublic (Fraser 1990). This reflects a theoretical spectrum from counterpublic to dominant public sphere in which audiences can creatively play with discourses in their critique of celebrity culture as "problematic."

Later in this chapter, I will detail the processes and motivation for cancelation: my data suggests that people cancel for different reasons, all of which come with different theoretical implications. Before discussing this, though, I will first outline some different types of cancelation observed in my data. These are cancelation for problematic action, cancelation over socio-political expression, and explicit cancelation due to politics. The relationship between these three forms of cancelation will be discussed throughout their descriptions.

1a) Cancelation for Problematic Action

The celebrities in this group of canceled pop-cultural figures were often the easiest to cancel, considering the process of canceling later in this chapter. They have taken outrageously and undeniably bad/harmful/"problematic" actions,²⁸ and in *most* cases, their cancelation is near unanimous in my data (among those who discussed these celebrity figures). To discuss this type of cancelation, I will explore three cases of significance that emerged from the data: R. Kelly, Louis C.K., and Chris Brown.

R. Kelly

R. Kelly was discussed in most focus groups as an exemplar for cancelation. R. Kelly is an R&B musician who has long been accused (and has since been convicted) of egregious sexual abuse and misconduct with underage girls. He first was indicted and later acquitted of child pornography charges and his affinity for young girls (including the underage Aaliyah, whom he illegally married in 1994) has been well known throughout pop culture.²⁹ In 2018 Kelly faced calls for a boycott by the #MeToo movement and the Time's Up organization. This culminated in the grassroots #MuteRKelly movement (<u>https://www.muterkelly.org</u>), which aims to "end the financial support of R. Kelly's career" by financially boycotting his music and ending any financial support received from digital streaming and sales, radio

²⁸ After data collection and during the writing phase, an interesting case of this type of cancelation emerged and continued to grow in popular discussion. *Real Housewives of Beverly Hills* cast member Erika Jayne was named, along with her husband, in a lawsuit "for allegedly embezzling funds meant for the families of the victims of [a fatal plane crash]" (Wikipedia Contributors 2022b). Fans and celebrity tabloids have castigated Jayne, calling for her cancelation broadly and often quite literally, i.e., from the show (see Parhan 2021 in "The Sun"). While this is very different from the violent offenses of R. Kelly, Louis C.K., and Chris Brown, discussed below, the canceling of Erika Jayne is also one for problematic action. While not assured, this case could lead to civic deliberation, as suggested in preliminary online observations, around white-collar crime, social power, and gender.

²⁹ During the child pornography scandal, a video leaked to the Chicago Sun-Times of Kelly's reputation in "various sex acts" (raping) an underage girl before urinating on her. This further cemented Kelly's reputation as an abuser of underage girls in the public consciousness, so much so that comedian Dave Chapelle released a comedy sketch making fun of this open secret. The sketch, a parody music video entitled "Piss on You," aired on Comedy Central's "The Chapelle Show" in 2003. It's still available on Comedy Central's YouTube as of March 2022, attracting continued commentary (Comedy Central 2017). Chapelle has faced calls for cancelation recently as well.

plays, or concert bookings (@OffMuteRKelly 2018). In May 2018, streaming service Spotify pulled all R. Kelly music from company-curated playlists, an act that was seen as a response to the #MuteRKelly movement (Coscarelli 2018).³⁰ In 2019, Lifetime aired a critical six-part documentary series entitled *Surviving R. Kelly* (Bellis and Finnie 2019) detailing the allegations that intensified the spotlight cast by #MuteRKelly. This, generally, is the point of data collection.

Given the allegations of abuse, many of my participants argued that R. Kelly was an easy person to cancel. Some people didn't listen to him, and now certainly wouldn't start, but many, particularly Black participants, argued that they had grown up listening to R. Kelly with family (e.g., at barbecues), but couldn't do so anymore. Kevin and Pedro (who discussed Kendrick Lamar in Chapter 4), and friend Marie, talked about this together. All three said they had canceled R. Kelly, and Kevin elaborated:

I'm like with Pedro, I don't really care about politics, but R. Kelly, what he's doing with younger girls, I can't deal with that... And when you listen to his music, like, all his popular music is about love-making and everything like that. I can't listen to you talk about that knowing that you like young people. I can't listen to "Bump and Grind" and stuff knowing that you probably made that some thinking about something else.

R. Kelly's cancelation wasn't seen as a political statement (unlike other forms of cancelation below), despite being a firm message about gender politics and violent (celebrity) power. Like participant Kelly's above description, R. Kelly had been spoiled, the glass had been shattered, and Kevin couldn't listen anymore because it made him think of these allegations.

A diverse group of participants communicated the totality of this cancelation. According to Marge, R. Kelly is "firmly canceled," unlike other cancelations for socio-political expressions, discussed below, which didn't have a "full send" behind it. Recall the focus group with Raquel, John, and Darius from

³⁰ Conversations about R. Kelly were likely so common in my focus groups because he is indicative of the firmest, widest form of cancelation. Having his music taken off of Spotify (playlists) became a yardstick against which other cancelations were measured, as seen in the chapter introduction and discussed further here.

the beginning of the chapter, who compared R. Kelly's cancelation to that of Kanye West, a political cancelation discussed below.

SJP: Have y'all heard about the R. Kelly stuff?Raquel: Canceled!John: Canceled! Canceled!SJP: So I've heard people saying R. Kelly needs to be taken off of Spotify...Raquel: Of course! Canceled. Bye!SJP: Should Kanye be taken off of Spotify?Raquel: No, no, he's not that canceled. He should just chill.

While the complicated cancelations of people for socio-political expression and political reasons will be discussed later, my argument here is that cancelation for "problematic" action is easily justified. R. Kelly (then allegedly) raped underage girls, his history of abuse is well documented, and he's an easy, full, "firm" cancelation.

Louis C.K.

Like R. Kelly, comedian Louis C.K. was facing allegations of sexual misconduct shortly before data collection. After rumors began circulating about him masturbating in front of women comics, usually early-career entertainers over which he held professional power, the *New York Times* published an exposé (Ryzik, Buckley and Kantor 2017) in which C.K. was publicly accused by five women of sexual misconduct. He then admitted to the allegations in an apologia of acknowledgment, stating that "The power that I had over these women is that they admired me. And I wielded that power irresponsibly" (Elahe 2017). He lost a variety of television and movie deals after the scandal and appeared to leave the business for about a year, before restarting his stand-up performances with continued controversy and mixed reception.

Due to his abuses of power, many participants I spoke to had decidedly canceled Louis C.K., despite his apologia of sorts and temporary hiatus. Betty describes what this cancelation looks like:

SJP: Do you care about artists' politics in that you listen to anyone less because of their politics or listen to anyone more because of their politics? (All nod)

...

Betty: I know if comes up with comedians that I follow too, like, the whole thing with Louis C.K. and all those comedians, T.J. Miller, and it comes out that they're either very horrible towards women and then I'm, like, alright, I'm going to stop supporting them. Like, if they have an album on Spotify, I'm not going to give them the 1/10th of a cent for the stream on Spotify. Like, I won't support them for that. And I know it was a whole debate, well, not a debate, but I read an article on, like, it was something like 'millennials are killing artist culture' because now they're super worried about artists' personal values rather than their work that they're putting out but I feel like now they go hand in hand, like, the ethics are of what they're putting out.

Like with the #MuteRKelly movement, the cancelation of Louis C.K. has intended financial consequences. I will discuss the various reasons why people cancel below, but here we see Betty canceling because she just doesn't agree with what Louis C.K. stands for, as evidenced by his problematic actions. Betty also clearly reflects an acknowledgment of the *Harper's Bazaar* type critique of cancel culture, but such concerns do not deter Bett's engagement through judgment and action.

In another focus group, Faz and Frankie bring up Louis C.K.

Frankie: I also feel like with celebrities there's a point where I'm like 'Okay, this person is terrible' and then I'm also enjoying what they're doing to where it's, like, I'm so disgusted that I can't watch it...

Faz: Louis C. K.

Frankie: Yeah, Louis C. K. It just makes you feel gross.

Because of his actions, Louis C.K. is "spoiled," and now they just "feel gross" consuming his cultural products.

In my focus groups, I did not hear anyone excuse, forgive, or minimize Louis C.K.'s actions, despite his formal, public apology. Like R. Kelly, this appeared to be a "firm" cancel. This is not necessarily the case for all those who have been canceled due to problematic actions.

Chris Brown

Chris Brown was a more complicated cancelation. In 2009, the musician got into a highly disturbing fight with his then-girlfriend and fellow pop-star Rihanna. The fight escalated, became physical, and left Rihanna with shocking facial injuries. The high visibility of the couple and the clear visibility of the violence (see a sample of those distributed in tabloid media and celebrity news in Image 1), led to a large public outcry. Brown's music was pulled from multiple radio stations and under public pressure was forced to step down from various public appearances. Brown eventually pled guilty to felony assault and served six months of community labor, five years of probation, and had to complete domestic violence counseling (Ryan and Winton 2009). In a biography of Chris Brown, Andy Kellman writes "In March 2009, Brown was charged with felonious assault of Rihanna, an altercation that had prevented his then-partner from taking the stage at the Grammy Awards. Brown was scheduled to perform as well, but he did not appear and maintained a low profile for several months. A fairly substantial backlash resulted in Brown's songs being pulled from rotation on several radio stations. Ultimately, however, it had little bearing on the progress of his music career and side acting gigs" (Kellman). My data, however, suggests a more nuanced story.

(See Img. 2 below.)



Image 2: Leaked images of Rihanna's injuries in popular digital tabloid outlets

• When I spoke to young people about cancel culture and who, if anybody, they personally canceled, Chris Brown came up more than any other name, at times as a point of debate. Because of his popularity as a musician as a celebrity, the similar popularity of Rihanna, and the publicity of the scandal, Chris Brown was an early target online of what now is discussed as cancel culture. Like others in this category, he was canceled for actions taken deemed problematic. Many people canceled Chris Brown, largely as a sign that these actions are unacceptable. When asked simply if she pays attention to music lyrics, Jill brings up the canceling of Chris Brown on her own:

SJP: When you are listening to music that's lyrical, do you pay much attention to the lyrics? Jill: Me personally, 100%. I don't listen to Chris Brown anymore after the Rihanna thing. I just feel very strongly that I don't want to support that behavior.

Though the question wasn't even about canceling, she equated a close listening to music to a mindful consideration of the artist. As I will discuss later in exploring why and how people cancel, this makes clear the impact that producers' and celebrities' actions have on their cultural products.

Along with canceling Chris Brown, many people also canceled other artists who collaborated with or otherwise supported Brown. In an interview, Katie discussed a media diary entry about how she and a friend were drinking at a bar and started talking about canceling Justin Bieber after one of his new songs came on.

Katie: Yeah, [the new song is] really good.

SJP: You sound sheepish.

Katie: I know. I'm supposed to be out on Justin Bieber and in some ways I'm out on Justin Bieber... SJP: Why are you supposed to be out on him?

Katie: Cause he took to Instagram to needlessly defend Chris Brown, saying 'Oh, it was one mistake,' like, 'Why, Justin Bieber... You don't have to be a hero, but you can't be a villain!' And so me and [my friend] started talking about it and I was like 'Yeah, I'm out on Justin Bieber and this is why' and he was like 'Dang, that's so bad, but I love Justin Bieber.' Justin Bieber for us has been so consistently around since, like, middle school. So I've spent, like a decade loving Justin Bieber's music and I have a Justin Bieber song for every occasion. So we were just talking about that, why it's so much easier to say 'I don't want to listen to Chris Brown or R. Kelly' because they meant less to us, but Justin Bieber, or just his music, it means a lot. We were just discussing the difference between an intellectual decision and an emotional one. I know I should cancel Justin Bieber or whatever. I should not give my patronage via Spotify streams but also I love him, so... We talked about that for a while. We want to [cancel] but we're weak-willed!

Though she struggled to fully cancel Justin Bieber (a common phenomenon discussed later in this chapter), she likened his defense of Brown to the actions of Brown himself, as well as to R. Kelly.³¹ Brown's problematic actions had a toxicity that problematized all those who came near them: in this case, Justin Bieber. Other focus groups beyond this one mentioned canceling Justin Bieber because of this association.

Participants also criticized peers who chose not to cancel Chris Brown, as such problematic toxicity spread to fans. Multiple times in the focus group with Jinx, Emmy, Kiki, and Isabelle (regarding the problematic critique), they brought up Chris Brown "apologists." Kiki said fans are "always making

³¹ Again, notice the importance of studying peer conversations: Katie and her friend were led to a discussion involving social critique of a celebrity's defense of violent misogyny, all based on a pop song at a bar. The significance of these socio-political peer conversations around pop culture is central to my broad argument.

excuses" for his behavior, only, according to Emmy, "because they're celebrities." Jinx argues that this is a larger problem, among many people:

Yeah, I don't see a lot of fans calling him out and like holding him accountable. Like, maybe one or two, but I wish more people would speak up because then I think listening to problematic artists would be less stigmatized. Now I feel like most people who listen to problematic artists aren't open to a conversation and when people aren't open to a conversation all they have left to do is make assumptions or something.

While most people that I spoke to who mentioned Chris Brown were in favor of canceling him, I also did see what Jinx was commenting on. Two different focus groups, both made up partially or entirely by young Black and/or Latina women, discussed how the Chris Brown situation is "complicated" by Brown's description of and apology for the abuse in his 2017 documentary *Welcome to My Life*. In the film, Brown frames his relationship with Rihanna as a "perfect and bad combination" fueled by immaturity at a young age. In discussing their fights he said, "she would hit me, I would hit her, but it never was okay," saying that after the infamous abuse incident he "felt like a fucking monster" (Sandler 2017). Because of this blend of explanation and excuse, depending on the viewer, some participants argued that Brown no longer needs to be canceled because, as fan Alexis said, "Rihanna hit him too" and though as a man he should never have done that, he "has changed to a degree" (he has a daughter now, which was a redeeming factor) and has "taken credit for what [he's] done." To her, the incident was just him being young and "very stupid" and immature. Obviously, while convincing for Alexis, this is what Jinx and their peers would refer to as making excuses and being an apologist.

While cancelation for problematic action is the least disputed of the three types of cancelation, the Chris Brown case shows that cancelation is rarely, is ever, unanimous from consumers, and can change over time. In fact, while not in my focus group and interview data, online observations reveal apologist stances on Louis C.K. and, though to a much lesser extent, R. Kelly as well (e.g., seen in Raphael

2019). This shows the heterogeneity of opinions on single cancelations, as well as opinions on cancel culture as a whole (discussed below).

1b) Canceling Over Socio-Political Expression

Canceling for problematic action was the most universal (though still not unanimous) type of cancelation. It was also the least explicitly political, or rather the least politicized. A less common, more political, though still popular type of cancelation is what I call canceling over socio-political expression. The celebrities canceled for this cause were doing or saying things that were problematic, though in a more subjective sense rather than the more extreme forms of violence seen above. These expressions that led to cancelation, in an older language, might be considered politically incorrect and offensive to the participants who are canceling. To explore these, I am going to focus on the focus group with Jinx, Kiki, Isabelle, and Emmy, quoted throughout above, who were particularly incensed by this type of celebrity indiscretion, though I will bring in other focus groups as well.

Cardi B

Hip-hop and rap artist Cardi B has been a controversial figure since her rise to fame on the reality television show *Love and Hip Hop*. Many people love her: she's the highest-certified female rapper of all time according to RIAA's Top Artists (Wikipedia Contributors 2021) and was listed as one of *Time's* 100 most influential people in the world in 2018 (Time Magazine "2018 Time 100" 2018). While many people loved her for her relatable, unapologetic attitude and personality, some disliked her and felt only disconnect: Jay, a 27-year-old Black woman said of the artist "Cardi B, goodness... It's really sad. Like, I'm Black, but I'm definitely not that." Further, some have turned away from the popular rapper through cancelation, because of controversial comments deemed colorist and transphobic.

In August 2017, Twitter user @WokeMutant posted a thread of instances where Cardi B had made insulting comments about Black women, particularly dark-skinned Black women, using the word "roach" (McKinney 2017). One post also used the slurs "tranny" and "monkey" to describe a woman. This was picked up by the popular entertainment news outlet *The Shade Room* (popular on Instagram, Twitter, and elsewhere) after Cardi-B pushed back on the claims, stating that she uses the word roach for anyone that she didn't and claiming that she had already apologized for the transphobic slur (The Shade Room "#Cardib was Not Having It with Twitter" 2017). For some, though, the damage had been done.

Cardi B's path to cancelation continued into 2018 when her official Facebook account posted a meme using the highly offensive slur often directed at trans people.



Image 3: A screenshot of a transphobic meme on Cardi B's social media, from entertainment site "The Wrap"

Though Cardi B denied posting the meme, saying a former staffer had control of the account, this incident was added to her problematic record. She has since continued to push back against criticisms of colorism, homophobia, and transphobia since my data collection, stating on Twitter "Ya keep using that same 1

video that I apologize for over & over again to call me homophobic & transphobic 1 but never post about the ones where I support the LGBT community which are multiples and the multiple tweets I posted in support" (cited in Schnurr 2020). This is insufficient for some people.

Cardi B was canceled by some participants because of this history, despite her apologies and pushback. Emma, Marianne, and Gio, featured in the introduction, talked about this in a broader conversation about artist's personal lives affecting how you listen to their music:

Gio: There's a lot of people where if they do something you're like 'You're canceled.'

SJP: Is that a similar thing to what you're doing?

Gio: Yeah, yeah, exactly. I don't want to be a hypocrite and so if I want to stay true to myself I don't want to ignore that they did this one bad thing just cause their music is good. Because if you think about it, that's who they are and would you really want to look up to somebody like that just because they have one good song?

SJP: Do y'all have any examples?

Marianne: Like, as soon as I stop liking them because of something that they did, like, their music becomes, like, I can't even get into it anymore. I guess like Cardi, I used to get so turned up, but now I'm like, (sighs).

SJP: What did she do?

Marianne: Things about what she said, just, like, transphobic stuff.

Emma: Yeah, I held on as long as I could. And then her apology was not an apology.

SJP: So she was canceled?

Emma: Yeah. But in my mind I don't even try to, the music just loses its, I don't know, yeah.

Here, Marianne argues that she canceled Cardi B because of these transphobic comments. The comments from the musician convey a socio-political stance that is problematic, or in anachronistic language, is not "politically correct." Marianne feels like can't enjoyably listen to Cardi B's music anymore, so she is effectively canceled. Emma feels similarly, and vocally rejects the artist's apology/refutation.

As the conversation with Gio, Emma, and Marianne shows, Cardi B was "firmly canceled" by some. For others, though, there was more cognitive dissonance than was seen in the "problematic

action" style of cancelation offense. Kiki, in the conversation with Jinx and friends, said the following about Cardi B:

Me and my friends like to talk about Cardi B. When we first started talking about it, it was like how much we admire her and her realness but then it turns out she's kind of problematic too, so I guess that's one example of me liking someone who's problematic. I like her music, I like her energy that she's putting out into the world, but I can't appreciate some of the things she's said about dark-skinned women and her comments towards trans people. I don't like it at all. I guess that's where I find conflict.

While she initially admired Cardi B for her "realness" (she is often praised for her candidness about her sexuality and background), she was put off by the comments on dark-skinned Black women and trans people. This is not a surprising position, given that all of the people in the focus group were Black, one person was trans, and all were queer. Kiki was a part of, or had social access to, counterpublic discourses useful for constructing such a critique. However, while the comments by Cardi B were thoroughly "problematic," rather than being "firmly canceled," Kiki faced conflict, struggle, and negotiation associated with the artist and her music in getting to that point.

This conflict is representative of the broader category of cancelation over socio-political expression. There can be more internal struggle around "firmly" canceling a celebrity for this reason, as it's seen as less outright harmful than the violent offenses often involved in the problematic actions category of cancelation.

The Kardashians

A controversial group of pop culture figures that were brought up in almost every focus group was the Kardashians. From Kim shooting to fame after the leak of her sex tape to Kylie becoming the world's youngest "self-made" billionaire (Robehmed 2019) to Caitlyn Jenner's transition, people have a lot to say about regarding the famous family, love them or hate them, even if the participants initially said

they "couldn't care less" about the family. Relevant to a discussion on cancel culture, some of my participants canceled, or considered canceling, the powerful family because of their history of cultural appropriation, often through problematic expression in style and fashion, and related business ventures.

In the sisters' multitude of business ventures, like Khloe Kardashian's Good American denim line or Kendall and Kylie Jenner's swimwear line, they have been accused of stealing designs from Black creators (Dent 2017). As well, they have found themselves in *multiple* controversies for repeatedly wearing traditional Black protective hairstyles, particularly Fulani braids/cornrows, which Kim infamously called "Bo Derek braids" on Snapchat (Heller 2018), and more recently, Bantu knots. The issues of hairstyle compounded a general discomfort I've witnessed online over the Kardashians' general aesthetic: "curvy" figures and large lips, which are praised as "trendy" when paired with Whiteness, while historically "mocked (and) sexualized" on Black women (Dent 2017). Dent in particular compares Kim Kardashian's Paper cover, below, to Sarah "Saartjie" Bartmann, known as the "Hottentot Venus." This is viewed as problematic by many of my participants, as such embodied style is paired with little-to-no and often too-late action (often read as performative anyway) when it comes to speaking out on issues like the Black Lives Matter movement and police violence against Black women and men.³² It also has the effect of fans viewing these aesthetic expressions as a Kardashian/Jenner-set trend, rather than understanding the cultural, historical foundations.

(See Img. 4 below)

³² Kim Kardashian was praised by some participants for her interest and limited work in prison reform ("getting these people out of jail" from one participant), though others have accused this of being too-little-too-late or being self-interested.



Image 4: Kim Kardashian's cover for Paper Magazine

Because of the "self-made" persona Kim and Kylie in particular have cultivated, many participants, especially women, had some respect for the Kardashians. However, some struggled with the cultural appropriation they witnessed which resulted in the Kardashians being deemed "problematic" and facing possible, if conflicted, cancelation. The biggest critique against them was that they are "culture vultures." Alexis, a Black woman, reflected this:

SJP: What do you think about the Kardashians?

Alexis: The only one I really like is Kourtney cause I feel like she's unproblematic.

SJP: You think the other ones are problematic?

Alexis: I mean, Kim, you do you, sis, she makes a ton of money and has a beautiful family, but, like... they're total culture vultures and I feel like some of the things they do is like 'oh this is so chic, this is so new' and, like, girl, we've been doing this for so long. And back in the day when we would do it would be seen as ghetto or unprofessional but when they do it it's, like, exotic. Honey, no. It's just annoying to me because I'm a Black person and I wish people would give us the credit that we deserve and not steal our things from us and take credit for things that we do

and come up with and just steamroll over us. And now all the influencers are doing it too. Alexis expressed many of the sentiments expressed by other participants. The cultural appropriation

problematized the Kardashians. She later said she used the watched the Kardashian's show, but no longer does.

The above sentiments were also expressed by Sara, a White woman.

Sara: I used to go to bat real hard for the Kardashians... But when I started to really pay attention to how much they benefit off of cultural appropriation I was like 'Yeah, I can't really jive with this anymore.' And they're complete tone-deafness about it... They still wear cornrows. I don't know how you can get all those Instagram comments about it, so now I'm like, nah, not anymore.

Sara responded to this cultural appropriation as an expression of "fashion," with a fairly firm cancelation. However, this was often not seen as aggressive and violent as the problematic action category of cancelation, as many participants struggled with a "firm" cancelation of the Kardashians. Participant Faz, a Hispanic woman, told me that she had been watching their show since she was a kid, and while she recognized that they did "bad shit," she didn't want to stop because she thought good things came out of the show as well, (like Kim's interest in criminal justice reform discussed in footnote 8). Another example of this conflict, Sosa, a Black woman, and Greg, who is Native American, Asian, Black, and Hispanic, contended with the Kardashians' self-expression/cultural appropriation:

Sosa: I actually like Kim but I don't like how the family, like, I don't know the correlation between them and Black men. It's kind of like they [are in romantic relationships with Black men] for the trend. Also how people are giving her crap for having Black hairstyles, but also people give her crap for just living. It's easier to hate on someone, like, if you already don't like Kim Kardashian for a reason, it's easier for you to be like 'Oh, she's racist,' or say she's appropriating culture. Greg: I think she does do that.

Sosa: Appropriate culture?

Greg: Yeah. Based off of what she finds interesting. She may not do it consciously, but she does do it.

SJP: Do you think that's a problem?

Greg: In some ways yes because then all those other people who look up to her who have no idea about this kind of culture say 'Hey, she's doing it, I can do it too.' And they're just saying 'Look, I got Kim Kardashian braids!'

Sosa: Yeah! So I guess that's what it comes down to.

Through pop-culture-centric peer talk, Greg and Sosa debate and discuss the severity of these acts of cultural appropriation in relation to the continued consumption and support of this "product" of celebrity culture. The presumed next question after "Do you think that's a problem?" is "How bad is it?" and "What are the implications of this transgression? What actions should be taken?" Again, critical pop-cultural discussion has the capacity to lead to problematizing, which has the capacity to lead to canceling, both of which are political acts that contribute to public deliberation on, here, race and gender.

Another big problem with the Kardashians that participants expressed was their relationship to Kanye West (married to Kim Kardashian). In the words of Jinx, while speaking of the Kardashians, "I don't like all the racism and I definitely don't like what her husband is doing." I argue that the problematizing of Kanye West is different from the above cancelations for problematic action and over socio-political expression. Kanye West's cancelation is explicitly, overtly, and necessarily political.

1c) Kanye West and Cancelation Due to Politics

Kanye West has long been a political figure in the long (politicized) field of rap and hip-hop music. In a famously public political critique, West stood next to comedian Mike Myers during a benefit show and concert for Hurricane Katrina relief in 2005 and proclaimed that "George (W.) Bush doesn't care about Black people." Both praised and criticized for his bold political remarks, West would go on to say that he was speaking for others as "the voice of this generation" (Dixon 2008). He continued to be known through the years as a creative, can't-be-tamed celebrity personality who would make bold comments about musicians and politicians alike. His interest in politics came to be a problem for many of his liberal fans after the election of Donald Trump. Despite donating to both Barak Obama's 2012 campaign and Hillary Clinton's 2016 campaign

(Wikipedia), West has since shown support for Donald Trump. After meeting with president-elect Trump

during the transition, West has been pictured in the famous "Make America Great Again" hat and

tweeted the following, among other pro-Trump tweets:



Image 5: Kanye West's pro-Trump tweet, as captured from Twitter 09/01/2020

Given Trump's unpopularity among many young Americans at the time of my data collection (Kirby 2018 reports a 33 percent approval rating among young people), West's embrace of the president was not taken well by many of my participants, leading to him being seen as problematic due to these overtly political statements and actions.

For some people, Kanye was outright, firmly canceled because of his political expression. For

Mac, Gemma, and Violette, his politics were a nonstarter:

Mac: Kanye's dead to me. Gemma: Yeah, Kanye sucks now. Mac: He's done. He's gone-zo. Never again. SJP: Did you like his music before? Gemma: I did. Violette: Yeah. Gemma: I liked Kanye a lot. But he's removed from my Spotify. They go on to discuss how they used to love how he was political (assumedly harkening back to the George Bush type of criticisms), but that now he's "done," actually removed from the digital space he once inhabited for Gemma. And for Mac, this is firm: "never again."

Others, surprisingly, compared Kanye to others that have been canceled in the problematic action category:

SJP: (After a conversation on cancel culture generally) Is there anyone you have canceled? Lucy: Chris Brown, for what happened to Rihanna. I stopped listening.

Bea: I've thought about that too, recently, with Kanye.

All: Yeah

Zelda: It makes me not want to listen to his stuff.

In this large focus group of seven friends, Bea brings up Kanye West in relation to Chris Brown, whose transgressions are similar enough (both being problematic) that one reminds her of the other. This surprised me, as the above descriptions of other forms of cancelation show a distance between the desire/need to cancel people for socio-political expression as opposed to problematic (and in this case violent) action. However, they appear similar enough that Bea's relationship with one reminds her of the other.

This relationship between Kanye West's transgressions and the "worst" transgressions of violent problematic action is seen in other focus groups as well. Here, Kelly compares Kanye West to Kodak Black, who, while not discussed above, would clearly fit into the problematic action section.

Kelly: If I know something, like, I used to like Kodak Black, but I don't listen to him anymore because he's in jail for sexual assault. So, like, I don't listen to Kanye West anymore. I just don't think they deserve any more views or any more claim to popularity or anything just cause now they did something awful...

Kelly's argument seems to suggest "I canceled Kodak Black, so of course, I canceled Kanye West too."

Despite some people viewing political transgressions similarly to active, violent ones, others

pushed back against this argument. Carly and Fred put Kanye's expressions compared to others in a

hierarchy closer to that which I was originally expecting:

Carly: I guess with Kanye it's not as serious as it is with, like, R. Kelly, I think that's a lot more serious, so I'll still listen to Kanye's music.

Fred: And those are his opinions, those are his views, it's different from molesting children. Let's not liken those two things.

Because Kanye's transgressions were not as serious, Carly, Fred, and the rest of their focus group

struggled to decide whether or not to cancel him, or rather, *how canceled* he should be.

Interestingly, the focus group with Raquel, John, and Darius noticeably played with Kanye's controversial status. After they bring up Kanye as a political figure in popular culture, I ask about his cancelation (they have already used this language of canceling by this point):

SJP: I've heard people say Kanye was canceled.

Raquel: Canceled! He's canceled.

SJP: What do you think about people getting canceled? Do you think it's okay to cancel people? John: Yes, if it's a good enough reason, yes, but if it's a dumb reason then no.

...

SJP: So I've heard people saying R. Kelly needs to be taken off of Spotify...

Raquel: Of course! Canceled. Bye!

SJP: Should Kanye be taken of off Spotify?

Raquel: No, no, not that canceled. He should just chill.

Darius: If he's just expressing himself that should be okay.

John: That's what I'm saying, Kanye's just being Kanye.

Raquel: He's not being Kanye.

John: I'm voting for Kanye 2020. He gonna win.

John does not appear concerned by Kanye's actions though there may be some layers of humor here.³³ Interestingly, John later comes out and says he doesn't like Trump very much (though he's not as concerned as some of his peers are), but on his demographics questionnaire he describes himself as apolitical. Regardless of his own positions, though, he is bringing into this peer discussion around pop culture a message that complicates Raquel's initial firm cancelation, though she continues to argue that it's more than "just being Kanye."



Image 6: Kanye West during a White House visit where he states MAGA hat gives him "power" (Lucey 2018)

Typology Discussion

Regarding the political capacity of cancelations, the case of Kanye West shows that canceling someone for (the expression of) their politics can in some cases be more "firm" than a more subtle sociopolitical expression, like cultural appropriation. West's politics are so explicit and "in-your-face" (e.g., above, seen wearing the MAGA hat) that cancelation might be harder to avoid, or, in other words, noncancelation may be harder to justify (given the "new normal" discussed in Chapter 4 and resultant

³³ Humor, irony, and ambiguity in political judgment and expression are discussed in detail in Chapter 6, focusing on memes and the online context.

pressures discussed below). For others, however, an expected continuum of canceling for violent action \rightarrow problematic socio-political expression \rightarrow differing political views can be found, and a celebrity (West) having a political view that is different from your own is the least significant reason to cancel a celebrity. This spectrum reflects a movement from more implicit concern with politics ("private," interpersonal or immoral violence), to the seemingly civil or somewhat political (discussions of cultural, collective symbolic violence), to the explicitly and formally political.³⁴

That being said, most if not all of these forms of cancelation should be considered political actions on the part of consumers, just with varying explicit formal politicality, and therefore more or less recognition in or centrality to a public sphere. Considering a necessarily broad definition of politics and public sphere participation (a la Benhabib 1992:215, for example), the act of canceling someone for sexual misconduct, cultural appropriation, or explicit political expression are all political actions that make meaningful claims about, in examples seen above, gendered politics, race/ethnic politics/civility, and overt governance in their society. These are all examples of pop culture and politics melding for young people in the civic institution of popular media (Alexander 2006) and in a context of public peer deliberation. In other Habermasian terms, these types of cancelation, in different ways, allow for "the conversion of the principles of intimacy into those of a critical publicity," (Cohen and Arato 1992:215) as these intimate critiques in private consumption speak to larger concerns, often explicitly.

Fiske ([1989] 2010), despite critics claiming a perspective of wholly free and open interpretation, has argued that some popular culture has more potential for political readings than others: this is reflected in Chapter 4 in considering text and the Goldilocks zone of political play. Here, a conversation about Kim Kardashian has perhaps less potential than a conversation about Kanye West to turn political,

³⁴ Interestingly, this spectrum of political overtness does not match up with a spectrum of ease in cancelation. Most respondents had the easiest times canceling violent action and opposing political view violators, though those with socio-political expression used more explicitly political conversation. This is reflected in the focus group and interview data below.

given people's strong feelings about West's overt, controversial politics. This is also different from a conversation about R. Kelly, which while explicitly about gender, might not be seen by the audience/public as being about broad gender *politics*. That being said, the degree to which these conversations (in this case, cancelations) are *formally* political, that is to say dealing with a narrow definition of politics (re: government action and electoral events), should also be considered on a propensity continuum. The cancelations of Chris Brown, Kim Kardashian, and Kanye West are all political, but some have the potential to lead to more political conversations than others, formally or otherwise.

Regarding the civil/weak sphere and strong public sphere, these typologies show varying levels of "publicity," as measured by collective discussion regarding power and control. This entertainment context of the civil sphere, the pop-cultural "institution" of the civil sphere, can itself be both the substructure for, but also the substance of public discussion. And given the foundations of many of these cancelations in anti-sexism, anti-racism, anti-transphobia, etc., many of these young people are playing with both counterpublic and public sphere discourse, in the site of civil sphere "connectedness" through popular culture. Such connections are not always considered the pure, sacred, rational deliberation of the public necessary for democratic action, and the blurring and bridging across public sphere are discussed below. However, this is a type of emergent, often mediated political engagement among young people, bringing new voices into public discussions on power and abuse. Given the popular critiques of this cancel culture discourse ("A Letter on Justice and Open Debate" "A Letter on Justice and Open Debate" 2020), I believe the politicality in the above cancelation suggests the need for a reconsideration of the democratic potential in such civil/public interaction, and at a minimum, the variance in these cases here suggests a more nuanced critique of cancel culture.

This exploration of typology shows that, even when it may not be seen as such in the popular discourse, that cancelation is in fact a way that young people are engaging with politics in varied ways. To

theorize the character of this engagement, though, we must understand the complexities involved in the process of cancelation itself: who cancels celebrities for these transgressions, who does not, how, and why?

Part 2: Processes of Engagement in and through Cancel Culture

In part two of this chapter, I move beyond the cases of cancel culture and the variety in such cases to explore the processes behind such a playful engagement through celebrity culture. I discuss those young people I spoke with that didn't participate in cancel culture, those that struggled with cancelations, and those that participated in some way, ultimately analyzing the processes and motivations behind this judgment and any potential action.

Why Young People Don't Cancel: "Separating the Art from the Artist"

For some young people, cancel culture just didn't resonate with them. They didn't see the need to connect artists' actions/expressions/values to the music and found cancel culture itself unnecessary for media consumption (without discussing or explicitly discounting its potential impact on social change). For example, Jacob stated the following:

If you find something out about some celebrity, like, they support Trump or they said this thing five years ago or something then you just cancel them and stop enjoying everything that they do and I don't like that at all. Cause what if I like their work?

Jacob disagreed with the premise of cancel culture because if you like the product, a celebrity's personal actions shouldn't necessarily affect your relationship with the celebrity's entertainment value. For many participants, this involved a process of separating the product from the producer, or often, in the case of music celebrities, the art from the artist. In the same focus group with Jacob, Joseph explains why he does this:

I kind of keep musicians and their views separate. It just kind of spoils the music if I connect it with their views. I try to avoid the situation that [my friend] found himself in that he doesn't like listening to Kanye anymore because he knows that Kanye feels XYZ about politics. I just try to say, you know, that's someone who has their opinion and that's separate from the artist that is making whatever music. I try not to rope it all together. It's easy to do that unless whatever they're being artistic about is heavily skewed to their politics.

Joseph's latter sentiments were often repeated by other participants: unless the product is about the actions/expressions/values you have a problem with, it's relatively easy for some people to *separate the art from the artist*. In other words, some people can avoid the glass-shattering, spoiling effect that Kelly discussed. For those who do cancel celebrities, this was not so easy, as discussed below under "Why Young People Cancel."

Interestingly, some statements from participants complicated this notion. Chris, a White moderate-conservative, said he didn't need to cancel R. Kelly because he's singing about "believing he can fly," and not singing about sexually abusing underage girls, thereby ignoring (or being ignorant of) the vast collection of hyper-sexualized R. Kelly music, like "Bump and Grind," that made so many (Black) cancelers uncomfortable. Some participants went further, arguing that even if the product seems to go explicitly against what they believe, they as consumers might not care and will focus instead on other aspects of the product (e.g., the beat or general musicality). Kevin and Pedro shared this sentiment, despite early being explicit critics of "Bump and Grind" in the R. Kelly case:

Kevin: So with me with Kanye, Michael Jackson, and Chris Brown, the reason why I will still listen to their music is because what they do and what they think does not relate to their music for me. Kanye, some of his songs, he does portray his political views and everything, but most of his songs he don't, so that's why I can still listen without thinking about what they did or said or what they're being accused of. With R. Kelly I can't do that.

SJP: So let's say Kanye's new album drops, it's called "MAGA Country," all the songs are about how great Trump is or something but the beats are dope and he's got a good flow, what do you do? Kevin: Listen to it.

Pedro: I'm gonna listen to it.

Kevin: If he makes a song about how great Trump is and it's got a great beat, I'm dancing. Cause it's about how the music makes you feel. It's like a chemical reaction in the brain. It's a feel-good thing. It's out of your control.

Pedro: If it's the whole album... I don't know if I could listen to the whole album. But I'd check it out of curiosity. If it's fire, though, yeah, I'm gonna play it in the car.

While Kevin and Pedro noted themselves as moderate and apolitical on their demographics questionnaire, they had already in the focus group remarked on their dislike of Trump. Still, that obviously did not stop them from liking and listening to Kanye West, arguing that it's not even about whether you agree or disagree with him, but it's a "chemical reaction in the brain" that is "out of your control." This chemical reaction didn't appear to be enough to overcome R. Kelly's transgressions though (as discussed under "Cancelation for Problematic Action), suggesting again, nuance and variation in cancelation critique and outcome. Marie, who is in the focus group with Kevin and Pedro, disagreed with her friends, saying that she can't listen to Kanye anymore.

Separately, Rick argues that he doesn't view his consumption of a cultural product (in this context, music) as necessarily an endorsement of the celebrity:

Rick: I don't view my plays as votes. Like, Spotify plays get them, like, pennies. Ultimately, I don't care about who you are, I'm consuming the product that you make. That product makes me feel a certain way and I view that as a commodity separate from who you are.

He is making a few points here about why he doesn't cancel and the process of arriving at that decision. Firstly, canceling or not canceling does not have much of an effect regardless, as their consumption only gives the producers "pennies." This sentiment, also voiced by people who struggle with cancel culture (discussed below) reflects the cynicism of many young people in their political context, though often made very actively, itself a political statement. He then goes on to say that he doesn't "care about who you are," but only about "the product that you make.," again, separating the art from the artist. Finally, he claims that he is drawn to a product because it makes him "feel a certain way," discussed as though he is the passive receiver of the product's effects, with no control over how the product makes him feel. Because of that affective effect, he can (or perhaps naturally does) separate product from producer.

Other than separating the art from the artist, I did hear one very frank explanation for why a young person might not cancel "problematic" celebrities, and in fact why they have a problem with cancel culture as a whole. This argument came from Chris, discussed above for not canceling R. Kelly because "I Believe I Can Fly" isn't about sexual exploitation and abuse. Chris identified as a moderate-conservative but appeared to hold very conservative beliefs, particularly when compared to his fellow focus group participants Hunter and Elicia, both liberal and LGBTQ. That being said, Chris was conscious, as seen in the below quote, of how he comes across to others.

Chris: But that's the culture. It's like this person did X, we're completely done with them. SJP: Why do you have a problem with it?

Chris: Oh my goodness, "Hi, Chris, I'm a straight White man…" It's because even though I know I would never commit a crime on this level, there's still that fear that if I get high enough, someone could do this to me. I make jokes all the time. They're not racist or very bad jokes, but I make crude-ish jokes because I think they're funny and I think they shock people and people have gotten on my case before for an innocent comment that I make that I don't really think affects anyone. Nothing irreverently racist or transphobic or homophobic or anything like this. It's just a little joke that people just latch onto. I just think 'oh shit, that was an off comment that could tear me to pieces.' I personally fear for that.

Chris argues that he has a problem with cancel culture because of fears that he, as a straight White man, could be at particular risk of being canceled³⁵ if he reaches a "high enough" (successful enough) status. In recognizing his privilege at the beginning of the long quote (though with ironic humor), he recognizes that it is a particularly privileged position to be scared of cancelation (as opposed, arguably, to being scared of

³⁵ I discuss Chris' concerns further in Chapter 6 in the context of young conservatives feeling marginalized among their peers, including in online spaces.

the violence/discrimination/prejudice that people are now canceling others for), yet he goes on to discuss this fear anyway. Chris and others (conservative and otherwise) expressed the belief that cancel culture is not a fair response to these problematic actions/expressions, as it can significantly harm people's careers, at times unjustly ("an off comment... could tear me to pieces"). Elsewhere, Matt considered the unjust effects and implications of cancelation as well:

If you don't agree with what they're saying, then don't listen to them or whatever, but at the same time, I think cancel culture is getting to a point where people are making stories of sexual assault or rape and getting people canceled who don't deserve to be canceled, and it's not becoming a very blurry line of who do we believe, who should we deplatform... It's hard and it's just getting worse.

Some people, as discussed, just didn't cancel celebrities whom they admitted were problematic and were instead able to separate the art from the artist. There were also many, like Chris and Matt, who were adamantly opposed to their participation in cancel culture, as well as cancel culture as a whole. However, there were many more people than either of these who vacillated between this rejection and a full cancelation: they saw some value in such critique, but were often ambivalent about the act of canceling, personally and for the collective. Or alternatively, they at times wanted to cancel but struggled with doing so.

How You People Struggle over Cancel Culture: Emotional and Discursive Negotiation

One of the most common verbal fillers I heard when talking about cancel culture in focus groups and interviews was "I don't know." Many participants clearly struggled with cancel culture in their own lives, when they should cancel, how they felt about the act of canceling, what it meant to decide not to cancel. This most clearly showed itself with groups and individuals illustrating a type of *emotional and discursive negotiation* that is necessary when a celebrity they like is being canceled. Michael reflects this process: You kind of just ignore it rather than just like "I can enjoy the person's music without supporting them" it's more like "hmm, I'm just gonna pretend this is something else." You're just lying to yourself.

He then goes on to explain times when he has felt this way, like he's ignoring the transgressions of the problematic producer, and in doing so, feel like he is "lying" to himself about the values being challenged by the cultural product. Kathy, Susie, and Alex all negotiated through the struggle with these questions.

SJP: Do you care much about the politics of artists?

Kathy: Yeah, I do. I remember when Kanye's new album came out at the beginning of the summer, one of my friends was like "Honestly, like, I don't know if I can listen to it. Like, I love Kanye, but I don't know if I can listen to it right now." So...

Susie: I definitely take it into consideration and will think why do they think this, what is their reason for thinking this, but it usually doesn't stop me from, like, if I think someone's good as an artist, then...

Alex: Kind of the same thing with Kanye, like, with his new album I was like "do I want to listen to this," and, like, I didn't want to buy it but I still streamed it because I liked one of the songs so I'm not gonna deprive myself of it because I don't agree with him right now. I'm not gonna be a Kanye fan really but I still like that song.

All three women (or at least Kathy's friend, whom she remembered at this time) show that they struggle with what to do when an artist's values (political, in the case of Kanye West) don't match their own and come to differing solutions through this emotion, discursive, individual and collective negotiation. The inbetween of cancel culture, to craft varied negotiated middle-grounds, as these women did, is a heavily populated space, I have found observing young people play with politics in the Goldilocks zone, it is clear that this play can be one through such negotiation and through such struggle.

This negotiation is indicative of *playful* political deliberation, within oneself and among peers. Participants are considering and discussing the relationship between consumption and socio-political support, itself a type of speech/action by consumers. These young people are considering the political implications of their consumption-as-action while weighing the extremely personal forces of *taste*

(musical, in the case of the above examples) and socio-political values. This negotiation did also include concerns about effects, or rather, lack thereof. Lala made this point, discussing how she knows her own canceling "doesn't make much of a difference," but that doesn't stop the "personal guilt." This, combined with desires from taste, often results in her going "back and forth" on the issues. Whether this back-andforth is the means or the end (or, perhaps, an autotelic struggle) it is regardless a negation between Lala's understandings of action, socio-political consequences of her actions, and the power *and* pleasures of any resistance to what she feels are injustices (in this case, racism, sexism, and R. Kelly) in the context of relative powerlessness.

As heard from countless popular figures and writers (particularly on the right), many of these young adult participants across the political spectrum struggled with cancel culture because they saw it as flawed, or in other words, saw cancel culture itself to be problematic. While Chris, above, criticized cancel culture as a potential threat to him, Mark, a Black Independent, argued that cancel culture could be and is used and targeted in racist ways:

Take the Kevin Hart [being dropped as the 2019 Academy Award host] thing. They're digging up some old tweets about him making disparaging remarks about LBGT people and me and a couple of people, we're picking up tweets from other white comedians making similar remarks. In fact, Amy Schumer was saying some real shady stuff. But the thing about it, the dude is a comedian, he's just making jokes, but somehow when it comes to a Black person about to be hosting the Oscars, they're like, 'we got to dig up some dirt about this guy.' Prince got targeted because of that, [Michael] Jackson got targeted because of that.

Mark is not arguing that the anti-LGBTQ comments are okay, and that's why Kevin Hart shouldn't be canceled (though he remains agnostic on these accusations and criticisms), but rather he argues that cancelation is not equally applied across all social groups, and specifically, that Black people (Black men?) are more at risk of being canceled than White people (women?), because of racism that even exists within this "woke" critique. In this way, Mark problematizes cancel culture because of its application, rather than the core idea of cancelation in general, unique from Chris. Others shared similar concerns in

negotiating cancel culture, as Kate, for example, expressed an argument that James Charles, a gay makeup artist canceled over alleged predatory behavior towards straight men, was almost certainly problematic, but may have canceled (so quickly) because of widespread homophobic stereotypes about gay men. Kate was highly ambivalent about the cancelation.

Some people struggled with cancel culture because of its perceived lack of nuance, despite the wide variability seen in the participation explored in this chapter thus far. Joe made this point when his focus group was talking generally about the "problematic" critique, the identifier "woke," and cancel culture, arguing that they are all performative and shallow compared to more "real" or "legitimate" politics. This shallowness comes from the perceived binary pressures of cancel culture: either you don't cancel/are not woke (and judged as such) or you do cancel/are woke. Joe associated this with the cancelation of R. Kelly.

Joe: The people who are being woke are the people in cancel culture. Like, 'if you're woke, you would cancel R. Kelly.'

SJP: And you think it's more complicated than that?

Joe: Yeah, but you have how many characters on Twitter. That's as complicated as you're allowed to get.

Here, Joe's comments reflect the connection between cancel culture and online culture, as seen in things like the #MuteRKelly and #MeToo hashtags, as well as its popularity in spaces like Tumblr and Twitter, discussed above. The aggressively partisan reputation of online culture will be discussed in Chapter 6, but this is seen as fueling cancel culture polarization as well. Here, he reflects a common sentiment among my participants that cancel culture as a form of cultural critique is unsophisticated and lacks the necessary nuance to be productive.

However, in drawing their own boundaries around what might be more or less acceptable and what might be more or less open to cancelation, people were often vague, contradictory, and extremely

variable in these distinctions. For example, in one focus group, Joshua makes a distinction in cancel culture regarding reproductive rights that he does not around racist slurs, noting age:

Like, some guy dropped the n-word and he was 13 years old on his Twitter page and he got canceled, like, that's terrible. But, I mean, being like "Women don't have a right over their uterus," maybe that's, like... Like, it's different, if you're actively shitting on a group or, like, aggressive towards someone, that's when cancel culture's fine I guess. Like, does it actually impact the world? If it doesn't impact the world, why should I care?

Clearly, there are nuances at play here that are not immediately present in the image of a "mobmentality" cancel culture, namely, what defines aggression or "shitting on a group," and why is this racial slur not included for Joshua (when it clearly is for so many)? Of course, this was a trend among White participants (I heard this particular defense multiple times), and clearly linked to motivations by identity below. The point here is, as other participants noted, the boundaries of individual interactions with cancel culture (like the boundaries of Goldilocks political play), are varied, nuanced, "slippery" "fine line[s]" that are not reflected in popular perceptions of cancel culture as shallow and homogenous, reflected in the broader criticisms.

These varied concerns were echoed in many focus groups (though often debated by participants), including in the following long except from friends Bobby, Kate, and Lala. Included in length for context, I have emphasized key sentiments.

Bobby: I have a lot of thoughts about cancel culture. I think cancel culture is just a way for people to think that they're doing something that they're being positively involved. A lot of it is so superficial. And it's just become a trend, like, people will see someone else on Twitter canceling somebody and they're not really thinking about what this means or what this person's actually done and, I mean, there are a lot of examples where people have been rightfully canceled, like Michael Jackson and R Kelly and stuff but there's a lot of people who are being canceled who I think it's not productive, it's not doing anything. I think it's too black and white and it doesn't encourage people to do better, it just encourages people to be so careful about everything you're doing, which is a good thing, but...

Kate: It's so **performative**.

...

...

Bobby: Like, we might cancel R Kelly but we're not gonna have these discussions about the ways in which young girls are sexualized from a very early age and how that can lead them to be vulnerable to older men taking advantage of them. Like, no one was talking about that, they were just talking about the things that R Kelly did and why we can't listen to his music because of that. So I completely agree that cancel culture is, like, very performative and that **the main part of it is not addressing these structural issues but pinpointing these individuals** to blame for those structural issues, and it's, like, once we cancel them it's as if these problems are gone.

Lala: I do believe that the intention of cancel culture at first was probably well-intentioned. And I will admit, I was on board for cancel culture because I had a lot of problems with these people that were being accused of doing really bad things, but just the fact that it's taken up such popularity and the fact that cancel culture has continued but none of the problems that they're trying to cancel are being canceled, that makes me not have any faith.

Bobby, Kate, and Lala also think that cancel culture can be shallow and performative, that there are "rightful" but also unproductive (wrongful?) cancelations, that it perhaps brings up important questions, but doesn't actually address the nuanced problems of sexism, racism, or other offences that are the cause for the cancelation in the first place...

These critiques can be very different from the ones coming from Harper's Bazaar, Trump, and other popular critics. While some argue that cancel culture stifles free speech (e.g., Chris and Matt above), some argue that it actually doesn't do enough to accomplish the goals it has set out to achieve. My above data suggest, however, that cancel culture is rarely as "black and white" as critics claim. Young people struggle over canceling celebrities of whom they are fans. This can result in partial cancelations (e.g., Raquel saying Kanye shouldn't be taken off of Spotify, that "he's not that canceled") and cancelation retractions (e.g., in the case of Chris Brown). When there is a cancelation in some form, there can be a variety of motivators driving the negotiation process.

Why Young People Cancel

My data show a variety of reasons why people participate in the process of cancel culture, even if it's a complicated struggle with and degree of participation. Importantly, these motivators are not mutually exclusive, but rather often co-occur. These motivators (*peer influence, identity, value,* and *pleasure*) show different kinds of access points into public deliberation from the realm of popular culture.

Pressure/influence from peers

Some people expressed a need to cancel problematic celebrities because of pressure or influence from others. For example, Emmy shares this experience:

You either have to stop listening to them or you risk the social stigma of listening to someone who's problematic. You have to determine which is more important.

Emmy expresses this as a choice, as opposed to the above values-motivated cancelations, which were felt as a personal drive, a need to cancel. She also speaks of a stigma associated with not canceling. This was expressed by some participants, but usually only the liberal or very liberal ones. This shows pressure by peers to act and consume politically, emphasizing the importance of peer groups, as well as popular culture, as political socialization agents.

Reported more frequently than feeling a "social stigma" and direct pressure was a more subtle influence from peers (direct peer pressure that comes to mind with the "mob" analogy often used by cancel culture critics). William gave an example of this when talking about problematic action and Chris Brown:

I actually used to listen to a lot of Chris Brown because I had never really put it into context with, like, his past behavior, and eventually Charlotte actually pointed it out to me and we just had a conversation about it and I definitely listen to him less now. I'm gradually being drawn away from artists that I like because that conversation activates something in my brain.
Charlotte, who was also in the focus group, had previously stated that Chris Brown was someone she had firmly canceled. While William didn't firmly cancel Chris Brown, just listened to him less, this move was influenced by his peers and seemingly internalized. He became a more conscious and political consumer due to peer talk around popular celebrity culture, thereby becoming more engaged in relevant public deliberation.

Peer groups have long been understood as socialization agents, particularly in political socialization (Thorson et al. 2016). For these young people exploring their political identities and considering what those identities mean for entertainment consumption, pressure from peers is an expected and reasonable motivator, given the collective nature of the civil and public spheres (as opposed to private identity development through art or the novel), despite claims of a mob mentality from critics of cancel culture.

Motivated by values

Many participants were moved by their values and sense of ethics to cancel celebrities (or at least often articulated such motivators). This was often expressed as a non-choice, but rather a strong, deeply personal force that was driving action. Bobby, quoted above, described this motivation, despite herself having conflicting feelings about the role and power of cancel culture when it comes to social change. When discussing music from problematic artists, like R. Kelly, she argues "It's hard to enjoy music from an artist when the first instinct you have is to think about what they've done like that. It ruins the music listening experience in the first place." This is not framed as *choosing* to cancel problematic artists, but the rather "listening experience" has fundamentally changed because of the association of the product with the problematic producer. If the values of the producer, as judged by the problematic action, conflict with personal values, the music often seems to inevitably become less enjoyable.

This motivator was expressed in an explicit way by Marge, in response to her friend Irelyn (who is also in the focus group):

I really resonated with what you said Irelyn, about 'maybe you can separate the artist' but sometimes you just can't. And you don't even mean it to be a political statement or anything, it's just that you feel differently about the music now because I'm just thinking about that picture of Rihanna after Chris Brown beat her up.

The first point to note is that Marge argues that she doesn't mean to make a political statement. This motivation for cancelation shows that much like the participants in Street, Inthorn and Scott (2013), young people are often not setting out to make political claims in their consumption of and conversation around popular culture, but this does not mean that these statements aren't political. Marge's sentiments reflect this: she claims that's she's not meaning to make a political statement, that this is not her intention, but that is still the result. This illustrates the advantages of the Goldilocks zone's accessibility in opportunities for engagement. Secondly, she echoes the comments made by Bobby that "you just feel differently about the music" when it becomes associated with values (in this case, violent misogyny on the part of Chris Brown) that don't align with your own.

This was a motivator in other realms beyond music and celebrity. Matthew spoke of this during the focus group's conversation about how producers' political beliefs might affect (or not) their consumption patterns.

Matthew: [Celebrity political beliefs] haven't changed my listening habits but it has changed how I want to watch different sports leagues, like, the NBA versus the NFL. There's a pretty stark difference between what the leagues as a whole allow the players to say and do and get away with. So, like, there are tons of people in the NFL that are known to have beaten their wives or women and get 5th and 6th chances because they're good at playing. And they don't let their players speak out that much. And the NBA is just very different. That has kind of changed my desire to watch one over the other.

SJP: Is it because you don't want to support the NFL or is it because it's no longer as enjoyable? Matthew: I think knowing... Like, before I didn't really know that there were these problems with

the NFL, I just didn't keep up with it outside of just watching the game. But knowing that makes it less enjoyable for me to watch.

Again, it is "less enjoyable" for Matthew to watch certain sports (and the sports celebrities he may follow) because the values of the NFL as indicated by weak responses to domestic violence and the shutting down of player activism becomes associated with the product, the sport, and Matthew, who identified himself as very liberal, does not associate himself with those values.

Finally, it's important to note that young people recognize the criticisms some have lodged at them for participating in this value-based consumption and canceling. In this interview excerpt quoted above as well, Betty defends herself against stated critiques after discussing Louis C. K.:

I know it was a whole debate, well, not a debate, but I read an article on, like, it was something like 'millennials are killing artist culture' because now they're super worried about artists' personal values rather than their work that they're putting out but I feel like now they go hand in hand, like, the ethics are of what they're putting out.

While ethics and values have always been present in cultural products, Betty feels like that connection is more salient now for her generation, which shows their values in pop-cultural consumption, even if they know it will only be worth "1/10th of a cent."

This value-based model of consumption is one long seen in the sociology of culture (e.g., Max Weber reprinted in 2002). In terms of Swidler (1986), ethical motivators such as anti-racism and antisexism are tools that many of these young people use to shape strategies of action (such as whether to cancel or how much to cancel) particularly given the unsettled, highly ideological pressures of the "new normal" discussed in Chapter 4. This can lead to political action (cancelation, of varying types and degrees), and as seen in my focus groups, can easily lead to political deliberation and debate. Other motivations behind cancelation, which can be combined with value-based motivators, are found in the data as well.

Motivated by identity (politics): Theorizing marginalization and cancel culture

Jinx, a non-binary, trans, queer, asexual Black participant, expressed multiple, intersectional marginalizations because of their race, gender identity, and sexuality. As seen in the quote here, this affected their relationship to the problematic critique and cancel culture.

Jinx: It's hard for me to trust a lot of artists. Like, when you're in a bunch of [minority/disadvantaged] communities, it makes it hard to trust them, because, like, rappers are homophobic, some rappers are transphobic, some artists are, like, sexist and all this stuff and it's just like, politically, I may not just support them. But also, it's hard for me to just throw them away, cause like, then I don't have anybody.

SJP: So, what do you do? If you're listening to an artist and you don't like the lyrics or the message or the politics, how do you deal with that?

Jinx: I talk about it. I'll put out, like, a disclaimer. Like some things are problematic, but where do we draw the line? Like, I'm not going to feel like the worst person in the world if I miss something.

Because of Jinx's intersectional marginalization, they feel backed into a corner regarding their capacity to cancel problematic celebrities. This led to a unique type of cognitive and emotional negotiation. Another example regarding negotiated cancelation due to intersectional marginalization is seen in Kiki's discussion with jinx and friends about Cardi B (above):

I like her music, I like her energy that she's putting out into the world, but I can't appreciate some of the things she's said about dark-skinned women... I don't like it at all. I guess that's where I find conflict.

Kiki finds Cardi B problematic due to her salient identity intersection regarding dark-skinned, Black femininity.

Jinx and Kiki are clearly using counterpublic discourses in applying their problematic critiques. However, this simultaneity of Jinx's experience/salience of intersectional marginalization is unclear. It seems like they would be inclined to cancel a celebrity for being sexist, racist, and homophobic at the same time, but this is not necessary for possible cancelation. For example, Jinx (and Kiki) criticized R.

Kelly's violent sexism in his abuse of underage girls and young women, but race was not a salient point of this discussion, despite many of his victims being Black women and girls.

Other expected patterns emerged regarding identity motivators: for example, many of the straight, college-educated, White women I spoke to, sexism was the most salient identity they drew upon in talking about their personal connections to cancel culture. This is seen in discussions about sexual abuse of (often White) women in cases like the Louis C.K. cancelation who was accused of sexual misconduct (e.g., exposing himself without non-coerced consent to young women comedians).

Other identity (politics) based motivators centered around marginalization were often connected to peers and/or values, as discussed above. These connections between political and personal identities, often common among the left, fuel the critiques from the right about the rising centrality (dangers?) of identity politics (Bacon Jr. 2021). This is hyper-apparent in an opinion piece by Zachary Faria for the Washington Examiner (2021) entitled "Identity-obsessed liberals and social justice are the roots of 'cancel culture'," as he discusses cancel culture's explicit jump from culture to politics. Faria states that "the Democratic Party has fully embraced the brain rot" and "the toxic worldview of liberals, between the racialization of everything and the confused world of gender politics, is what needs to be the focus of cancel culture opponents."

These particular connections would be of concern to public sphere theorists (highlighting their vulnerability to feminist critique). If rational deliberation requires that one leave behind much of their private self to come together as a collective, in the collective interest, in concert (Arendt [1959] 2013; 1965; Habermas [1962] 1991; Benhabib 1992), then the concerns of the right may be justified (despite, however, their own centering of identity in political critique). However, identity has long been central to political consumption in general, including boycotts (Bennett 2003; Endres and Panagopoulos 2017) and attacks on such politics are often grounded in (or at least have the effects of) public sphere exclusion (e.g., women's exclusion for the bourgeois public sphere in Fraser 1990; see Walters 2018 for overview in

contemporary political context). These data illustrate that there is a relationship between identity and cancel culture for many young people. I explore here, in the following chapter, and in the conclusion, the implications of this relationship more broadly.

Pleasure

The final reason why people cancel is I believe the most theoretically interesting one. While the process of cancelation was often difficult, as evidenced by the struggles and negotiations frequently associated with cancelation, many people derived a sense of pleasure from enacting such political critique of popular cultural figures and products. This could likely be because it is pleasurable to fulfill one's values, fulfill peer expectations, or validate one's identity. But the process of playing with socio-political critique in a collective way seemed to be a uniquely pleasurable one (both Couldry et al. 2010; and Couldry 2010 argue that pleasure is the top priority in such engagement). While not always voiced (though at times observable, as in the opening interaction of the chapter), my questions to the focus group seemed to be tapping into a pleasurable aspect of their cultural consumption, one that was deeply social, be it discussed on- or off-line, with friends or unknown fellow consumer-participants. This was expressed in the interview with Jinx and friends:

SJP: Do you like to talk about lyrics and music and stuff together or with other friends? All: Yeah, a lot.

Jinx: And I like to talk about a lot of this stuff on Facebook. I like to talk about, like, is this artist too problematic...

Early in the focus group (music was the first type of product discussed), Jinx brings up the problematic critique, expressing that they discuss this online and with friends. They are not (always) reflecting the deep personal struggle of engagement, but instead state that they "like" to make these critiques (arguably related to the relationship between collective critique and deliberation, in a Habermasian,

public-sphere sense, or regarding political judgment for Arendt). There is a sense of enjoyment associated with these conversations.

Kelly, who provided the spoiling metaphor from *How I Met Your Mother*, expressed this as well, talking about problematizing the reality TV show *The Bachelor* with friends. In discussing how it can be read as anti-feminist in a variety of ways, she says that the collective "problematic" critique is "a nice, like, way to express your frustrations sometimes, maybe. It's cool making the connection between a show and real life. It's a nice place to be like, 'Why does this need to be this way?'" In stating that it's a way to get out her frustrations, she alludes to the struggle and negotiations discussed above that many feel when they have value-based problema with products they are consuming. While she doesn't cancel *The Bachelor(ette)*, she does problematize it, and thereby attaches a "disclaimer" (as discussed by Jinx earlier) in such a way that allows the consumption to be enjoyable again. This illustrates that critique can, somewhat paradoxically, add pleasure to the consumption of the product, even given such struggle.

Finally, Hunter, who expressed a laundry list of problematic critiques from Ariana Grande to *Avengers: Endgame*, reflected this pleasure that comes from critique. Hunter was explaining to me a variety of role-playing games she had played with friends as logged in her media diary. These role-playing games were all based on movies (the particular one we were discussing was based on *Blade Runner*), and in playing, the group of friends often discussed problematic elements of the film (the sexism, racism, and reproductive rights concerns discussed at the beginning of the chapter). When I inquired as to why they all like these games, Hunter responds:

[We like RPGs about movies because it forces us to] internalize these things that we love and actually sort through them. Naturally, of course, we would do that anyway, just talk about them, which is what a lot of these turn into afterwards, talking about why we love these things, what about it do we love, what about it are we frustrated by. Yeah, mostly because the people that we're doing this with feel very similarly in terms of, 'Yeah, let's critique the things that we love because we want them to be better.' So yeah, that's a lot of fun. To break them apart and reassemble them we actually know them a lot better now.

Like Kelly, Hunter expresses the sentiment that dissecting popular cultural products, breaking them apart and reassembling them, is a pleasurable way to alleviate the frustrations caused by the problematic aspects of the product. This has implications for why people cancel, and what motivates the process of political judgment, critique, and deliberation broadly through popular culture.

Whether it results in cancelation (Jinx liked to discuss if a musical artist was "too problematic," presumably too problematic to listen to), a distancing, or an even deeper affinity for the product/figure (in Hunter's case, problematic critique made the product better) there can be pleasure in the socio-political critique associated with problematizing and canceling cultural products. This has the capacity to reduce some of the frustrations that come with observing/living through sexism, racism, and/or other social problems and provides a spaces for the necessary emotional and discursive negotiations associated with continuing to consume those products. Critique has the power to bring pleasure back to the problematic.

Discussion

(Cancel Culture as a Playful Process of Negotiation and Resistance in Weak/Strong Civil/Public Sphere(s))

This chapter has illustrated that, contrary to reductionist criticisms and concerns, there is nuance and variety in celebrity cancelations as well as in the processes in and motivations behind interactions with cancel culture. What the *typology of cancelations* in part one of this chapter shows is that the sociopolitical critique of pop-cultural products and figures allows for young people to engage in politics through various spheres. While some cancelations are broadly speaking to civil concerns (e.g., the case of Erika Jayne, discussed in footnote 4), the cancelations discussed here often bridged the civil, weak public, and strong public spheres to varying degrees and with varying resolve or "firmness." By engaging celebrity cancel culture in talk (deliberation) with peers, these young people can use media as an institution of the civil sphere (Alexander 2006) to engage symbolically and discursively (perhaps in a more

Habermasian sense, [1962] 1991; [1964] 1974) and (inter)actively (Arendt [1959] 2013; Zerilli 2005) in public matters. This typology shows variation in (strong, dominant, formal) public-ness, as well as simultaneous contributions to these clearly blurred "spheres." For example, young people contested shared civic understandings and interpretations of R. Kelly's music, debated the role of cultural figures (like Kelly) to the civil sphere, played with counterpublic discourses regarding critiques of systemic sexualization, and contributed to public deliberations around Kelly's ultimate, punitive fate (regarding both preferred legal outcomes and those for public opinion/mass censorship). This engagement across blurred spheres of varied public-ness is seen throughout the typology in part one, though this bridging is most evident in the case of Kanye West. Deliberation on his cancelation often draws on questions and discourses of the civil, counterpublic, weak public, and dominant public sphere(s). Faz illustrates this blurring and bridging (emphasized below) after separately bringing up Kanye West twice, without prompting:

I really did enjoy his music for a while, but once he got onto endorsing Trump, that was where I was like 'Oh, I think my time with this person is done now,' just because, he said some comments about Black folks needing to rethinking racism and to endorse, like, Trump is a racist, he's done all these awful things, he's the reason why little babies are being separated from their parents and he doesn't care because their skin's brown, and if you support someone you're basically agreeing with their actions. So then if I support Kanye I feel like I'm supporting someone else who's affecting all these people. I haven't listened to any of his recent stuff but I've heard that the artists he works with now, like he's playing with 6ix9ine. And I've heard the music from other people playing it in the background and it doesn't really talk on the same social issues that he used to. Which isn't wrong, but... I just can't give it a chance because that all would be on my mind when I'm listening to it.

Faz displays participation in the civil sphere (role of the artist in society, role of consumption), weak public(s) (considerations of political identity and potential expressions of that identity), counterpublic(s) (antiracist critique on Kanye's remarks on race and racism), and the strong, dominant, formal public(s) (deliberation on actions by the state, forming and expressing public opinion regarding the Trump

administration's policy on family separation and the detention of migrant children at the US-Mexican border). Given that so many concerns with popular culture, in the Frankfurt School and beyond, pertain to ideological control that resent resistance, the ability of Faz to critique social power broadly *through* a critique of popular culture suggests a capacity for a significant (though still limited in effect) reclaiming of mass media products for the masses. In fact, Benjamin ([1935] 1969) exhibits a relatively rare sense of optimism within the Frankfurt School regarding new mass media, with exception to his concerns about a powerful cult of celebrity that may emerge from new media technologies (the close-up in film). The ability to critique social power through a playful critique of celebrity, on multiple layers of public-ness, suggests more nuanced theoretical potential for audience power than is often considered.

Part two of this paper illustrates how varied engagement with these spheres through cancel culture is often a negotiation with and struggle for control (power) in deliberation through consumption on a micro-political but collective scale (as noted by cancel culture's focus on a "mob-mentality"). These young people struggle internally (*emotional negotiation*) and externally (*discursive negotiation*, e.g., with peer talk) in an ultimate larger struggle over the public-spirited matters driving cancelations and cancel culture. Further, by developing and presenting their *values* and *identity* (and values as connected to other's identities), through collective interaction (and *peer influence*), these young people are participating in politics in that they are fighting for control to shape culture and society, in opposition to the problematic institutional messages and actions put forth by entertainment media and celebrity culture. These young people are using the tools of private and at times civil spheres to bridge to, contribute to, and engage with the often narrowly defined political realm, using their own, shared cultural language. In this critique and judgment through the realm of popular culture these young people are engaging in collective, playful, and at times enjoyable ways that appear to encourage such participation.

As noted by the *pleasure* many participants draw from engaging in critiques of the problematic, this political, cultural evaluation can bring enjoyment, in terms of internal, individual pleasure, as well as

fun, external and collective, in that it makes confrontation with (socially, civilly, and politically) oppositional "at worst tolerable and at best enjoyable" (Fincham 2016; see also Podilchak 1991). The problematic critique allowed some young people to add criticism and a "disclaimer" to their popular culture, and again enjoy the content by way of such critique (as Hunter illustrated). Further, consider the conversation with Jinx, Kiki, Emmy, and Isabelle about Cardi B: here is a Black woman celebrity that they have admired for her "realness," who is unapologetic and refuses to conform to respectability politics and who is successful in an industry and genre so dominated by White, male, normative faces. When it is revealed that this celebrity they were fans of may be "problematic" — via connections to transphobia and colorism—these four Black friends, some dark-skinned, some women, some trans and most queer, could have and likely might have been deeply disturbed and upset by this seeming betrayal. Given the pollical context of the "new normal," discussed in Chapter 4, this could easily lead to frustrated, cynical, and active disengagement from both the celebrity and the politicization of celebrity. However, the conversation around Cardi B in this focus group is a lively and enthusiastic exchange through discursive group struggle, negotiation, and *play*, and further appears to be both pleasurable and enjoyable. Later, Jinx explicitly says, as quoted above, that they like discussing this and applying this problematic critique. This is because cultural critique has the potential to be fun and make what could be a destructive revelation about a pop cultural figure bearable and even enjoyable.

This is not always fun for participants though. In the above discussions, particularly for those who must negotiate around cancel culture, we can see that, when faced with a problematic critique of a celebrity or other popular culture that they enjoy, many young people are made deeply uncomfortable by cancel culture. This can be because their identity is facing belittlement or symbolic violence due to the actions of celebrities, e.g., Alexis, a Black woman, seeing Kim Kardashian be praised for wearing a Black protective hairstyle while being told by broader society that it's unprofessional if she as a Black woman does this. This led to playful cancelation, but not necessarily fun. Alternatively, this can be because, as

discussed above, a fan may feel betrayed by a celebrity or at least conflicted in their clashing desires to consume but not support (symbolically, financially, or via action) the celebrity ("Honestly, like, I don't know if I can listen to it. Like, I love Kanye, but I don't know if I can listen to it right now."). I heard (and saw) a lot of uneasiness as participants negotiated seemingly incompatible strategies of action given the reputation of cancel culture as "black and white," to cancel or not. While different from the pleasurable fun I saw some people having, I argue that such struggle with cancel culture, and therefore such struggle with civil/public spheres, is *a type of at times frustrating, effort-laden play* with value, identity, and other elements of cultural belonging.

Parts one and two both illustrate in various cases how cancel culture and critiques of the problematic are a variable and nuanced "playful resistance" (Henricks 2015), often targeted (from the left) on the sexism, racism, colorism, transphobia, and other identity-based abuses of power that young people see in celebrity culture and the media more broadly.³⁶ When young people struggle with whether or not to cancel, whom to cancel (via type of offense), or how completely to cancel, they are playing with (even if uncomfortably), exploring, and enacting their political perspective in relation to the civil/public spheres. This is an outward push (against both celebrity culture and public issues) and an internal push (through struggle and negotiation) that reflects the centrality of power/resistance and identity to some scholars' understandings of play (in childhood play for Sutton-Smith 1997).

³⁶ While play scholars often emphasize the necessity for autotelic recreation (Burghardt 2005; also see Burghardt 2011), and cancel culture broadly, seemingly, has a goal of social change to critical pressure, most participants a) expressed a sense of futility in their individual actions (emphasizing the minuscule difference their lack of Spotify streaming revenue may have, for example) and b) focused any discussion regarding cancelation motivators on that which pushed them to cancel, often internal, rather than that which they are hoping to accomplish, i.e., a collective goal. This is evident by the common language of feeling, suggesting playful exploration and action results in a pushing against the public, as opposed to a pushing against driving such exploration and action. This distinction is important in considering Arendt's concerns with culture and instrumentality (Arendt 1961), which do not necessarily appear to be applicable here.

In making and acting on these playful critiques, these young people are linking (popular) culture and politics, as some, including Hannah Arendt, have argued aesthetic judgment of art is meant to do (Lupton 2014). And in playing with politics by working through their cultural critique, young people are exploring and developing their own beliefs and values, consumptive patterns, and critical limits (considering, in this case, how far a cultural figure can push political boundaries before they cancel), similar perhaps to the Habermasian novel (Habermas [1962] 1991). This illustrates different forms of engagement, development, and action through interactions with discursive similarity and difference, which will be explored in the next chapter.

Critics, as discussed above, argue that cancel culture is unproductive. This is seen in the media (*Harper's Bazaar*), from political figures (both Obama and Trump), and from participants (as discussed in the struggling with cancel culture section). I argue though, that cancel culture and the problematic critique can be a tool for political engagement that could allow for more young people to develop, inform, discuss, and even act upon various political perspectives and identities. This should be taken seriously as a powerful form of micro-action around (and often a micro-resistance to) what young people see as harmful trends in society, culture, and politics.

Taking the nuances of cancel culture seriously illustrates a process of play-as-working-through, in which young people consider and negotiate the various judgments around cancel culture, reflecting the deliberation necessary for the kinds of public sphere interactions detailed by Habermas ([1962] 1991). Further, this cultural critique reveals the centrality of judgment to both consumption and *active* political engagement (Arendt 1961). Young people are playing with politics through judgment, and in doing so, have the capacity to deliberate public matters and "act in concert" (Arendt [1959] 2013:244) in their cancelations (often digitally, discussed in the next chapter). Despite theoretical academic concerns and broad public criticism, the varied and nuanced participation in cancel culture is a meaningful process (while playful, popular, and entertaining) of interaction with politics that has the capacity for personal

exploration and collective deliberation, which ultimately can drive active participation in the civil, weak

public, counterpublic, and extended public sphere(s).

Chapter 5 Appendix: Limitations and Effects of Cancelations

As seen throughout this data, there are limitations in considering the potential for any significant, broad soci-political change that cancel culture and "problematic" critiques can accomplish (beyond general citizen identity development and any expansion in public sphere participation). The direct "effects" of such cancelations are variable regarding celebrities' careers and the capacity for cancelation to be part of a sustained, impactful, broader conversation around culture and power.

Evidence for this limitation can be seen in the cases discussed by participants. For example, Chris Brown, a musician canceled for a violent attack on fellow star Rhianna, was the subject of a very sympathetic documentary, discussed above. After this, his shift into fatherhood, and the passing of time, Chris Brown's career has rebounded for many fans and casual listeners, as discussed by participant Alexis (he "has changed to a degree," has "taken credit for what [he's] done," and was just "young a stupid" at the time of the Rhianna beating). While some people continue to cancel him and his collaborators many in the public media has argued that he has made a "comeback without contrition" (Cochrane 2012) and keeps "getting a pass" (Rayner 2019). This deliberation has continued, though, given the recurrent emergence of new accusations of physical and sexual violence against women spanning from his assault on Rihanna in 2009 to different allegations of abuse in 2013, 2015, 2016 (twice), 2018, 2019, and January 2022 (Girgis 2022).

Regarding problematic socio-political expression, the Kardashians remain both extremely successful and quite controversial. While their long-running reality show *Keeping up with the Kardashians* ended in the summer of 2020, the famous family soon after announced a new show on Hulu, for which the women will reportedly split a nine-figure paycheck. They have many successful business ventures between them as well, with Kylie's makeup and skincare lines thriving and Kim's shapewear consistently selling out of new releases, getting a further publicity boost with *Skims* providing the official underwear,

sleepwear, and loungewear for Team USA's women athletes at the 2020 Tokyo Olympics.³⁷ However, many critiques of the Kardashian as problematic have grown and expanded, often discussed in accusations of "blackfishing," "a step beyond cultural appropriation, when people alter their appearance with makeup, cosmetic surgery, filters or digital editing to appear Black" (Lang 2021). A Page Six tabloid article (Reslen 2021) addressed these increasingly popular criticisms: after Kim responded to general blackfishing critiques arguing that "a lot of the time it comes from my daughter asking us to do matching hair" (Kim had her daughter, North, with Kanye West, so she is biracial) and "there's also a history of braiding hair in Armenia, and people forget that I am Armenian as well." Page Six also presented the backlash to these mixed defenses:

One Twitter user <u>wrote</u>, "Kim Kardashian is trash wtf does Armenian have to do with you wearing braids in your hair the same s-t that black people get told is unprofessional." "Another, highlighting the Kardashian family's long history of taking style inspo from black culture, <u>added</u>, '@KimKardashian you and certain members of your fam were Blackfishing LONG

before you had a kid!!!! Don't use your child as an excuse, that's so lame! Fess up to it and move on.""

...

"YOU ARE NOT BLACK ," one person <u>tweeted</u> at the time, while another <u>wrote</u>, "How does she keep getting away with it."

"You think she'd learn," [another] user <u>argued</u>. "Put your hair up in a high pony and go to the fashion show like everyone else."

Though Kim and her sisters clearly have continued fame and financial success, they continue to be marred by the problematic critique and calls for cancelation. Given the presence of this deliberation in this major entertainment news outlet, as well as types of outlets like *Variety, Time, Slate, Fox News*, and

³⁷ I personally am not sure why Olympians, presently competing at their physical peak, need to represent a brand best known for shapewear (e.g., compression and body-smoothing underwear and bodysuits, "maternity shapewear," and their famous waist trainers), but this at a minimum illustrated the ubiquity of the Kardashians throughout popular culture, even in elite sports.

many others, it is clear that this collective critique and questions of cancelation have had relative success in directing or expanding public deliberation around representational race politics.

Meanwhile, the results have been mixed with Kanye West, canceled for explicit political values (supporting, at the time, Donald Trump). Though he seemed firmly canceled by some, and not at all canceled by others, the results on his career seem mixed. Many have called for the return of the "old Kanye," speaking to both older music and before his Trump support and conservative shift (e.g., Beaumont-Thomas 2018). It is unclear how this has affected or will affect his long-term fame and success as a musician, particularly as West continues to exist in the celebrity drama spotlight.³⁸ While one popular source in 2018 (Dennis Jr.) criticized in the headline that West is "making his hall of fame career irrelevant by pushing his musical genius to the footnotes of his legacy," he has since rebuked Trump on Twitter, but continued voicing his conservative political critique and ambitions, putting into question the redemptive potential for what many saw as a harmful transgression. West has released two successful albums since data collection and has used the publicity of these releases to further his political commentary, including making explicit and symbolic criticisms of cancel culture through his support of and public associations with Marilyn Manson (accused by multiple women of physical, sexual, and extreme emotional abuse) and DaBaby (canceled for homophobia comments about HIV and "nasty gay n*****" at a live show and then in his clarification/apologia online). In an interview with Hollywood Unlocked (2022), West claims that he is "the main person that's been canceled," but takes pride in this, especially given continued success. Ending a discussion of the hype around West's new music, a *Mic* article reports "as long as West never stops being boring, he'll never be cancelled" (Nelson Jr. 2021). However, critiques of his actions, including his support for Trump and larger conservative beliefs, remain central to his popularity-through-the-

³⁸ Based on subjective observation, I do not think it would be wrong to hypothesize that Kanye West has been in "the tabloids" more days than now for the past year or so, for various controversial reasons.

problematic, so though his formal cancelation has failed thus far, the continuation of relevant deliberation may be a success in terms of public sphere expansion.

This being said, there are clear cases where cancelations have been sustained and have contributed to ongoing socio-political conversation in the public sphere. R. Kelly is the clearest example of this. In 2019, R. Kelly was charged with 10 counts of aggravated criminal sexual abuse by the Cook County State Attorney, which was raised up to 18 charges later that year. He was denied bail in 2020, and the charges were raised to 22 counts. On Sept. 27, 2021, Kelly was convicted on nine counts, including sex trafficking and sexual exploitation of a child. Kelly was the "firmest" cancelations I investigated and his legacy appears forever tainted. Regardless of "effect," the rapid rise of "cancelations" of Kelly (at times in other words) undoubtedly fueled the rise in public attention, and ultimately, the formation of collective public opinion as a product of discussion and deliberation.

Most of the cancelations discussed by my participants have not resulted in "firm," permeant, widespread cancelation. However, as suggested this doesn't seem to be the broad ultimate goal. Long-term culture-wide change, one that better reflects the values and beliefs of the consumer-citizen is one that requires discussion among the masses. All cancelation cases explored here led to some degree of public, politically-minded, **playful** working-through among young people, many of whom aimed otherwise to avoid such engagement. Popular culture, including celebrity cancel culture, has the capacity for increased political engagement for many young people within the Goldilocks zone, a space in which celebrity culture can clearly reside. This further led to in some cases, the capacity for large, collective, public deliberation, action, and even widespread, public-minded, social and cultural change.

CHAPTER 6: ENGAGING AND DISENGAGING THROUGH PARTICIPATORY ONLINE ENTERTAINMENT SPACES

(Political conflict avoidance alongside varied forms of virtual engagement, and also "stupid memes")

In a focus group with four women³⁹, the friends often discussed media in a way that suggested they had curated their entertainment spaces to minimize politics. In their music, they avoided messages they didn't like in music (hypersexualized or objectifying content, "Blurred Lines") as well as "pandering" music and artists, and instead preferred more "party songs" and "background noise." Later, however, they go on to discuss enjoying socially-conscious music with "a message [we] can relate to" on an emotional level. Further, discussing television, Marnie talks about the show Queer Eye, discussing how she enjoys the big makeovers, the personalities, the feel-good nature, and despite avoiding "controversy" elsewhere, the social commentary. Regarding celebrity, the group starts off saying they don't care about the politics of cultural figures ("I don't really pay attention.") and are more interested in the entertainment, but eventually, through discussion, they start to collectively work through and process the extent to which this might matter: initially drawing the line while discussing white supremacy in heavy metal ("Yeah, extremist views are the problem."), they eventually discuss Chris Brown, The Office, Michael Jackson, Five Finger Death Punch, Taylor Swift, and Kim Kardashian, deliberating, judging, and critiquing this content and these figures in a playful, public-minded way They consider their own role as consumers here as well. Throughout, though, there is a continued sense that they can, and do, work to disengage from political content in these realms, or at least, from content that they read as too political.

³⁹ Because of the sensitive nature of this group's discussion, I am using letters from participant's chosen pseudonyms rather than the full names.

This dynamic was different when discussing the context of online spaces of leisure and entertainment. This popular cultural engagement was not framed around a discussion of the apolitical content they enjoyed and the spaces in which they engaged. The conversation did not fall into a discussion of, as seen in Chapter 4, how this entertainment space actually might be political. Instead, the group shifted from television to deliberate the role of screens in children's lives which eventually turned to disclosure from L regarding a traumatic childhood experience of online harassment via graphic threats of sexual violence. She was under 13 when this occurred in a semi-public fan blog setting she shared with friends. As the group then remarked on sexism online and the dangers of online spaces, L seemed to retreat from the discussion. She did not fully shut down, and her friends were consoling her, but it was unclear how much her friends knew of this before now. While relatively quiet throughout this, I then intervened in the conversation to broaden the scope of discussion and re-ground the topic of conversation in the research context.⁴⁰ I segue from sexism to online hate, then to broad instances of conflict online, mentioning how previous focus groups talk about "Facebook fights," for example, as commonplace clashes over serious matters, but also over the "really mundane shit" (laughter and agreement). I ask about political conflict online, and if the online culture that they see is at all political:

G: Did you just ask if online culture is political?

(All laugh)

N: Everywhere all the time.

- S: It's crammed down your throat online. [speaker emphasis]
- G: Yeah. And yet we're still on it.

L does not chime in yet, but rejoins the conversation shortly, and with enthusiasm. L did not refer to her childhood experience of violent sexual harassment online again, nor did the group as a whole.

⁴⁰ While usually I encourage the organic movement of group discussion to a large degree, and try to de-emphasize the research context, I felt that now the research dynamic would allow L some distance from this trauma and vulnerability if she so desired, but could continue to discuss if she wanted to share, I hoped that the group would follow her lead in this regard, which is what occurred.

In this opening exchange to a discussion on online culture, there is a consistent emphasis on unwarranted aggression in these spaces. Of course, I am not suggesting in comparing these moments that "Facebook fights" are equivalent to L's traumatic experience. Rather, I am remarking on the group's response to L (in first discussing sexist harassment online) and their strong subsequent reaction to my pivoting question about politics online (portrayed as an aggressive intrusion, framed in violent terms of politics being "crammed down your throat"). I do not believe that these friends were at all suggesting an equivalency here either. But I do believe that their concerns of aggression are, in both cases (of L's experience and of politics), grounded in similar perceived causes. The juxtaposition here of violent (digital) sexual aggression towards a child and the perceived aggression of political conflict in social media signifies an essential aspect of the broad reputation of online culture: because of their unique attributes, online spaces of entertainment and leisure can and do easily become hostile to detrimental and adverse effect.

I did not hear other stories of experiences like L's, though there very well may have been some left unshared. The general sentiment of hostility, though, was wide-reaching, with participants frequently expressing this perspective in discussing online culture as aggressively, destructively political. This is often paired, including in the above focus group, with the same participants expressing a great disdain for politics and therefore often avoiding it in interpersonal interactions as well as other entertainment media (e.g., in television and music, discussed in Chapter 4). Online spaces were different though: the social and participatory elements of consumption made politics harder to avoid. Further, the affordances of these spaces seemed to worsen political aggression, and conflict appeared louder, closer, and more threatening in this these spaces. In fact, any political discussion online was often seen as particularly toxic, and therefore particularly dangerous for online leisure and entertainment. *And yet*, the large majority of these young people are "still on it," and in fact, still enjoy these spaces under threat. As the above focus group conversation progresses, the four women end up discussing how they get good "takes" on "social issues"

online, from friends as well as algorithmic suggestions. S suggests this is also nice because sometimes things will just "pop up" on her Twitter and she can see how people from different positions might "feel about things." Once we started to discuss memes ("Yes!" "This is the topic we've been waiting for!") they deliberate the humor behind "anti-vaxxer memes," and whether such things were a funny criticism or too serious a matter for the medium, given the effects on human lives and wellbeing (so even if one did think it was a funny meme, they shouldn't share it). This discussion occurred in Spring 2019, almost a year before Donald Trump declared the COVID-19 outbreak to be a national emergency, marking the start of chaotic public deliberation on lock-downs, masking mandates, and vaccination. This prescient deliberation between friends around memes suggests that online spaces may provide more than (just) toxic aggression. This chapter illustrates how these participants understand and interact with the political content/reputation of online entertainment. Building on previous chapters, this chapter continues to illustrate when and how young people might engage with the public sphere through a hostile popular (online) culture. Building further, I illustrate what forms such engagement might take while also considering the particular opportunities and challenges in a participatory media context.

In part one of the empirical analysis of this chapter, I explore the particular context of participation-consumption in online spaces of entertainment and leisure that contributes to the reputation of political conflict and hostility of this medium, unique from other media contexts in this dissertation. Ultimately, this leads to concerns of polarization and avoidance that fuel cynicism and hopelessness around politics online. There is a general sense of deep apprehension reflected consistently in my data regarding online spaces' capacity for *productive* political deliberation and/or action. In fact, the general assertion of my participants is that public-spirited deliberation online is not only unproductive but is greatly counterproductive.

However, despite this popular reputation (and focus by academics and journalists on such issues), I find that because of the unique affordance of the medium, these young people encounter and at times

benefit from unique opportunities for engagement, deliberation, and action that have the potential to strengthen their role as citizen (broadly defined) in identification and in practice. Therefore, in part two, I explore the Goldilocks opportunities for engagement through entertainment and leisure and conceptualize the forms such deliberative and participatory engagement can take: *cultivation* and *connection* through similarity, and *cohabitation* and *confrontation* with difference. Regarding online media in particular, I show how participatory consumption and interaction, even when centered on entertainment/active avoidance of the aggressively political, holds potential for varied forms of broadening public sphere participation.

Finally, to better understand the implications of such potential engagement, I explore the varied contexts of "successful" engagement. In part three, I analyze one of these young people's most preferred forms of online entertainment/interaction: memes (humorous images and visual messages⁴¹ that are easily shared and widely recognized throughout online spaces). In the optional second phase of data collection, participants from the focus groups could keep a media diary in preparation for an individual interview, and in doing so were also instructed to collect 1) "memes of interest" regarding the content of their focus group conversation as well as 2) what they might describe as memes "typical" to their "meme diet." Using this collection, along with focus group and interview discussions on memes (and politics), I discuss participants' understandings of memes, typical interactions with memes, and their interactions with/interpretations of political memes (both broadly and narrowly defined). Given the "interpretive communities" around memes (Fish 1976; 1980), often absurd and extremely self-referential, these cultural products are very clearly a part of a broad digital civil sphere, representative of online culture(s) (Mihailidis 2020), though, perhaps, a weakened representation of civic conversations or public deliberation (Milner 2016). Pushing this further, I theorize memes as potential tools for interactive

⁴¹ Memes can often be text-based as well, as are many in the chapter, though usually shared in a visual file format. I accepted the definition of memes used by each focus group, often (but not always) including, for example, screenshots of tweets and videos as well as still images.

political play in a perhaps inaccessible (area of the) public sphere. However, while the playful ambiguity of memetic humor and irony is part of what allows for a playful engagement with politics uniquely available online, it also raises questions about the value or benefits of such engagement to the public sphere.

Literature Review

Understanding of the Public Sphere and Political Action

Critical theorists have long opposed productive political engagement and mass consumption, particularly of entertainment media, which is theorized as distracting indoctrinated consumers from the necessary revolutionary progress towards emancipation (Horkheimer and Adorno [1947] 1994). The spirit of this argument is prevalent in contemporary understandings of entertainment media and continues to thrive in many understandings of online practices and culture (see the succesful Carr 2020), as discussed below.

Conceptualizing political engagement in terms of the (inter)active, discursive public sphere, Arendt ([1959] 2013; 1961) and Habermas ([1962] 1991; [1964] 1974) both oppose consumption (in this case, of popular entertainment media) and productive politics. Arendt (1961) argues that if entertainment (a private need) and subsequent cultural consumption move into the collective, political arena of public action, the public can become corrupted. Habermas argues that the public sphere, based in its emergence in the 18th century, is a space for participatory democracy and rational political deliberation. However, such deliberation needs to necessarily occur outside of economic consumption, which are private acts, and must be spaces where people leave behind their private selves in favor of rationality and the public, collective interest (separate from their role as consumer). Discussed below, the capacity of online spaces to act as a public sphere has been widely debated and often grounded in these theorizations. Given the necessary separation of public and private, so blurred in (the problematically social (Arendt [1959] 2013)) online spaces, these theories suggest concern, as action and speech occur

without private space for contemplation and reflection (Mancino 2021) and an individual's selfactualization and self-expression, of higher priority, occur alongside (therefore ultimately trumping) any collective interests in interaction (Dahlberg 2011). Further, one's private sense of self becomes corrupted as well, concerned with the digital Other (Eicher-Catt 2013). Below, young people share many of these concerns, and share observations of these blurring spheres and related harms. However, I also outline how such "social" engagement actually comes in different forms, therefore with varying degrees of public-ness and private-ness (Pitkin 1998), and thus with different outcomes regarding democratic ideals.

Further, there is potential, if minimal, in these foundational understandings of the public for entertainment media (and therefore online spaces of entertainment) to possess some sort of capacity for pre-political engagement. Arendt (1961) argues that art, rather than entertainment, can be a private realm where individuals build creative judgment, a skill necessary for political engagement as well, and Habermas ([1962] 1991) argues that the novel can be a tool in developing one's subjectivity, in the private sphere, that allows people to move into the public sphere as rational actors (though leaving behind their individuality in so doing). If the distinction between art and (the reputation of) entertainment fall, as has been occurring in cultural studies theorization for decades, perhaps popular entertainment has can be a tool for judgment and subjectivity development. I illustrate this below, for some forms of engagement, and discuss variation in the effects of such development.

Considering Other Publics and Spheres: Counterpublics, Subpublics, "Weak" Publics, and the Civil

Sphere

Critics of public sphere theory have greatly complicated these understandings of an ideal participatory democratic, challenging the above requirements for a necessary distinction between public and private through feminist scholarship (Benhabib 1993) and the exclusion of women from the physical space of the public sphere (Fraser 1985; 1990). This explores how those excluded from the public can and

often do still take public-minded and even public-directed action, thus theorizing beyond the one *dominant* democratic sphere, in which all would theoretically participate. In her complications and contributions to Habermas' work, Fraser (1990) put forth the concept of a counterpublic, an active collective of people sharing marginalization or exclusion from dominant public sphere participation (e.g., women's exclusion from Habermasian coffee houses). Fraser illustrates how these individuals came together and formed alternative spaces for public discussion. Warner (2002) greatly builds on this notion of counterpublics: "counterpublics are, by definition, formed by their conflict with the norms and contexts of their cultural environment, and this context of domination inevitably entails distortion" (63). He also briefly proposes the concept of the subpublic, a smaller type of public with its own discourse, interpretations, and ways of reading the social and political world.

Critical here is the theorization of publics that can differ from the powerful bourgeois public sphere, a concept upheld by scholars because of its association with "the public values of rationality, dialogue, truth, and transparency" (Alexander 2006:276). These alternative counter-/sub-/publics have the capacity to introduce alternative and/or oppositional voices into public deliberation. Below, I explore the multiplicity of publics (or at least the discourses of such publics) in online spaces., illustrating the ways in which people playfully explore, embrace, judge, and challenge these different publics (through direct and indirect exposure to such discourses).

There has also been discussion in this tradition regarding the "strength" of these and other alternative publics, regarding the direct politicality of different spheres of public concern or deliberation. In broadly discussing women's groups, Fraser also discusses how some of these groups exist as/in "publics whose deliberative practice consists exclusively in opinion-formation and does not also encompass decision making" (Fraser 1990). As they may be concerned less with collective action, these spheres are more private oriented than are "strong" publics. However, the collective opinion-formation component, though, does (or at least may) still make such a collective a public. Benhabib (see 2008) discussed this as a

decentered public of collective identity and conversation that could impact the "decisional public sphere."

Theorizations of the civil sphere have also addressed this type of collective engagement separate from decision-making. In the Habermasian tradition, Putnam (Putnam et al. 1993; Putnam 2000) has emphasized the importance of the civil sphere for a healthy liberal democratic public, theorizing a social order of collective belonging emerging from collective groups, criticizing increased popular media consumption, among other institutional changes, for dragging people away from collective groups and to their television screens in their private homes. Alternatively, Alexander (2006; Alexander and Smith 1993) has theorized the civil sphere in terms of these collective groups, but also includes the institution of popular (entertainment) media as well, which regulates the necessary civil order through considering and forming solidarity in the presence of difference.

In considering popular online spaces of (social) entertainment a civic medium (or of a weak public sphere), and the ways in which these spaces regulate civil order through participatory engagement, I explore the ways in which such engagement has such a capacity to "bridge" political difference and "bond" through similarity (in the language of Putnam 2000). However, the analysis of memes as a particular tool for playful digital engagement with publics suggests there may be consequences of concern for these varied spheres and realms of life, as *engagement through similarity* without an *engagement with difference*, in the context of popular entertainment culture and media, may have antagonistic effects on identity, (in-group) solidarity, (out-group) understanding, and ultimately, democratic deliberation and action. This work, and other findings in this chapter, also builds on considerations of these many publics and the civil order in media studies and (British) cultural studies.

Public Sphere, Civil Sphere, and Media in Cultural Studies

Livingstone (2005) theorizes these above perspectives with a focus on audience, asking when a Putnam-like audience can act in a civil sphere. To the extent that audience can deliberate in a civil sphere, audiences can explore that "which [is] 'public' but not yet 'the public,'" (26) and can have to capacity to bring such matters public. Therefore, the audience role can be a mediating position of engagement. Many media and cultural scholars have contributed to the above concepts by theorizing such cultural foundations of the public.

In this sense, popular mediated culture has been theorized as foundational to the public in its civic contributions to collective identity, ideology, and political norms (Dahlgren 2003), similar to theorized as a type of "cultural citizenship" (Hermes 2006a; 2007). Lunt and Pantti (2007) discuss the role of emotions in bridging entertainment media and politics, reminiscent of and greatly extending the Habermasian analysis of the novel. Going further, Couldry et al. (2010:6) argue that the contributions of popular culture "involve more than just 'social belonging or expressions of identity'," discussing framing/agenda setting (in a broad sense) as well as media's contributions to political values, also broadly defined. Radically different from Putnam's decline of the civil through television, for many in this cultural tradition the core of the active citizen can be found, in part, in popular entertainment media. John Street and others (Street 1997; 2011; Inthorn et al. 2013; Street et al. 2013) make this explicit in theorizing popular culture as a "resource for political engagement" and deliberation, broadly defined.

Fundamentally, I am building on these above varied literatures regarding political engagement, public/civil sphere(s), and (private) consumption of popular entertainment culture by exploring the mediated (online) spaces of these cultures as potential sites of playful engagement with various levels of politicality. I explore the ways in which this participation-consumption is defined against engagement as well as how, in the contemporary context, they blend: how do young people view the public, but personal deliberation that occurs online, namely, the contentious, aggressive, hostile, *irrational and unproductive*

deliberation? And further, might the civil medium of digital spaces allow for (some) engagement despite this context? Here, I speak to the civil sphere and cultural studies literature in showing a capacity for engagement in multiple dimensions, building in part off of academic debates around the internet's capacity as a public sphere. This literature reflects the varied optimism and pessimism seen above for popular culture and entertainment media as a whole.

The Internet as a Public Sphere

Debates around the internet as public sphere(s), civil sphere(s), and/or counter-/sub-public(s), have been around since academia's interest in the internet with its creation. In a foundational *Annual Review* article, Dimaggio, Hargittai, Neuman, and Robinson (2001) discussed five major themes of sociological research on the internet, one of which being "the impact on politics: renewed public sphere or electronic battleground?" The significance of this mediated cultural site to the above literature on political engagement has been evident from the start.

Many early theorizations were quite optimistic about the internet's capacity to contribute to a democratic public sphere (Negroponte 1995; Hill and Hughes 1998). While these enthusiastic perspectives were not without concern (e.g., Negroponte 1995 on privacy; Browning 1996 on hacking) the digital space afforded by the technologies was seen as innately expanding the potential for inclusive, democratic, free discussion, where people *literally* left behind their distinct, material, private self to enter this new digital public sphere. Later, writing squarely in the "digital age," boyd (2014) continued to emphasize the role of these technologies in discussing "networked publics," shaped by specific digital affordances (such as anonymity and socio-physical distance, discussed in the data and analysis below). Unlike previously theorizations of publics, which are necessarily bounded by time and space, networked publics are enduring and searchable, can reach wider audiences, are easily spread and shared. Shirky (2011) also highlights the expanded capabilities of the virtual public, exploring affordances in

spreading/retrieving information in different activist movements' online communication and organizing. Bennett and Segerberg (2012) present different movement logic in these digital spaces, suggesting that the logic of connection in online political engagement, while different from traditional logics of collective action, should not be dismissed as "clicktivism."

Other scholars though have taken a more critical, distrustful approach to the internet, one that is (currently) more popular in academic and public perceptions. In prescient foundational works, Marcuse (1941) discussed the power of new media technologies as instruments for "control and domination" and McLuhan's theorizations of embodied media effects provide cause for concern regarding the now everpresent internet: "Once we have surrendered our senses and nervous systems to the private manipulation of those who would try to benefit by taking a lease on our eyes and ears and nerves, we don't really have any rights left" (1964). These early theorizations in the "internet age" reflected such concerns, e.g., fears of increased control via increased surveillance (Zuboff 1988) or mob manipulation (Stahlman 1995). Buchstein (1997) argued against even the most moderate "neutralists" that suggested even limited, potential benefits for the public along with potential dangers. Such skeptical/pessimistic (as well as the above optimistic) views of the internet and democracy have moderated, becoming more nuanced. For example, Takis (2008) and West (2013) explore how the internet may provide a public square for some but acts less democratic, to counterproductive effect, for others. This chapter reflects similar conditional, contingent optimism paired with constrained concern.

In the contemporary context of Brexit and Donald Trump's election, Davis (2019:184-187) argues the rise of powerful online public(s) has led to "volatility, fragmentation and polarization." Schlesinger (2020) has referred to this present time (and digital media context) as one marked by the unstable "postpublic sphere" leading to further broad instability in the democratic political model. Davis et al. (2021) go beyond instability and skepticism, arguing that these online spaces act as an "anti-public sphere," in that they are not spaces of rational democracy, but instead are full of hate, exclusion, and trolling. This, Davis

et al. argue, is also ultimately pushed offline upon broader public discourses. Of course, many of these contemporary concerns regarding online deliberation and the public sphere are linked to misinformation, disinformation, "fake news," and the rhetorical power in claims of "fake news" (Marwick and Lewis 2017; Donovan 2020; Zimdars 2020; Pérez-Curiel, Domínguez-García and Jiménez-Marín 2021). All of these concerns are addressed below in analysis, and often, are addressed explicitly by the participants themselves, in articulating their concerns with (and disengagement from) any online sphere.

Given this criticism and current pessimism about the internet's role in supporting a healthy, democratic public sphere, the early optimism has largely subsided, which is reflected in the public imaginary and below participant data. The contemporary scholars who show (limited) optimism in the internet's potential to act as a politically and/or civic-minded public sphere point to its capacity as a mobilization agent (West 2013). Much of Shelley Bouillanne's work has explored this capacity (Boulianne 2009; 2015; 2016; Boulianne and Theocharis 2020), often with a particular focus on young people's political mobilization through online engagement (be it through news on social media timelines or less obvious, more social/entertainment participation-consumption). In a very different framing, Penney (2015) also supports this limited optimism in his work positioning Facebook profile picture filter campaigns as more "civic engagement" than "slacktivism" based on qualitative evidence of further forms of engagement (see also Robards and Buttigieg 2016).

Exploring causal direction in this relationship, Vissers and Stolle (2014) two-wave panel study shows that small acts of engagement with online publics (e.g., joining groups, liking content, organizing events online) has associations with *future* online political engagement as well as future, more "traditional" offline political action (e.g., participation in protests). Others (Quintelier and Vissers 2008) show that this "predictive" relationship is dependent on the type of online activities, such that "chatting with unknown people, blogging and contributing messages to discussion groups, purchasing or selling things, following the news, and forwarding political e-mails" have greater positive correlations with future

political engagement than chatting with friends or playing video games (negative though not significant correlations). As suggested, this research is also typically focused on socialization/identity development, particularly for young adults, though there is a relationship for late adolescents as well (Kim, Russo and Amnå 2017; Penney 2020).

Given this at times contradictory research, the internet may provide more of a public/political space for young adults than other age demographics, or perhaps more of an opportunity for civic engagement (along with its public sphere benefits) for young adults. "Young people are at a critical life stage where their political identities and orientations are still in formation" (Boulianne and Theocharis 2020:113) and given the centrality of online spaces to their interactions with peers as well as potentially new worldviews, online resources could prove to be useful tools for identity development *as well as* opportunities for active engagement (see also Quintelier and Vissers 2008; Jenkins, Itō and boyd 2016).

Below, I explore these varied literatures in the context of young people's interactions with entertainment-based online spaces (non-news outlets, social media, memes) and their interactions with/impressions of "online culture." In part one of this chapter, I explore the frequent reports of political avoidance online on the part of these young people, rooted in particular causes and effects of a hostile political environment *in online spaces* specifically. This analysis illustrates that these young people share similar pessimistic concerns with the scholars throughout these literature regarding anti-democratic behavior, though sometimes, these concerns are grounded in different and contradictory democratic ideals. In part two, I consider the limited optimism seen above, exploring the ways in which young people can and do engage in civil consideration and public deliberation/action online (despite stated intentions of avoidance in the hostile environment). Exploring this, I present four forms such engagement can take, which contribute in different ways to citizenship and the public sphere: *cultivation and connection through similarity* and *cohabitation and confrontation with difference*. Finally, in part three, I consider the

subfield to the above literature that discusses memes, analyzing relevant data to illustrate further nuances in understandings (and concerns) of an online public.

Methodological Note: Infotainment Online

This particular section of the focus groups began with a discussion about participant's online leisure/entertainment habits broadly, discussing their social media (e.g., Snapchat, Instagram, Facebook (or the lack thereof)) as well as less interactive sites of online engagement (e.g. where they might consume content but not post, comment, like Reddit or YouTube). Politics often came up organically as a realm that crept into these entertainment spaces regardless of participant-consumer desire, as reflected in previous chapters on other media. When the discussion shifted to politics online, many participants began to bring in more formal/traditional news outlets that they followed in these spaces. I generally tried to shift the conversation back to more conventional understandings of entertainment, though the blurring of the news/entertainment boundary has been greatly complicated (Williams and Delli Carpini 2011), particularly in the context of online spaces where one can stumble upon the news in incidental points of exposure (Kim et al. 2013; Mihailidis 2014; Feezell 2018; Park and Kaye 2020; Feezell and Ortiz 2021).

I therefore am relying on data that focuses on online spaces of entertainment, like those discussed above, though participants often shared experiences of interacting with news-type content while in this context. This chapter thus continues the analysis of popular entertainment media's interactions with politics and young people's subsequent capacity for public sphere engagement.

Part 1: Online Culture and Participatory Political Conflict Avoidance

In a supplementary 2021 focus group, three friends were discussing the internet in a way that was very familiar to me by then, laughing together and describing to me the (humorous) chaos and absurdity of their online spaces. "Everything is on the internet," one person says, though the speaker is unidentifiable in the recording as someone starts talking over them to warn me about Rule 34 of the Internet: "if it exists, there is porn of it." They begin joking about the "good side" and "bad side" of Reddit. Soraya then brings the discussion back to the larger focus group theme of popular culture's relationship to politics:

The Internet is the Wild West, it's totally true. It's not managed at all. And there's good and bad things. Now politics just falls into the bad things.

As shown in the opening exchange as well, counterproductive conflict, to at times put it mildly, is a significant aspect of popular and academic reputations of online culture, and toxic, hostile political conflict is particularly prominent in these understandings. This reputation was applied broadly by my participants, as politics could sneak into any part of one's online consumption, even when they were just looking for entertainment (like Sally looking for cute animals, discussed later in this section), and even when they were actively avoiding such political content/engagement.

Mediated political conflict was a particular focus of discussions on online culture, as opposed to just discussing political content. While this toxic spread of political content is seen throughout popular entertainment (e.g., television, music, and celebrity, discussed in previous chapters), the criticisms of the invasive public varied qualitatively and quantitatively regarding online media. Because of the unique affordances of this interactive and participatory digital space of leisure and entertainment, namely sociopolitical space/distance and anonymity, the people I spoke with feel that they are not escaping from, but must exist within the toxic, contentious public sphere if they are to exist online at all. Such affordances and conflict come with unique "effects" felt and observed by young people, leading to a particularly

pessimistic reputational view of any potential online "public sphere," and therefore resulting in further active avoidance. Thus, in this section, I outline these components of young people's perspectives on an online public sphere: causes and affordances, the resultant polarization and avoidance, and reputational doubt and cynicism. Throughout, I illustrate how interactive, participatory entertainment consumption online differs from more traditional audience/producer media discussed in previous chapters.⁴² This section speaks to the above pessimists' and skeptics' criticisms of popular culture and the internet as sites of public sphere engagement.

1a) Causes of Conflict

In online spaces of entertainment, young people were concerned about political conflict with and between other participant-consumers (as opposed to just being bombarded with political content from traditional producers). Often, people felt that the interpersonal distance between these other participantconsumers was too large to have a productive, rational, politically-minded conversation. This was due to affordances of digital space/distance, both physical and social (re: a large distance with strangers or a unique distance, socially, from non-strangers like family relatives). Further, the affordance of anonymity (e.g., on Twitter, Reddit), in combination with this space/distance, often resulted in emotional responses of, most emphasized, anger.

⁴² Of course, media like television, music, and celebrity gossip distribution have converged to an extreme degree with the internet as a medium (Jenkins 2008; Galili and Jenkins 2020). This statement attached to the footnote is, in fact, quite an absurd one to make, given the shifts in/to participatory consumption for most media through the internet (beyond the theoretical shifts towards active audience conceptualizations of consumption). However, I make this theoretical distinction to better understand engagement with/avoidance of online participatory entertainment as opposed to (active) audience entertainment, which traditionally has different deliveries of content and contexts of consumption. This is a distinction is a heuristic one given this media environment but illuminates how active-*ness* or *extent* of participation can come with different popular culture/pubic sphere relationships/opportunities.

In many focus groups, participants expressed to me that they preferred politically-minded conversations to in-person be rather than online, even when discussing other popular culture content or media (e.g., conversations about cancel culture and problematic celebrities). Ruth and Ester reflected this sentiment, preferring physical space over virtual for such interaction:

Ruth: ... It's more effective to have conversations one-on-one instead of putting it out on a public social media platform.

SJP: Why do you think it's more effective?

Ruth: Because when it's one-on-one it's more about the relationship and you have a deeper conversation where even if you don't agree with each other you can still discuss ideas whereas when people are behind screens it's so easy for people to just say something and not really understand the weight of it when they're not face to face.

Ester: It's a lot less personal online because you're not seeing someone you're just seeing their words and I feel that there are a lot of assumptions that go with that that you might not even realize. You draw your own opinions about them.

Initially, it appears that it is the public-ness of politics online, that too many people can see the discussion and Ruth would rather keep politics private (reminiscent of Eliasoph 1998) and between two people. But Ruth clarifies that it is because of the lack of physicality between those interacting in online spaces that feel like the conversations will be less "efficient" and "deep." The apparatus of the screen and the virtual nature of the space is what disrupts any potential for a constructive dialogue. As Ester reflects, many of these young people believe that there are more miscommunications than in face-to-face conversations. While Arendt, in some places, emphasizes the people engaged in action and deliberation over the physical space ("Not Athens, but Athenians, were the polis." (Arendt [1959] 2013)) and while Habermas ([1962] 1991; [1964] 1974), through theorizing the physical context of salons and coffee houses, is concerned more with discursive spaces, other public sphere scholars, particularly those focused on geography and urban publics, have found physical space to be essential to public action, as people come together to deliberate at a shared time and in a shared space (Sennett 1977; Mitchell 1995; Low and
Smith 2006; Cassegård 2014). This is also the case for digital public spheres, who some argue are ineffective, at least on their own, in creating a public "space," due to the lack of materiality (Gillespie, Foot and Boczkowski 2014; Parks, Starosielski, Acland et al. 2015; Willems 2019). Ruth and Ester express this broad perspective, that space matters in a way that the digital medium cannot make up for. They later discussed fear and nervousness around participation in any political online discussions they might come across because of these risks of miscommunication and judgment due to the virtual environment. This group, and others, discussed this in a very broad sense, such that digital connections were generally seen as significantly less rich, genuine, or productive than interactions offline (a concern also of interest to media psychologists, e.g., Lieberman and Schroeder 2020which has permeated the public focus).

The presumed effects of discussions happening from "behind screens" are not just results of spatial/physical distance, but also anonymity. In one focus group, Sophia discusses this in saying the problem with politics online is that people are "under no criticism of public opinion" when they are offensive or aggressive in their political arguments. "[You can] spew [your] beliefs... and keep that anonymity behind your participation," so there's no accountability. This could theoretically be framed as an advantage for the public sphere: if the public sphere is a space where people leave the private, individual self behind to come together as a collective, then the distance between physical self, identity, and public (online) action and engagement could be beneficial for public deliberation. However, such anonymous action, according to these participants, is not for the collective and cannot be accountable to the collective, so the anonymity associated with online spaces therefore harms any potential for productive, rational deliberation. In this sense, the affordance of the medium is not conducive to public sphere deliberation.

Space/distance and anonymity are often blamed for the toxic, hostile online culture these young people face so frequently. Other respondents spoke of this in different words like "fiery" and "unpolite." Because of the perceived ubiquity of political conflict online, spreading to all areas of their online

entertainment, young people felt that they were almost always at risk of encountering such destructive, stressful interactions. Participants, therefore, expressed a sense of always being on guard, or perhaps always being prepared to be accosted with such conflict during their leisure and entertainment consumption. This appeared to be an extreme invasion of the private by an aggressive, contentious public. As well, this reputation was very frequently and explicitly attached to sites that are, according to participants, not usually political, *even when these sites did not have the above affordances of concern*. For example, friends Dani, Rebecca, and Kelly had the following exchange:

Rebecca: People will say whatever they want online because they're behind an anonymous thing. Dani: People are really mean on Facebook.

Kelly: Yeah.

Facebook was discussed as having little to no anonymity and with a greater sense of "in real life" physical connections, as people often got into or witnessed conflict with/between their friends and family. While these affordances of distance and anonymity were seen as the cause of conflict, unique to digital cultural spaces, they were not necessarily present when such conflict was perceived in specific spaces. Further, before politics were introduced to the focus groups, many people discussed Facebook as a site only really used for finding local events and "stalking old friends from high school" (keeping up with old acquaintances, even if without interaction). This is not to say that there is no anonymity on Facebook, or that Facebook isn't more political than they initially suggested. It does appear however that online spaces have the reputation *in general* of being hostile because of *general* anonymity and *general* distance in perceived online culture, even when such contexts and affordances do not apply. This indicates that even when/if engagement is largely entertainment-focused and not representative of such toxic conflict, politics may still be seen as a threat to such leisure. Considering the previous chapter's discussion on the Goldilocks zone for political play, while the medium comes with constraints on opportunity, given particular affordances, the *reputation* of the medium can also bring more constraints, possibly shrinking the Goldilocks zone further.

Ultimately these affordances cause concern around emotion in conflict and the harms this poses to private leisure online and public deliberation: namely, the emotions of anger, resentment, and importantly, antagonism (Mouffe 2013; Phillips and Milner 2017) results in any online conflict being, ultimately, harmful. People felt that political discussion online often escalated to an emotional level beyond the rationality necessary for productive public sphere deliberation. In one focus group, Michael referred to this as "too emotionally charged," while elsewhere, Jacob talks about people, including himself, just "getting mad" which only leads to "political arguing." The (negative) emotionality of online spaces would similarly be of great concern to the above public sphere theorists, who would argue that the emotional individual needs to be left in the private sphere when entering the public sphere. Without that, in Arendtian terms, the private and social will corrupt the public, eradicating the potential for emancipatory political change.

The medium affordances of online entertainment and leisure spaces, therefore, are seen as causing hostile, emotional political conflict in this digital space: because of distance and anonymity, anger and antagonism can take over any public sphere. This not only results in a blurring of the emotional, private individual and the rational, public citizen, but young people see this as having extremely harmful effects on the public sphere more broadly, beyond these virtual spaces, thus aligning with the theoretical pessimists discussed above.

1b) Effects of Conflict

Polarization due to anonymity, distance, and emotion:

One of the most foundational concerns regarding politics in online spaces is polarization. An ongoing focus of academics studying the internet since its early stages (see Neumann 2001 for reviews; see also Farrell 2012; and Iandoli, Primario and Zollo 2021), contemporary popular frequently worries about social media's effects on political polarization, building off of academic research to proclaim "Social

Media is Making a Bad Political Situation Worse" (Molla 2020) and explore "Why Social Media is so Good at Polarizing Us" (Mims 2020). Though some recent journalistic work hedges the direct causality in these claims a bit (e.g., Klein 2020), it is not surprising that these participants also saw a very clear connection between online culture (often as a monolith), emotional conflict, and political polarization, and expressed these uneasy observations to their peers and to me. As an effect of the above conflict, polarization was presented as a counterproductive and as harmful threat to the public sphere.

Online spaces, including those for entertainment, were seen by these young people as places that are a) for polarized people and b) where people otherwise would become polarized. To the first point, polarized conflict largely among people with polarized beliefs was seen as a direct effect of the distance in digital space, as people with such polarized views wouldn't typically be so combative in face-to-face interactions. Participants believed the "behind the screen" positionality and lack of physicality made those with loud, radical perspectives feel more empowered to be aggressive online, due to a lack of physical accountability. Online spaces of all sorts were therefore a place for the loudest, most aggressive beliefs to thrive. After friend Sophia argued that there's a "human element" and "degree of politeness" in discussing politics with people in person as opposed to online, Charlie shared the following observation about family member conflict online (which again, has assumedly less social distance than interactions with strangers online, despite the screen, though the reputational attachments of general distance remain):

Like, my brother and my aunt, this is very personal, but they have extremely opposing political views and online, on Facebook, will get in these crazy threads and I just don't see that as being something that would come up if we were to go to Maryland at her house. I mean it could, but that online platform has given them in particular this place to go at it I guess. Yeah, I don't know. It makes things worse.

Many participants shared similar personal stories in which they observed polarized conflicts, assumedly made more polarized through aggression and emotional escalation online. These observations contribute

to the reputation of online culture being a space of hostile conflict where only a few can thrive and where such conflict is ultimately detrimental to public deliberation overall, and therefore, such spaces were not welcoming ones for political engagement by these young people. The conflict and resultant polarization online did not allow for rational, open, <u>genuine</u> deliberation, but pushed people further from this common interest. This would be a central concern to Habermasian interest in an online public sphere.

In fact, it was very few, usually the most passionate, more polarized participants, that expressed much genuine⁴³ interest in political argument or debates (with varied language). Mark, who has a high political engagement index score and identified as a "strong Black independent" (certainly participating in/from counterpublics) said in response to a question regarding if he participated in conflict online, "A lot. I get into a lot of political arguments on Facebook." Mark expressed that he enjoyed "talking" or "flighting" with people about politics. For others, this interest in engagement wasn't always expressed in such explicit language, instead perhaps talking about "having to challenge" their political opposites in comment sections, articulating this as a responsibility. This was often discussed as "fact-checking,"

⁴³ I did speak to a handful of young men who admitted to "trolling" in these spaces, participating in political argument not out of any interest in the collective, and politics' role in the collective good, but only to exasperate those who were (more) serious about deliberation. Trolling was usually done for humor and entertainment, and often came, self-admittedly, from their own generalized frustrations and political cynicism. The trolls I spoke to said they didn't (often) participate in this type of engagement anymore (evoking laughter from his friends, one troll stated he is "reformed"), and though they had varying levels of political engagement at the time of the focus groups/interviews, they expressed they were necessarily disengaged (and disillusioned) when they were active trolls. While interested in conflict online at the time of trolling, this was not genuine public-minded engagement on their part, at least in a straightforward sense, but such actions do have the capacity to shape the tone of any potential online public sphere. Many people mentioned coming across trolls or trolling behavior in their observations of conflict online, noting it as extremely counterproductive, but also seeming to write it off as less significant than polarization to the health of the "public" because of its lack of seriously-held contributions. While interesting work has been done on the psychological motivators for trolling and its social effects (Shachaf and Hara 2010; Phillips 2015; Zezulka and Seigfried-Spellar 2016; Gylfason, Sveinsdottir, Vesteinsdottir et al. 2021), more work should be done on trolls' personal reception of online culture and their perception of an online public sphere. The aggressive, humorous, but partisan and politically engaged actions that may be deemed "trolling" (but do not reflect the disconnection and cynicism from the self-professed reformed trolls above) will be discussed in the meme section below as a type of genuine political engagement aiming to both exasperate as well as convey a message about political beliefs and cultural values/identity.

though such interactions were still acknowledged as extremely heated. Whether they frame themselves as participating in "fights" or not, the people who appeared more polarized (or engaged?) seemed to be the only ones enthusiastic about (or even open to) participating in conflict. And still, the large majority of participants, including most of the self-identified very-liberal/conservative, saw such conflict as detrimental, and thus did not participate.

Many participants expressed the belief that polarized individuals were the ones that thrived in online spaces, and that online spaces weren't significantly open to "moderate"/"nuanced" political beliefs or reasonable, rational arguments (usually speaking of their own position). Further, because polarized opinions were the "loudest," or perhaps the most involved or enthusiastic opinions observed online, many participants believed that online spaces were the cause of previously moderate folks' ultimate radicalization. While there was some debate about this in her focus group, Maggie, who describes herself as moderate, made the following point:

I think because people push it very far, like, you could come out and say "I believe in abortion under this circumstance" people will come at you from both sides and expect you to pick one. You have to back yourself up against the wall so you can only be attacked from one side. In real life, you can say your thing and people are like "okay, that fine," and they won't push it whereas on the internet they will dissect it to pieces and force you to put yourself into a place where you can't be dissected anymore, you know? And more often than not that's on either extreme.

Maggie first argues that the online culture is not welcoming to moderate voices, so much so that they "force" you into a more polarized position "on either extreme." Maggie herself, as well as others in the focus group (including "liberals" and "somewhat liberals") felt this pressure online. Many focus groups and interviews related this to the emotional intensity of online spaces: not only do these users feel aggression towards them (the best-case scenario is that you are only "attacked from one side"), but many expressed how this resulted in more emotional intensity within themselves in response, all of which they associated with polarization. The reputation of online spaces is that those moderates who participate in

(or "get sucked into...") political arguments online become more polarized, resulting in more (intense, emotional) engagement, but assumedly less productive citizenship. Those who identified as more polarized already, often such polarization and extremism on the other side.

This looks very different from Putnam's (2000) concerns about popular entertainment and the medium of entertainment television driving people home and away from the public square. In the case of conflict and online culture, private pleasures and civic life (or perhaps civility more broadly) are at risk of corruption, in the eyes of these young people. People are not driven home to their own private entertainment, but are frequently interacting with others (in what should be a space of leisure) in a polarized, politicized, emotionally "heated" way that is less productive for the public. As Maggie suggests, it isn't a lack of group membership/collective interaction that is preventing political engagement: the digital public square is extremely (possibly too?) accessible. The problem is that this intense collective membership (the always present "both sides") is expressed in *online* rather than *in-person* deliberation/conflict, facilitated by particular digital affordances, and as such is not resulting in the right style of political involvement. This "bonds" people with similar perspectives (a benefit itself worth exploring more, below) but cannot, according to participants, "bridge" diverse populations, in Putnam's language. Similar to academic perspectives above (Davis 2021), these young people see polarization as the harmful effect of online political deliberation that silences diverse and productive deliberation. In the terms of Mouffe (2005; 2009), explore more in the conclusion of the dissertation, online culture is an antagonistic culture to these young people. Importantly, this polarized antagonism is omnipresent, invading even in the spaces most intended for leisure and entertainment.⁴⁴ In one focus group, Sally spoke about the pervasive, polarized political conflict online:

And it's every comment section. It could be the most innocuous, innocent little thing, like [a video of] a bunny eating a carrot and there will somehow be a "go Trump 2020" or "lock her up"... Then

⁴⁴ Antagonism and polarization in popular entertainment media will also be discussed at greater length in the conclusion of the dissertation.

people will start getting heated...

The only option for Sally and others who want to escape this heated, antagonistic, polarized conflict and prevent emotionally-draining polarization themselves, is to avoid any political content and discussion in their online spaces more generally. This conflict, thus, leads many of the young people I spoke with to (seemingly) disengage with any public sphere potential the entertainment spaces of online culture might bring.

(Failed) avoidance due to anonymity, distance, and emotion:

Participants were dependably explicit about avoiding political interactions online, often referencing with frustration the emotional context of the ever-pervasive conflict. Joe and his friends, ranging from liberal, somewhat liberal, moderate, and somewhat conservative, discussed this, in agreement:

SJP: Do you think these online spaces are political?

Derrick: Oh yeah.

Joe: Oh for sure.

Sebastian: Yeah. They get really political really quickly.

Joe: And I would say for all four of us we don't want to have political fights on there.

Derrick: Yeah, we don't engage.

Joe: Because it's like, you aren't going to be able to convince anyone, because if they are that passionate about any specific issue there's no way you're going to move them.

SJP: If they're passionate enough to comment?

Joe: To comment and to fight people.

Derrick: They're all aggressive and mad and stuff.

Penney (2019) found a sense of "duty" motivating young people, in a limited fashion, to intervene in conflict and combat misinformation online. While I did find this among some enthusiastic participants,

particularly with "fact-checking," above, I very much did not see broad patterns of a "duty" to intervene.⁴⁵ Rather, Joe is comfortable enough to speak for the group, and Derrick supports his claim: these friends all very much do not participate in politics online, nor do they want to, which is the frequent expression in these friend groups. The primary cause of this avoidance is the aggression and anger they associate with online conflict. In effect, the friends all actively avoid political talk online, initiated by themselves, friends, strangers, regardless. This is not a productive public space.

As in this above discussion, many people pointed to the comment section of online content (seen Sally's comment above as well) as a representative site of "toxic," polarized conflict, and a representative site of avoidance. Ruth shared a personal experience regarding the comment section of one of her own posts when she attempted to engage politically:

There was this one thing in high school when I posted something that I wrote about homosexuality and how I didn't believe it was right as a Christian and how I still want to love people who are homosexual or whatever but I just don't believe what they're doing is right. And so I was trying to make that distinction and I tried to write it in a way that was, like, loving, because I had friends that weren't straight, but then there was a ton of backlash and there were over 80 comments that were paragraphs and paragraphs long and people were yelling at each other and fighting and it was really sad to see how divisive it was and so since then there have been a few things here or there that I posted but in general I don't get involved in those things

⁴⁵ While Penney (2019) used focus groups in this study, participants in the groups appear to all be strangers assigned together based on scheduling and political affiliation (e.g., pro-Trump v. anti-Trump), though there are also politically-mixed groups that were "polite and cordial, if somewhat more reserved" (233). Penney aims to address any potential Hawthorne effect by, it seems, through moderation towards a "discovery of 'negative cases'" (234) meant to draw out perspectives beyond those most prominent in any given focus group. However, as these participants likely feel observed and evaluated by the unfamiliar moderator(s) as well as other participants, there may be a desirability bias at play leading participants to present as highly engaged in a context of increasing (felt) pressure to do so within this "new normal" (discussed in chapter X). If so, this is still significant, as it illustrates the "honorable" cultural frameworks (Pugh 2013) of collective duty for these young people. However, in these friend groups, I observe a comfort with which young people (could) share their avoidance, seemingly without judgment from their friends in the focus group, and even at times recognizing the problems with avoidance to more engaged friends and still admitting, even defending such avoidance. Given this, I believe that this may possibly be a truer representation of young people's interaction with politics online.

because I see that it often does more harm than good and it's more effective to have conversations.

Not only was this comment section highly polarized, but the intensity of the emotional conflict drove her from participating in political online discussions in the future. We see again that this is also caused in part by the affordances of online spaces, as she positions the effectiveness of "those things" (political discussion and conflict *online*) as less effective than "conversations," presumably offline. Unlike media discussed in previous chapters, the frustration with and avoidance of politics in these spaces is inherently rooted in the interactive, participatory nature and digital affordances of this medium, which make the hostile politics that much more threatening. Below, I discuss Ruth and her friend's disengaging from online spaces broadly, illustrating an avoidance of *any* potential exposure to such conflict, along with potential participation.

Participants also discussed avoiding the comment sections of posts even if it wasn't their own post and had no connection to it. "Never read the comments" was a frequent locution. Jonathan and his friends expressed this while discussing the, as they see it, inappropriate politicization of sports on the sports entertainment site "Bleacher Report":

SJP: So in the comment section, that's when people are politicizing [the story about an athlete going to play golf with the president]?
Derrick: Oh yeah, the comments are crazy.
Joe: Comments are a scary place.
SJP: And you don't like that?
Derrick: I don't care. If people are having useless conversations I'm not going to jump in. So I don't even open them usually
Tony: It's pure ignorance.
Derrick: Yeah, the things you're saying are absolutely wild, what are you talking about? So yeah, I just ignore them. I don't usually read comments because it's just a waste of my time.

This exchange is a series of stating and then defending/supporting their avoidance, which existed throughout this focus group (for example, the segment at the top of this section soon followed this one).

Comment sections (even for the most seemingly non-political pieces of entertainment) were seen as the worst digital place to be, and the first place to avoid, as they foster the most toxic kinds of (polarized, emotional) political discussion. Engaging in politics online here seemed unattractive, exhausting, and futile, none of which is desired during online leisure and entertainment. This is not only an active avoidance of political content, but an active avoidance of *the media itself* (in this case, comment sections) that might lead to any political interactions.

Like with music and television, people attempt to use their online spaces of (social) entertainment as an escape in an effort to avoid. However, while many go to Instagram and Twitter to "mindlessly scroll," they find they are still, as Bobby said, "constantly inundated" with political content and conflict. For many young people, while they see and express avoidance as an effect of conflict, it is a *failed avoidance*. They are not avoiding politics online, as they can't achieve this goal. All they can do is try to keep the politics at bay. As Arendt (1961) suggests, entertainment is a private need that should be protected from the world of public action. This is what Bobby and others are aiming and failing to do in avoidance, suggesting harm to the public sphere through the failure of such boundaries.

For a minority of people, conflict could lead to relatively successful political avoidance, but only through avoidance of online spaces in general. Speaking with his friends about the pervasiveness of politics online, Jim shares how this (among other things) has driven him from online spaces in general:

Sometimes I would love to be blissfully ignorant. That's why I'm trying to unplug myself from the internet. Everything has become so political... People turn politics into an identity and can't just talk to each other as another human being. I try to keep my cards pretty close to the chest when it comes to politics, and it's even better if I don't have an opinion 'cause I don't know enough to form an opinion.

Jim aims to avoid political conflict, largely avoid politics in general, and therefore is disconnecting from online spaces (including spaces of entertainment, as he later discusses TikTok and Instagram in relation to this politically motivated disengagement). Ruth, above, shared her story of posting blatant anti-LGBTQ+

content on her Facebook, describing the heated controversy it attracted and her subsequent avoidance of such political interaction online. She and her friends expanded on such avoidance in an enthusiastic discussion around periods of broad social media abstention, comparing how long they disengaged from particular sites in different periods, in part because of the "emptiness," in their words, of online culture as a space of social meaning.

While this is most obviously read as political avoidance, thereby resulting in online spaces detracting from democratic engagement in a public, abstention or disengagement from social media has been theorized as a possible political practice, itself a form of political engagement. Portwood-Stacer (2013) theorizes abstention as action against the broad power(s) of social media, similar to the previous chapter's discussion on cancel culture as boycott in the contemporary popular cultural context, and Karppi (2011) theorizes from the humanities, conceptualizing disengagement from Facebook as "politicized asceticism," contextualized as a "digital suicide attack" against the powerful platform. Ruth and her friends discuss abstention alongside critiques of online culture's reputation for vile, destructive, polarized political discourse. In this case, the avoidance and critique of any potential online "public sphere" is associated with a disengagement from online spaces as a whole, eliminating its potential to act as a shared, collective, civil sphere that scholars above (Dahlgren 2005; Hermes 2007; Couldry et al. 2010) theorized. While such disengagement may be political, it severs any ties these young people might have to the (civil)public through the online spaces of leisure, discussed below.

Ultimately, these young people recognize the above criticisms of conflict and often remarked on the reputation of these online spaces with skepticism. To conclude part one, I want to focus specifically on these participants' explicit views on the potential for a productive online public sphere. and the implications of these views on how young people might imagine that the Internet can be a site of their own political expression and public action.

1c) A Counterproductive Online "Public Sphere," From Conflict and the Lack Thereof

The above exploration of perceived conflict online, and the ultimate polarization from and avoidance of such conflict, suggests unique concerns regarding this space of online entertainment as a public sphere. Not only are these online spaces unproductive spaces of escape ("mindlessly scrolling"), but young people see any engagement through these spaces as largely counterproductive. As Ruth said above, online political discussion "often does more harm than good."

Online culture as it is perceived by these young people, as well as online spaces shaped by particular affordances, are not kind, considerate and respectful or rational enough to make any political progress or changes individuals might be aiming for, so they don't see any point in online "public" deliberation. Jordan also reflects this.

I don't really get in Facebook fights 'cause I don't think your comment, like, my one comment isn't going to undo a lifetime of this person thinking this way. This isn't going to do anything. It's a huge waste of energy.

Considering the emotional risks and vulnerability involved with entering a political discussion online, this seems like a completely rational perspective. Jordan has a low political engagement index score (2/12), so it may be concerning that her doubt and cynicism about online deliberation may lead to doubt and cynicism about political engagement or deliberation overall. Given young people's association of *toxic* political conflict online with *all* political deliberation online, and association of this with "online culture" *as a whole*, the spread of a corrupted political public into the private space of leisure will ultimately poison both (Arendt [1959] 2013; 1961). Though this appears deterministic, fatalistic, and misguided, as I argue below in considering more nuanced reflections on and from young people, this popular perspective underlies the doubts of many academic, journalistic, and public conceptualizations of online culture.

However, two other concerns with online political engagement are related not to the presence of unproductive conflict, however, but somewhat paradoxically an unproductive lack thereof. Many respondents discussed that, in order to avoid conflict and emotional distress, most people's online digital

spheres consisted mostly of views that they agreed with. While this was at times similar to arguments about polarization, it differed in focus and effect. Sherry discusses this:

More often than not, social media is just a sounding board or an echo chamber for your own ideas. I think if you're gonna go on some pro-Trump rant on Facebook, the people that are going to [read] it are the people that are already pro-Trump. You're not changing anyone's mind. In a different way from the polarization argument, there's no possibility for change based on rational deliberation. In the former, the polarized users most often engaged are not open to considering opposing, polarized positions, and are only open to exploring further down their path to radicalization. In Sherry's understanding among others, people don't see <u>any</u> perspectives that differ significantly from their own, so even when they do see political material, they are in no way exposed to varied perspectives in a conversation. The "echo-chamber" concern was recognized by many participants: however, while some admitted to their own social media feeds reflecting this, many suggested that they actively sought multiple and varied perspectives online (if and when they allowed politics into their online space) in a direct attempt to reject the echo-chamber model, and it was *others* who lacked this digital literacy, thereby rendering any online public sphere potential largely unachievable. These arguments will be discussed below.

Finally, one of the most cynical and frequently discussed reasons to doubt the political potential of online spaces is that even if people believe think they are doing something politically minded and participating in the public sphere, this participation is likely shallow, performative, and ultimately insufficient. This was often discussed in terms of "slactivism," where someone shares a political post or comment or participates in a viral political trend (e.g., changing a profile picture Penney 2015, also discussed by my participants) in an effort to, as these young people see it, make the slacktivist feel better about the problems of the world and make themselves look engaged in this "new normal," while they aren't actually accomplishing anything. Liz and Matt reflected this argument while discussing political action online, though at the end considering an alternative perspective.

Liz: I feel like a lot of [online political engagement] is very performative, too. Like, you see a lot of it pop up, like, after the George Floyd thing, everyone's posting, and then two months later there's no activism or nothing's changed. It's one of those things, like, why are you posting this? You obviously don't care enough to-

Matt: Are you making a difference?

Liz: Yeah... You can go out and protest or donate your money, but when you're sitting in your house posting a black square, what is that doing for anything?

Matt: It's the illusion of empowerment, like, "wow, look at me go, I pressed a button."

(laughter)

Liz: But also, I know awareness can help.

'The group of friends finds it comical how little online action does, how it is purely performance, and yet Liz still needs to note that, while she generally discounts such action, perhaps it can do *something* productive, though the value of this and exactly when it can be helpful are unclear. This critique of slacktivism was voiced by friends Charlotte and Sara as well, and they too end up qualifying this criticism in an interesting way:

Charlotte: I also think that people will post things on social media, like 'I'm gonna post this petition' or 'I'm gonna say trans people matter,' like, slacktivism. I think slacktivism has become so present because of social media and people think that's they're actually doing things to change the world when they're just, you know, 'I'm gonna change my profile picture for gay pride month,' but that doesn't mean you're actively trying to be better about supporting companies that are LGBTQ inclusive or stuff like that. It's made people, even myself, lazy in a way. Sara: Yeah, I feel like I struggle with that issue. I feel like there's something to be said just for making things part of the conversation...

Charlotte: Oh absolutely. I agree.

Sara: But then it is, yeah, people get lazy and complacent. But also maybe it scoops people in who maybe wouldn't be having this conversation.

Charlotte: There could be benefits from commenting back and forth with your conservative relatives or whatever. Or even, like, my parents are pretty liberal but don't always have the right

language, so social media can help with that.

Sara: Yeah, it can.

Charlotte was quoted above as a politically engaged consumer who liked to interact in political conversations online. However, Sara has a lower score on the political involvement index and says that she dislikes politics, is the participant who originally brings up a counter-argument to the slacktivist critique, suggesting it might be advantageous (to the public sphere). Slacktivism as political action is lacking for many of these young people, but in describing how, their argument becomes more nuanced. As Soraya says in a different focus group, considerations of online political action "brings out the questions of what's a good protest and what's a bad protest." She then says, "It's sticky."

The reputation of online spaces (even for entertainment and leisure) clearly led young people to express little optimism, at least initially, for an online public sphere. These concerns with an online public sphere, marked by contentiousness, are unique to the participatory medium affordance and provide unique challenges to engagement that more "traditional" mediums of entertainment reception do not face. Anonymity and distance, polarization and avoidance, and a reputation of counterproductive politics through conflict, echo chambers, and slacktivism all combine to actively discourage political engagement in these participatory spaces. But as these above qualifications suggest, I did find evidence in my data that suggested more to politics online than these concerns. Young people, though typically after initial expressions of this reputation and skepticism, often did recognize some potential in these spaces. As illustrated above, they often failed to fully avoid politics, and their interactions with the online public sphere were frequently more nuanced than suggested. Many participants expressed how they and those around them subtly but at times intentionally played with politics online, and they reflected a variety of benefits regarding such political engagement and public sphere interaction that seemed to be derived from this online play.

In part one, I have explored the unique political landscape of online spaces of entertainment and leisure. The particular affordances of these spaces suggest unique constraints that seemingly further counterproductive political engagement OR avoidance, both harmful to the public sphere. In part two, I explore how engagement can occur in this contentious participatory space among the young people who expressed a deep desire for avoidance through popular culture. By exploring this playful engagement in this hostile environment, I illuminate the forms such public sphere participation can take in even the most unreceptive contexts of entertainment.

Part 2: Playful Engagement Online, Active and Incidental, though Similarity and

Difference

The draw for young people to online spaces is play, entertainment, and often, as discussed in Part 3, humor: in speaking of politics online, Bobby says "I see things that are political but that's not why I have a Twitter. It's mostly for, like, funny stuff." As discussed above and theorized by public sphere theorists in particular (Arendt 1961; Habermas [1962] 1991), the spread of the political to these spaces of entertainment, and vice versa (consumer overcoming the citizen), is seen as a distraction from a healthy public sphere. However, as some sociological and political research on online engagement has shown (see Boulianne and Theocharis 2020 for meta analysis), there is much less consensus than assumed for this popular claim that digital media is a harmful source of distraction and avoidance from civic political engagement. Though young people (and others) see these spaces as counterproductive, they appear to have surprising potential regarding productive political engagement, as seen in my data. While research has shown that social media and online spaces do not alone catalyze new public sphere engagement (Keating and Melis 2017), my data suggest that it may provide unique opportunities for those frustrated with other forms of engagement.

To say the absolute least, young people spend a significant amount of time online. My data below show that social media can act as a site of (at times unintended) political engagement, despite conflict, perceived hostility, cynicism, and avoidance. For example, Jessica said in a focus group that she ends up (unintentionally) hearing about a lot of news and current events from social media, as reflected in the literature on incidental exposure above, with her friend Gloria saying that a point of these spaces, as well entertainment, is that "we use it to know stuff." This blending of information and entertainment has been occurring over time and outside of online spaces (see, for example, disucussions on "Saturday Night Live," "The Daily Show" in Williams and Delli Carpini 2011), and while there is necessarily a need for entertainment and distraction from politics in these online spaces, this association of entertaining online spaces with play can provide an opportunity for (at times limited, subtle, and/or brief) civil and political engagement, even alongside expressions of explicit avoidance. As seen in Chapter 4, there is also a Goldilocks zone for playful political engagement online, but constraints on this play are unique to the participatory nature of the media and related affordances. Here, I explore what emerges from such opportunities online, outlining the variety of ways in which people engage in this context. I thus conceptualize playful political engagement online in four forms: *cultivation* and *connection* through similarity, and cohabitation and confrontation with difference. These different forms of engagement suggest different implications for the relationship between online spaces of entertainment and leisure and civil and counter-/sub-/weak public sphere(s), particularly when these different forms are considered together (through cooccurrence or the lack thereof).

2a) Engagement through Similarity: Cultivation and Connection

For those who at times admitted to living in a virtual echo chamber, their online engagement with the political, though admittedly (sheepishly) homogenous, appeared at times more nuanced than popular criticisms suggest. These data show that, even when young people are (relatively) successful in

avoiding oppositional political perspectives, there can still be valuable engagement with the discourses of various civil/public spheres that are more similar to and compatible with their own, taking the forms of *cultivation* and interactive, interpersonal *connection*.

Cultivation through similarity

Firstly, as the above literatures suggest (e.g., in Rauchfleisch and Kovic 2016) entertainmentbased spaces online, particularly social media sites, can facilitate such engagement by acting as a site where young people can craft more nuanced, refined views of broad political beliefs, even if not radically changed. While young people (along with many academics, and journalists) are often critical of polarization and homogeneity in online spaces, participants often reflected the ways in which their incidental interactions with politics online, similar but not identical to their own, allowed for the *cultivation* of richer political perspectives, and ultimately, a more developed citizenship with which to move into public deliberation and action. While clearly a blurring here of public political action and private subjectivity/identity development (of concern to Arendt, Zerilli 2005), such cultivation of perspective within the context of play and leisure reflects engagement where there would otherwise be, and is simultaneously a pursuit of, a complete retreat from the hostile public and any political action.

Charlotte, who is very liberal, reflects with her friends on how she has engaged in public-spirited conversations via cultivation through similarity. She recognizes how her engagement *only* occurs in contexts close enough to existing political position, but argues that the associated "echo-chamber" critiques reflect shallow views of engagement, as the nuances of such perspectives allow her to further cultivate a political argument to bring into public deliberation.

Charlotte: I feel like I definitely don't participate in a lot of conversations with the right but also I think I sort of balk at the question 'Do you come across many differing opinions' because my Twitter feed is super, super far Left but there's still people who believe in prison abolition and people who don't so there's a lot of differing opinions within that conversation, you know. SJP: So you're still seeing a lot of variety...

Charlotte: Right, but I don't think it's worth my time to be conversing with people who, like, still believe in conversion therapy, I just don't.

SJP: Will you get in conversations with people, like, among the left?

Charlotte: Oh yeah, for sure. Like, I do like to talk about sex work decriminalization stuff, which takes, like, there's a big portion of people on the left that could use some outreach on that stuff. And I think a lot of it is just being exposed to the kind of language that people are using. That kind of stuff.

While social media is not a site where people's beliefs are often (radically) changed, it is a space where people can learn and can actively develop and refine their personal political values and attitudes. This cultivation may have a democratic effect such that more people are increasingly exposed to more nuanced political logics. In honing their own political arguments, these young people are ideally become more engaged citizen-actors, even if their political development is one seen as radical or counterproductive to the mainstream.⁴⁶ For Charlotte, this means she can play with the nuances around her general political perspective, both in her reading of politically-minded content (which can pop up in unexpected times of entertainment and leisure online), but also in a more active sense when and if she engages with (e.g., comments on or shares) this content. She can play with the discourses of different sub-/counter-/publics, namely those she is already more receptive to, in her engagement through cultivating more nuanced political perspectives (e.g., prison abolition). While this is a key component of the civil sphere, it also can take place alongside more explicit public deliberation (in this case, on sex work). Charlotte writes off much political deliberation online (critique on slacktivism above with Sara, as well as critiques of the echo chamber elsewhere in the focus group), but she reveals a more nuanced type

⁴⁶ While Charlotte cultivated her far-left views, much has been said about the internet's capacity to encourage the development of far-right views as well. I would imagine, to Charlotte, this would seem harmful, as it allows for growing engagement of those who promote marginalization and exclusion. This illustrates the "paradox of tolerance" (Popper [1945] 2020), explored in the dissertation conclusion.

of playful engagement, cultivation, that appears constructive and productive, though not reflected in the broad reputation around politics in entertainment online spaces.

Frankie, Faz, and Julie illustrate the engagement form of cultivation through similarity. They too argue that such engagement has allowed them to develop more nuanced understandings of their political beliefs and has better prepared them for public sphere deliberation, *even with radically oppositional political adversaries*.

Frankie: It's interesting because since so many of my friends share my politics, you can see nuances in people's politics online which I think is really productive and interesting. But it can still get heated, which is cool. It just shows that people care.

SJP: Do you see many opinions that differ greatly from your own in your online spaces? Faz: Not so much.

Julie: I mean, yeah. I have friends from my past that I've kept up with online that have differing opinions from me. And I sometimes watch, like, I think it's helpful to engage with leftist things that are critiquing right-wing media so then you still see the piece of media even if it's through a critique.

There are two limitations of this form of engagement that should be noted in this exchange. First of all, Frankie argues that the interactions can still "get heated." While it is likely that heated conversations between nuanced, agonistic adversaries is less distressing than heated conversations between radically antagonistic enemies (Mouffe 2005; 2009), this conflict might still discourage some users from participating. Even in engagement through cultivation in a context of relative similarity (when resemblance is known and recognized), the toxicity of conflict is still a threat. Secondly, Julie's comment suggests that this might lead to more polarization (though perhaps is any exposure to opposing perspectives is better than a complete lack thereof?).⁴⁷ Nonetheless, these online spaces of leisure and

⁴⁷ If engagement via cultivation through similarities is the *only* engagement one might have with alternative perspectives, this is clearly a cultivation of political perspective using only a limited number of tools and frames in development. However, as discussed below, this is often not the only way that young people engage through online culture, despite efforts at avoidance.

entertainment are spaces of learning, growth, and cultivation for Frankie and Julie, as they have the potential to become more engaged with politics when the wall of avoidance is down in the context of play in a like-minded online space.

Connection through similarity

A more collective form of engagement, be it civil or public, online space can provide *connection* through networks of support for like-minded individuals who feel socially, and often politically, marginalized (e.g., see Rheingold 1993; Pullen and Cooper 2010; Chaplin 2014; Miller 2017; Knight Steele 2021). These spaces can act as clear and relatively straightforward counterpublics, or at least have a large capacity for a civil foundation for counterpublics. Helen talked about this regarding the experiences her roommate has shared with her.

My roommate is trans and he's on Reddit a lot and he follows a lot of support groups because it's a community that just shares their experiences and they can make jokes with each other and support each other, so he's really active with that and will show me funny things from the pages. So I think part of it is that you have this community aspect where you're gonna be supported by these people.

This is reminiscent of the counterpublics formed by women marginalized from the bourgeois public sphere of coffee houses and salons, as outlined by Fraser (1990). Sara expressed this as well, from a first-hand perspective.

Facebook can be helpful for keeping in touch with people and I like it for that and it sort of helps me find a community, like, a queer community, a female community in [the city] with all the different events.

Online spaces can be arenas where marginalized people can connect together and form (subpublic or counterpublic) community specifically based around their marginalization.⁴⁸ While this doesn't always and necessarily lead to political deliberation (and at times, the collective actively carries out boundary work to keep the space centered on *private* support instead of supporting *public, political* action), there is at a minimum engagement through connection to a civic foundation in these spaces, centered around, in part, entertainment (humor in Helen's case). I show in the below section that memes, through shared humor, can be a tool for connection to/through collective political critique of structural and institutional factors that lead to such marginalization. These spaces therefore have the capacity to act as places of collective micro-resistance, a result of individual engagement through connection with the similar. Similar to the playful engagement with different political discourses that is seen in chapter X on cancel culture, young people can engage through connection with similar perspectives to gain access to new political discourses with which they can play.

By providing a space through which young people can cultivate and connect with the similar, a much more welcome context outside of toxic conflict, leisure/entertainment social media spaces therefore allow for engagement that can be particularly productive for participant-consumers otherwise marginalized from the public sphere. Jill and her friends surprised me by reflecting on such cultivation and connection, in conjunction, after a long discussion of the "vulgar" "ignorance" of online spaces. Jill starts off by sharing her entertainment-based social content on Instagram, while I am expecting political avoidance, before she pivots to discuss explicit political engagement online, rooted in the civil but extending to explicit and intentional deliberation and action (via intentional political consumption).

SJP: Do your online spaces encourage politics?

Jill: I think it's like a double-edged sword and it's also what you make of it. So I am someone to

⁴⁸ While many of these cases of engagement as connection were within counterpublics with clear (identity-based) political connections, online organization around subpublics comprised of people with largely similar views (e.g., UFC fans among a right-leaning participant) showed a capacity for civic and public engagement as well.

flex [my personal life] on the gram and I know it's just my highlight reel and it's basic but that's just what I enjoy. But Instagram has [also] literally shown me so many things. Like, I follow so many activists now, I've learned so much. Like, even on Facebook, there's this meme group called 'Post-Colonialist Memes for Orientalist Teens.'

(Overlapping agreement from peers: "I love It," "Yes," "It's quality") Jill: It's this whole community that comes out of social media! ... I've just learned so much about movements. And there's this account called "Orientistan" which just posts photographs of the Middle East and North Africa and I'm just learning so much. Plus exploring different artists and, like, clothing brands. I was just telling Sherry about this clothing brand that makes clothes in Palestine and donates 10% of their profits to the Menstrual Education Project. So I literally got all that from Insta.

...

J: And Insta introduced me to this one organization that I'm super passionate about now. It's sexual harassment [training] and sexual education but for Muslim spaces. I wouldn't have found that without Insta. And now that I've posted some stuff, some of my friends follow them now! So I like that if I'm passionate about something I can share it and people can follow them. I think it's what you make of it.

While this relationship between identity, politics, entertainment, and consumption is counter to much of the public sphere theory discussed above, this provides a space for those excluded from formal politics (whether from counterpublic marginalization or young people not being seen as "political" enough), to increase engagement. In the case of Jill, her budding, playful engagement online through memes, discussed in Part 3 of this chapter, and fashion accounts led to participation in (and the spreading of knowledge through) clear counterpublic organization. While social media algorisms are often blamed for conflict and polarization, they can clearly also provide tools for *cultivation* of political identity and beliefs, *connection* with community, and the resultant public deliberation and action. Online entertainment spaces can be a site of civic culture (Dahlgren 2009) *if* playful enough to subvert the avoidance driven by this reputation of hostility and polarization.

Many people that end up engaging with politics in online spaces do so in this way that supports but furthers a priori political predispositions, through engagement with similarity and playing with more nuanced perspectives in a more comfortable online space. However, the participants in this study also reflected the subtle and surprising ways that online spaces can lead to engagement in the forms of *cohabitation* and *confrontation* through difference, despite their claims and goals of avoidance.

2b) Engagement with Difference: Cohabitation and Confrontation

Given the unique avoidance and conflict involved with politics *online* in particular, as seen in part one of this chapter, most people saw large limitations around any opportunities for productive engagement with opposing views (highly restricted Goldilocks zone), thereby limiting the potential for productive, diverse deliberation in these spaces. People felt that the politics of online spaces suggested that what exposure there may be to different political perspectives (broadly) is not productive for the public (in this particular political context), as such exposure just further fuels counterproductive clashing. But in this following discussion with friends Carly and Fred, one can see slim but significant opportunities for engagement with difference on the internet, despite the perceptions and concerns about such spaces.

Carly: Yesterday I was on Twitter and I had seen someone re-tweet this pro-life organization, like, Life Action or something, but someone had retweeted one of their tweets, like, arguing with them and I kind of got in a tunnel where I started to go through that pro-life page. 'Cause sometimes I am curious what other people's, like... 'Cause I'm so set in my ways but I'm curious to see what other people think at times. I kind of get sucked into holes where I'm watching more conservative views.

SJP: Do you think that's productive?

Carly: Oh no. Not at all. Because I'm not gonna change my mind, it's just me getting even more infuriated with the subject in a completely useless manner. It's not productive at all. I guess sometimes it could give me a new perspective on how to think of things, but most of the time I'll be reading a tweet and I'm just like 'That's stupid, that's wrong,' and I'll get more set in my ways than feeling like I'm understanding it any better.

Fred: And on Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, the comment sections aren't conducive to having, like, a discussion. But, like, that's the case for some sub-Reddits too, they're just toxic echo chambers. But there are some discussion subs that I go to read coherent discussions and coherent points of view from an opposing frame of mind which I think is helpful. SJP: Do you think it's valuable because it changes your view at all or changes someone else's view or what? What makes it valuable, seeing these other opinions? Fred: I think if you go into something like that with the goal of changing someone's mindset it's not gonna be productive but for me I go in to try to understand what background or belief set contributes to informing an opinion on something. If you're able to phrase it and explain it in a rational way I think it can be productive.

Carly and Fred start off by implicitly understanding productive conversation as one of change and being between people open to radical shifts in their political thoughts and opinions. In perceptions of the use of online spaces, people do not go to these sites for deep engagement and consideration: rather, they turn to these spaces, in active avoidance of such challenging interactions and instead for light entertainment and leisure, which such engagement would just disrupt. When Carly encounters such challenges, she rejects them, thus such exposure is unproductive in this context, perhaps even counterproductive, given emotional responses seen in part one. However, this emotional response from Carly ("it's just me getting even more infuriated") may not necessarily indicate a lack of productive engagement, as the cultural element to the public sphere has been theorized as one of affect (or perhaps a cultural public sphere in and of itself, see McGuigan 2005; Ahmed 2015). Further, Carly and Fred each qualify this broad criticism to concede that the act incident of exposure to opposing political ideas itself could possibly (only hypothetically for Cary) result in more nuanced consideration and deliberation, depending greatly on tone and context. While focusing on the popular, negative reputation of these spaces, they do leave open the opportunity, in their understandings, for a productive public result emerging from exposure to oppositional perspectives in online spaces. Frank suggests, while elsewhere expressing avoidance, that he goes to particular places online for such engagement, not to intentionally try to change his mind, but to

explore differing perspectives on the world, including through politics. Such exploration is still couched in a broader context of leisure and entertainment, though politically, grounded in the idealized logic of rationality. This suggests, in a very limited scope, more openness to and potential for exposure to difference than otherwise reflected. Such exposure allows for engagement through *cohabitation*, incidental and/or intentional, and engagement through active *confrontation*, potentially hostile, but also, as admitted by these participants, surprisingly productive.

Contrary to the "echo-chamber" argument, some young people expressed that they are often exposed to and even engage with opposing views in these online spaces, though often unintentionally and even unwillingly. Rick shares this experience regarding a time when he did feel the need to speak politically online:

SJP: Do the rest of you participate in online discussions about political things? Rick: I don't enjoy it, but I know I am friends with a lot of people on FB that don't have the same views that I do, so I'll share something, like, I think the last thing I did was when Trump announced the policy that led to family separation I spoke out against it 'cause, I mean, they were separating families and housing them in Walmart's. It sounded very dystopian. So I posted something and I knew there was gonna be backlash, there was backlash, and so I just thought I can be respectful and civil about the way I communicate my opinion and I thought that would set a positive tone. Even though I was positive on the thread and respectful, inevitably, the friends that I have that are more liberal and the friends that I have that are more conservative just continued and it snowballed. Nothing that I did there was wrong.

The discussion online did not look like the rational Habermasian public sphere that has defined understandings of productive political deliberation, and so many young people disregard this type of deliberation as unproductive, but importantly, Rick and his peers were exposed to very different beliefs through this interaction. Considering political sorting among peers (YouGov found a 14% rise from 2016 to 2020 in the number of Democrats who say they are not close friends with "anyone who holds very

different political views from them" (Sanders 2020)), these young people may even interact with perspectives different from their own *more-so* in these online space than in their close circle.

For Rick, this was not a positive engagement (though play is not always pleasurable, as discussed in Chapter 5 on cancel culture), and he did not claim to learn from it (though exposure to difference, even if uncomfortable, seems necessary for eventual deliberation). Even if negative, I heard many more stories of interaction with differing perspectives online than the criticisms of polarization and echo chambers suggest, particularly given such expressed (but clearly failed) avoidance. Engagement with these perspectives can occur through *cohabitation*, in which one's political views are faced with opposition from another in the same (online) media habitat, and *confrontation*, in which there is active engagement with a political other through deliberation (at times hostile, at times otherwise). Both forms can result in exposure to new counter-/sub-/publics or discourses. Such exposure and engagement is not as reliably negative and unpleasant as the above reputation of online culture as an anti-public sphere suggests.

Cohabitation with difference

Online spaces allowed, at times, for people to be exposed to perspectives oppositional to their own, defined by difference, and in a way that could productively challenge their own political beliefs and understandings of the social world. Many times, this *cohabitation* with difference was actually intentional: young people shared the ways they curated their online spaces to mix entertainment and information, with both supporting and challenging perspectives, discourses, and publics. For example, Olivia, somewhat liberal, shared how she follows "this hardcore Republican on YouTube" to see "what the other social and political side is doing right now." This is mixed in with other YouTube subscriptions, many of which are not explicitly political. Elsewhere, friends Raquel, John, and Darius actually defy the frequent adage in Part 1 of this chapter to "never read the comments," as Raquel says she enjoys being able to get "both sides" there and her friends agree. Importantly, it is not just people who are already politically

engaged that can have these positive experiences. Raquel has an average political engagement index score (7), but John has a 3 and describes himself as apolitical, and Darius has a 1. As suggested above, while there are shared critiques about echo chambers online, many young people claimed to actively work against this and seek out new perspectives, which could lead to new or different engagement. This may well be exaggerated testimony in the research setting (i.e., a reflection of shared honorable schemas, Pugh 2013), but there appears to be a value placed on such seeking out public discourses that challenge one's own perspectives, and further, in actively, intentionally building a digital habitat that allows for such mutual exposure.⁴⁹ This repeated claim suggests that online spaces, even in entertainment contexts (of avoidance), have the theoretical capacity at least to reflect this value in cohabitation. Here, the optimistic view of the internet as a public sphere appears in a relatively articulated perspective, despite the hostile reputation.

However, in blending the entertaining, the political, and the social, such challenges to perspective that might occur in cohabitation are often not intentional and curated. Because of this, though, young people may have their perspectives confronted in a way that allows them to learn about other political views and discourses in social interaction that may not be available in their "habitat" offline. Such experiences were often shared with me alongside and despite criticisms of polarization and homogeneity online. Jill, above, discusses her meme group "Post-Colonialist Memes for Orientalist Teens" and later emphasizes the echo-chamber critique. While she repeats this, she also shares here that there she is still exposed to varied political positions online, which can lead to a type of casual education through cohabitation.

Jill: I agree that I sort of curate my feed so it's like an echo chamber but I would like to think that when I do post stuff, like, I kind of have a friend who's a [conservative] and she believes that

⁴⁹ In this sense, such politically diverse cohabitation is often conveyed (through reported action and expressed values) as a symbiotic and mutualistic (online) habitat interaction, to use ecological terms (Holland and Bronstein 2008). However, it is clearly not framed as such in part one.

abortion should be illegal and that you could just buy abortion pills on the black market but and I've messaged her privately about her posts and I think we've both learned from that. I also have a lot of friends that are, like, dying to know how they can be allies [to people of color] or dying to know how they can contribute to these movements, so when I post some stuff, I know that they're seeing it. And I've seen changes in some friends, not just because of me, but because they're curious. And I'm providing a way of, like, 'I think this is really cool and here's a safe way for you to explore stuff.' As opposed to they ask me and all the onus is on me to educate you on all these issues which I think is also taxing as a person of color. I think that's a nice part of social media.

In the latter part of this quote, Jill reflects how her friends have possibly learned from her social media engagement, assumedly because they're already open to ("curious" about) her perspective, e.g., cultivation through similarity. She also reflects though how she and this conservative acquaintance have used online spaces to learn from each other. While she is not actively seeking a challenge to her own political perspectives, and in fact is not seeking political content at all, the social affordances of the spaces result in cohabitation that allows for such incidental exposure. Further, this goes beyond personal consideration of alternative perspectives and discourses (similar to cultivation), and moves into deliberative, interactive *confrontation*, discussed below. For Jill (here), these online spaces are paradoxically "safe" spaces to playfully explore different perspectives, even, as she notes, those that may differ radically from her own.

This "habitat" at times very much appears as a civil sphere: individuals coming together in a virtual public and explore their shared world in ways that may contest individual assumptions and beliefs. And at times, it seems to end there. Sosa, who seemed quite politically engaged in her private, personal beliefs and values but was very critical of the potential of online spaces for political action, reflected in her political engagement index that she would observe political content that appeared on her feeds, but with which she would not interact.

I love coming across people's opinions, not necessarily to debate with them, but to hear how

other people think. If you're just stuck in your own idea of something you'll never really learn. For Sosa, any politics in her leisure online spaces could be used for growth and identity development, either through cultivation in similarity or cohabitation with difference, which is key to the civil sphere though insufficient for the political <u>action</u> central to the public (Arendt [1959] 2013). The frequent (intentional or incidental) exposure to politics online provided young people a low-risk entrance into a civil sphere where they could explore public deliberation, despite expressed efforts of avoidance. Many young people took such opportunities and expressed a positive recognition of digital cohabitation to their political beliefs, even if couched within the larger, more popular criticisms of such entertainment/leisure/social/political interactions.

While such beneficial, productive cohabitation is by no means guaranteed, it appears, according to this data, to be an underestimated capacity of these spaces. Further, this engagement went beyond civic identity/perspective development, as some young people, like Jill, shared stories of action and interactive engagement through difference, at times similar to that expected of the ideal online public sphere: This engagement took the form of confrontation with difference, both hostile and otherwise.

Confrontation with difference

The often-maligned comment sections that were discussed above reflect a perhaps surprising site of confrontation of with perspectives of difference. Despite stated avoidance of these spaces in particular, they proved to be sites of participatory engagement, as some young people contributed to public discussion via active confrontation with difference in such spaces. In one focus group, Kevin, Pedro, and Marie's discussion of politics thus far led me to believe they too would actively avoid politics online. However, while they certainly were exposed to politics via diverse political cohabitation in these spaces, they also thought this could be beneficial, and this led to active confrontation by Kevin and Pedro (as well

as, previously, Marie). Note, however, that the start of the discussion still foregrounds the negative

discourse around such spaces.

SJP: Do you think these online spaces are at all political?

Pedro: Yes.

Marie: Yeah!

Kevin: Absolutely!

Pedro: If you're on Facebook and you scroll, like, ten posts, you probably see 3 or 4 political posts. Kevin: Someone's always criticizing.

Marie: There's always some argument.

SJP: Do you interact in those conversations?

Kevin: I do sometimes...

Marie: I used to when I was younger.

Kevin: Time to time. I don't like it when somebody bashes somebody else. Like, if somebody likes Trump, like, he's a big thing, either you like him or you don't. And people who do like him, they get so bashed, they get treated like them theyselves is a bad person. That's when I jut in, I might say something, like, "yo, this is their view, this is your view, you can't get mad at them. If they like the way Trump is doing things, that's their thing." But also, I think it's good because it lets people speak how they feel. Because a lot of people aren't talking like we are right now. A lot of people won't say a damn thing, they'll just get on Facebook and explode. Let it all go.

Pedro: If I am getting involved in a political argument it's because of fact-checking. I don't really care what your opinion is, but you're not gonna get facts messed up. You're not gonna make facts up.

At first, the friends reflect the reputation of conflict-ridden online culture, saying "someone's always criticizing" and calling these conflicts "arguments" instead of framing them as discussion or deliberation. As I am expecting avoidance but probing anyway, they surprise me when I ask about interaction and engagement with this politicized content. Kevin takes action to elevate the political conversation, making it more of a rational, public sphere deliberation in his eyes. Here, he is engaging by confronting those in the public sphere to actively challenge and contribute. And despite the conflict, he still finds it to be "good, because it lets people speak how they feel," in a world (though very different from Eliasoph 1998)

that feels so nervous about the perceived toxicity of contemporary, polarized politics, perhaps therefore more democratic than silence out of fear,⁵⁰ or, alternatively, building up to an explosion, in Kevin's words. Facebook can be a site of explosions, but as such, it is an outlet for those who otherwise may not be able to "speak." The transitions from negative to positive critique and back again reflect a more nuanced view of online spaces than popular discourse suggests, and further suggests a varied capacity for public sphere engagement dependent on context. Confrontation, while so often explicitly avoided as ineffective and even counterproductive, was at times still a form of engagement. Also of note, Pedro comments on the importance of fact-checking, which while still often partisan in practice, appears like it could be key element to confrontation in an online public sphere, particularly if such fact-checking comes from a marginalized standpoint in reality, namely a counterpublic or subpublic operating in an online public space.

Despite hearing many stories of productive confrontational interactions with differing perspectives online, they were typically shared with a tone of surprise and with an implication of exceptionality. Jen and Richard share their positive experiences with these kinds of exposures, which again contradict the "online culture as counterproductive conflict" and "online culture as a counterproductive echo chamber" reputations. Previously in the focus group, Jen, who is close to the DACA community, discussed how she sometimes would post about immigration-related issues on social media, including memes and stories she comes across online. She is quoted above discussing how people can learn from this. This quote below refers to an episode about DACA on the fictional entertainment show *Grey's Anatomy* that spoke to some changes by the Trump administration that was particularly moving to her, which she posted about it on Facebook.

Jen: Facebook can get heated. After I posted my thing about DACA [a] roommate shared it or commented or something and someone from her hometown commented some things against it

⁵⁰ The consequences of such possible expansion of voice, in this playful context, will be explored in this conclusion.

and they had a back and forth about that, like, I didn't expect that... SJP: Do you think that conflict or debate is good or bad or anything? Richard: Totally good.

Jen: Yeah.

Richard: It allows people to share their side and you can see people's perspectives and why they think that way and I think that's really good for making people come together.

First, it is important to note that it was Jen's roommate's Facebook friend that initiated conflict, illustrating the expansive exposure from cohabitation in "social networks." While Jen believed she was engaging with a particular, limited habitat, she ultimately was engaged in a broader conversation as she was confronted through incidental exposure in expanded cohabitation. Then, despite sharing this experience and explicitly stating that these spaces are "really good for making people come together," the friends, soon after this and then throughout the focus group, continue to reflect a pessimistic perspective on any potential for a productive online public sphere, specifically speaking to how the anonymity/distance "creates barriers" (in Richard's words). Richard and Jen clearly don't seem to think that ALL confrontation between people with opposing perspectives is unifying and/or productive, but it has that capacity. It can lead to people forming stronger rational political arguments and logics, building a stronger sense of identity as a member of the public, discussed above, and at best it can be a productive debate that leads individuals to "see people's perspective and why they think that way," which is foundational for collective-oriented political thought and action. However, this view of these entertainment/leisure online spaces is relatively submerged compared to the more popular, articulated pessimism attached to cynicism and avoidance, and even despite personal, positive experiences of confrontation, it is still discussed as something to be avoided.

People shared in the focus groups and interviews their experiences of surprisingly productive online confrontation through differences with extended family (e.g., aunts, cousins), peers/acquaintances (people from high school/college, former coworkers), and even, though less frequently, strangers,

suggesting there is a public, or perhaps civil, capacity for engagement strengthened by rather than despite the affordances of online spaces. In this lengthy response below, Nancy elaborates in this exceptionally long story shared in a focus group, discussing engagement through a confrontation she had when she not only was exposed to opposing political beliefs in incidental, algorithmic cohabitation, which she says has helped her more than offline spaces, but also when she became deeply engaged in deliberation with the ideological adversary:

SJP: Yeah, I'd love to know if you do see content that you disagree with?

Nancy: I was just about to say, I feel like another thing that social media has helped with, I'm not someone who uses the DMs on social media, but I have seen, like, I think social media really awakens, like, you're more exposed to a lot of people and a lot of people that you don't necessarily agree with. There were moments right after the Trump election on Instagram where for some reason my Explore page^[51] was all Trump supporter posts. At first when I read it I didn't get it. There was this one post that this soldier made who was very pro-Trump that was ranting about immigrants, blah blah blah, and I was reading the comments, I'm a comment reader, I like to see what people respond to a person, and it was very toxic. But then in a weird mood, I decided to DM this person and just be like 'Hey, I'm just curious where you're coming from because you only get to hear about 30 seconds in an Instagram post. What is going on in your head? I just want to know. This is who I am as a person, I'm not going to agree with you probably but I just want to hear.' And we were able to have this very long meaningful conversation with someone who if I, like, just as a person, I would never want to be friends with, I would never talk to this person because of the things he said on this post, I thought he was insane, so different from who I am. But in that moment, I don't know what triggered me, if it was the thousands of comments that were like 'You're trash,' blah blah blah. I just thought it was so unnecessary that I messaged him and was like 'You're a veteran and I respect what you do but I also don't agree with what you just said in that video. Let's talk about it.' And we were able to talk about it and it was very interesting to be able to see that I can have this conversation that I don't even know that I don't agree with and we were able to have this conversation and social media gave me the

⁵¹ Later, after expressing my surprise, she revealed that most of her Explore page is actually not such explicitly political content (lots of celebrity content), though she did seem to blend entertainment and politics to a higher degree than other participants (e.g., more clearly political television).

means to be able to do that. *I think for me social media has introduced me to a bunch of people that I disagree with but it has also taught me how to react.* We're so trigger-happy in this day and age that when we see something we don't like we're so quick to be like 'Hey, I don't like this, I don't like you,' and you see it in the comment sections all the time. ... I think being able to see that has really helped me really think about, like, 'Okay, yes, this is something I don't agree with but at the end of the day this is a person and I have the obligation to respect you as a person, so how do I go about it respecting you and still sharing my point of view and having a genuine conversation with each other without being insulting or calling you trash, even if I don't agree with what you're saying, even if I don't like what you're saying, how can I be kind to you?' I think that is what social media has really taught me in seeing other people.

Importantly, Nancy was confronting someone who was "ranting about immigrants," a perspective of stark difference as she later revealed that both of her parents immigrated to the US as young adults. The bolded section above illustrates the potential benefits of engagement in what seems to be hyper-political online culture: not only can people be exposed to perspectives oppositional to their own (when their offline habitat may not have such opportunities), and not only do they have the opportunity to engage with the perspectives via confrontation, but they can come to recognize ideal characteristics for public interaction by identifying unproductive conflict and adjusting one's own behaviors accordingly. Nancy appears to believe that these online spaces have allowed her to grow into a better citizen and acts accordingly. This occurs in spaces of social, leisure entertainment, which while causing great frustration at times, also allows for such incidental, medium specific opportunities for unique forms of engagement: cultivation and connection through similarity, and cohabitation and confrontation with difference.

However, given the reputation and subsequent avoidance, young people may not feel that they come across many opportunities for such (safe) engagement: Nancy even says she was in a weird mood and typically wouldn't do this. However, despite the tone of surprise and irregularity, the several stories of such engagement I heard came with appreciation for the context of play in online spaces that allowed for exploration and growth. While the most recognized public-leaning engagement is seen as toxic,
unproductive, and "crammed down your throat," more positive engagement (in the eyes of the participant-consumer) can occur in unexpected times. The clearest cases of engagement in my data are in memes, in which humor and entertainment are the sole priorities, but when under the right circumstances, many young people found themselves engaging with politics and even in political deliberation without the sense of toxicity that may otherwise lead to avoidance.

Part 3: Memes Online Humor, and Interactions with the Political

SJP: I do want to talk about memes.

Michael: Oh thank god.

Ian: I thought you'd never ask.

Discussions on mete were often, if not usually, the peak of participants' playful experience in the focus group. When snowball sampling, new focus groups frequently told me that their recommending friend convinced them to participate by describing the project as "talking about memes and stuff." Many groups expressed that a lot of their virtual interactions together and with others (or at least a meaningful amount) is through memes, and often seemed to enjoy showing off their group chats as evidence. In one focus group, Trent stated that "Memes, gifs, vines, all of us at one point or another communicate through these forms of media," to which Charlie replied "It's a language. It literally is a language." The powers of memes as a tool of communication for these young people is so strong that it was often expressed that "long periods of time" would pass (days, even weeks) where friends may *only* communicate through memes, and many people shared that they have friend group chats solely for memes and meme-based communication. For these young people, the meme is a medium of mass and interpersonal communication in and of itself. Memes, for many, is/are the emblematic medium of online culture.

The "meme" was initially defined by Richard Dawkins (1976), understood as small pieces of culture that spread and evolve via replication and imitation. Now largely specific to virtual

communication, they are typically shared, repeated, self-aware cultural items of humor which are usually understood to be visually spread and structured (though can be solely textual in content, variably defined by participants). Memes are central forms of internet culture and often reflect this in a self-referential fashion (Shifman 2014). Many participants remarked on the unique humor of memes, at times seen as "stupid" on its face, and funny only to those who can understand the many layers of reference. This can be seen in the examples below from participants in Image 7.



Image 7 Memes shared and described as the "stupid memes" typical to participants' "meme diets; 7a (Guy Fieri and Zac Efron as father/son), 7b ("moth meme"), 7c (Rihanna as different umbrellas).

Memes 7a and 7c require celebrity knowledge, self-referencing, reinforcing, and reconstituting other areas of popular culture in their humor. Memes 7b and 7c are especially indicative of the absurd, selfreferential nature of many memetic trends: they are only funny when one is already "in" on the absurdity (i.e., in on online culture). In fact, 7b and 7c were shared as examples of participants' apolitical meme diets: Maggie argues that the moth meme is very representative of what she sees, shares and enjoys, "and that's the least political thing you could do." However, some representative memes participants shared with me and the group, often still absurd and self-referential, contained social, civic, and even political judgment and critique, like those in Image 8:



Image 8: Memes with socio-political critique, shared alongside "stupid" memes; 8a (Weight loss/laxative coffee parody), 8b ("Is your child texting about anarcho-communism?" parody), 8c ("Game of Thrones" Men's Rights critique, anonymized)

-8a is clearly a criticism of beauty standards, gender, and influencer/celebrity. The communism meme (8b), while very "silly," was shared directly after Maggie's discussion of the moth meme. 8c is a screenshot from a massive, multi-cohort/"generation" sorority group chat titled "Phuck Meme Up," which is only for communication through memes. The participant shares that there is a large variety in memes shared here, often not seen as political, that are usually "just funny pictures" that are really "just garbäge." When the chat does reflect social commentary, she argues that it can be wide-ranging in political perspectives. I asked her to share one from the group that she did enjoy, and she send this *Game of Thrones* reference.

Clearly, memes are deeply social and cultural artifacts and key virtual indicators of "socially constructed public discourses" (Shifman 2014:8). As such, memes have been of interest to those concerned with the civil/public potential or harms of online culture. Here, I explore memes as a particularly creative tool of/medium for online interaction, further these questions around "whether the internet can really lead to positive social change, or whether it's simply encouraging people's worst appetites for narcissism, isolationism, polarization, hate, and propaganda" (Mina 2019, introduction, para. 15).

Reflecting the larger doubts regarding the democratic benefits of online spaces, there has been mixed judgment on the role of memes for political engagement, with consistently increasing interest. In analyzing the 2016 US presidential election, Denisova (2019) argues that meme consumption patterns result in particular harm to the public sphere: "Memes are a rapid virus – but a virus of a choice... Memes appeal to the immediate, unreflective reactions of the Internet crowds" (Denisova 2019:186). To many scholars, these immediate reactions often reflect and magnify online culture's racism (InJeong 2016; Williams, Oliver, Aumer et al. 2016; Dickerson and Hodler 2021) and sexism (Drakett, Rickett, Day et al. 2018; Harlow, Rowlett and Huse 2020; Paciello et al. 2021), as well as ageism (Lee and Hoh 2021), ableism (Preston 2021), and other forms of marginalization and symbolic abuse, all of which can be seen in meme popularity.⁵² Milner (2016) theorizes the antagonistic effect these memetic trends can have on any such online public sphere (i.e., exclusion over inclusion), and Marwick and Lewis (2017) theorize such antagonism as an intentional tool for media manipulation, for example, in the use of "Memetic Mondays" on *The Daily Stormer* as neo-Nazi "gateway drugs."

However, directly following his argument of antagonism, Milner (2016) discusses the role memes have played in increasing public participation and deliberation for groups like Occupy Wall Street and police reform movements (and their associated counter criticisms of adversarial sub-publics), thus arguing that memes can be a tool for expanding participation in public deliberation and collective action. These memes are largely explicitly political, though, and would be of little interest to many of my participants, as discussed below. Others have explored the political power of memes, often focusing on the meme-ing of political candidates, for better or worse (Heiskanen 2017; Penney 2017; Ross and Rivers

⁵² And, as Denisova (2019) pointed out, the racism, sexism, ableism, etc. of such toxic online culture was also reflected in the memes strategically shared by Donald Trump. Memes, it could then be argued, were both a political tool for and a broader reflection of exclusion, and the weakening and shrinking of the public sphere.

2017; Davis, Love and Killen 2018; Domagoj and Marija 2018; O'Boyle 2021). More broadly, scholars have explored the ways in which humor online is a critical tool for young people's civic and public engagement online, broadly defined (Vraga, Thorson, Kligler-Vilenchik et al. 2015; Vromen et al. 2016). Through humor, memes have the capacity to expand the public via playful resistance and pushing against power structures (Sutton-Smith 1997; Henricks 2015): for example, Williams (2020) explores how "Karen" memes can exert discursive power on the racisms of contemporary White femininities, and Haldley (2016) explores both the spread of ableist memes and the disruption of such trends with counter-parodic memes, thus displaying a reclamation of discursive power and memetic deliberation. Such public expansion is theorized as the product of the collective identity building in an online sub-public or civil space (Gal, Shifman and Kampf 2016; Anderson and Keehn 2020) in such a technological context that results in the amplification of marginalized voices (Mina 2019). Penney (2020) theorizes young people's use of political memes in terms of bonding, coping, and advocating, speaking to the capacities for both civic and public engagement in various forms, individual and collective.

Memes appear to be playful by default, even when cynical, negative, or dark (a type of coping, as often shared by participants). Phillips and Milner (2017) explore this play through the lens of humor, irony, and antagonism, and more specifically, as a play with identity. But as with many playful spaces online for these young people, such play is threatened by the invasion of political conflict. I heard, often in the same focus groups, that the memes these young people interacted with were a) usually not political or social, and instead were just "stupid" and/or b) actually often quite political, "about every third meme." The following memes were shared with me by the same person, Marge, who expressed general political avoidance online:



Image 9: Marge's representative memes, taken from a meme group chat; 9a ("accidentally call your teacher mother" Barney meme), 9b (anti-abortion state senators, White men), 9c (Marvel producers ending sexism meme)

These memes all came up in the large group meme chat to which the focus group all belonged. Marge saved these to share in her interview (among others) as they were representative of her meme diet and generally funny. By exploring memes as a *potential* (not guaranteed) medium for play with various discourses of varied public-ness, I am continuing to illustrate *how* popular entertainment can be a space of both civil and public engagement, what forms can this playful engagement take, and then explore the implications of such expanded access to politics, broadly defined. More specifically, if a meme about Hollywood sexism (9c) or abortion legislation (9b) falls into Marge's Goldilocks zone of political play, alongside "stupid" (like 9a) what does the resultant engagement, in this case, though communication with her friends, accomplish? First, I discuss how young people (intentionally or otherwise) can at times use memes to engage through similarity (*cultivation* and *connection*) before turning to explore the more

complicated matter of memes as engagement with difference (*cohabitation*, and more frequently, *confrontation*), often indirect.

Cultivation and Connection through Memes

For some young people, memes were a more accessible entrance to the political discourses they may otherwise be open to. In a broad discussion on politics, Ava said she "avoid[s] general politics" but might engage if it's more relevant to her ("if it's an issue that pertains to me very specifically, like, trans rights or LGBT rights"). When I asked what this engagement looks like, she said she might talk with friends and "that's about the length that [she'll] go to," generally showing disinterest in public political deliberation or action. Later, though, she discusses sharing memes and engaging in humorous discourse online regarding social issues as well as formal politics (via criticism of politicians). Memes often seemed to have the ability to overcome political avoidance and present (Goldilocks) opportunities for playful engagement with discourses these young people may not want to address in the hostile public sphere.

Ian (who has a very interesting, "ironic" meme diet, discussed below) also shared how memes can be a gateway into (even formal) political considerations and deliberation: "Memes can keep up with politics and stay relevant with politics much more than music or television. Because they are produced daily. Hourly." Memes can provide media <u>relevance</u>, and therefore political content in memes can feel less distant and be a more accessible communication tool for personal cultivation and collective connection. In fact, despite the counterproductive affordances of distance attached to the reputation of online culture, discussed above, Ian notes how memes are more functionally relevant than the potentially engaging political commentary provided in (entertainment) television and music. As memes are often topical, they could be political, broadly defined, and if they speak to the participant/consumer's preexisting though perhaps under-developed political inclinations, they could be tools for engagement through cultivation and/or connection.

Katie shows both forms of engagement through similarity in her continued interactions with a particular memetic trend. Most of the political memes that people discussed in focus groups or shared with me in interviews were civil or political in a broader sense, not speaking to formal electoral politics and politicians. Instead, they were shared because they were funny, and happened to be "topical." In an interview, Katie expressed this, discussing how she noted some political memes in her diary given our conversation on politics, but said she actually just liked them because they were funny. She had found and shared a few "gay rat wedding" memes, which spoke to an episode of the children's show "Arthur" in which a rat character, the main character's teacher, is revealed to be gay and gets married, with students in attendance. Alabama Public Television refused to air the episode, which catalyzed a reaction very typical of online culture of frustration, absurdity, and cynical humor. After seeing some funny memes about the controversy (featured in Image 10, all received from the participant), Katie discussed with me why she liked them and ultimately shared them with some friends on a road trip.

Katie: We were driving back and I just asked them if they had seen the memes about the gay rat wedding. Have you seen this?

SJP: Is that [about] Arthur?

Katie: Yeah. So in Alabama they're not allowed to show this but the internet got ahold of it and are talking in abstract about the gay rat wedding. There have been a lot of tweets about it but the one I first showed them [shows 10a] I thought was really funny. But there were others. [shows 10b and 10c] That just killed me. I don't know but I thought the gay rat meme in general was just a hilarious meme.

(See Img. 10 below)



Image 10: Katie's shared "gay rat wedding" memetic tweets; 10a ("always the gay rat bridesmaid never the gay rat bride" @pant_leg), 10b ("[godfather voice] you come to me... on the day of my daughter's gay rat wedding" @tiemoose), 10c ("I'm happy for Mr. Ratburn but please recognize he's a respectable, palatable version of the gay rat bitch community of which I am one of many rats. we also exist. we also are rats who eat garbage." @jpbrammer)

Katie was following this meme because of a shared, collective sense of humor, focused on this, but upon probing, I found that she clearly connected with political perspectives and critiques, foundational to such humor. In fact, her judgment of the humor, and her judgment of the entertainment factor, was also clearly a political judgment (as art might prepare the citizen for, according to Arendt [1959] 2013; 1961). When I ask Katie why these are funny, she says most of them are "just stupid," (referring to 10a and 10b), but that perhaps, she guesses, "we think the idea that Alabama would not allow children to see this episode is absurd," and this absurdity is reflected in the memes, thereby reflecting a particular, critical "political aesthetic" judgment (Holm 2017). Here, she uses the plural first-person "we," a shift from previous language from her and in my question. While slightly ambiguous, I do not believe given the

context that she is talking about her group of friends, but rather, referring to "the internet [that] got ahold of it," and including herself in this cultural collective. In this sense, the "gay rat wedding" meme, even the "stupid" ones that do not provide straightforward critique (e.g., 10a and 10b) can allow for engagement in the form of connection: Katie connects to those with similar perspectives in the public sphere deliberation on LGBTQ+ matters, namely with those who view anti-gay sentiments as "absurd." Further, she uses this meme-as-communication to connect politically with her friends, potentially initiating political discussion through memetic entertainment and humor.

Further explaining the humor, Katie considers that the final (10c) meme she shared (a sincedeleted Tweet) was funny because of its framing of *how* the character is gay, "being palatable," and so she guessed it was "political in a sense," beyond the general critique of absurdity. While entertainment humor is the main motivator, this memetic trend of the "gay rat wedding" was, in this tweet, humorous because of its allusion to deeper deliberation about identity and representation politics. As a young, straight, White college student, Katie appeared to be playing with the sub- and counterpublic critical discourses around respectability politics through this memetic humor, in a near-instantaneous moment, contributing to the (micro-)cultivation of her own position in such deliberations, which she shared with friends. And to the extent that these memes can act as or can facilitate richer deliberation over power and the decisions of those in power, memes may be a bridge from this shared, collective, online civil sphere to the public. In fact, Katie built on this last meme, thinking out loud in the interview that it could be "playing on, for example, Buttigieg and why he's doing so well [in the 2020 Democratic primaries], [because] he is palatable."

Katie had high a political engagement index score, so she may be engaging with memes politically because of preexisting investment (though these likely interact closely), but did state that she has friends who aren't very political, and separately mentioned a friend who actively disengaged/abstained from some social media because of the "depressing" culture. Katie's own engagement through cultivation and

connection likely has effects in her private network (which, of course, extends to her virtual, semi-public social network, where many memes are shared).

While Katie engaged with more broadly political material, centered on identity, Emma reflected a

favorable view of more explicitly political memes, sharing a particular meme with the group:

Oh, I saw a meme recently that was like, about the 6-week abortion ban in Georgia and it was like 'what a real fetus looks like at 6 weeks' and then 'what Republicans think that a baby is at six weeks' and there's a lady with like a toddler inside of her. So it's just funny and it keeps the mood cool so you don't get too stressed about the real issue in a way. Memes are really good to put things out.



Image 11: Meme shared by Emma, sharing humor with other pro-choice liberals regarding an absurdity around extreme pro-life legislation ("what Republicans think a fetus looks like at 6 weeks)

While explicitly political, Emma argues that memes allow for the communication of such political ideas online without the stress typically associated with the reputation of such spaces. The centrality of humor "keeps the mood cool," and is therefore seen as a positive, productive form of online political engagement with a like-minded community (though, here, perhaps without further cultivation for Emma). Later, friend Gio builds on her comments arguing that memes can "lighten the mood" when he's stressed out about social issues, though he clarifies that he still recognizes such concerns (e.g., abortion) as "serious issues."

Finally, in a 2021 focus group of friends who were all, like most focus groups, quite skeptical of politics online, Jim clearly reflects a resistance to pushy, "too political" content while also reflecting the cultivation and connection forms of engagement that memes can allow through humor and entertainment:

Jim: If I want to know anything about an issue, I'll go looking for it, I don't want it force-fed on me, that's my whole thing. If I see a meme and it looks funny I'll say, "Oh cool, what's this thing about?" and I'll go look it up. Like if it's social or political current events or something, if I'm like "What's that? I don't know anything about this?" I'll go do the research if I want to and I'll go from there. I don't want it force-fed on me.

SJP: So what would lead you to research further?

Jim: Most recently it was the... the Kenosha Kid. So Kyle Rittenhouse, there are some members of the gun community, the 2A community on YouTube and Reddit and some other places that started calling him the Kenosha Kid.

SJP: Are you in that community?

Jim: Kind of, I like guns. There's this one guy on YouTube... It wasn't forced on me, but I saw stuff online and I did a little more research... he made a funny video about it and posted some memes.

Of note, Jim's demeanor and later comments suggest that he does not see himself as being fully (or even very) incorporated into the "2A" community, but he "like[s] guns" and can gain access to resources (e.g., educational and training materials) through the online community. After these above remarks, Jim then expressed that he doesn't like everything thing this 2A YouTuber, Brandon Herrera, has to say, but he did like some of the memes and repeated that he started looking into some things more after seeing these. In exploring this content, I found a video discussing Kyle Rittenhouse in which Herrera (2021a) first shares and discusses gun-related Halloween memes, including some with people/children dressing up as the "Kenosha Kid," or, as Herrera frames him, "you know, the kid who did nothing wrong." Within the

Halloween gun memes, Herrera includes updates on Rittenhouse's trial, also through a rhetoric of humor. Arguably even more so than in the infotainment of late-night talk shows (e.g., The Daily Show as discussed in Baumgartner and Morris 2006; Williams and Delli Carpini 2011), Jim's meme exposure and any subsequent research/exploration illustrates the blurring of news and entertainment. In a separate video, one that was not clearly sharing memes according to the title and description, Herrera acknowledges this, again through humor: "Now mainstream media coverage of [of the Rittenhouse trial] has been dog shit, predictably, but in this case actually, worse than usual, so I know you guys are coming to the one place you know you can always trust for unbiased news...... Okay, at least correct news...... Most of the time, let's get into it" (Herrera 2021b). Importantly, however, Jim did not initially seek out political entertainment (as many The Daily Show viewers might), nor did he want it forced on him (seen as the intrusion of politics into entertainment). Further, while his latter research shows clear engagement as cultivation, in such a way that may not be accessible outside of the online entertainment context, his engagement though connection is clear but perhaps more nuanced (while only "kind of" a part of this community, he appears open to the direction of the subpublic in his later research). Jim shows that he prioritizes humor in his online entertainment and expects his online space to reflect that. Cultivation, and at times connection, can occur alongside this prioritization of humor and entertainment, as the humor and political messages are often both grounded in similarity.

While the above memes did provide these participants with a way to engage through similarity, they often did so through shared humorous critique of other perspectives, (e.g., anti-LGBTQ+, anti-abortion anti 2-A perspectives). In this sense, an analysis of engagement through memes complicates the clear distinctions between engagement through similarity and engagement with difference. How might young people engage through cohabitation with difference via memes, and how might mems be a tool of direct, interactional confrontation? *Can* young people engage in these ways at all through memes?

Cohabitation? Confrontation? Engagement with Difference?

Despite expressed political avoidance, many young people clearly interacted with political memes online. While this could result in exposure to alternative perspectives, it was often still through similarity, further cultivating their existing political perspectives and connecting with a like-minded public online. These direct forms of engagement with difference could still occur, though.

Chris, a moderate/conservative with an average political engagement score, who also states that he adamantly hates and actively avoids politics in entertainment, shared the following memes with me in his media diary (among others, including many "stupid" memes). After a focus group with his two liberal friends, he said that he wanted to share with me some of the funny memes he has sent them:

(See Img. 12 below)







3,427 RETWEETS 9,770 LIKES



Meme 12b, though centered on a political subject, does not have any evident public-minded argument or critique (beyond, perhaps, a remark on the absurd). This appears to be topical, though not public-minded, humor. 12a, however, is a clear criticism of cancel culture (therefore a broadly political criticism of the public sphere), and 12c is a clear and bold critique of formal politics in perhaps exaggeratedly academic terms. This latter meme was particularly surprising for me to see during the interview given Chris' expressed more conservative political positioning thus far. When I asked about how he came about this meme (that he found humorous), he stated that you can find every perspective on the internet, the implication being that you will frequently be exposed to new and different ones. In finding, enjoying, and at times sharing these memes, Chris engaged through connection, and perhaps cultivation, as his similar

beliefs on cancel culture are reflected in 6a (and similar memes may or may not challenge him to consider more nuanced perspectives, though not likely in this simple meme alone). Further, his cohabitation in online entertainment spaces with @jaboukie (or rather, with those who themselves engaged in this deliberation by sharing the tweet/meme originally by @jaboukie, then seen by Chris) allows for perhaps a perspective challenge. Here, as far as I could tell, the confrontation did not happen in an online public sphere in the traditional sense, but rather over interpersonal communications (text), when Chris sent these different memes to his liberal friends who might be challenged, find general, shared humor, and find connection and/or cultivation. Cohabitation and confrontation here appear to be present for here Chris.

For many others, however, most memetic exposure to difference appears to come from and be framed through engagement through similarities. Chris came across progressive memes and confronted this perspective by initiating deliberation through memes with his friends. But such engagement through difference in this way, resulting in exposure/consideration in cohabitation and confrontational deliberation, was actually quite rare in these focus groups. *Direct* engagement with political difference via memes was infrequent.

This lack of direct engagement with difference through memes appears to be linked to broader political context. Given the proximity of data collection to the 2016 election, which was at times called the "meme election" (Mina 2019)⁵³ or "World War Meme" (Schreckinger 2017), the partisanship of political memes was salient and was a common form of categorization of political memes for my participants (even through to the supplementary 2021 focus groups). Like in other entertainment media

⁵³ Many participants explicitly discussed the meme-ability of the election, Clinton, Sanders, and particularly Trump. In one focus group, Ian stated that "Donald Trump is such a meme," and in a different group, when Rebecca argued that she sees a large quantity of Trump-related memes, Aang responds "Trump *is* a meme," which garners great laughter. Elsewhere, participant Kate called Trump "The first meme president." That being said, I saw many memes from participants mocking politicians across the political spectrum. While there also were memes in support of their own perspective, these seemed significantly less common.

that were seen as too explicitly political, many of these memes, regardless of ideological affiliation, were rejected. In the rest of this section, though, I explore how participants of different political leanings understand and (indirectly) engage political difference in memes. While an oversimplification of individuals' political identity, I will discuss first liberal engagement with difference and then conservative engagement with difference, illustrating the potential harms to the public when online deliberation lacks direct engagement in the form of cohabitation and confrontation.

Partisan Understandings and Criticisms of Memes

Despite this relative openness to political memes (in some contexts), they were also recognized as reflections of online partisanship and criticized as such, though not in the same way as above discussed generally toxic online culture. Liberals were often very concerned with the memes of the right, frequently citing the racism of Pepe the Frog (a common target of popular criticism and fear, see De Cristofaro 2018) or other memes that are "just attacking one type of subgroup for [no] reason One liberal participant argued that the right was "trying to weaponize" memes, a claim perhaps supported by the far-right's Infowars' multiple "Meme Wars" contests, encouraging the production of anti-CNN memes (Infowars.com 2017) and particular memes critical of "social justice warriors" through the NPC trope (Infowars.com 2018). Conservative (and some moderate) participants criticized the left's memes as the tools of these "woke" "social justice warriors" and of a warped logic of political correctness that attacked normal, everyday Americans without sufficient cause. For example, when the focus group turned to discuss the "alt-right" online, one conservative argued that "The liberal equivalent to the alt-right I feel is feminism in some way. Feminist memes. They're all just really aggressively angry at men. So it's not even, like, women's rights it's 'men suck.'" These young people were critical of "radical," polarized memes, as they were of other online spaces, and conservatives in particular often expressed that they felt isolated from their peers online because of such partisanship.

As many journalists and academics have argued, memes may reflect and magnify polarization and radicalization online (e.g., Denisova 2019; Askanius and Keller 2021; Paz et al. 2021). The young people I spoke to did criticize the memes of the other side, and often admitted to a partisan meme diet (though many said they saw memes from the other side in one way or another). However, many participants expressed to me that memes that they saw from "the other side" were uncivil partisan attacks, while their side's memes were qualitatively different. This is largely due to greater engagement through similarity, in cultivation and connection, with most engagement with difference being first largely filtered through similarity. Though they expressed diversity in online spaces, this did not always transfer to memes, perhaps due to the space for humor. Therefore, memetic diets, and the engagement that emerged from socio-political memes, appear quite partisan.

Leftist memes and the indirect confrontation with the right

Those on the left did not frequently engage with memes from the right, and when they did, it was coded in mediated framing as counterdemocratic (Alexander 2006), largely in terms of racism, sexism, etc. Speaking to this, Teddy says that with liberal/progressive/leftist memes, "there's like "oh this is feminist and fun" whereas I feel like, inherently, [the right's] memes will always be making fun of someone at their expense. Like, they'll be making fun of people of different races or sexual orientations at that person's expense. So [the difference is] if you're making a meme of someone it's [at their expense] or it's something we all can laugh at as a group." Teddy wants to use memes for connection, and argues that political memes from the (far?) right cannot do this. Elsewhere, Charlene says the memes she sees from the right "dehumanize" in their humor. Both of these left-leaning participants claim to avoid politics online AND try to curate a space that is not an echo chamber, but here, they illustrate why they want to avoid cohabitation and confrontation in their meme diet.

The counterdemocratic memes these participants did come across were either from friends and family, which they often ignored (though at times would "call out"), or more frequently were shared in a space of similar perspectives, whereby memetic cultivation and connection were engaged through shared criticism: deliberation of, but not with the other. Famously, this process was made visible in the Pepe the Frog meme, which started as an explicit attempt by internet trolls to fabricate an association of the cartoon frog with the alt-right and violent racism, sexism, and anti-Semitism (where there was previously no significant association). As there was little cohabitation with the memes of the right, the trolls were able to successfully construct the framing around this meme, such that most liberal interactions with the meme were indirect, secondary criticisms, obscuring the misrepresentation of both the meme and the alt-right. The reputational factors of the internet shaped many leftists' views of difference when engagement forms of cohabitation and confrontation were less available.

However, the Pepe the Frog meme case illustrates how exposure through similarity can be so successful in shaping political understandings of memes and (partisan) engagement through memes (when the online space is not as successfully curated for diversity as seen in Chris' above memes). In 2016, recognizing the concerns and criticisms of the left around Pepe memes, those in, around, and supporting the Trump campaign began using the imagery in the context of memetic humor, critique, and ambiguous absurdism. Donald Trump Jr. posted a meme prominently featuring Pepe on September 10, 2016 (see Image 13), itself full of other in-group references. Simultaneously, the alt-right does in actuality begin to incorporate this meme into their ideoculture. David Duke, former KKK leader, tweets a variation of the meme the day after Donald Trump Jr (tweet now suspended, see Dickson 2016). This embrace is occurring *after* trolls' fabrication of such associations, and further, only after Clinton and the left began to denounce this manufactured association. In fact, Donovan (2020) argues that the association of Pepe with the alt-right, and the ultimate co-optation of the meme, by the right and for the right, may not have occurred at all if not for Clinton's public denunciation motivated by the left's concerns around the meme.



Image 13: "The Deplorables" parody movie poster meme featuring Pepe the Frog, posted by Donald Trump Jr. to Instagram, last accessed 2022

My argument here, in this data and in the case of this particular Pepe meme, is that had there been access to memetic engagement through cohabitation and *direct* confrontation with the memes of the right, participant consumers on the left would not have been so vulnerable to manipulation through their limited engagement occurring in forms solely through spaces of similarity (cultivation and connection). In the Pepe case, trolls played on the impressions that Teddy and Charlene derived from their engagement with similarity, presenting a fabrication that supported preexisting understandings of the memes of the right as "dehumanizing." Such readings of this meme were then verified via their engagement with the with difference. The lack of direct engagement with difference thus likely contributed to the success of the Pepe disinformation campaign by these trolls and therefore likely also contributed to the ultimate (ambiguous) cooptation of this meme for polarized, partisan means at best (and, as discussed in the conclusion of this chapter, oppressive exclusionary antagonism at worst). Here, the medium of memes did not act as a tool for solidarity in civil society (Alexander 2006), due to (the exploitation of) limited forms of engagement.

Memes on the right and the indirect confrontation with the left

On the right, the young people I spoke to reflect a different style of play with memes. In our opening portion of the meme discussion, still quite broad, conservative David says, of the memes he enjoys, "I think anything that makes fun of anything is funny," earning laughter from the group. While, of course, the liberals discussed above still ultimately showed me memes that make fun of others in a way that may not always connect as Teddy suggests. However, many conservatives saw liberals and progressives as the divisive aggressors. In talking about people on the left trying to get into fights online, Derrick argues that "woke" people think it's "their job" to start unnecessary conflict online. For these conservatives, this was beyond frustration with conflict: it was clearly a frustration with what they saw as the warped, polarizing logic of the left.

Chris, who is featured above with the cancel culture meme in 6a and also featured heavily in Chapter 5 on cancel culture, was exceptionally upfront about these frustrations with his leftist friends in the focus group, as well as in his interview. In a conversation about Pepe the Frog memes, Chris grows exasperated, scoffing and rolling his eyes as Elicia and Hunter try to explain why this is concerning and dangerous. "I just think it's crazy that people want that Pepe the Frog banned... it's a drawing of a frog." He calls the meme stupid, pleads that we "we shouldn't take [memes] as this serious statement," and importantly, highlights the irony behind such memes. He and other conservatives blame the left for making everything political, in a particular way that silences. Given his previous concerns about cancel culture Chris is clearly frustrated with the seemingly senseless standard of "political correctness" to which memes are held "these days." Referring back to the cancel culture discussion, Chris discusses how he is under threat in this new culture, clearly applicable to the online memetic context as well:

Oh my goodness, "Hi, [Chris,] I'm a straight white man…" I make jokes all the time. They're not racist or very bad jokes, but I make crude-ish jokes because I think they're funny and I think they shock people and people have gotten on my case before for an innocent comment that I make that I don't really think affects anyone. Nothing irreverently racist or transphobic or homophobic or anything like this. It's just a little joke that people just latch onto. I just think 'oh shit, that was an off comment that could tear me to pieces.' I personally fear for that.

Trying to show the hypocrisy and absurdity of the left and meme culture, he abandons his efforts with "Oh god... My head hurts."

I saw Chris' frustrations elsewhere, but he identified as both moderate and conservative, and was in a focus group with two good friends who both identified as liberal. As seen above, despite these frustrations, he was still able to engage with difference online. Other conservatives engaged with difference almost entirely through the filter of similar perspectives around them.

Joshua and Rich, conservatives in a focus group with two liberal friends, played off of each other (in the significant sense of play to this dissertation) in opening up to me about their use of memes and humor online. They both were trolls in the traditional sense when they were younger, with the only intention of causing chaos. But now, as Chris suggests, they enjoy and share memes (though in less public online spaces) that shock through humor. Frustrated with the silencing of voices, the humor in many political memes they come across is in such a sharp pushing-back, particularly as Joshua argues he often feels like an outlier in online spaces. At one point, Rich uses the language of "bullies" to describe the left's regulation of online entertainment and leisure activities. As David suggests, I am under the impression in this discussion that almost anything is fair game, as long as it's funny. Again, the boundaries of this are

unclear, but it's clearly a very different framing than the liberals above. Unfortunately, I was not able to attain any of Joshua and Rich's memes, which may have an intentional, defensive withholding on their part to protect their shared space from the intrusion of liberal judgment. Their shared meme exchanges appeared to be a retreat to a safe conservative space, where they could freely challenge the aggressive left and playfully push against these silencing forces through loud, absurd shock and humor. Joshua and Rich knew what these memes meant, what they did, and did not appear to trust me to understand, empathize, or "get it."

Clearly, their own humor is tied to a criticism of liberals' use of memes, namely, in the left's use of (and regulation of) memes to (as conservatives see it) silence others' expressions of humor by "taking it too seriously." This criticism of liberals is itself expressed in memes, often with a sense of counterattack through shock as a challenge to "wokeness." An example of this is the NPC meme, derived from "Non-Playable Characters" in video games. The meme is used to mock "social justice warriors" as blind followers of "woke" culture who have no independent, agentic "inner-voice" (Know Your Meme "Npc Wojak" 2021). The meme was criticized as a fascist dehumanization of those concerned with social justice which of course, further fueled the memetic arguments, through humor, of mindless following.

Seeing a similar institutionalization as Pepe, Infowars held an NPC meme contest with a prize of \$10,000 (Infowars.com 2018). This followed their CNN Meme War contest (Infowars.com 2017), illustrating the formalization of the right's use of memes to critique the left and leftist concerns. Also, considering the homogeneity of the site of these contents, it is reasonable to consider that the exposure to "social justice warrior" memes that inform the NPC memes is one through similarity, individual cultivation and collection connection, rather than direct engagement with difference (the left). Joshua and Rich's retreat from the "woke" online culture, and continued critique of these spaces, reflect that their exposure to these spaces is, at least now, filtered through critiques of these spaces that they engage with through similarity. In other words, much of the right's critiques of woke online culture is informed by

engagement with critical NPC memes, rather than direct engagement with the woke online culture that is defined through difference (in NPC memes). Those concerned with the silencing effects of oppressive memes on the left will likely not frequently engage via cohabitating with such memes.

When I ask young people about political memes, this often immediately triggers a critique of the other, as they draw coded symbolic boundaries around their *democratic* use of political memes against the *counterdemocratic* use of memes by their opponents (in that both ideological political poles see other's use of memes as one of exclusion from the public sphere). In defending their positions, people I spoke to often explicitly remarked on the playful affordances of humor in the medium of memes. More specifically, they considered the playfulness of irony and ambivalence (Phillips and Milner 2017) in memes, and the potential harms of political play in entertainment spaces, even as a result of *all* of the above forms of engagement.

Playing with Irony and the "Mask of Ambiguity" Online

Whitney Phillips and Ryan Milner (2017) explored ambivalence online, focusing on how the unique affordances of the internet, like those explored in part one of this chapter, allow for unique types of play, "with self and others." Their discussion on play largely focuses on play with identity, broadly defined, and how we *all* play, as in perform, in the online quasi-frontstage. They discuss ambivalence as a mask in this performance, particularly in anonymous contexts, where that which is behind the mask is largely unknown to those interacting with the actor.⁵⁴ Further, the affordances of these spaces allow actors to not only control what is seen, but also how much is seen. This ambivalence around identity and

⁵⁴ Further, there is ambiguity around the presence of this mask of ambivalence. At times, participants online may see and recognize this mask, labeling a troll as such or acknowledging the effects of anonymous participation, making identity a known unknown. Other times, the mask is unseen, and the actor's performance is wholly believed, making this mask of identity an unknown unknown (or unrecognized unknown). There is, of course, typically an inbetween, uncertainty and ambivalence regarding this very masking through ambivalence, perhaps assuming some performance of self in all online interaction, but to what degree of "authenticity"...

authenticity, framed as play for Phillips and Milner, is the core of young people's concerns with the spaces as a public sphere.

However, I am concerned with a different kind of play. As explored above, people play with politics online by engaging, in different forms, with political similarities and difference in an environment "separate from serious performance" (Burghardt 2011). Considering the hostile context of politics online, this *playful* engagement is an imaginative exploration in (and against) what young people see as an online public sphere, but with a level of distance from political "work" that makes public deliberation more than accessible, but even enjoyable. In the case of cultivation and cohabitation, this can please a playful engagement with political identity, perspective, and "self-realization" (Henricks 2015). In connection and confrontation, this can be a playful engagement with civic and public discourse, action, or resistance. However, this is a creative, interactive type of play (recreation or pastime) that exists within the virtual actors' play (dramaturgical performance). Considering Phillips and Milner along with Bateson, it seems the mask of ambivalence, or perhaps a mask of ambiguity, is central to understanding how playful engagement can occur on the hostile stage of any virtual public sphere, while still remaining outside of a serious performance.

To move beyond the mixed metaphors, I want to return to Ian. I above quoted Ian's enthusiasm in getting to the meme portion of the focus group. He makes it clear that this discussion is why he showed up to the focus group. While elsewhere he shares how much he dislikes political conversation online, he does enjoy this content in his memes, as it's so much more "relevant" in this medium. When we begin to talk about specifics, he reflects upon the self-referential aspect of memetic humor, emphasizing the role of irony in this communication:

Irony is a big thing with memes and I personally like when it gets to the point where the irony breaks down any form of legibility to people that don't understand the meme. It's like repetition of the concept to the point where the memes can stop making sense and that's part of what makes it so funny.

Ian reflects here a sense of joy, almost pride, and certainly plays with the absurdism of irony and seeming ambiguity. With multiple levels of meaning, all of which must be understood by a reader within that particular cultural logic, it seems that the ability to understand the meme *is* the entertainment. This is the ultimate absurdism in memes: ambiguity to the point of near obscurity. Certainly, this is play in its emphasis on autotelic pleasure.

When we move to discuss politics in memes, though, both the playfulness and the performance in play become evident, along with the roles of ambiguity and irony, in Ian's engagement online. He seems to get very slightly frustrated with the group's discussion on Pepe the Frog and presents a metaargument as, seemingly, a defense:

I also think a lot of the discussion around memes and politics is, like from old people who don't understand that memes are ironic. I think a lot of what is shared, like, I have a large group chat with friends and, like, a lot of stuff shared there would make us all seem like horrible people that have horrible political beliefs or something but the joke is that it's an absurd thing to say.

Ian identifies as liberal and has a high political index score (10/12), so while he makes it clear that his memes may be (at least to "old people") ambiguous in meaning to those not in the culture, he does not appear ambivalent in his political values and beliefs. Despite my request, Ian does not save or take note of any memes for his interview. It is clear though that his meme diet does not reflect his political views *without an understanding of irony* and may instead reflect its face quite the opposite perspective. As he points out later, this could be cause problems and misunderstandings if observed by those "in the know" (again, "old people" who don't get online culture).

For Ian, irony is central to his political play through memes, assumedly through cultivation and connection (e.g., in his friends' group chat) would likely decode these memetic texts in the same way, and this "get" the irony. Katie, quoted above discussing the "gay rat wedding" memes, shared that she enjoyed these layers of meaning as well. She also mentioned that this is why people see a need to put in their Twitter bios the disclaimer that retweets are not endorsements: you can never know how people

will read your memetic communication when it is layered under irony. However, this is clearly an affordance as well, as individuals can play different characters, play different roles, play *with* different political discourses online (similar *and* different) by donning different masks of ambiguity and irony. Similarly, Katie and Ian are both protected in this, as their peers online seem to recognize the polysemic nature of memes.

Of course, though, such ambiguous, ironic play can have effects beyond furthering perhaps identity development and citizen engagement (Milner 2016; Phillips and Milner 2017). In a long disclosure about his concerns for his brother, Teddy illustrates with significant emotion the dangers of what to lan and Katie is a productive, playful costume of irony and ambiguity [original spoken emphasis]:

I think, and this might be a bit of a tangent, but I'll play video games with my little brother sometimes and he'll sometimes have his friends come into our conversation and stuff like that and they'll share very offensive and very inappropriate, wrong memes, and things that are just bad on the platform. And because it's behind this layer of joking and kind of just, like, trivializing it, they feel that it's okay and they'll just develop these kinds of views and have these long conversations about things that are blatantly, grossly wrong or things that they wouldn't agree with politically that they kind of then develop a tolerance for and even kind of like a viewpoint of. Like, these bad, racist, sexist things. And then they kind of change their viewpoints based on this? Like, they'll say the n-word. They'll say terrible things. I'll call them out, I'll talk to them, and it's to the point where I can't even interact with them anymore. And they're in that little echo chamber where at first it's kinda "we can get away with saying this online because it's okay and, like, even though we would never call someone that" they're starting to say it in real life and they feel comfortable talking about people and thinking about people like that in these awful ways. I've noticed at least on Reddit, I've seen little portions of it where it's this haven of really blatantly disgusting things ... At first, I thought it was kind of a joke, like, "hahaha Pepe the Frog is alt-right" but seeing this happen to my little brother [and his] friends is insane. Like, they're turning into crazy alt-right gamers and it's just because they thought these memes were funny. And then they thought it was okay to share them. And now they have these viewpoints and it's really scary ... So you can frame these, like, intolerant or, like, cruel things and people tolerate them because they're in meme form. Because they're something funny and ironic.

Participants were pretty clearly divided on this issue of irony in and engagement through ambiguous memes. Many young people felt that this ironic humor is central to their generational culture (also seen, for example, in suicide-based meme humor). Ian, above, appeared defensive about this humor, appreciating the playful ambiguity and its contributions to engagement with the similar. However, Teddy is greatly concerned about how ambiguity and irony in memetic humor might blur the boundaries between cultivation/connection and cohabitation/confrontation, perhaps creating playful political ambivalence from such memetic ambiguity around (Teddy sees as) ideal democratic values. Perhaps, for Teddy's brother and his friends, what once was playful confrontation through irony has since become ambivalence and a playful cultivation through that which is now familiar through (previously?) ironic exposure (to racist, sexist discourses). This smooth, seamless transition was made possible only through donning a mask of ambiguity, in which perspectives can form and change without the accountability and commitment of a "serious performance" as the actor hides (from the assessment of themselves and of others) "behind this layer of joking."

In a separate interview, Jen, liberal, shares a meme (Image 14) she was sent by a co-worker with whom she has a complicated relationship. The meme is a screenshot of a Snapchat of a high schooler asking someone to prom with a racist sign:

(See Img. 14 below)



Image 14: Racist prom-posal sign, in a snapchat, screenshotted, shared as a meme

Jen shares with me that she really hates when he shares these kinds of memes.

Jen: But he's dumb, he just likes being controversial and kind of pushing people's buttons.⁵⁵ So a lot of the time we get into it about race issues and political stuff. So he just sent me that and I just thumbs downed it on the iPhone, you know how you can do that, the thumbs down reaction. SJP: Do you think he really believes the things that he's saying or do you think he's just trolling you?

Jen: I wonder, I don't know! He flip-flops back and forth... I can never tell if he's really serious about what he's saying or if he's just kidding. And I ask him but I really can't tell.

The racist memes appear to, at times, actually have sparked political deliberation between Jen and this co-worker, but this is not the inclusive democratic public sphere⁵⁶ envisioned with increased political engagement. If Teddy's brother and his friends are now more engaged, but through adopting language that excludes, marginalizes, and silences, this appears to be counterproductive to the memetic engagement that most young people of all political leanings are arguing for (though in different in valued coded language) in their criticisms of the "other side" as being exclusionary.

⁵⁵ Based on Jen's description, this sounds like the type of "shocking" humor that Joshua and Rich might share. Due to their history of trolling, though, I might expect their memes to be more nuanced than this one in Image 14. ⁵⁶ This racially offensive, marginalizing humor is particularly concerning, as this co-worker shares such memes with Jen, an Asian-American woman of color.

Alex Jones of Infowars, a clear counterdemocratic force once, argued that he is "extremely proud" of the role he is playing in the "meme wars" reflected in this section. Further, he states "quite frankly, whether it's people that are supportive or folks that hate me, I don't care." As a far-right commentator (featured in The Deplorables meme above), he recognizes that he is the target of memes of the left (some shared in these focus groups). He also, though, recognizes the power of ambiguity and irony in these memes. He says liberals listen ironically, meme ironically, share ironically, and ultimately, "we're actually waking them up, through the celebration of making fun of each other" (Ohlheiser 2017).

Discussion

Of memes, Denisova (2019:194) remarks on the potential for playful engagement. She illustrates the capacity for connection, assumedly with effects on cultivation as well. However, this is ultimately a point of concern.

[Memes] belong to the ethos of the carnival, playful and jovial banter on easily digestible politics... The circulation of memes among like-minded individuals [help] these users feel that they [are] not alone in their beliefs. While he or she may have never met many similar-minded users in person, the online sphere and meme sharing generated this vibe of collective involvement and community feeling. From this perspective, maintaining the noise in the carnivalesque Twitter communication was the winning political strategy of Trump's supporters.

Denisova argues that the playfulness of memes is why they are a democratic threat: "As the fast-food communication of the social media, memes convey the ideas from the media discourse in an unreflective and subjective manner" (194). However, Mina (2019:chapter 5, paragraph 1) argues that memes themselves are not progressive or regressive, but a communication tool, a "media strategy." Phillips and Milner ultimately argue that "the same behaviors that can wound can be harnessed for social justice" (Phillips and Milner 2017:14). This chapter, in short, reflects the latter perspectives of Mina and Phillips and Milner. As seen in other chapters, this medium can be a site of engagement or disengagement,

though with unique opportunities and constraints, given technological affordances. Above, I detail four forms such engagement can take. The question clearly then becomes, what determines the effect of such engagement(s) in terms of a democratic public?

Firstly, we need to recognize the complexities seen here in the blurring of public and private online. While online spaces were ones in which individuals aimed to actively avoid politics, they were also spaces where politics frequently crept in, even in entertainment spaces (comment sections on frivolous YouTube pages). This also blurs a defining characteristic of publics: publics necessarily have a clear and shared political aim (Livingstone 2005). Publics in the mediated context discussed above do not seem to be bounded around a collective goal, but rather the goals appear to seep (or, to some, aggressively invade) into and emerge from consumption as an audience in a shared virtual space. Despite the traditionally clear theoretical distinctions made between audience and public (as discussed in Livingstone 2005) the participatory audience/consumers here can slip in and out of a public, unbounded by time and space. This is a running finding between the focal points of this dissertation and is obviously present in the case of online interaction and humorous memes. However, this chapter shows the ways in which slipping from audience to public can be a highly undefined shift, playing with multiple publics at once, through similarity and through difference. This clearly has the capacity to bring more participantconsumers into citizenship roles (in a playful performance of identity online). It appears, however, that individuals have variable access to varied forms of engagement in varied contexts online. This has implications for any possible effects on the public sphere.

Part one of this chapter illustrates that there is a uniquely narrow Goldilocks zone in online spaces of entertainment, due to the affordances of such spaces and, perhaps more importantly, the reputation around such spaces. Considering part two, it appears that most participants engaged through similarity. Most engaged by cultivation, as they were exposed intentionally or incidentally to views in the/a public sphere that were similar but not identical to their own. This exposure could lead to active

engagement through connection, as was the case for many of the young people I spoke to and particularly those with marginalized identities: Jen spoke in this section about how much she's learned on Instagram, illustrating how cultivation and connection can reinforce each other, e.g., through the meme group called 'Post-Colonialist Memes for Orientalist Teens' and the Palestinian clothing brand her friend told her about. In discussing the "gay rat wedding memes" in part three, Katie illustrates how much of the humor of memes comes from similarity, and a similar engagement in and through the absurd. Even through irony, Ian illustrates that the mask of ambiguity is a successful tool for humor (and humorous play) because of the ways in which he and his peers are "in" on the joke in similar ways.

In part two, I also explored how engagement with difference is possible, despite claims of echo chambers, and can be productive, despite concerns of conflict. Many participants shared stories with me about their intentional and incidental engagement through cohabitation with difference. However, while I also heard stories of productive confrontation online, these were largely considered outliers given the hostile reputation of online deliberation in social and entertainment spaces. Further, at least in the typically enjoyable communication medium of memes explored in part three, such engagement with difference appears to be less common or perhaps less possible, and certainly less productive, than engagement through similarities. People expressed criticism and concern over the (often few) memes from "the other side" that they came across, and since many of the memes they did see were filtered through similarity and/or a mask of ambiguity, they often viewed these memes of difference as a tool of the oppositional political extreme to silence, marginalized, or exclude others. There was little *direct* cohabitation (consideration from exposure) and confrontation (interaction) with memes of difference. When there was personal engagement through difference, this was often ironic and ambiguous, which lan did not see as a problem, but Teddy, who felt as though he was watching his brother be radicalized through memes, was deeply concerned by. There was often agreement that the memes of "the other

side" were harmful to the public sphere, but disagreement among these young people if memetic ambiguity was as well.

Further, people expressed variation in their understandings of personal access to these different types of engagement. I actually heard this most, and almost exclusively in fact, from conservatives. Conservatives Sadie, Chris, and Joshua and Rich (in three separate focus groups), all expressed times when they have felt that entertainment spaces online (Instagram, Reddit, Twitter) are very leftist, in that right-leaning politics are unpopular, unwanted, and marginalized. As discussed above, Ruth and her friends, all conservative, ultimately disengaged from online spaces entirely, in part because of the political atmosphere that did not seem to represent their values. Unfounded concerns of systemic conservative marginalization, silencing, censorship are common in the contemporary public sphere and among the political class (see Tripodi 2018; Martinez 2019; Barrett and Sims 2021). However, these young conservatives do genuinely feel and believe that they are the numerical minority in their generation, and they are (Maniam and Smith 2017; Dimock 2019; Parker and Igielnik 2020). They do not see much as much option for cultivation and connection in these spaces, and often don a mask of ambiguity in confrontation, out of both play and as a type of defensive critique. Considering the cases of Teddy's brother, Ian, Joshua and Rich, and trolls, it appears that all of these participant-consumers could be sharing similar memes, on their face, to an online public sphere, but with different motivators and through different forms of engagement.

Clearly, this playful engagement, and the lack of some forms (engagement through difference) has effects on individual citizenship, as this dissertation has largely explored. Individuals, through online and memetic play, could further develop political identity, values, and beliefs, could interact with others through deliberation and learning/education, and could at times go beyond these online spaces to take political action, informed by interactions with publics online. This illustrates, though, that any expansion of citizenship and the public sphere that may be facilitated by online culture, or other popular

entertainment culture and media, has effects beyond individual participation. In this case, online culture may expand opportunities for engagement through playful participation and memetic irony and ambiguity: this allows Jill, Sherry, and Nancy to find, share, and spread "Post-Colonialist Memes" that can connect and challenge, lead to deliberation and action. This also allows Teddy's brother to find, share, and spread vitriolic discourses, perhaps similar to that which Jen had shared with her. Further, I would like to return to the opening focus group with G, N, H, and L. L's early experience online, clearly one of conflict and uncertainty, resulted in her exodus from online spaces, which remains to be the case at the point of our discussion. Not everyone has equal access to these types of engagement online. As L withdrew because of this violent interaction experienced as a girl, we must consider how the symbolic violence of Teddy's brother and his friends, themselves new, creative, playful participants in this digital public, could very easily result in the systematic marginalization of others in these spaces.

In the conclusion to this dissertation, I consider these implications of playful engagement with the public sphere through popular culture in this particular context of conflict and hostility. Ultimately, I illustrate the necessity for considering this play within agonistic or antagonistic struggles, considering the work of Chantal Mouffe.

Regarding the particular capacities of engagement through participatory online spaces of entertainment and leisure, though, it is evident that the space, and the cultural object of memes, can facilitate political avoidance as well as intentional and incidental engagement, in multiple forms. These different forms illustrate nuance in variation in context, consumption, and implications, that encourage a move beyond considering the internet as a broad threat to the public sphere. Further, avoidance alongside different forms of engagement illustrates different pathways, often through the civil sphere or weak public spheres, to counter-/sub-/dominant publics, illustrating different ways to increased citizenship through play.

CHAPTER 7: CONCLUSION

My conversation with Elizabeth, Addison, Carl, and Lee was about as close to an ideal-typical focus as could be seen in my sample. This group of students was diverse racially: the women, Elizabeth and Addison, are White, Carl is Asian, and Lee identifies as Asian and Hispanic. Lee and Elizabeth both identify as bisexual, and both discuss their marginalized sexuality in the focus groups, while Addison and Carl identify as straight. While Elizabeth identifies as Liberal and has a political index score of 10, most of the group identifies as Somewhat Liberal with average or below average political index scores: Addison's score is 6, Lee's an average 7, and Carl's a 5. When asked if they enjoy politics, the friends reflect the frustration seen in most participants. Followed by nods and agreement from the group, Addison shares her feelings about repetitive emphasis:

I hate politics, I think politics is corrupt. I think government is important, but I don't like politics. I really hate it. I think the issues are important that go through politics but I hate politics themselves, so I tend not to talk about them. And I think there's a difference between politics and social issues. If it comes up I might talk about social issues, but I hate really politics. I don't like political parties. I don't know... I just don't like it.

The friends all share, with enthusiasm, their disdain, exhaustion, annoyance, and active avoidance of politics: a unique participant in this regard, Elizabeth shares that she used to want to go into national politics but has become disillusioned with the system and (very much) does not have this goal anymore. They similarly reported avoiding politics in their popular culture (especially online). However, like other participants, these expressions of avoidance occurred alongside apparent engagement. In this focus group, I heard how these friends *played with politics* through popular entertainment media, with each other and in their own reception/consumption/participation, and in doing so, how they interacted in public deliberation. Here, I review some key contributions from the dissertation through an analysis of this particular focus group.

The Political Play of Elizabeth, Addison, Carl, and Lee

Addison's quote above illustrates the *active avoidance* of politics taking place in this particular political moment of the "Trump era." However, the group also reflects the other motivating force within this political *"new normal"*: the friends, multiple times, discuss the pressures they feel to be more political, specifically (as liberals) to be more "woke." When I ask what they mean by woke, a term used in many focus groups, they describe it as such:

Addison: Like, knowing to ask people their pronouns.

Lee: Just the whole social justice thing.

Elizabeth: Knowing about the things that people face and willing to be accommodating.

Addison and Lee, both somewhat liberal and less than average and average index scores, relatively, first describe wokeness (and the pressures of wokeness) in a neutral, if ambiguous, sense: I found pronouns to be a triggering topic for some conservatives (and moderates), and Lee's language may reflect the critical tone of some more disparaging remarks on "social justice warriors" that I have heard. I take these as neutral descriptors based on tone, though. Elizabeth, who is more left-leaning and more politically engaged, shifts the framing of the collective answer, suggesting that being woke is just being understanding and considerate. While most participants did not explicitly identify as woke (and later in the study, explicitly rejected this term that had come to be regularly mocked and derided in popular culture), most liberals (at least Liberal and Very Liberal), reflected this framing of leftist politics. The group accepts this framing as representative of their own politics, while still remaining critical of the forces in the "new normal" that push them for more public sphere engagement, and they express concern for the social issues while actively avoiding much formal engagement. This also results in avoidance of politics in their popular entertainment, seeing the inclusion of such as an invasive threat to their mediated escape.

However, interwoven with expressions of avoidance were expressions of *playful engagement*. The conversation on wokeness initially emerged when Addison, who clearly and emphatically hates
politics, begins discussing the many political issues addressed in the TV show *Grey's Anatomy*, which at the time she enjoyed greatly, which was "weird" because it was "SO political right now." As the conversation grows in this regard, the friends are clearly sharing, with enthusiasm, when and under what conditions they engage with certain entertainment media texts in the *Goldilocks zone of political play*. Variable by person and text, this group illustrates how some points of consumption can lead to political engagement: *Grey's Anatomy* falls within this zone, of *doing both*: entertaining and engaging. As the friends illustrate variation between each other and by text, there is also clear variation by medium (Lee, a musician, appear to have a much wider Goldilocks zone with music), as well as social/environmental context (they particularly emphasize mood and energy). Lee, as quoted in Chapter 4, makes visible the boundaries of the Goldilocks zone in an exceptionally overt way:SJP: Do you feel like pop culture at all facilitated this "getting woke"?

(Nods, remarks of agreement)

Lee: Hard yes. If it comes off as mildly educational it's a turnoff but if it comes into something that I thoroughly enjoy, I would pay attention.

These friends illustrate that there are opportunities for engagement with the public and civil sphere(s) through popular culture *if* such engagement is adequately playful: recalling Burghardt's elements of play, Lee illustrates how this play *must* (for him) be autotelic (also a requirement for Arendt's artistic, aesthetic judgment, necessary for political engagement), and separate from the "serious performance" of civil/political development/consideration/deliberation. Addison expresses pleasure and reward from *Grey's Anatomy*, and in their discussion of escape from the pressures of the "new normal," they express a playful escape from the functional requirements of the public sphere. While the Goldilocks zone is bounded by the discussed and likely many other conditions, these friends show how they are playing with public-spirited matters through popular, and perhaps more significant in this data, through discussion and deliberation around the popular. This latter point illustrates how much of this play is discursive, at the very site of my data (informal conversations among peer groups about the popular).

Elizabeth, Addison, Carl, and Lee also illustrated how such play in the Goldilocks zone is not always pleasurable in a straightforward way. The group brings up the *problematic critique* naturally (after the discussion on wokeness), as they begin critiquing different celebrities. When I explicitly link this to *cancel culture*, however, Lee describes this as "so toxic," with responses of agreement from the group. As we explore specific cancelations, there is a more nuanced response marked by struggle and negotiation as the group works through the varied reasons to cancel celebrities (and thus participate in this "toxic" popular culture):

SJP: [What about R. Kelly?]

Lee: Oh no, he's canceled.

Elizabeth: He's so canceled. He needs to go to jail.

SJP: I'm also thinking about the Chris Brown thing [that Elizabeth mentioned earlier]. What do you think about this artist having said something or done something or acted in some way that you disagree with and so you're just not gonna listen to their music, no give them plays on Spotify...

Lee: I mean, it varies, but I respect that. A play is money in their pocket. If you don't agree with them you have every right to not.

Elizabeth: But people are saying "Rihanna hit him too."

Lee and Elizabeth reflect the *discursive negotiation* that occurs in the act of playing with(in) cancel culture, as young people struggle with public-spirited matters through deliberation on celebrity, removed from the "serious performance" of the formal public sphere(s). Lee illustrates the nuances in cancelation reflected in the *typology of cancelation* presented in Chapter 5, showing how considerations of and responses to calls for cancelation vary in politicality and public-ness. This varies from *cancelation for problematic action* (R. Kelly or Chris Brown, mentioned above), *cancelation over socio-political expression* (e.g., Kim Kardashian, whom Elizabeth calls a "culture vulture" due to the history of cultural appropriation), and *cancelation due to politics*, which Lee, a Kanye West fan, explicitly discusses. Speaking to the latter, Lee illustrates the *emotional and discursive negotiation* that can occur through such

Goldilocks play with formal, electoral politics (considering West's support of Trump) through popular culture:

SJP: Often in these focus groups when we're talking about politics and political music, Kanye West comes up-

Elizabeth: (enthusiastically interrupting) I was wondering if we were going to talk about him! The thing is, does he rap about his politics in his songs? No. So that's kind of complicated. And the people who are making songs like that are country people and I don't listen to that. Lee: I do like Kanye.

SJP: How did you feel when it was all happening and he was wearing the MAGA hat? Lee: I love the guy but that turned me off. But see, here's my thing. Someone brought this up to me, there's a lot of evidence that Kanye is high-functioning [on the autism spectrum], but he does things to put out ideas. Like, putting on the Trump hat was supposed to be a "let's hold hands" type of deal but that was literally the worse way to do that. All these people were like "he's a Black dude that hates Black dudes," and then he was like "slavery was a choice" and all these Kanye fans were like (sighs).

SJP: Did that change your relationship to his music at all?

L: He talks about his struggles a lot and you can just get how his mental state can affect that. I don't know. (sighs) It's hard.

Lee draws from, considers, and struggles with multiple discursive perspectives in the collective deliberation around Kanye West's support of Donald Trump. In this playful working through via celebrity, he also displays a personal, emotional struggle grounded in his connection to West and his music. This illustrates not only the social conflict in celebrity cancel culture, but also the internal conflict, itself central to play,⁵⁷ which are the conflicting internal positions of "loving the guy" and being "turned off." His last remarks in this except, "I don't know" and "It's hard," linked by a deep sigh, illustrate the ways in which this playful engagement can be a site of struggle and, at times, frustration.

⁵⁷ Consider, for example, the internal struggle and conflict in puzzles and puzzle-type video games (Sutton-Smith 1997).

Burghardt states that play needs to be "spontaneous, voluntary, intentional, pleasurable, rewarding, reinforcing, or autotelic" (2011; emphasis added) and separate from "serious performance," but this does not necessarily mean that play is separate from struggle, challenge, and frustration.⁵⁸ Rather, the opposite is often the case: Sutton-Smith (1997) builds off of Darwin's theorization of the "struggle of survival" to illustrate how play is a facsimilization of these struggles. For example, he argues that games of chance and risk mimic "chances with physical and economic fate," and the play of teasing and hazing "is about difficult initiations into social memberships" (2008:139). Sutton-Smith, as well as Huizinga ([1949] 1980) and Henricks (2008; 2015; 2020), all theorize the cultural implications of such playful struggle for resistance and power, clearly significant to this mediated Goldilocks engagement with the public sphere. Celebrity cancel culture is a site of popular play, grounded in entertainment, that closely mimics the negotiation and struggle in political judgment. Arendt (1961) argues that the (necessarily autotelic) reception of and engagement with high-quality (highbrow) art can organically result in the development of taste and (aesthetic) judgment, necessary for developing political judgment and participating in the public sphere. Lee (and Elizabeth) here illustrate that the autotelic play with celebrity culture via nuanced considerations of different cancelations can be a facsimilization of the struggles of the public sphere, such that political judgment can be developed in such play. Further, this judgment is playfully exercised in varying degrees of public-ness in cancel culture, with Lee considering his fandom, constructed from aesthetic judgment, in relation to civil/political judgment of Kanye West, MAGA, Trump, racial politics, polarization, and mental health.

As the group first frames cancel culture as "toxic" before discussing their own nuanced participation in it (a common occurrence), they illustrate again expressions of active avoidance and a

⁵⁸ While cancel culture often involves struggle and negotiation, and always involves judgment and critique (even for those who do not cancel), this may or may not involve pleasure. Pleasure appears to be one of many *motivators behind cancelation*, along with peer influence, values, identity, and likely many others. The enthusiasm in this discussion from Lee and Elizabeth may reflect such pleasure, and the group displays these other motivators throughout the focus group's displays of judgment as well.

critique of the blending of popular culture and what should be the serious, rational public sphere (reflecting similar concerns of public sphere scholars). In no place is the toxicity of this blending more greatly emphasized, despite continued Goldilocks play, than in online culture. Addison shares that online spaces are where public deliberation is "the most negative," specifically referring to her spaces of leisure and entertainment (e.g., Facebook, YouTube, Reddit). When I create space for elaboration and ask if everyone else sees politics in their online spaces of entertainment, Lee states in a commonsensical tone that "That's where it happens. That's no man's land." Carl says that he's "scared" of the aggressive conflict online that emerges from this intrusion of politics to "anywhere and everywhere" online, to which Lee agrees: he is also "afraid" of politics in these spaces. During these admissions of fear, the friends are exchanging knowing chuckles that communicate how their perhaps dramatic language is only slightly exaggerated.

However, as the discussion and criticisms continue, the friends also articulated experiences of engagement in these professedly hostile, threatening spaces. Such engagement could take different forms: Addison and Lee exhibit engagement in the form of *cultivation* as they discuss how their views on gun control have developed, in part, through incidental exposure (after mass/public shooting events) to similar but still distinct and nuanced calls for change. Here, one can see what they consider to be "mainstream" discourses alongside bold perspectives "that [are] not on the news." Even though they both claim to avoid politics online, and claim to deeply hate the intrusion of politics in their online spaces, they use this case as an example of how Twitter, in particular, is the best place to stay informed and to learn (thus, to gain playful tools for exploration and growth). This is at times related to engagement in *connection*: speaking specifically to Twitter, Elizabeth states "that's the thing that opened me up the most" to political engagement, through cultivation but also in joining the type of curated liberal community for which Twitter is often known. For example, she shared how she was recently enjoying and participating in the popular discussion on Twitter around the controversy regarding the pop-hit "Old

Town Road" and racial politics in the music industry. Addison builds on this by sharing how she had recently been connecting along a generational dimension with other fans of the band Paramore on Twitter. The music spoke to her and other Gen Z fans, she argues, because of the civic messaging on mental health:

Addison: It deals a lot with depression. Like, a lot. Lee: We're all so sad these days. Actually, people have been sad. Addison: We have reason to be! (laughs)

Elizabeth: People have been sad, but we're finally talking about it.

This point of generational civic connection around mental health challenges was common in these focus groups, particularly in expressions of cynical play, and often included public critique (e.g., a playful connection between generational depression and climate change). Addison's engagement online with other fans led to a connection in those spaces, as well as here, with her friends.

Playful engagement with similar public-spirited perspectives was common and is perhaps not surprising, given the frequent critiques of "echo chambers" online and political self-sorting in social life more broadly (Sanders 2020). However, these friends also reflected a playful engagement with political difference. This was often discussed as an incidental stumbling-across of oppositional (in this case, conservative and (far-)right) perspectives. For example, Lee and Carl, who play video games, discussed frequently encountering the ongoing controversies around YouTube gamer and content producer PewDiePie, long criticized for promoting racist, sexist, anti-Semitic, and other hateful messages (shrouded in irony, humor, and ambivalence).⁵⁹ Reflecting the notorious contentiousness of comment sections

⁵⁹ The PewDiePie controversies were particularly salient at this point in data collection, only a couple of months after his name was mentioned by a white-supremacist terrorist just before an attack on two mosques in Christchurch, New Zealand. While PewDiePie had long been a controversial figure regarding "ironic" hate speech, this incident launched questions of humor, speech, individual responsibility, and online community into broader public discussion. In a separate focus group, liberal friends Elicia and Hunter debated this with moderate/conservative Chris: the former two friends criticized PewDiePie for irresponsibility normalizing dangerously hateful discourse (similar to Teddy's concerns with his brother in Chapter 6), hiding behind humor and irony to create a distance and protect him against critique, thus allowing for the legitimate spread of such

online, Carl shares that he often sees people fighting about PewDiePie in the comments of video-gamerelated YouTube videos, and Lee agrees, tying this back to cancel culture and stating that he has seen "really messed up" perspectives in these comments that are defending the content creator who is, again, facing cancelation. Through their interactions with these entertaining online spaces and products, Lee and Carl are engaging with the many public-minded issues around the PewDiePie controversies through (unintentional) *cohabitation* with difference. It is shortly after this that I ask if they engage with politics online and they playfully express that they are "scared" and "afraid" of such conflict and avoid participation. Nonetheless, exposure through such cohabitation has the capacity to lead to a playful and less/unserious (though possibly also uncomfortable) opportunity for learning and development, perhaps a playful mimicking or facsimilization of the serious performance of formal public sphere deliberation.

In speaking of engagement, after Carl and Lee express their avoidance, Elizabeth (with a higher political index score) shifts the perspective from total avoidance to her own (limited) engagement via *confrontation* with difference:

Elizabeth: I used to not be very good at picking my battles [online], I realize now you have to be good about picking your battles...

Carl: There are some people in the online space that you know from their words they have the capacity to listen to what you have to say, and even if they don't agree with what you say, they'll at least listen to it. And you can learn from them and they can learn from you.

Addison: Yeah, but if you put it out there and they don't take it, you can't do anything...

Elizabeth: The other thing is you have to think about is if it's a strong enough platform, even if they don't listen, who else is going to read your thing. There's somebody on my Facebook who's very ignorant. I've known him since I was younger...

Addison: Wait, was he commenting on recent things?

Elizabeth: (sighs) Yes, he has. I have not unfriended him yet because I don't have the guts to. Also every time he comments on something it's an excuse to inform everybody else. But every time I

discourses. Chris, already frustrated with a conversation that to him appears to censor (his type of) humor, responded to a mention of the Christchurch attacks with the exasperated exclamation "Are we suggesting that PewDePie is responsible for that?!"

say something in any type of liberal way, he'll say something. Like, I said something about abortion the other day, but you know, (surprising tone) we actually got to a good point there, I mean, we actually still seemed to agree to disagree-

Lee: Which is the best way to end that kind of debate.

Elizabeth: Yeah, but he... I usually let him comment on my stuff, as pissed off as it makes me so that I can say other informed things that I know everyone else will read.

Firstly, other opportunities for cohabitation are evident in this exchange: Addison casually and seemingly organically⁶⁰ reveals a type of indirect, secondary cohabitation made possible by the network affordances of social media platforms. Though she is resolute in her hatred of politics, and particularly the hyper "negative" conflict around politics online, she reveals here that through peer connections (Elizabeth), she is exposed to alternative politics (and such conflict) through cohabitation. We do not discuss any engagement Addison might have beyond this (e.g., political deliberation and/or development from such exposure), as Elizabeth continues to share her own engagement (one of play, negotiation, and struggle) in the form of *confrontation* with difference. Carl, despite his own avoidance and fear, has suggested that such confrontation can be productive, and while Elizabeth does share a recent example of this regarding her old acquaintance and deliberation on abortion, she generally continues to maintain the popular reputation of online spaces, culture, and deliberation as counterproductive and a source of great frustration. Still, she reveals, as many other participants did, seemingly surprising (though empirically not

⁶⁰ Addison's remark is a clear example of incidental engagement through cohabitation *despite* active avoidance in the "new normal." The methodological structure of a) focus groups and b) peer groups was, again, foundational in accessing both the articulated *and* submerged actions and beliefs: Addison is responding to Elizabeth as her friend with a reflexive inquiry, *not* responding to any inquiry from me, a stranger, in which she must formulate (in some more or less organic way) a more distanced response. This, therefore, is much less a response to my act of observation and instead is her own observation of Elizabeth's response. Of course, as discussed here, her observational inquiry itself inadvertently reveals data on action and lived experience that might not be accessible with such validity in traditional, individual, more structured interview disclosures. The types of casual responses, reactions, and verbal and/or nonverbal feedback seen here reflected the comfortable and established peer group dynamics of the focus groups and provided some of the most profound and, I believe, faithful observations of public-minded engagement in the context of play, which was so often easily minimized by the (also collective) active avoidance, and as stated in Addison's case, "hate... hate... hate... hate" for politics.

that uncommon) acts of confrontational engagement that are foundational to any public deliberation. Further, such engagement, as Elizabeth is aware, has impacts beyond the individual: while Elizabeth has a higher than average political index score, and her confrontational engagement may be expected (though this did vary), Addison had a score of 6, below the total sample average of 7, and Carl, who shifted from discussing fear to discussing "some people" online having the "capacity to listen" after Elizabeth's intervention, has a score of 5.

The discussion on memes in this group is atypical in that it is notably short due to time constraints and enthusiastic, playful talkativeness that was at times difficult to rein in. They agree that they all love "stupid" memes, though they also do often see political ones, which may be a frustrating invasion or a humorous reflection of relevant, current events. Carl remarks both in the focus group and in his interview how many political memes are "trying to push an agenda," though they can sometimes still be funny enough to engage with and share. The group also suggested that the political memes they saw (at least during around the 2016 election) were often heavily polarized, just trying to make fun of Clinton or Trump, and returned to critiquing these spaces.

The group's conversation on these online spaces of entertainment and leisure organically expanded to a discussion on their participation in political deliberation broadly. When talking about sharing political memes, Lee shares how he tends to not participate in political discussion at all (or at least, does not enjoy such discussion). Throughout this conversation, the friends agree that much of their frustration with politics, leading to the stated goal of avoidance (despite continued play, as seen above), comes from perceived polarization.

Lee: I don't like political conversations in general because they always go in circles. The truth is life isn't black and white, but everyone wants to believe in one thing and stick to that.

Carl: It's like a sports team kind of culture right now. Either you're with us or against us. I consider myself liberal but if I say "hey, this conservative guy is saying some reasonable thing" someone

will be, like, either you're with us or against us.

Addison: I agree. I think everyone's all or nothing right now. On both sides. Super liberal people will not listen to super conservative people and super conservative people will not listen to reasonable liberal people.

...

Addison: It's just wild because most people are moderate, most people are in the middle, but it's the intense sides...

Lee: They're the loudest people.

Addison: Yes, everyone else just kind of gets lost.

Elizabeth: There are crazies on both sides.

These friends, as seen above, are clearly playing with politics through pleasure and struggle, with similarity and with difference, learning, growing, experimenting, and challenging through consumption, reception, and discussion. However, here, emerging from a discussion on memes and "Facebook fights," they illustrate the key concerns to be had around such playful engagement in a context of contentiousness: playful politics can become a bellicose game on the warped field of the public sphere.

Political Engagement as Competitive Gameplay

Avedon and Sutton-Smith (1971) illustrate in the introduction to their edited volume that games, like play, are difficult to define: "it would not be impossible to defend the position that a game is what we decide it should be; that our definition will have an arbitrary character depending on our purpose" (2). Ultimately, they argue that "it makes more sense to map the subject matter [of games] rather than to define it" (5), though they do present common themes in different disciplinary understandings: games are familiar, predictable, have a goal and "procedural and contingency rules," implicit or explicit, and perhaps more essential, games are oppositional (7). Examples discussed in this cited volume include ancient board and dice games, athletic games and sports, ideocultural games specific to small groups, "the kissing games of adolescents in Ohio," and even solitary games: the puzzle-

solver works against the impersonal, oppositional challenges and obstacles of the puzzle. Games have been theorized as a necessary process for social identity and skill development, particularly for children (Freud [1920] 2010; Piaget [1932] 1965; Goffman 1956; Mead 1964), though adult games, such as gambling, have also been explored as tools for development and exploration (e.g., deep (competitive) play).

In the influential work *Homo Ludens* ([1949] 1980), Johan Huizinga centrally theorizes one form of gameplay, that of competition and contest. Specifically, he considers this play in terms of the Greek *agon*, speaking to the competitive, agonistic activities that "dominated the whole of Greek life," including the Olympic games. Playfulness, or the "ludic function" as Huizinga argues, is inherent to the agon, and therefore "the agon in Greek life, *or the contest anywhere else in the world*, bears all the formal characteristics of play" (1, emphasis added). Thus, Huizinga's cultural theorization of play, explores the inherent playful-ness of historical conflict broadly, considering, among other things, epistemology, law, art, and war.

Sociologist of games Roger Caillois (1961) criticized Huizinga's understanding of play as narrow, theorizing four categories in a broader typology of games. The first of these forms, though, remained the agon, or competition. In defining agonistic games against other forms (namely alea, or games of chance and luck), he defines the necessary boundaries of such competitive games: "*Never is there any pursuit or conflict outside the space delimited for the journey*. That is why it seems legitimate for me to use the term *agon* for these cases, for the goal of the encounters is not for the antagonist to cause serious injury to his rival, but rather to demonstrate his own superiority" (1961:16; original emphasis). Thus, Huizinga and Caillois present an essential characteristic for understanding social conflict as game: competition and contest are critical components of agonistic social life that can be productive, magical, "civilizing" cultural forces *if* played within defined rules and boundaries.

When a competitive game is corrupted, these boundaries fall, as the goal of the game overtakes the rules: for the agonistic game, corruption means that "the rules of courteous rivalry are forgotten and scorned... Implacable competition becomes the rule. Winning even justifies foul blows. If the individual remains inhibited by fear of the law or public opinion, it nonetheless seems permissible, if not meritorious, for nations to wage unlimited ruthless warfare" (Caillois 1961:56). Sutton-Smith (1997) theorizes games, competition, and boundaries as well, building on the work of game theorist De Koven ([1978] 2013): Once players exit the defined boundaries of the agonistic game, such factional competition should be less central to player identity than the sense of unity among players as participants, who, I would argue, ideally share the value of sportsmanship in a competitive spirit. Sutton-Smith argues that "when the game is played only for the good of the larger community that plays it, then it can be well played. If not so subordinated [to this community of players], games may run away with their players and cause friction and conflict" (1997:100). When competition trumps community, play becomes too focused on "power and contest" rather than shared (right to) "belonging" in the game.

Above, friends Lee, Carl, Elizabeth, and Addison present their observations on the competitive game of popular political play. Carl suggests the polarization in this (popular) cultural realm of play is "a sports team type of culture right now," an analogy very frequently heard throughout data collection. Addison and Elizabeth speak of "both sides," "intense sides," and the teams of "us" versus "them." However, they do not themselves feel like these teams necessarily represent their perspectives and voices: "most people are moderate," but everyone outside of the loudest representative of these teams "gets lost." These friends reflect the frustration expressed in many focus groups and interviews around the state of play in the public sphere's political game right now: to use the language Sutton-Smith (1997), many of these young people view play with politics as fully driven by power in contest and wholly focused on fractional team (partisan) identity rather than the "larger community" of citizenship. Further, as the conflict of this political game "run[s] away with [its] players," it has expanded beyond its boundaries of

play (the public sphere), permeating all aspects of identity and social life (i.e., private realms and spaces of entertainment). In the view of these young people, political participation has become a corrupted game of only "us" versus "them," without a sense of the broader "we," that has turned engagement from a playful, accessible citizenship to a site of ever-present, ever-demanding "unlimited ruthless warfare" (Caillois 1961:56).

This is the concern and critique expressed by these friends and most of the young people I spoke to, who so actively tried to remove themselves from the game's playing field. Yet, in at times surprising and subtle ways, they revealed their own continued play. They played in complicated ways, cheering in the game field of Old Town Road controversy, struggling and puzzling together over Kanye West's cancelation, sparring and spectating on Facebook... While the playful nature of this political engagement led to the game of politics being so dangerous and so vulnerable to corruption, it also allowed *even the most resistant* an opportunity to join in on the play and reap the incidental benefits of such ludic engagement. Huizinga states the following in defending the significance of play and the study of play:

Any game can at any time wholly run away with the players. The contrast between play and seriousness is always fluid... Play turns to seriousness and seriousness to play. (Huizinga [1949] 1980:8)

Such an observation has within it both danger and opportunity. While people often spoke of the contemporary political field of play as a corrupted game dominated by faction identities, Lee responded with a pleased, enthusiastic "hard yes" when asked if popular culture played a part in him entering the game. In fact, he positively credited popular culture with him joining the particular team of "wokeness," as his friends (teammates) nodded in agreement. If this private play turns to public seriousness, and vice versa, and in doing brings in more, diverse citizens to allegedly corrupted teams, what might this mean for consensus and progress in the democratic process, beyond the prerequisite of engagement?

This dissertation has explored when and under what conditions young people have access to such political (game)play through popular culture in a Goldilocks zone, as well as the processes and

motivations behind such gameplay and the different forms of such engaging play. The large-scale, structural implications of this political play are far beyond the scope of this interpretivist exploration of meaning, mediated experiences, and peer group interactions. However, in integrating the literature of (agonist, competitive) play with (deliberative) public sphere theory, paired with the findings in this dissertation, I suggest that an exploration of such implications must consider the work of Chantal Mouffe while continuing to build a culturalist approach to popular entertainment culture and politics.

Playful Agonistic Pluralism

At the center of public sphere theories of democracy is the collective deliberation and action that works towards the ultimate goal of decision-making grounded in consensus. This is the purpose of the public sphere, where individuals come together to "act in concert" on the institutional force of the state (Arendt [1959] 2013). The public opinion that emerges from deliberation and interaction must necessarily be separate from private interests, and thus, from economic action. Such separation is needed for the *rational* deliberation capable of unifying a diverse public as a democratic force. Clearly, such unification is not occurring in the playful political game explored in the preceding chapters, despite (or perhaps because of?) increased participation.

However, political theorist Chantal Mouffe (1999; 2005; 2013) radically challenges this understanding of democratic power and processes, contesting the underlying assumption that unity is, should be, or even could be the ultimate goal of democracy. In her early work with Laclau ([1985] 2014), they argued, like many of the discussed public sphere critics, that distinctions between public and private, or further, distinctions between public and civil, are "only the result of a certain type of hegemonic articulation" ([1985] 2014:169), meaning that the socio-cultural definitions of what is political and what is not are embedded in existing structures of power. While this is clear to public sphere critics like Fraser (1985; 1990), Benhabib (1992; 1997), and others (e.g., Pitkin 1981; Pateman 1983; Warner 2002; Dillon

2004; Hermes 2006a; Calhoun 2013), Laclau and Mouffe argue that the necessary theoretical adjustment is not to theorize an endless multiplicity of spheres and publics that must be considered in such unification of public opinion: the pluralism recognized in these criticisms is foundationally incompatible with the universalistic requirements of the deliberative democratic "citizen." In the political game that determines the rules of public deliberation, legitimacy, rationality, and basic humanity are *always* defined by political hegemony and discursive power, and thus, exclusion:

We have to accept that every consensus exists as a temporary result of a provisional hegemony, as a stabilization of power, and that it always entails some form of exclusion. The idea that power could be dissolved through a rational debate and that legitimacy could be based on pure rationality are illusions, which can endanger democratic institutions. (Mouffe 2000:104)

Division, marginalization, and exclusion are thus not idiosyncratic flaws of particular public spheres (Greek, bourgeois, or otherwise), but are inherent to every formation of a public or a multiplicity of publics, as "division is inescapably 'constitutive' of political order" (Haw 2021). Thus, instead of working towards the unachievable "illusion" of unity through deliberation, Laclau and Mouffe theorize an agonistic model of democracy,⁶¹ based not in deliberation towards the goal of consensus and unity, but rather, based in agonistic conflict towards a goal of respectful and passionate democratic decision-making grounded in pluralism rather than hegemonic domination.

Evoking the competitive character of ancient Greek life, as Huizinga ([1949] 1980) and Caillois (1961) do in theorizing play and games, Mouffe has built on the distinction between *agonism*, or conflict

⁶¹ While Arendt ([1959] 2013) speaks of agonist democratic action, the conflict that is included in such public considerations is still necessarily a limited and exclusive one, one that is "still too selective, still too aristocratic (or self-deluded) in its demand for 'disinterestedness'" regarding the public/private divide (Villa 1999:125). Further, though Arendt acknowledges this agonistic conflict of the public, consensus remains the goal/function of this public. As stated, for Mouffe, true consensus is not possible given the inevitable and hegemonic exclusions that remain hidden in Arendt's agonism. Mouffe explicitly discusses the role of judgment in this regard, linking Arendt's agonistic political action to Habermas' public deliberation: "It is clear that what she seeks in the Kantian critique of aesthetic judgment is a procedure to obtain intersubjective agreement in the public sphere. Despite the differences in their respective approaches, I therefore believe that Arendt, like Habermas, envisages the public sphere as a place where consensus can be established" (Mouffe 2010).

between adversaries, and *antagonism*, or conflict between enemies. Central to this theorization of citizenship and political participation is the recognition of conflict as an inevitable feature of diverse societies and pluralistic democracies. In agonistic politics, as in agonistic games, an adversary is recognized as a legitimate opponent within the defined system, and thus is tolerated as a valid participant in the "common symbolic space" of political difference (Mouffe 2000). While this space is intrinsically one of passionate opposition, grounded in an "us" versus "them" construction of the (socio-)political, it is also a space of acknowledgement and respect, and therefore, of non-violence. The recognition of conflict here is vital, as if left unchecked (in, for example, a deliberative model of democracy that strives for consensus), such conflict will take its essential form of antagonism (Mouffe 2005).

Antagonism lies at the heart of political conflict and is inherent to human relations (Mouffe 2005; 2000; Laclau and Mouffe [1985] 2014). In antagonistic politics, the opponent is not an adversary to be challenged within the field of play, but is an enemy to be excluded from play entirely, whose very existence in the political community is rejected as illegitimate, or otherwise whose citizenship is at its core not recognized. Such antagonism may even appear as consensus: the dominant public sphere of Nazi Germany seemingly (superficially?) neared consensus in public sphere deliberation through the (physical) exclusion of (ethnic) enemies.⁶² In fact, extremism (on the right in Mouffe's conceptualization) is exceptionally threatening under a logic of consensus, as unity in a public can be more easily reached through the means of exclusion and elimination of the enemy (Mouffe 1999). The goal of democracy,

⁶² As many have pointed out in critique (e.g., Roskamm 2015), this case is particularly meaningful given Mouffe's expansion of the work of Carl Schmitt and his conceptualization of antagonism through the distinctions of citizen/friend/us and other/enemy/them. Schmitt was a powerful force in Nazi Germany, a prominent leader in the party's intellectual class whose legal and political theory provided ideological support to the regime and Nazi state violence. Mouffe recognizes the significance of Schmitt's focus on the centrality of antagonism to the political, but "disagree[s] with the consequence that Schmitt draws from that" (Hansen and Sonnichsen 2014:267): Mouffe argues instead for an agonistic public. A historical note of interest to the subject matter in this dissertation: at the time of Schmitt's rise in party leadership, Huizinga's early cultural histories were "swiftly banned" in Nazi Germany, with understandings of opponents in conflict and the power in play/seriousness that were radically oppositional to those in Schmitt's theorizations of political confrontation and hostility (Lambrow 2021).

then, should be to recognize, and then "tame" and "sublimate" this inherent, ever-threatening antagonism (Mouffe 2005:20-21), and transform such conflict into agonistic relations between adversaries that tolerate difference while challenging, rather than rejecting, the (political) other.

Thus, for Mouffe, the biggest threat to democracy is not conflict, partisanship, and fragmented public identity, all of which are seen in the concerns of public sphere theorists and many of the participants in this study, who fear the consequences of the public/private blur in the "new normal" and pop culture's role in a polarized political play. For Mouffe, the biggest threat is a lack of conflict, or rather, the lack of recognition of such conflict. Agonistic politics are necessary for a healthy democracy in a diverse society, and therefore in this theoretical perspective, (respectful) partisan play within the political and a "sports team kind of [political] culture" is productive, if paired with the necessary agonistic value of sportsmanship. However, these young people I spoke with are extremely frustrated with the state of this game. Combing Mouffe and the above play theory, the competitive game/conflict of politics at this time seems corrupted to a dangerously antagonistic state. The respect necessary for agonism, or "the rules of courteous rivalry" in the field of the public, have fallen to "power and contest" between partisan teams, "us" versus "them," rather than foregrounding a sense of community between player-citizens, all of whom belong in this game.

Mouffe's conceptualization of democracy suggests that the solution to concerns of antagonism expressed by these young people, as well as those emerging from public sphere theory and popular journalism, is not to separate the (increasingly populist) blending of entertainment and politics, which appears to so many to worsen both avoidance (actively so, for many of these moderate young people) and extremism (in a mob-mentality of "woke" culture, or in the ambiguous, exclusionary politics seen in the story of Teddy's brother in Chapter 6). The solution to these threats is to expand upon the spaces in which agonistic forces can challenge extreme antagonism. This requires a fundamental recognition of the inevitability (and democratic capacity) of conflict and then, instead of trying to eliminate exclusionary

extremists, work collectively to make agonistic forces the dominant powers in defining the state of play and the rules of the game (Mouffe 2013). Encourage the play that makes this political participation accessible to these young people, normalize *respectful* political conflict in/as gameplay, and, theoretically, a mature agonistic pluralism can repress antagonistic conflict through conflict.

I will return to this agonistic proposal in a more grounded fashion below. To do so, though, requires first a critical reconsideration of Mouffe's original evaluation of public sphere theory and deliberative democracy. Mouffe and Laclau ([1985] 2014) argue that traditional understandings of the public sphere are flawed due to the hegemonic assumptions underlying notions of rationality, identity, and the political. This is addressed in their reframing of democratic ideals in pluralism and agonism over consensus. However, as deliberation in the public sphere had game rules of rationality in citizenship, so too does agonism have game rules regarding the values necessary for pluralism, namely, respect, diversity, and, perhaps paradoxically, a broad sense of citizen-belonging (to the shared game) that can support and sustain lower-level partisan division (in different teams). These game rules, even in their support of pluralism, are necessarily hegemonic in definition and application. What does respect look like? What makes for sufficient recognition of diversity? When might play be considered disrespectful? And critically, what happens when someone breaks the rules? Despite calls for inclusion, even in the face of threatening, antagonistic forces, Mouffe consistently grounds her framing of an ideal pluralist democracy in the premise that exclusion will *always* be central to the very existence of a political space, which is necessary for defining the field (of play):

An extreme form of pluralism, according to which all interests, all opinions, all differences are seen as legitimate, could never provide the framework for a political regime. For the recognition of plurality not to lead to a complete *indifferentiation* and *indifference*, criteria must exist to decide between what is admissible and what is not. (Mouffe [1992] 1995:13, original emphasis).

What such [an extreme] pluralism misses is the dimension of the *political* relations of power and antagonisms are erased and we are left with the typical liberal illusion of a pluralism without

antagonism. Indeed, although it tends to be very critical of liberalism, that type of extreme pluralism, because of its refusal of any attempt to construct a 'we', a collective identity that would articulate the demands found in the different struggles against subordination, partakes of the liberal evasion of the political. To deny the need for a construction of such collective identities, and to conceive democratic politics exclusively in terms of a struggle of a multiplicity of interest groups or of minorities for the assertion of their rights is to remain blind to the relations of power. It is to ignore the limits imposed on the extension of the sphere of rights by the fact that some existing rights have been constructed on the very exclusion or subordination of others. (Mouffe 2000:20)

While the democratic response to antagonism should *typically* be a creative sublimation of such conflict through constructive, agonistic pluralism, encouraging healthy and playful competition within an agreed-upon game **there must be limits on, and therefore exclusions around, the antagonisms than can be allowed to play in the agon.** For the game to function, players must play by the game rules: this includes adopting "a collective identity" of belonging to the game and recognizing the multiplicity of other players and teams that share this sense of belonging. Players must respect that their adversaries have equally legitimate claims to this field of gameplay. Extreme antagonists do not follow these rules and thus threaten other players and the underlying stability of the game. There must be a response to the power of antagonisms that strip the right to play from others. Mouffe is clear that this cannot be allowed within democratic pluralism, but is not clear in what the response should be.

This challenge to Mouffe's pluralist agonism reflects what Karl Popper ([1945] 2020) briefly discussed as the "paradox of tolerance," arguing that "If we extend unlimited tolerance even to those who are intolerant, if we are not prepared to defend a tolerant society against the onslaught of the intolerant, then the tolerant will be destroyed, and tolerance with them. [...] We should therefore claim, in the name of tolerance, the right not to tolerate the intolerant" (518). That the forward to this new edition of Popper's work is written by George Soros, billionaire philanthropist, progressive political

investor, and boogeyman to anti-Semitic conspiracy theories of the right,⁶³ illustrates the theoretical implications of this paradox.

In our contemporary, seemingly antagonist field of play, "both sides" see the other as a hostile, intolerant, dangerous enemy in conflict that often needs to be excluded, expelled, or ejected from the game for the purpose of preserving the rules and openness of the game. There is variation in defining these rules and the subsequent boundaries of unacceptable antagonism/unacceptable gameplay (e.g., labeling *some* cancelations as crude, careless woke politics while justifying others, or defining exclusionary humor as antagonistic by intent and not effect). Play with politics in popular entertainment media does appear to be an access point for young people to enter the playing field, but it is a highly frustrating game of undefined rules, intense team combat to define such rules, and a reputational threat of hostility that lacks the air of respect and community necessary for a true, competitive, agonistic game.

Achieving Mediated Agonism Amidst Paradox

The threatening reputation of antagonism in contemporary politics is clearly the overwhelming force shaping young people's view of the public sphere. Mouffe argues that the solution to such antagonism is not some unattainable rational deliberation and unity, but a recognition of the inevitability of conflict within a diverse democratic society and an expansion of spaces for pluralism (though within limits) and the agonistic forces that can creatively challenge hostile extremism. This theoretical perspective better reflects the findings in this dissertation as they complicate the necessity for a

⁶³ Donald Trump has promulgated such conspiracy theories around Soros on multiple occasions, and Bill O'Reilly has framed Soros as a threat to democracy, an "extremist" who is "off-the-charts dangerous": O'Reilly argues that Soros "can demand that politicians running for office do what he tells them to do" (Brown and Steinblatt 2017). While a critique of the power of the billionaire class is certainly a valid one to make, this is a framing of Soros as a political player acting outside of the rules of games, a threat to the game, grounded in antagonistic dog-whistles that build on anti-Semitic theories of "hidden agenda" of a powerful Jewish elite (Achenbach 2018). This is an antagonistic attack against that which itself is framed as antagonism.

public/private distinction (in embracing pluralism over a hegemonic unity) and as they illustrate the role of play, as creative opportunity, as struggle with complex multiplicity, and as growth and engagement with similarities (in a team) and difference (against an adversary). As popular entertainment media and culture provide unique sites separate from "serious performance" in which playful engagement can occur alongside and despite expressions of avoidance, the playful-ness of agonistic engagement and competition in these Goldilocks zones may prove indispensable to the sublimation of counterproductive antagonism. However, while popular entertainment spaces may allow for this expansion of pluralism, how might the other components of Mouffe's response to antagonism be accomplished?

Firstly, the recognition and acceptance of innate conflict appear to be a matter of media and digital literacy, at least in the context of the popular cultural field of gameplay. Further, such recognition appears to be occurring in some regards in this data: many participants reflected a conscious awareness of the media they, their peers, and their adversaries were engaging in (inevitable) conflict. For example:

- Chapter 4 highlights displays of critical analysis of one's own entertainment consumption and discussions of media influence via pandering
- Chapter 5 illustrates political judgment through a critical struggle (with conflict) and engagement with entertainment they may deeply enjoy
- Chapter 6 features examples from a multitude of considerations and critiques on the media's construction of conflict as grounded in digital literacy:
 - o The role of technological affordances
 - o Echo chambers and their nuances
 - o Limitations in digital communications (sending and receiving)
 - o Ambiguity and humor as tools of antagonism

Digital literacy appears to improve with digital nativity, and much interdisciplinary work is being done to teach and improve children's digital literacy from an early age, often including play (Harker-Schuch, Mills, Lade et al. 2020; Mihailidis 2020; Yuliana, Octavia and Sudarmilah 2020; Zimdars 2020). This could

improve broad citizen recognition of (healthy) conflict. The second matter at hand in Mouffe's response to antagonism, though, is the establishment and acceptance of shared rules of the game.

As stated, Mouffe takes as an assumption that the rules of the game include respect, valuing diversity, and adopting a shared sense of citizen-belonging in the form of a larger collective identity based in the agon. In terms of this study, this would mean having a shared identity of citizen perhaps developed through a shared sense of belonging in an audience-public (Livingstone 2005), which seems accessible. This also would require shared respect for a collectively recognized pluralism. For some, the deliberative cancelation of Kanye West reflected pluralism in terms of formal politics and/or conceptualizations of (popular) culture and the public sphere. For others, cancel culture, particularly in such a formally political case, is unequivocally an(other) example of antagonistic exclusion of conservative voices in the woke culture run wild. For some, the sharing of Pepe the Frog memes is (or can be) a tool of irony, humor, and even a knowing, heavily referential, progressive critique. For others, this is a highly polysemic, ambiguous tool that is not inherently agonistic, antagonistic, or even political. And then others, like Teddy, see the ambiguity of such memes pairing with the ambiguity of (political) play to destructive, deeply upsetting ends, as he observes his young brother become radicalized, in a playful, warped manner, into a destructive antagonist, appearing more as an enemy of Teddy's political team, and even of the whole game, than an adversary. Ultimately, the (limited and relatively failed) cancelation of Kanye West in woke culture is clearly *not* an antagonistic exclusion of difference in the way that extremist hate speech and symbolic violence, grounded in social/cultural/institution histories, have excluded large portions of any "public" from civic and political engagement, be that through audience-participation (in Teddy's brother's case, the historically contentious and exclusionary space of video games) or in a formally recognized public sphere. For (accessible, mediated) agonistic play to tame, sublimate, and control the antagonistic play that "run away" with its players (Huizinga [1949] 1980; Sutton-Smith 1997), the rules of gameplay need to be defined, the field of legitimate play needs to be bounded, and unfortunately, this seems to

require the very deliberative consensus and unity that Mouffe states, definitively, is unachievable: not achievable, anyway, outside of the inherent hegemonic distinctions embedded in existing power structures. Central to scholarships of play, entertainment media, and political engagement, though, are explorations of opportunity for social progress, development, and betterment on many levels, with some power structures suggesting more playful, agonistic opportunity than others.

Future research on the role of popular entertainment media and political engagement should take the existing relationships explored in this dissertation seriously, moving beyond literatures that focus merely on detraction, escape, mindless consumption, or the effects of any seemingly increasing banality of that which may appear to be "just entertainment." Discounting the active, nuanced relationships between popular culture and citizenship (broadly defined) does not just ignore the opportunities for playful engagement embedded in individual consumption and readings: this would also fail to recognize the innate centrality of such mediated play to our particularly combative "new normal." Further, future research must consider the implication of this mediated political play, accessible, autotelic, and often pleasurable, in terms of this paradoxical nature of democracy and tolerance and plurality. In considering the paradoxical rules and limitations around such play, both ideal and in actuality, future interdisciplinary scholarship must consider the dangers and threats of varied mediated play (and its audience-players) to healthy and productive conflict. Perhaps more important, though, is a playful search for a creative response to antagonism: along with these above foci, I intend to continue exploring the complex, popular, mediated opportunities accessible to diverse audience-player-citizens that might allow access to social/civic/public engagement. How might engagement with these matters, separate from serious performance and imbued with passion and creativity, combat the innate antagonistic forces of politics than cannot be ignored, or, as seen throughout this project, avoided? Considered alongside the risks of such play, how might the playful popular be a useful tool in influencing power structures in a way that might create a more conducive environment for respectful, pluralistic agonism? In short, future work will

explore how this particular site of consumption, exploration, and conflict, this *mediated political playground*, may be a site of hegemonic and/or transformative power, masked even by those playing and avoiding within it and the theoretical traditions central to core academic understandings of the space.

The mediated political playground explores the shared space where entertainment engages as art, the consumer decodes and deliberates as citizen, emotion constructs rationality, the private bridges to and distances from public(s), and "play turns to seriousness and seriousness to play" (Huizinga [1949] 1980:8). The recognition of this space by scholars and these players alike is necessary for addressing the opportunities, threats, and limitations embedded in young people's mediated experiences of their new social, cultural, and political normal.

METHODOLOGICAL APPENDICIES

Sample Focus Group Schedule

- Media Survey: TV, music, celebrity, online culture, + sports, video games, books
- General
 - What kinds of media and popular culture do you enjoy? Which are the most important?
 - Of things that are most important, what makes them important to you?
 - Of the things that you do but aren't important, why does it not feel as important as others?
- Music
 - Do you listen to/discuss lyrics? Why?
 - Do you like to talk about music with your friends? What do you discuss?
 - Do you think music is about bigger social issues or just entertainment? How so?
 - Do you see politics in music? Do you care about the politics of artists?
- Televisual
 - What shows do you watch? How do you watch them?
 - What makes [specific show] fun to discuss? Or what about [specific show] do you like to talk about?
 - Do you think TV is at all social or political? Do your friends ever discuss this? How so?
 - Do you think TV or music is more political? Discuss.
- Celebrity
 - Who do you like & why do you like to follow them?
 - Do you like to talk about celebrities with your friends?
 - (If it hasn't come up) What do you think about the Kardashians? Why do you think people like to talk about them?
 - Do you think celebrity culture is at all political?
 - How do you feel about celebrity's politics?
 - How do you feel about celebrities having political power?
 - Do they have a responsibility to speak or not?
- Online Culture
 - What online sites/apps do you like to use a lot?
 - What do you enjoy about these online places? What do these online spaces provide?
 - Do you think the online spaces you go to encourage politics?
 - Do you think conversations online are more political than conversation offline? Why or why not?
 - Do you participate in political conversations online?
 - Do you find politics in memes at all?
 - Alt-right memes?
 - Leftist memes?
- → Politics
 - o Do you think any of the media we've discussed are more politicized than others? How so?
 - Do you think popular culture affects or has affected your own views on politics?
 - o Do you like politics?

Sample Recruitment Materials

Sample email correspondence:

Hello _____,

Thanks for reaching out on Facebook! Let me give you a little info about the project: I am studying how young people talk about popular culture with friends. You can earn up to \$50 for participating in this study. The study has two phases: the focus group and the interview.

1) The focus group is like a group conversation, where you would get together with 3-5 of your friends to discuss popular culture, like television, celebrities, etc. The conversation would led by me and would last about an hour and a half to two hours. You would get \$25 for organizing the focus group (finding a time and place for you and your friends to talk with me) and \$5 for participating in the focus group (your friends would each get a \$5, too). It's usually a pretty fun conversation! Easy money.

2) After the focus group, participants will have the option to earn another \$20 by completing a media conversation diary (instruction on that to come later) and participating in a one-on-one interview with me that would last about 30-60 minutes.

You can participate in parts 1 and 2 of the study, or just part 1 if you'd rather, and will be paid accordingly.

Please let me know if you are interested in participating! If so, we can start organizing a focus group. I'll be in [city] around [these dates]. Maybe we can meet sometime then? If not, I'll be conducting focus groups through the summer.

Let me know!

Sarah

Hi _____,

My name is Sarah Johnson and I'm a graduate student at UVA conducting a study on popular culture and society. Your friend _______ suggested I reach out to you to see if you're interested in participating in the study. Let me give you a little info about the project: I am studying how young people talk about popular culture with friends. The study has two phases: the focus group and the interview.

1) The focus group is like a group conversation, where you would get together with 3-5 of your friends to discuss popular culture, like television, celebrities, etc. The conversation would led by me and would last about two hours. It's usually a pretty fun talk and I'll bring pizza, which is a bonus!

2) After the focus group, participants will have the option to continue the study and keep a media conversation diary (instruction on that to come later) and participate in a one-on-one interview with me that would last about 45 minutes.

You can participate in parts 1 and 2 of the study, or just part 1 if you'd rather. If you participate in both parts of the study, you will be paid \$20 for your time.

Please let me know if you are interested in participating! I'll be in [city] throughout the summer, so I'd love to find a time to talk.

Let me know!

Sarah

Hi _____,

This is Sarah Johnson, the woman running the pop culture study you participated in a few weeks ago. Thanks for chatting with me during the focus group! It was a really interesting conversation. I'm writing to see if you have any friends that might be interested in participating as well. I'm looking for more people to talk to, so anyone you can recommend would be greatly appreciated.

I'm also writing to schedule phase 2 of the study. This would consist of completing a (short!) media conversation diary for three days, then meeting up to talk about it. The interview itself would take 30 minutes, not too long, and the diary is pretty easy. I've attached the instructions below. **If you complete phase 2 of the study, you will get paid <u>\$20</u>**.

Let me know if you have any suggestions of people to talk to. If you still want to participate in phase 2, let me know! I'll be in [city] around [these dates], so I'd love to meet with you some time in there.

Best,

Sarah





Informed Consent Forms



	Project Title: Popular Culture and Socio-Political Talk			
Informed Consent Agreement – College				
Please	e read this consent agreement carefully before you decide to participate in the study.			
and di cultur	ose of the research study: This study aims to explore the ways in which groups of young people use iscuss popular culture. I believe by talking to participants about their conversations around popular re, I will be able to learn more about the connections between popular culture and broader socio- cal engagement.			
demo about 2), thi skip a	you will do in the study: In this study, you will first be asked to fill out a short questionnaire on graphics and political engagement. You and your friends will then be asked a series of questions popular culture. If you choose to do an additional media conversation diary and interview (phase is will be completed at a later date. Your responses will be audiotaped. You are completely free to ny question on the questionnaire or in the focus group/interview that you do not wish to answer, ou are free to stop and/or leave the interview at any time.			
	required: The focus group (phase 1) will require about 2 hours of your time. Phase 2: The media will take place over 3 days and the subsequent interview will last approximately 1 hour.			
Risks:	There are no anticipated risks in this study.			
	its: There are no direct benefits to you for participating in this research study, outside of your bution to the growth of knowledge on popular culture and socio-political engagement.			
inforn an en data h rathei used f	dentiality: The information that you give in this study will be handled confidentially. Your nation will be assigned a code number. The list connecting your name to this code will be kept in crypted folder on a private, password protected computer. When the study is completed and the nave been analyzed, this list will be destroyed. Your name will not be used in any report, but r, all interviewees will choose a pseudonym to protect their identity, which will be the only name for the individual during the recorded interview and subsequent analysis. After transcribing the , the files will be deleted from my computer.			
	ocus group setting, I cannot ensure that other participants will not repeat what is shared in the group, though I will request that the conversation not be discussed outside of the group interview.			
Volun	tary participation: Your participation in the study is completely voluntary.			
penal as we	to withdraw from the study: You have the right to withdraw from the study at any time without ty. If you choose to do so, you will also have to option of rescinding your interview up to that point II, in which case the audio recording and any notes will be destroyed. If you would like to withdraw your materials have been submitted, please contact the primary researcher.			
	to withdraw from the study: You have the right to withdraw from the study at any time without ty. If you want to withdraw from the study, please inform the interviewer that you want to stop, mply leave. There is no penalty for leaving the study.			

Focus Group Paperwork: Questionnaire (with political participation index) and Pop

Culture Survey

Pop Culture and Politics Study Questionnaire						
Your answers will be kept confidential and will not be reported in any way that can be traced to you. You may skip any answer that you do not wish to answer.						
Name:						
seudonym:						
Date:						
. Age:						
. Gender:						
Woman						
Man						
Other:						
	c).					
	ribe yourself? (check as man	y as ap	pply)			
_	·	y as ap	oply) Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American			
1. How would you deso	cribe yourself? (check as man	y as ap				
I. How would you deso	cribe yourself? (check as man or Alaska Native erican or Pacific Islander		Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American			
 How would you dest American Indian Asian, Asian Ame Black or African 	cribe yourself? (check as many or Alaska Native erican or Pacific Islander American		Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American White			
 How would you desc American Indian Asian, Asian Ame Black or African Mexican or Mex How would you desc 	cribe yourself? (check as many or Alaska Native erican or Pacific Islander American ican American cribe yourself? (check as many		Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American White Other:			
 How would you desc American Indian Asian, Asian Ame Black or African Mexican or Mex 	cribe yourself? (check as many or Alaska Native erican or Pacific Islander American ican American cribe yourself? (check as many		Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American White Other:			
How would you deso American Indian Asian, Asian Ame Black or African Mexican or Mex Straight/Heteros	cribe yourself? (check as many or Alaska Native erican or Pacific Islander American ican American cribe yourself? (check as many		Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American White Other: pply) Trans			
How would you desc American Indian Asian, Asian Ame Black or African Mexican or Mex Mexican or Mex Straight/Heteros Gay	cribe yourself? (check as many or Alaska Native erican or Pacific Islander American ican American cribe yourself? (check as many		Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American White Other: pply) Trans Queer			
How would you deso American Indian Asian, Asian Ame Black or African Mexican or Mex How would you deso Straight/Heteros Gay Lesbian	cribe yourself? (check as many or Alaska Native erican or Pacific Islander American ican American cribe yourself? (check as many		Other Hispanic, Latino or Latin American White Other: pply) Trans Queer Asexual			

6. Are vou cu	rrently enrolled in school?
□ □	Yes
	No
If enrolled. w	hat level/grade are you in?
7. Please sele	ct your highest level of education:
	Did not/have not yet completed high school
	Received a high school diploma or GED
	Attended a two-year school but did not/have not complete a degree (vocational or nical school/junior college/community college)
	Graduated from a two-year school
	Attended a four-year school but did not/have not complete a degree
	Completed a Bachelor's degree or equivalent
	Completed a Master's degree or equivalent
	Completed a Ph.D., M.D., or other advanced professional degree
	centration, if applicable:
	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:
8. Father's hi	ghest education level completed and occupation, current or at retirement:

10. How would you describe yourself?
Very Conservative
Conservative
Somewhat Conservative
 Moderate
Somewhat Liberal
Liberal
Very Liberal
Apolitical
Other:
11. Which of the following have you done? (check as many as apply)
Voted in a presidential election
Voted in a non-presidential election
Participated in a political event (rally, protest, speech, etc.)
Participated in a political organization/group/club
Participated in or volunteered for a political campaign
Displayed a political button, sign, shirt, etc.
Discussed politics and political issues with friends
Discussed politics and political issues with family
Shared a news or political link online
Commented on or contributed to a political discussion online
Read/watched political content online by people you agree with
Read/watched political content online by people you disagree with
Page 3 of 3

Name:										
Pseudonym:	Pseudonym:									
Date:										
Pop Culture Participation										
Listed below are different kinds of popular culture. Check the box next to any types of pop culture you frequently interact with. Additionally, circle the kinds of popular culture that are most important to you.										
Television (incl. binging/streaming) Celebrity Culture	e									
Movies Sports										
Books Online Culture (e.g., Reddit, YouTube, etc.)									
Music Video Games										

Diary Instructions


Participant Data

See PDF document/ssupplemental file for participant data.

326

REFERENCES

"2018 Time 100". 2018. Time Magazine. (https://time.com/collection/most-influential-people-2018/5217533/cardi-b).

[BenjiAnglusthson]. 2018. "Potentially Unpopular Opinion, Ahs Is No Longer a Horror Show." Reddit.

@OffMuteRKelly. 2018. "Muterkelly-Official", Twitter. 2020 (https://twitter.com/OffMuteRKelly).

Achenbach, Joel. 2018. "A Conspiracy Theory About George Soros and a Migrant Caravan Inspired Horror": The Washington Post. Retrieved 2022, (https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/aconspiracy-theory-about-george-soros-and-a-migrant-caravan-inspiredhorror/2018/10/28/52df587e-dae6-11e8-b732-3c72cbf131f2_story.html).

Adorno, Theodor W. [1966] 1973. Negative Dialectics. New York: Seabury Press.

-----. [1967] 1975. "Culture Industry Reconsidered." *New German Critique* 6(6):12-19. doi: 10.2307/487650.

- -----. [1938] 1977. "On the Fetish Character in Music and the Regression of Listening." Pp. 270-299 in *The Essential Frankfurt School Reader*, edited by A. Arato and E. Gerhardt. New York: Urizen Books.
- Adorno, Theodor W. and Richard D. Leppert. 2002. *Essays on Music*. Berkeley: University of California Press.

Ahmed, Sara. 2015. The Cultural Politics of Emotion. New York: Routledge.

Al-Rawi, Ahmed. 2018. "Regional Television and Collective Ethnic Identity: Investigating the Sns Outlets of Arab Tv Shows." *Social Media + Society* 4(3):205630511879587. doi:

10.1177/2056305118795879.

Alexander, Jeffrey C. 2006. "The Civil Sphere." edited by J. C. Alexander: Oxford University Press.

- Alexander, Jeffrey C. and Philip Smith. 1993. "The Discourse of American Civil Society: A New Proposal for Cultural Studies." *Theory and society* 22(2):151-207. doi: 10.1007/BF00993497.
- Allan, Kevin, Nir Oren, Jacqui Hutchison and Douglas Martin. 2021. "In Search of a Goldilocks Zone for Credible Ai." *Scientific Reports* 11(1):13687-13687. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-93109-8.
- Anderson, Morgan and Gabriel Keehn. 2020. "'Ok Boomer': Internet Memes as Consciousness Building." *Radical teacher* 118:56. doi: 10.5195/rt.2020.746.
- Andrejevic, Mark. 2004. *Reality Tv: The Work of Being Watched*. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.

Ang, Ien. 1985. Watching Dallas: Soap Opera and the Melodramatic Imagination. London: Methuen.

Ang, Ien and Joke Hermes. 1996. "Gender and/in Media Consumption." Pp. 92-111 in *Living Room Wars: Rethinking Media Audiences for a Postmodern World*. London: Routledge.

Arendt, Hannah. 1961. "The Crisis in Culture: Its Social and Its Political Significance." Pp. 197-241 in Between Past and Future: Eight Exercises in Political Thought. New York: Viking Press.

-----. 1965. On Revolution. New York: Viking Press.

- -----. [1959] 2013. The Human Condition. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Askanius, Tina. 2019. "Engaging with the Bridge: Cultural Citizenship, Cross-Border Identities and Audiences as 'Regionauts'." *European Journal of Cultural Studies* 22(3):271-290. doi: 10.1177/1367549417722093.
- Askanius, Tina and Nadine Keller. 2021. "Murder Fantasies in Memes: Fascist Aesthetics of Death Threats and the Banalization of White Supremacist Violence." *Information, Communication & Society* 24(16):2522-2539. doi: 10.1080/1369118X.2021.1974517.

Avedon, Elliott M. and Brian Sutton-Smith. 1971. The Study of Games. New York: J. Wiley.

- Backscheider, Paula R. 2000. "The Novel's Gendered Space." Pp. 20-49 in *Revising Women: Eighteenth-Century "Women's Fiction" and Social Engagement*, edited by P. R. Backscheider. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Bacon Jr., Perry. 2021. "Why Attacking 'Cancel Culture' and 'Woke' People Is Becoming the Gop's New Political Strategy": FiveThirtyEight. 2021 (https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/why-attacking-cancel-culture-and-woke-people-is-becoming-the-gops-new-political-strategy/).
- Barrett, Paul M. and J. Grant Sims. 2021. "False Accusation: The Unfounded Claim That Social Media Companies Censor Conservatives." Vol.: NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights.
- Baumgartner, Jody and Jonathan S. Morris. 2006. "The Daily Show Effect: Candidate Evaluations, Efficacy, and American Youth." *American politics research* 34(3):341-367. doi: 10.1177/1532673X05280074.
- Beaumont-Thomas, Ben. 2018. "'I Miss the Old Kanye': What Has Happened to Rap's Most Complex Star": The Guardian. 2021 (https://www.theguardian.com/music/2018/may/02/i-miss-the-oldkanye-what-has-happened-to-raps-most-complex-star).
- Becker, Howard Saul. 1982. Art Worlds. Berkeley: University of California Press.

Becker, Ron. 2006. "Gay Tv and Straight America." Piscataway, NJ: Rutgers University Press.

Bellis, Nigel and Astral Finnie [Director]. Year. Surviving R. Kelly.

(https://play.mylifetime.com/shows/surviving-r-kelly/season-1).

- Bender, Thomas. 2003. "The Thinning of American Culture." in *Public Discourse in America: Conversation and Community in the Twenty-First Century*, edited by J. Rodin and S. P. Steinberg. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Benhabib, Seyla. 1992. "Models of Public Space: Hannah Arendt, the Liberal Tradition and Jurgen Habermas." Pp. 89-120 in *Situating the Self: Gender, Community and Postmodernism in Contemporary Ethics*. Cambridge, England: Polity Press.
- -----. 1993. "Feminist Theory and Hannah Arendt's Concept of Public Space." *History of the Human Sciences* 6(2):97-114.
- -----. 1997. "The Embattled Public Sphere: Hannah Arendt, Juergen Habermas and Beyond." *Theoria: A Journal of Social and Political Theory* (90):1-24.
- -----. 2008. "On the Public Sphere, Deliberation, Journalism, and Dignity." edited by K. Wahl-Jorgensen. Reset Dialogues on Civilization.
- Benjamin, Walter. [1935] 1969. "The Work of Art in the Age of Mechanical Reproduction." Pp. 217-254 in *Illuminations*. New York: Schocken Books.
- Bennett, W. Lance. 1998. "The Uncivic Culture: Communication, Identity, and the Rise of Lifestyle Politics." *PS: Political Science & Politics* 31(4):741-761. doi: 10.1017/S1049096500053270.
- -----. 2003. "Lifestyle Politics and Citizen-Consumers: Identity, Communication and Political Action in Late Modern Society." Pp. 137-150 in *Media and the Restyling of Politics: Consumerism, Celebrity and Cynicism*, edited by J. Corner and D. Pels. London: SAGE.
- Bennett, W. Lance and Alexandra Segerberg. 2012. "The Logic of Connective Action: Digital Media and the Personalization of Contentious Politics." *Information, Communication & Society* 15(5):739-768. doi: 10.1080/1369118X.2012.670661.
- Bennett, W. Lance, Chris Wells and Allison Rank. 2009. "Young Citizens and Civic Learning: Two
 Paradigms of Citizenship in the Digital Age." *Citizenship Studies* 13(2):105-120. doi:
 10.1080/13621020902731116.

Bickford, Tyler. 2012. "The New 'Tween' Music Industry: The Disney Channel, Kidz Bop and an Emerging Childhood Counterpublic." *Pop. Mus* 31(3):417-436. doi: 10.1017/S0261143012000335.

Bignell, Jonathan. 2013. "Realism and Reality Formats." Pp. 95-115. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Bimber, Bruce and Homero Gil de Zúñiga. 2020. "The Unedited Public Sphere." *New Media & Society* 22(4):700-715. doi: 10.1177/1461444819893980.

Black Public Sphere, Collective. 1995. *The Black Public Sphere: Black Literature and Culture*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

- Bloch, Ernst, Georg Lukács, Bertolt Brecht, Walter Benjamin, Theodor W. Adorno and Fredric Jameson. [1977] 2007. *Aesthetics and Politics*. Translated by R. Taylor. London, New York: Verso.
- Block, Elena. 2013. "A Culturalist Approach to the Concept of the Mediatization of Politics: The Age of "Media Hegemony"." *Communication Theory* 23(3):259-278. doi: 10.1111/comt.12016.
- Boisvert, Stéfany. 2020. "'Queering' Tv, One Character at a Time: How Audiences Respond to Gender-Diverse Tv Series on Social Media Platforms." *Critical Studies in Television: The International Journal of Television Studies* 15(2):183-201. doi: 10.1177/1749602020914479.
- Boulianne, Shelley. 2009. "Does Internet Use Affect Engagement? A Meta-Analysis of Research." *Political Communication* 26(2):193-211. doi: 10.1080/10584600902854363.
- -----. 2015. "Social Media Use and Participation: A Meta-Analysis of Current Research." *Information, Communication & Society* 18(5):524-538. doi: 10.1080/1369118X.2015.1008542.
- -----. 2016. "Online News, Civic Awareness, and Engagement in Civic and Political Life." *New Media & Society* 18(9):1840-1856. doi: 10.1177/1461444815616222.
- Boulianne, Shelley and Yannis Theocharis. 2020. "Young People, Digital Media, and Engagement: A Meta-Analysis of Research." *Social science computer review* 38(2):111-127. doi: 10.1177/0894439318814190.
- boyd, danah. 2014. *It's Complicated: The Social Lives of Networked Teens*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Breese, Elizabeth Butler. 2011. "Mapping the Variety of Public Spheres." *Communication Theory* 21(2):130-149. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2885.2011.01379.x.
- Brown, Jennings and Jacob Steinblatt. 2017. "How George Soros Became the Right's Biggest Boogeyman": Vocativ. Retrieved 2022, (https://www.vocativ.com/412237/george-soros-rightboogeyman/).
- Brown, Mary Ellen. 1994. Soap Opera and Women's Talk: The Pleasure of Resistance. Thousand Oaks: Sage Pulbications.
- Browning, Graeme Weitzner Daniel J. 1996. *Electronic Democracy: Using the Internet to Influence American Politics*. Wilton, CT: Pemberton Press.
- Brunsdon, Charlotte. 2000. *The Feminist, the Housewife, and the Soap Opera*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Buchstein, Hubertus. 1997. "Bytes That Bite: The Internet and Deliberative Democracy." *Constellations* 4(2):248-263. doi: 10.1111/1467-8675.00052.

- Buckingham, David. 1997. "News Media, Political Socialization and Popular Citizenship: Towards a New Agenda." *Critical Studies in Mass Communication* 14(4):344.
- Burghardt, Gordon M. 2005. *The Genesis of Animal Play: Testing the Limits*. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- -----. 2011. "Defining and Recognizing Play." in *The Oxford Handbook of the Development of Play*, edited by A. D. Pellegrini. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Butcher, Erica. 2009. "An Audience Reception Analysis Field Study: Exploring Second and Later Generation Latino Viewers' Perceived Realism Appraisals of Latino Fictional Television Characters in English Language Television Programs." ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Caillois, Roger. 1961. *Man, Play, and Games*. Translated by M. Barash. New York: New York Free Press of Glencoe.
- Calhoun, Craig. 2012. Contemporary Sociological Theory. Chichester, West Sussex, Malden, MA: John Wiley & Sons.
- -----. 2013. "The Problematic Public: Revisiting Dewey, Arendt, and Habermas." *The Tanner Lectures on Human Values* 33:67-107. https://uofupress.lib.utah.edu/the-tanner-lectures-on-human-values-3/.
- Canovan, Margaret. 1994. "Politics as Culture: Hannah Arendt and the Public Realm." Pp. xxviii, 422 p. ;
 424 cm. in *Hannah Arendt: Critical Essays, Suny Series in Political Theory*, edited by L. P.
 Hinchman and S. Hinchman. Albany: State University of New York Press.

Cantor, Muriel G. and Suzanne Pingree. 1983. The Soap Opera. Beverly Hills: Sage Publications.

- "#Cardib was Not Having It with Twitter after Two People Dig up Old Tweets in Which the Rapper Used the Word "Roach" and "Tranny". She Explains That He Term Roach Is Hood Slang and Was Not Used as a Racist Term. Cardi Also Reminded Everyone That She Didn't Know That the "T" Word Was Offensive and Had Already Apologized for It! #Clapbackseason #Swipeleft". 2017. Instagram: The Shade Room. 2020 (https://www.instagram.com/p/BXnVuMHI9q/?utm_source=ig_embed).
- Carr, Nicholas G. 2020. *The Shallows: What the Internet Is Doing to Our Brains*. New York: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Cassegård, Carl. 2014. "Contestation and Bracketing: The Relation between Public Space and the Public Sphere." *Environment and planning. D, Society & space* 32(4):689-703. doi: 10.1068/d13011p.

- Cavalcante, Andre, Andrea Press and Katherine Sender. 2017. "Feminist Reception Studies in a Post-Audience Age: Returning to Audiences and Everyday Life." *Feminist Media Studies* 17(1):1-13. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2017.1261822.
- Central, Comedy. 2017. "Chappelle Show R. Kelly's Piss on Your Video", YouTube. 2020 (https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eafRE74JGZ8).
- Chambers, Simone. 2021. "Truth, Deliberative Democracy, and the Virtues of Accuracy: Is Fake News Destroying the Public Sphere?". *POLIT STUD-LONDON* 69(1):147-163. doi: 10.1177/0032321719890811.
- Chandler, Daniel and Rod Munday. 2011. "Cultural Populism." in A Dictionary of Media and Communication: Oxford University Press.
- Chaplin, Tamara. 2014. "Lesbians Online: Queer Identity and Community Formation on the French Minitel." *Journal of the history of sexuality* 23(3):451-472. doi: 10.7560/JHS23305.
- Charmaz, Kathy. 2006. Constructing Grounded Theory: A Practical Guide through Qualitative Analysis. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications.
- Chatman, Dayna. 2017. "Black Twitter and the Politics of Viewing Scandal." Pp. 299-314 in Fandom: Identities and Communities in a Mediated World, edited by J. Gray, C. Sandvoss and C. L. Harrington. New York: New York University Press.
- Ciantar, Philip. 2016. "The Singer as Individual: Pop Singers, Music and Political Propaganda in Contemporary Maltese Electoral Campaigns." *Music & politics* X(1). doi: 10.3998/mp.9460447.0010.106.
- Ćirković, Milan M. 2007. "Evolutionary Catastrophes and the Goldilocks Problem." *International journal of astrobiology* 6(4):325-329. doi: 10.1017/S1473550407003916.
- Cochrane, Kira. 2012. "Chris Brown Looks Set for No1 in Comeback without Contrition": The Guardian. 2021 (https://www.theguardian.com/music/2012/jul/06/chris-brown-comeback-withoutcontrition).

Cohen, Jean L. and Andrew Arato. 1992. *Civil Society and Political Theory*. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press. Contributors, Wikipedia. 2021. "Cardi B", Wikipedia. 2021.

-----. 2022a. "American Horror Story": Wikipredia, The Free Encyclopedia. Retrieved 2022,

(https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=American_Horror_Story&oldid=1069555477).

-----. 2022b. "Erika Jayne", Wikipedia. 2022 (https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Erika_Jayne).

Corsaro, William A. 1992. "Interpretive Reproduction in Children's Peer Cultures." *Social Psychology Quarterly* 55(2):160 - 177. -----. 2005. The Sociology of Childhood. Thousand Oaks, Calif: Pine Forge Press.

- Coscarelli, Joe. 2018. "Spotify Pulls R. Kelly and Xxxtentacion from Playlists, Stirring a Debate." (https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/10/arts/music/rkelly-spotify-accusations-xxxtentacion.html).
- Couldry, Nick. 2010. Why Voice Matters: Culture and Politics after Neoliberalism. London, Thousand Oaks, Calif: SAGE.
- Couldry, Nick, Sonia Livingstone and Tim Markham. 2010. *Media Consumption and Public Engagement*. UK: Palgrave Macmillan.
- D'Acci, Julie. 1994. *Defining Women: Television and the Case of Cagney & Lacey*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.
- Dahlberg, Lincoln. 2007. "The Internet, Deliberative Democracy, and Power: Radicalizing the Public Sphere." *International journal of media & cultural politics* 3(1):47-64.
- -----. 2011. "Re-Constructing Digital Democracy: An Outline of Four 'Positions'." *New Media & Society* 13(6):855-872. doi: 10.1177/1461444810389569.
- Dahlgren, Peter. 1995. Television and the Public Sphere: Citizenship, Democracy and the Media.
- -----. 2003. "Reconfiguring Civic Culture in the New Media Milieu." Pp. 151-170 in *Media and the Restyling of Politics: Consumerism, Celebrity and Cynicism*, edited by J. Corner and D. Pels. London, Thousand Oaks: SAGE.
- -----. 2005. "The Internet, Public Spheres, and Political Communication: Dispersion and Deliberation." *Political Communication* 22(2):147-162. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10584600590933160.
- -----. 2006. "Doing Citizenship: The Cultural Origins of Civic Agency in the Public Sphere." *European Journal of Cultural Studies* 9(3):267-286. doi: 10.1177/1367549406066073.
- -----. 2009. Media and Political Engagement: Citizens, Communication, and Democracy. Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- -----. 2018. "Public Sphere Participation Online: The Ambiguities of Affect." *International journal of communication (Online)*:2052.
- Davies, James C. 1965. "The Family's Role in Political Socialization." *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 361:10 19.
- Davies, Paul. 2008. The Goldilocks Enigma: Why Is the Universe Just Right for Life? Boston: Houghton Mifflin.
- Davis, Aeron. 2019. "Political Communication: A New Introduction for Crisis Times."
- Davis, Jenny L., Tony P. Love and Gemma Killen. 2018. "Seriously Funny: The Political Work of Humor on Social Media." *New Media & Society* 20(10):3898-3916. doi: 10.1177/1461444818762602.

Davis, Mark. 2021. "The Online Anti-Public Sphere." *European Journal of Cultural Studies* 24(1):143-159. Dawkins, Richard. 1976. *The Selfish Gene*. New York: Oxford University Press.

- Day, Faithe and Aymar Jean Christian. 2017. "Locating Black Queer Tv: Fans, Producers, and Networked Publics on Youtube." *Transformative works and cultures* 24. doi: 10.3983/twc.2017.0867.
- De Cristofaro, Emiliano. 2018. "Memes Are Taking the Alt-Right's Message of Hate Mainstream": The Conversation. Retrieved 2021, (https://theconversation.com/memes-are-taking-the-alt-rights-message-of-hate-mainstream-108196).
- De Kosnik, Abigail. 2011. "Soaps for Tomorrow: Media Fans Making Online Drama from Celebrity Gossip." Pp. x, 344 p. ; 325 cm. in *The Survival of Soap Opera: Transformations for a New Media Era*, edited by S. Ford, A. De Kosnik and C. L. Harrington. Jackson: University Press of Mississippi.

De Koven, Bernard. [1978] 2013. The Well-Played Game: A Player's Philosophy. Cambridge: MIT Press.

- Deller, Ruth A. 2019. "Reality Television: The Tv Phenomenon That Changed the World." Emerald Publishing Limited.
- Denisova, Anastasia. 2019. Internet Memes and Society: Social, Cultural, and Political Contexts. New York, NY: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Denning, Andrew. 2021. "Deep Play? Video Games and the Historical Imaginary." *American Historical Review* 126(1). doi: 10.1093/ahr/rhab002.
- Dennis Jr., David. 2018. "When It All Falls Down: The Twisted Nightmare of Kanye West and Trump": The Undefeated. 2021 (https://theundefeated.com/features/when-it-all-falls-down-the-twisted-nightmare-of-kanye-west-and-trump/).
- Dent, Alexis. 2017. "It's Not Just Kylie Jenner--These 5 Kardashian Enterprises Have Been Appropriated from Black Culture": Marie Claire. 2020

(https://www.marieclaire.com/celebrity/news/a27683/kardashian-enterprises-cultural-appropriation/).

Dewey, John. 1939. Freedom and Culture. New York: Putnam.

- Dickerson, Nik and Matt Hodler. 2021. ""Real Men Stand for Our Nation": Constructions of an American Nation and Anti-Kaepernick Memes." *J SPORT SOC ISSUES* 45(4):329-357. doi: 10.1177/0193723520950537.
- Dickson, Caitlin. 2016. "Trump's Son, Adviser Share Image Featuring White Nationalists' Favorite Cartoon Frog": Yahoo News. 2022 (https://www.yahoo.com/news/trumps-son-adviser-share-imagefeaturing-white-nationalists-favorite-cartoon-frog-170540004.html).

Dietz, Mary G. 2002. Turning Operations: Feminism, Arendt, and Politics: Routledge.

- Dillon, Elizabeth Maddock. 2004. *The Gender of Freedom: Fictions of Liberalism and the Literary Public Sphere*. Stanford, Calif: Stanford University Press.
- Dimaggio, Paul, Eszter Hargittai, W. Russell Neuman and John P. Robinson. 2001. "Social Implications of the Internet." *Annual Review of Sociology* 27(1):307-336. doi: 10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.307.
- Dimock, Michael. 2019. "Defining Generations: Where Millennials End and Generation Z Begins." Vol.: Pew Research Center.
- Dixon, Louise. 2008. "Kanye: "I'm the Voice of This Generation"", CBS News: Associated Press. 2020 (https://www.cbsnews.com/news/kanye-im-the-voice-of-this-generation/).
- Dolber, Brian and Andrew O'Baoill. 2018. "Pressing Pause: Critical Reflections from the History of Media Studies." *TripleC* 16(1):264-279. doi: 10.31269/vol16iss1pp264-279.
- Domagoj, Bebić and Volarevic Marija. 2018. "Do Not Mess with a Meme: The Use of Viral Content in Communicating Politics." *Communication & Society* 31(3):43-56. doi: 10.15581/003.31.3.43-56.
- Donovan, Joan. 2020. "Deconstructing Disinformation's Threat to Democracy." *The Fletcher Forum of World Affairs* 44(1):153-160.
- Dowdy, Michael. 2007. "Live Hip Hop, Collective Agency, and "Acting in Concert"." *Popular music and society* 30(1):75-91. doi: 10.1080/03007760500503459.
- Drakett, Jessica, Bridgette Rickett, Katy Day and Kate Milnes. 2018. "Old Jokes, New Media Online Sexism and Constructions of Gender in Internet Memes." *Feminism & psychology* 28(1):109-127. doi: 10.1177/0959353517727560.
- Dumuid, Dorothea, Timothy Olds, Katherine Lange, Ben Edwards, Kate Lycett, David P. Burgner, Peter Simm, Terence Dwyer, Ha Le and Melissa Wake. 2021. "Goldilocks Days: Optimising Children's Time Use for Health and Well-Being." *J EPIDEMIOL COMMUN H*:jech-2021-216686. doi: 10.1136/jech-2021-216686.
- Edgerly, Stephanie. 2017. "Making Sense and Drawing Lines: Young Adults and the Mixing of News and Entertainment." *Journalism Studies* 18(8):1052-1069. doi: 10.1080/1461670X.2015.1100522.
- Eicher-Catt, Deborah. 2013. "A Semiotic Interpretation of Authentic Civility: Preserving the Ineffable for the Good of the Common." *Communication Quarterly* 61(1):1-17. doi: 10.1080/01463373.2012.718727.
- Elahe, Izadi. 2017. "Louis C.K. Responds to Sexual Misconduct Allegations: 'These Stories Are True.'." The Washington Post.

Eliasoph, Nina. 1998. *Avoiding Politics*. Cambridge, England, New York: Cambridge University Press. Ellis, John. 2000. Seeing Things: Television in the Age of Uncertainty. London: I. B. Tauris. Endres, Kyle and Costas Panagopoulos. 2017. "Boycotts, Buycotts, and Political Consumerism in America." *Research & politics* 4(4):205316801773863. doi: 10.1177/2053168017738632.

- Faria, Zachary. 2021. "Identity-Obsessed Liberals and Social Justice Are the Roots of 'Cancel Culture'": The Washington Examiner. 2021 (https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/opinion/identityobsessed-liberals-and-social-justice-are-the-roots-of-cancel-culture).
- Farrell, Henry. 2012. "The Consequences of the Internet for Politics." *ANNUAL REVIEW OF POLITICAL SCIENCE* 15(1):35-52. doi: 10.1146/annurev-polisci-030810-110815.
- Fawaz, Ramzi. 2020. "Comic Book Cosmopolitics: The Fantastic Four's Counterpublic as a World-Making Project." Pp. 94-124, Vol. 1. New York, USA: New York University Press.
- Feezell, Jessica T. 2018. "Agenda Setting through Social Media: The Importance of Incidental News Exposure and Social Filtering in the Digital Era." *Political research quarterly* 71(2):482-494. doi: 10.1177/1065912917744895.
- Feezell, Jessica T. and Brittany Ortiz. 2021. "'I Saw It on Facebook': An Experimental Analysis of Political Learning through Social Media." *Information, Communication & Society* 24(9):1283-1302. doi: 10.1080/1369118X.2019.1697340.
- Filippo, Maria San. 2019. "Before and after Afterellen: Online Queer Cinephile Communities as Critical Counterpublics." Pp. 117-136. Ithaca, NY: Rutgers University Press.
- Fincham, Benjamin. 2016. The Sociology of Fun. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Fine, Gary Alan. 1979. "Small Groups and Culture Creation: The Idioculture of Little League Baseball Teams." *American Sociological Review* 44(4):733.
- Fiorina, Morris P. 2017. "Unstable Majorities: Polarization, Party Sorting, and Political Stalemate." Stanford, California: Hoover Institution Press.
- Fischer, Norman. 1997. "Frankfurt School Marxism and the Ethical Meaning of Art: Herbert Marcuse's the Aesthetic Dimension." *Communication Theory* 7(4):362-381. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2885.1997.tb00158.x.
- Fish, Stanley E. 1976. "Interpreting the Variorum." Critical Inquiry 2(3):20.
- -----. 1980. "What Makes an Interpretation Acceptable?" Pp. 338-255 in *Is There a Text in This Class?: The Authority of Interpretive Communities*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Fiske, John. 1986. "Television: Polysemy and Popularity." *Critical Studies in Mass Communication* 3(4):391-408.
- -----. 1989. *Reading the Popular*. New York: Routledge.
- -----. [1987] 2010. *Television Culture*. London; New York: Routledge.

- -----. [1989] 2010. Understanding Popular Culture. London, New York: Routledge.
- -----. [1989] 2011. *Reading the Popular*. London; New York: Routledge.
- -----. [1996] 2016. Media Matters: Race and Gender in U.S. Politics. London: Routledge.
- -----. [1993] 2016. Power Plays Power Works. London, New York: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Fleming, Kenneth, Esther Thorson and Zengjun Peng. 2005. "Associational Membership as a Source of Social Capital: Its Links to Use of Local Newspaper, Interpersonal Communication, Entertainment Media, and Volunteering." *Mass Communication & Society* 8(3):219 - 240. doi: 10.1207/s15327825mcs0803_3.
- "Floridabama Shore". 2017. TVGeek. 2022 (https://www.tvgeek.com/nz/title/floribama-shore).
- Foust, Joshua. 2017. "Americans Don't Know Their Neighbors Anymore—and That's Bad for the Future of Democracy" *Ideas*: Quartz. 2022 (https://qz.com/916801/americans-dont-know-theirneighbors-anymore-and-thats-bad-for-the-future-of-democracy/).
- Fouts, Hillary N., Carin L. Neitzel and Lauren R. Bader. 2016. "Work-Themed Play among Young Children in Foraging and Farming Communities in Central Africa." *Behaviour* 153(6-7):663-691. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/1568539X-00003362.
- Fraser, Nancy. 1985. "What's Critical About Critical Theory? The Case of Habermas and Gender." *New German Critique* (35):97-131.
- -----. 1990. "Rethinking the Public Sphere: A Contribution to the Critique of Actually Existing Democracy." *Social Text* (25/26):56-80.
- -----. 2009. "Feminism, Capitalism and the Cunning of History." New Left review (56):97.
- Freud, Sigmund. [1920] 2010. *Beyond the Pleasure Principle*, Edited by J. Strachey. United States: Pacific Publishing Studio.
- Gabler, Neal. 2003. "Modeling Public Discourse in Popular Culture." Pp. xv, 318 p. ; 325 cm. in *Public Discourse in America: Conversation and Community in the Twenty-First Century*, edited by J.
 Rodin and S. P. Steinberg. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Gal, Noam, Limor Shifman and Zohar Kampf. 2016. ""It Gets Better": Internet Memes and the Construction of Collective Identity." *New Media & Society* 18(8):1698-1714. doi: 10.1177/1461444814568784.
- Galili, Doron and Henry Jenkins. 2020. "A Conversation with Henry Jenkins." *NECSUS_European Journal of Media Studies* 9(2):5-19.
- Garber, Megan. 2017. "Are We Having Too Much Fun?: In 1985, Neil Postman Observed an America Imprisoned by Its Own Need for Amusement. He Was, It Turns out, Extremely Prescient. ": The

Atlantic. 2022 (https://www.theatlantic.com/entertainment/archive/2017/04/are-we-having-too-much-fun/523143/).

- Gayraud, Agnès. 2019. *Dialectic of Pop*. Translated by R. Mackay, D. Miller and N. Power. Falmouth, United Kingdom: MIT Press.
- Geertz, Clifford. 1972. "Deep Play: Notes on the Balinese Cockfight." *Daedalus (Cambridge, Mass.)* 101(1):1-37.
- Geraghty, Christine. 1991. Women and Soap Opera: A Study of Prime Time Soaps: Polity.
- Gillespie, Tarleton, Kirsten A. Foot and Pablo J. Boczkowski. 2014. "Media Technologies: Essays on Communication, Materiality, and Society." Cambridge, Massachusetts: MIT Press.
- Girgis, Luke. 2022. "Chris Brown's Timeline of Violence Towards Women", The Brag Magazine: Rolling Stone Magazin. 2022 (https://thebrag.com/chris-browns-timeline-of-violence-towards-women/).
- Gitlin, Todd. 2001. Media Unlimited: How the Torrent of Images and Sounds Overwhelms Our Lives. New York: Metropolitan Books.
- Glynn, Kevin, Jonathan Gray and Pamela Wilson. 2011. "Reading Fiske and Understanding the Popular." in *Reading the Popular*. New York: Routledge.
- Goffman, Erving. 1956. The Presentation of Self in Everyday Life. Garden City, N.Y.: Anchor Books.
- Gordon, Robert J. and James H. Stock. 1998. "Foundations of the Goldilocks Economy: Supply Shocks and the Time-Varying Nairu." *Brookings papers on economic activity* 1998(2):297-346. doi: 10.2307/2534696.
- Goren, Lily. 2016. "Politics and Popular Culture." Society 53:482-486.
- Gorton, Kristyn. 2009. Media Audiences: Television, Meaning and Emotion: Edinburgh University Press.
- Gracyk, Theodore. 2001. *I Wanna Be Me: Rock Music and the Politics of Identity*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Graham, T. S. and A. Hajru. 2011. "Reality Tv as a Trigger of Everyday Political Talk in the Net-Based Public Sphere." *European journal of communication (London)* 26(1):18-32. doi: 10.1177/0267323110394858.
- Griffin, Rachel Alicia and Michaela D. E. Meyer. 2018. "Adventures in Shondaland: Identity Politics and the Power of Representation." New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press.
- Grodzicki, Maciej J. and Michał Możdżeń. 2021. "Central and Eastern European Economies in a Goldilocks Age: A Model of Labor Market Institutional Choice." *Economic modelling* 104:105626. doi: 10.1016/j.econmod.2021.105626.

Gylfason, Haukur Freyr, Anita Hrund Sveinsdottir, Vaka Vesteinsdottir and Rannveig Sigurvinsdottir.

2021. "Haters Gonna Hate, Trolls Gonna Troll: The Personality Profile of a Facebook Troll." *INT J ENV RES PUB HE* 18(11):5722. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18115722.

Habermas, Jürgen. [1964] 1974. "The Public Sphere: An Encyclopedia Article (1964)." *New German Critique* (3):49-55.

- -----. 1977. "Hannah Arendt's Communications Concept of Power." Social Research 44(1):3-24.
- -----. 1984. *The Theory of Communicative Action*. Boston: Beacon Press.
- -----. [1962] 1991. The Structural Transformation of the Public Sphere: An Inquiry into a Category of Bourgeois Society. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- -----. 1998. On the Pragmatics of Communication. Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press.
- -----. 2007. "How to Save the Quality Press?" in *Süddeutsche Zeitung*.
- Hadley, Bree. 2016. "Cheats, Charity Cases and Inspirations: Disrupting the Circulation of Disability-Based Memes Online." *Disability & society* 31(5):676-692. doi: 10.1080/09687599.2016.1199378.
- Hall, Stuart. [1973] 1980. "Encoding/Decoding." in *Culture, Media, Language: Working Papers in Cultural Studies,* edited by S. Hall, D. Hobson, A. Love and P. Willis. London: Hutchinson.
- -----. 1981. "Notes on Deconstructing 'the Popular'." Pp. 227-240 in *People's History and Socialist Theory*, edited by R. Samuel. London, Boston: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Hall, Stuart and Sut Jhally [Director]. Year. Race: The Floating Signifier.
- Hansen, Allan Dreyer and André Sonnichsen. 2014. "Radical Democracy, Agonism and the Limits of Pluralism: An Interview with Chantal Mouffe." *Distinktion (Aarhus)* 15(3):263-270. doi: 10.1080/1600910X.2014.941888.

Hansen, Flemming. 2003. "Branding and Advertising." edited by L. B. Christensen. Frederiksberg: Samfundslitteratur.

- Harker-Schuch, Inez E. P., Franklin P. Mills, Steven J. Lade and Rebecca M. Colvin. 2020. "Co2peration –
 Structuring a 3d Interactive Digital Game to Improve Climate Literacy in the 12-13-Year-Old Age
 Group." COMPUT EDUC 144:103705. doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2019.103705.
- Harlow, Summer, Jerrica Ty Rowlett and Laura-Kate Huse. 2020. "'Kim Davis Be Like ... ': A Feminist
 Critique of Gender Humor in Online Political Memes." *Information, Communication & Society* 23(7):1057-1073. doi: 10.1080/1369118X.2018.1550524.
- Hart, Michael H. 1979. "Habitable Zones About Main Sequence Stars." *Icarus* 37:351-357. doi: 10.1016/0019-1035(79)90141-6.

- Haw, Christopher A. 2021. *Monotheism, Intolerance, and the Path to Pluralistic Politics*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Hawking, Stephen and Leonard Mlodinow. 2010. *The Grand Design*. Westminster: Random House Publishing Group.
- Hawkins, Stephen, Daniel Yudkin, Mírian Juan-Torres and Tim Dixon. 2018. "Hidden Tribes: A Study of America's Polarized Landscape " Vol.: More in Common.
- Heiskanen, Benita. 2017. "Meme-Ing Electoral Participation." *European journal of American studies* 12(2):52. doi: 10.4000/ejas.12158.
- Heller, Susanna. 2018. "People Are Tearing into Kim Kardashian for Cultural Appropriation after She Filmed Herself with 'Bo Derek Braids'": Insider. 2020.
- Henricks, Thomas S. 2008. "The Nature of Play: An Overview." American Journal of Play 1(2):157-180.
- -----. 2015. Play and the Human Condition. Urbana: University of Illinois Press.
- -----. 2020. "Play Studies: A Brief History." American Journal of Play 12(2):117 155.
- Hermes, Joke. 2006a. "Hidden Debates: Rethinking the Relationship between Popular Culture and the Public Sphere." *Javnost-the Public* 13(4):27 43.
- -----. 2006b. "Practicing embodiment: Reality, Respect and Issues of Gender in Media Reception." Pp.
 - 382-398 in A Companion to Media Studies, edited by A. N. Valdivia. Malden, MA: Blackwell.
- -----. 2007. Re-Reading Popular Culture: Blackwell.

Herrera, Brandon. 2021a. "Alec Baldwin and the Kenosha Kid." Retrieved 2021.

- -----. 2021b. "Kyle Rittenhouse Should Walk Free Trial Recap."
- Hesmondhalgh, David. 2013. "Why Music Matters." Hoboken: John Wiley & Sons, Incorporated.
- Hill, Kevin A. and John E. Hughes. 1998. "Cyberpolitics: Citizen Activism in the Age of the Internet."
- Hobson, Dorothy. 1982. Crossroads: The Drama of a Soap Opera. London: Methuen.
- Holland, J. N. and J. L. Bronstein. 2008. "Mutualism." Pp. 2485-2491 in *Encyclopedia of Ecology*, edited by S. E. Jørgensen and B. D. Fath. Oxford: Academic Press.

Holm, Nicholas. 2017. "All That Is Solid Collapses into Giggles: Examining the Political Aesthetics of Contemporary Humour." Pp. 179-207. Cham: Springer International Publishing.

- Holtermann, Andreas, Svend Erik Mathiassen and Leon Straker. 2019. "Promoting Health and Physical Capacity During Productive Work: The Goldilocks Principle." *Scand J Work Environ Health* 45(1):90-97. doi: 10.5271/sjweh.3754.
- Horkheimer, Max. [1941] 1972. "Art and Mass Culture." Pp. 273-290 in *Critical Theory; Selected Essays*. New York: New York, Herder and Herder.

- Horkheimer, Max and Theodor W. Adorno. [1947] 1972. *Dialectic of Enlightenment*. New York: New York Herder and Herder.
- -----. [1947] 1994. "The Culture Industry: Enlightenment as Mass Deception." Pp. 94 136 in *Dialectic of Enlightenment*. New York: Continuum.
- Hu, Tingting and Cathy Yue Wang. 2020. "Who Is the Counterpublic? Bromance-as-Masquerade in Chinese Online Drama-Sci Mystery." *Television & New Media*. doi: 10.1177/1527476420937262.
- Huizinga, Johan. 1955. *Homo Ludens : A Study of the Play-Element in Culture*. Boston: Boston : Beacon Press.
- -----. [1949] 1980. Homo Ludens: A Study of the Play-Element in Culture. Boston: Beacon Press.
- Iandoli, Luca, Simonetta Primario and Giuseppe Zollo. 2021. "The Impact of Group Polarization on the Quality of Online Debate in Social Media: A Systematic Literature Review." *Technological forecasting & social change* 170:120924. doi: 10.1016/j.techfore.2021.120924.
- Illing, Sean. 2018. "How Tv Trivialized Our Culture and Politics: Why You Should Read This 30-Year-Old Book.": Vox. 2022 (https://www.vox.com/conversations/2017/5/8/15440292/donald-trumppolitics-culture-neil-postman-television-media).
- Infowars.com. 2017. "The Great Cnn Meme War Has Begun! Best of Cnn Dank Memes Vol 1: Enter Infowars' 'Great Cnn Meme War' Contest for a Chance to Win \$20k! ". 2021 (https://archives.infowars.com/the-great-cnn-meme-war-has-begun-best-of-cnn-dank-memesvol-1/).
- -----. 2018. "Meme War 3.0: Infowars Launches \$10k Npc Meme Contest: Make an Infowars, Prisonplanet, or Newswars-Themed Npc Meme and Win Cold, Hard Cash! ": Infowars.com. 2021 (https://archives.infowars.com/meme-war-3-0-infowars-launches-10k-npc-meme-contest/).
- InJeong, Yoon. 2016. "Why Is It Not Just a Joke? Analysis of Internet Memes Associated with Racism and Hidden Ideology of Colorblindness." *Journal of Cultural Research in Art Education (Online)* 33:92.
- Inthorn, Sanna, John Street and Martin Scott. 2013. "Popular Culture as a Resource for Political Engagement." *Cultural Sociology* 7(3):336-351.
- Jackson, David J. 2009. Entertainment & Politics: The Influence of Pop Culture on Young Adult Political Socialization.
- Jackson, Lucy and Gill Valentine. 2014. "Emotion and Politics in a Mediated Public Sphere: Questioning Democracy, Responsibility and Ethics in a Computer Mediated World." *Geoforum* 52:193-202. doi: 10.1016/j.geoforum.2014.01.008.

- Jackson, Sarah J. and Sonia Banaszczyk. 2016. "Digital Standpoints." *Journal of Communication Inquiry* 40(4). doi: 10.1177/0196859916667731.
- Janicker, Rebecca. 2017. "American Horror Story: How the Cult Tv Show Hints at Real-World Nightmare": The Conversation. Retrieved 2020, (https://theconversation.com/american-horror-story-how-the-cult-tv-show-hints-at-real-world-nightmares-81979).
- Jenkins, Henry. 1992. Textual Poachers: Television Fans & Participatory Culture. New York: Routledge.
- -----. 2005. "Why Fiske Still Matters", FlowJournal. Retrieved 2022,

(https://www.flowjournal.org/2005/06/why-fiske-still-matters/).

- -----. 2008. Convergence Culture: Where Old and New Media Collide. New York: New York University Press.
- -----. 2010. "Why Fiske Still Matters." in *Reading the Popular*. New York: Routledge.
- Jenkins, Henry, Mizuko Itō and danah boyd. 2016. Participatory Culture in a Networked Era: A Conversation on Youth, Learning, Commerce, and Politics. Cambridge, UK

Malden, MA: Polity Press.

- Joyrich, Lynne. 1996. Re-Viewing Reception: Television, Gender, and Postmodern Culture. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Karppi, Tero. 2011. "Digital Suicide and the Biopolitics of Leaving Facebook." *Transformations* (14443775) (20).
- Katz, Elihu, Jay G. Blumler and Michael Gurevitch. 1973. "Uses and Gratifications Research." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 37(4):509-523. doi: 10.1086/268109.
- Kautzer, Chad. 2019. "Political Violence and Race: A Critique of Hannah Arendt." *CLCWeb: Comparative Literature and Culture* 21(3). doi: 10.7771/1481-4374.3551.

Keane, John. 1988a. Civil Society and the State. London, New York: Verso.

- -----. 1988b. Democracy and Civil Society: On the Predicaments of European Socialism, the Prospects for Democracy, and the Problem of Controlling Social and Political Power. London, New York: Verso.
- Keating, Avril and Gabriella Melis. 2017. "Social Media and Youth Political Engagement: Preaching to the Converted or Providing a New Voice for Youth?". *British journal of politics & international relations* 19(4):877-894. doi: 10.1177/1369148117718461.
- Kellman, Andy. "Chris Brown: Artist Biography", AllMusic. (https://www.allmusic.com/artist/chrisbrown-mn0000266063/biography).
- Kellner, Douglas. 2000. "Habermas, the Public Sphere, and Democracy: A Critical Intervention." in *Perspectives on Habermas*, edited by L. E. Hahn. Chicago, Ill.: Open Court.

- -----. 2002. "The Frankfurt School and British Cultural Studies: The Missed Articulation." in *Rethinking the Frankfurt School: Alternative Legacies of Cultural Critique*, edited by J. T. Nealon and C. Irr. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Kerr, Aphra, Julian Kücklich and Pat Brereton. 2006. "New Media New Pleasures?". *International Journal of Cultural Studies* 9(1):63-82. doi: 10.1177/1367877906061165.
- Kidd, Celeste, Steven T. Piantadosi and Richard N. Aslin. 2014. "The Goldilocks Effect in Infant Auditory Attention." *Child Dev* 85(5):1795-1804. doi: 10.1111/cdev.12263.
- Kim, Yonghwan, Hsuan-Ting Chen and Homero Gil de Zúñiga. 2013. "Stumbling Upon News on the Internet: Effects of Incidental News Exposure and Relative Entertainment Use on Political Engagement." *Computers in human behavior* 29(6):2607-2614. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.06.005.
- Kim, Yunhwan, Silvia Russo and Erik Amnå. 2017. "The Longitudinal Relation between Online and Offline Political Participation among Youth at Two Different Developmental Stages." New Media & Society 19(6):899-917. doi: 10.1177/1461444815624181.
- Kirby, Jen. 2018. "Poll: The Kids Are Not All Right with Donald Trump": Vox. 2020 (https://www.vox.com/2018/3/31/17184324/poll-donald-trump-approval-young-people).

Klein, Ezra. 2020. Why We're Polarized. New York: Avid Reader Press.

- Klikauer, Thomas. 2021. "Media Capitalism: Hegemony in the Age of Mass Deception." Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- Knight Steele, Catherine. 2021. "When the Black Lives That Matter Are Not Our Own: Digital Black
 Feminism and a Dialectic of Self and Community." *Feminist Media Studies* 21(5):860-863. doi: 10.1080/14680777.2021.1949370.
- Ko, Ara and Sherry M. Wren. 2021. "Advances in Appropriate Postoperative Triage and the Role of Real-Time Machine-Learning Models: The Goldilocks Dilemma." *JAMA Network Open* 4(11):e2133843-e2133843. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.33843.
- Kuo, Rachel. 2018. "Racial Justice Activist Hashtags: Counterpublics and Discourse Circulation." *New Media & Society* 2(2).
- Laclau, Ernesto and Chantal Mouffe. [1985] 2014. *Hegemony and Socialist Strategy: Towards a Radical Democratic Politics*. London, New York: Verso.
- Lambrow, Alexander. 2021. "The Seriousness of Play: Johan Huizinga and Carl Schmitt on Play and the Political." *GAMES CULT* 16(7):820-834. doi: 10.1177/1555412020975619.

- Lamont, Alexandra. 2011. "University Students' Strong Experiences of Music: Pleasure, Engagement, and Meaning." *Musicae scientiae* 15(2):229-249. doi: 10.1177/1029864911403368.
- -----. 2012. "Emotion, Engagement and Meaning in Strong Experiences of Music Performance." *Psychology of music* 40(5):574-594. doi: 10.1177/0305735612448510.
- Landis, Winona. 2016. "Diasporic (Dis)Identification: The Participatory Fandom of Ms. Marvel." *South Asian popular culture* 14(1-2):33-47. doi: 10.1080/14746689.2016.1241344.
- Lang, Cady. 2021. "Keeping up with the Kardashians is Ending. But Their Exploitation of Black Women's Aesthetics Continues", TIME. 2021 (https://time.com/6072750/kardashians-blackfishingappropriation/).
- Laugero, Greg. 1995. "Publicity, Gender, and Genre: A Review Essay." Review of Desire and Domestic
 Fiction: Political History of the Novel., Nancy Armstrong; Romantic Correspondence., Mary
 Favret; Women in Print Culture: The Construction of Femininity in the Early Periodical., Kathryn
 Shevelow; Romanticism, Nationalism, and the Revolt., David Simpson. *Eighteenth-Century Studies* 28(4):429-438. http://www.jstor.org.proxybz.lib.montana.edu/stable/2739469.
- Laurenson, Diana. 1978. "Current Research in the Sociology of Literature: Introduction." *The Sociological Review* 26:1-14. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-954X.1978.tb03239.x.
- Lawless, Jennifer L. 2015. *Running from Office: Why Young Americans Are Turned Off to Politics*, Edited by R. L. Fox. Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press.
- Lee, Si Yu and Jasmon W. T. Hoh. 2021. "A Critical Examination of Ageism in Memes and the Role of Meme Factories." *New Media & Society*. doi: 10.1177/14614448211047845.
- Lerche, Anders Fritz, Maja Vilhelmsen, Kathrine Greby Schmidt, Rasmus Kildedal, Natja Launbo, Pernille Kold Munch, Mark Lidegaard, Sandra Schade Jacobsen, Charlotte Lund Rasmussen, Svend Erik Mathiassen, Leon Straker and Andreas Holtermann. 2020. "Can Childcare Work Be Designed to Promote High Intensity Physical Activity for Improved Fitness and Health? A Proof of Concept Study of the Goldilocks Principle." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17(20):7419. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17207419.
- "A Letter on Justice and Open Debate". 2020. Harper's Bazaar. Retrieved October,

(https://harpers.org/a-letter-on-justice-and-open-debate/).

Lieberman, Alicea and Juliana Schroeder. 2020. "Two Social Lives: How Differences between Online and Offline Interaction Influence Social Outcomes." *CURR OPIN PSYCHOL* 31:16-21. doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2019.06.022.

- Littlewood, Barbara. 2004. Feminist Perspectives on Sociology. London, UNITED KINGDOM: Taylor & Francis Group.
- Livingstone, Sonia M. 2005. Audiences and Publics: When Cultural Engagement Matters for the Public Sphere. Bristol, England ; Portland, Or.: Intellect.
- Loreck, Janice. 2018. "Pleasurable Critiques: Feminist Viewership and Criticism in Feminist Frequency, Jezebel, and Rosie Recaps." *Feminist Media Studies* 18(2):264-277. doi: 10.1080/14680777.2017.1358201.
- Lovelock, Michael. 2019. *Reality Tv and Queer Identities: Sexuality, Authenticity, Celebrity*. Cham: Springer International Publishing AG.

Low, Setha M. and Neil Smith. 2006. The Politics of Public Space. New York: Routledge.

- Lunt, Peter and Sonia Livingstone. 2013. "Media Studies' Fascination with the Concept of the Public
 Sphere: Critical Reflections and Emerging Debates." *Media, Culture & Society* 35(1):87-96. doi: 10.1177/0163443712464562.
- Lunt, Peter and Mervi Pantti. 2007. "Popular Culture and the Public Sphere: Currents of Feeling and Social Control in Talk Shows and Reality Tv." Pp. 162-174 in *Media and Public Spheres*, edited by R. Butsch: Palgrave McMillan.
- Lupton, Julia Reinhard. 2014. "Hannah Arendt and the Crisis of the Humanities?". *Political Theology* 15(4):287-289. doi: 10.1179/1462317X14Z.0000000085.
- Mancino, Matthew P. 2021. "Understanding Cyberbullying: Hannah Arendt's Public-Private-Social Distinctions and Online Communication." *Atlantic journal of communication* 29(4):246-261. doi: 10.1080/15456870.2020.1781856.
- Maniam, Shiva and Samantha Smith. 2017. "A Wider Partisan and Ideological Gap between Younger, Older Generations." Vol.: Pew Research Center.
- Marcuse, Herbert. 1941. "Some Social Implications of Modern Technology." *Studies in Philosophy and Social Science* 9(3):414-439.
- -----. 1964. One-Dimensional Man; Studies in the Ideology of Advanced Industrial Society. Boston: Boston, Beacon Press.
- -----. [1939] 1998. "Some Social Implications of Modern Technology." Pp. 59-86 in *Technology, War and Fascism: Collected Papers of Herbert Marcuse, Volume 1*: Routledge.
- Martinelli, Dario. 2017. *Give Peace a Chant: Popular Music, Politics and Social Protest*. Cham: Springer International Publishing AG.

- Martinez, Natalie. 2019. "Study: Facebook Is Still Not Censoring Conservatives." Vol.: Media Matters for America.
- Marwick, Alice and Rebecca Lewis. 2017. "Media Manipulation and Disinformation Online." Vol. New York: Data & Society Research Institute.
- Mason, Lilliana. 2018. Uncivil Agreement: How Politics Became Our Identity: The University of Chicago Press.
- McChesney, Robert W. 1996. "Communication for the Hell of It: The Triviality of U.S. Broadcasting History." *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media* 40(4):540.
- -----. 1999. Rich Media, Poor Democracy: Communication Politics in Dubious Times. Urbana: University of Illinois Press.
- McGuigan, Jim. 1992. "Cultural Populism." London, New York: Routledge.
- -----. 2005. "The Cultural Public Sphere." European Journal of Cultural Studies 8(4):427-443.
- McKinney, Jessica. 2017. "A Twitter User Accused Cardi-B of Insulting Dark-Skinned Women": BET. 2020 (https://www.bet.com/music/2017/08/10/cardi-b-dark-skinned-women.html).
- McLuhan, Eric. n.d. "Commonly Asked Questions (and Answers)", marshallmcluhan.com. Retrieved 2022, (https://www.marshallmcluhan.com/common-questions/).
- McLuhan, Marshall. 1964. Understanding Media; the Extensions of Man. New York: New York, McGraw-Hill.
- -----. 1967. *The Medium Is the Massage*, Edited by Q. Fiore. New York: New York, Random House.
- -----. 2003. Understanding Media: The Extensions of Man, Edited by W. T. Gordon. Corte Madera, CA: Gingko Press.
- Mead, George Herbert. 1964. *On Social Psychology: Selected Papers*, Edited by A. L. Strauss. Chicago: Chicago, University of Chicago Press.

Meehan, Johanna. 2013. "Feminists Read Habermas: Gendering the Subject of Discourse." Routledge.

- Mihailidis, Paul. 2014. "The Civic-Social Media Disconnect: Exploring Perceptions of Social Media for Engagement in the Daily Life of College Students." *Information, Communication & Society* 17(9):1059-1071. doi: 10.1080/1369118X.2013.877054.
- -----. 2020. "The Civic Potential of Memes and Hashtags in the Lives of Young People." *DISCOURSE-ABINGDON* 41(5):762-781. doi: 10.1080/01596306.2020.1769938.
- Miller, Ryan A. 2017. ""My Voice Is Definitely Strongest in Online Communities": Students Using Social Media for Queer and Disability Identity-Making." *Journal of college student development* 58(4):509-525. doi: 10.1353/csd.2017.0040.

- Milner, Henry. 2002. *Civic Literacy: How Informed Citizens Make Democracy Work*. Hanover: University Press of New England.
- Milner, Ryan M. 2016. The World Made Meme: Public Conversations and Participatory Media: MIT Press.
- Mims, Christopher. 2020. "Why Social Media Is So Good at Polarizing Us": The Wall Street Journal;. 2020 (https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-social-media-is-so-good-at-polarizing-us-11603105204).
- Mina, An Xiao. 2019. Memes to Movements: How the World's Most Viral Media Is Changing Social Protest and Power: Beacon Press.
- Mitchell, Don. 1995. "The End of Public Space? People's Park, Definitions of the Public, and Democracy." *Annals of the Association of American Geographers* 85(1):108-133. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8306.1995.tb01797.xa.
- Modleski, Tania. 1979. "The Search for Tomorrow in Today's Soap Operas: Notes on a Feminine Narrative Form." *Film Quarterly* 33(1):12-21.
- Molla, Rani. 2020. "Social Media Is Making a Bad Political Situation Worse: America's Polarization Problem Is Bigger Than We Thought It Would Be." *Recode*: Vox. 2021 (https://www.vox.com/recode/21534345/polarization-election-social-media-filter-bubble).
- Moran, Kristin. 2015. ""If They're Trying to Say Something About My Culture ... i'm Confused": Recognizing and Resisting Authenticity in Latino-Themed Television." *Mass Communication & Society* 18(1):79-96. doi: 10.1080/15205436.2014.893363.
- Morley, David. 2009. "Mediated Class-Ifications: Representations of Class and Culture in Contemporary British Television." *European Journal of Cultural Studies* 12(4):487-508. doi: 10.1177/1367549409343850.

Morley, David and Charlotte Brunsdon. 1999. The Nationwide Television Studies. London: Routledge.

- Morley, Iain. 2018. The Prehistory of Music: Human Evolution, Archaeology, and the Origins of Musicality.
- Morreall, John. 2009. "Comic Relief: A Comprehensive Philosophy of Humor." Hoboken: John Wiley & Sons, Incorporated.
- Mouffe, Chantal. [1992] 1995. Dimensions of Radical Democracy: Pluralism, Citizenship, Community. London, New York: Verso.
- -----. 1999. "Deliberative Democracy or Agonistic Pluralism?". SOC RES 66(3):745-758.
- -----. 2000. The Democratic Paradox. London, New York: Verso.
- -----. 2005. On the Political. Abingdon, New York: Routledge.

-----. 2009. "Democracy in a Multipolar World." Millennium 37(3):549-561. doi:

10.1177/0305829809103232.

-----. 2010. "Agonistic Democracy and Radical Politics." Pavilion: Journal for Politics and Culture (15):248-253. https://www.pavilionmagazine.org/chantal-mouffe-agonistic-democracy-and-radicalpolitics/.

Naerland, Torgeir Uberg. 2020. "From Pleasure to Politics: Five Functions of Watching Tv-Series for Public Connection." *EUR J COMMUN* 35(2):93-107. doi: 10.1177/0267323119894481.

Negroponte, Nicholas. 1995. Being Digital. New York: Knopf.

Nelson Jr., Keith. 2021. "The 'Donda' Hype Proves Kanye Can Never Truly Be Canceled": Mic. 2022 (https://www.mic.com/p/will-kanye-ever-truly-be-canceled-82593303).

Neumann, W. Russell. 2001. "The Impact of the New Me Dia: Fragmentation, Stratification and Political Evolution." in *Mediated Politics: Communication in the Future of Democracy*, edited by W. L.
 Bennett and R. M. Entman. Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press.

Nieguth, Tim. 2015. The Politics of Popular Culture: Negotiating Power, Identity, and Place.

Nikhil, Buduma. 2017. Fundamentals of Deep Learning: O'Reilly Media, Inc.

"Npc Wojak". 2021. Wojak: Know Your Meme. 2022 (https://knowyourmeme.com/memes/npc-wojak).

- O'Boyle, Neil. 2021. "Whatsappening Donald: The Social Uses of Trump Memes." *EUR J CULT STUD*. doi: 10.1177/13675494211004596.
- O'Connor, Barbara and Elisabeth Klaus. 2000. "Pleasure and Meaningful Discourse: An Overview of Research Issues." *International Journal of Cultural Studies* 3(3):369-387. doi: 10.1177/136787790000300304.
- Ohlheiser, Abby. 2017. "In the Great 'Meme Wars,' Alex Jones Doesn't Care If He Makes Them or Is Them." in *The Washington Post*.
- Paciello, Marinella, Francesca D'Errico, Giorgia Saleri and Ernestina Lamponi. 2021. "Online Sexist Meme and Its Effects on Moral and Emotional Processes in Social Media." *COMPUT HUM BEHAV* 116. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2020.106655.
- Parhan, Kylie. 2021. "'Take Responsibility': Rhobh Fans Demand Erika Jayne Be Fired as She Calls Herself the 'Champ' of Reunion Despite Claims She 'Stole Millions'": The Sun. 2022 (https://www.thesun.com/entertainment/3809758/rhobh-fans-demand-erika-jayne-fired-champ-reunion/).

^{-----. 2013.} Agonistics: Thinking the World Politically, Edited by E. Wagner and C. Mouffe: Verso.

- Park, Chang Sup and Barbara K. Kaye. 2020. "What's This? Incidental Exposure to News on Social Media, News-Finds-Me Perception, News Efficacy, and News Consumption." *MASS COMMUN SOC* 23(2):157-180. doi: 10.1080/15205436.2019.1702216.
- Parker, Kim and Ruth Igielnik. 2020. "On the Cusp of Adulthood and Facing an Uncertain Future: What We Know About Gen Z So Far." Vol.: Pew Research Center.
- Parks, Lisa, Nicole Starosielski, Charles R. Acland, Paul Dourish, Sarah Harris, Jennifer Holt, Shannon Mattern, Toby Miller, Christian Sandvig and Jonathan Sterne. 2015. *Signal Traffic: Critical Studies of Media Infrastructures*. Champaign: University of Illinois Press.
- Parvin, Phil. 2017. "Democracy without Participation: A New Politics for a Disengaged Era." *Res Publica* 24(1):31-52. doi: 10.1007/s11158-017-9382-1.
- Pateman, Carol. 1983. "Feminist Critiques of the Public/Private Dichotomy." Pp. 281-303 in *Public and Private in Social Life*, edited by S. I. Benn and G. F. Gaus. London: Croom Helm.
- Paz, María Antonia, Ana Mayagoitia-Soria and Juan-Manuel González-Aguilar. 2021. "From Polarization to Hate: Portrait of the Spanish Political Meme." SOC MEDIA SOC 7(4):205630512110629. doi: 10.1177/20563051211062920.
- Penney, Joel. 2015. "Social Media and Symbolic Action: Exploring Participation in the Facebook Red Equal Sign Profile Picture Campaign." J Comput-Mediat Comm 20(1):52-66. doi: 10.1111/jcc4.12092.
- -----. 2017. "Social Media and Citizen Participation in "Official" and "Unofficial" Electoral Promotion: A Structural Analysis of the 2016 Bernie Sanders Digital Campaign." *Journal of Communication* 67(3):402-423. doi: 10.1111/jcom.12300.
- -----. 2019. "'It's My Duty to Be Like "This Is Wrong": Youth Political Social Media Practices in the Trump Era." *Journal of computer-mediated communication*. doi: 10.1093/jcmc/zmz017.
- -----. 2020. "'It's So Hard Not to Be Funny in This Situation': Memes and Humor in U.S. Youth Online Political Expression." *TELEV NEW MEDIA* 21(8):791-806. doi: 10.1177/1527476419886068.
- Pérez-Curiel, Concha, Ricardo Domínguez-García and Gloria Jiménez-Marín. 2021. "Public Sphere and Misinformation in the U.S. Election: Trump's Audience and Populism Indicators in the Covid-19 Context." *Journalism and Media* 2(3):335-350. doi: 10.3390/journalmedia2030020.
- Periphery. 2019. "Garden in the Bones", Genius Lyrics. Retrieved 2022, (https://genius.com/Periphery-garden-in-the-bones-lyrics).

- Peters, John D. 2003. "The Subtlety of Horkheimer and Adorno: Reading the "Culture Industry"." Pp. 58-73 in *Canonic Texts in Media Research*, edited by E. Katz, J. D. Peters, T. Liebes and A. Orloff.
 Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Phillips, Whitney. 2015. "This Is Why We Can't Have Nice Things: Mapping the Relationship between Online Trolling and Mainstream Culture." Cambridge, Massachusetts: MIT Press.
- Phillips, Whitney and Ryan M. Milner. 2017. *The Ambivalent Internet: Mischief, Oddity, and Antagonism Online*. Cambridge, UK; Malden, MA: Polity Press.
- Piaget, Jean. [1932] 1965. The Moral Judgment of the Child. New York: Free Press.
- Pitkin, Hanna Fenichel. 1981. "Justice: On Relating Private and Public." *Political theory* 9(3):327-352. doi: 10.1177/009059178100900304.
- -----. 1998. The Attack of the Blob: Hannah Arendt's Concept of the Social. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Plant, Sadie. 1997. Zeros + Ones: Digital Women + the New Technoculture. London: Fourth Estate.
- Podilchak, Walter. 1991. "Distinctions of Fun, Enjoyment and Leisure." *Leisure Studies* 10(2):133-148. https://doi.org/10.1080/02614369100390131.
- Popper, Karl. [1945] 2020. The Open Society and Its Enemies. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Portwood-Stacer, Laura. 2013. "Media Refusal and Conspicuous Non-Consumption: The Performative and Political Dimensions of Facebook Abstention." *New Media & Society* 15(7):1041-1057. doi: 10.1177/1461444812465139.
- Postman, Neil. 1985. Amusing Ourselves to Death: Public Discourse in the Age of Show Business. New York: Viking.
- Prato, Carlo and Stephane Wolton. 2016. "The Voters' Curses: Why We Need Goldilocks Voters." *AM J POLIT SCI* 60(3):726-737. doi: 10.1111/ajps.12223.
- Press, Andrea L. 1991. Women Watching Television: Gender, Class, and Generation in the American Television Experience (Feminist Cultural Studies, the Media, and Political Culture): University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Press, Andrea Lee and Elizabeth R Cole. 1999. *Speaking of Abortion: Television and Authority in the Lives* of Women. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Preston, Jeff. 2021. "They See Me Rollin', They Hatin: Discourses on Disability, Race and Masculinity in the Wheelchair Drake Meme." *Canadian journal of disability studies* 10(3):1-43. doi: 10.15353/cjds.v10i3.813.

- Prior, Marcus. 2013. "Media and Political Polarization." *ANNUAL REVIEW OF POLITICAL SCIENCE* 16:101-127.
- Pugh, Allison J. 2013. "What Good Are Interviews for Thinking About Culture? Demystifying Interpretive Analysis." *Am J Cult Sociol* 1(1):42-68. doi: 10.1057/ajcs.2012.4.
- Pullen, Christopher and Margaret Cooper. 2010. "Lgbt Identity and Online New Media." New York: Routledge.
- Putnam, Robert D. 2000. Bowling Alone: The Collapse and Revival of American Community. New York: Simon Schuster.
- -----. 2007. Bowling Alone: The Collapse and Revival of American Community. New York: Simon Schuster.
- Putnam, Robert D., Robert Leonardi and Raffaella Nanetti. 1993. *Making Democracy Work: Civic Traditions in Modern Italy*. Princeton, N.J: Princeton University Press.
- Quintelier, Ellen and Sara Vissers. 2008. "The Effect of Internet Use on Political Participation: An Analysis of Survey Results for 16-Year-Olds in Belgium." *Social science computer review* 26(4):411-427. doi: 10.1177/0894439307312631.
- Radway, Janice A. 1984. *Reading the Romance: Women, Patriarchy, and Popular Literature*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.
- Raphael, Shannon. 2019. "Dave Chapelle's Controversial Netflix Comedy Special 'Sticks & Stones' Defends Alleged Abuser Louis C.K.": Distractify. (https://www.distractify.com/p/dave-chappellelouis-ck).
- Rauchfleisch, Adrian and Marko Kovic. 2016. "The Internet and Generalized Functions of the Public Sphere: Transformative Potentials from a Comparative Perspective." *Social Media + Society* 2(2):2056305116646393. https://doi.org/10.1177/2056305116646393.
- Rayner, Ben. 2019. "Chris Brown Has a New No. 1 Hit. Why Does He Keep Getting a Pass?": Toronto Star. 2021 (https://www.thestar.com/entertainment/music/opinion/2019/01/14/chris-brown-has-anew-no-1-hit-why-does-he-keep-getting-a-pass.html).
- Reslen, Eileen. 2021. "Kim Kardashian Addresses Blackfishing Accusations": Page Six. 2022 (https://pagesix.com/2021/12/14/kim-kardashian-addresses-blackfishing-accusations/).
- Rheingold, Howard. 1993. *The Virtual Community: Homesteading on the Electronic Frontier*. Reading, Mass.: Addison-Wesley Pub. Co.
- Robards, Brady and Bob Buttigieg. 2016. "Case Study: Marriage Equality, Facebook Profile Pictures, and Civic Participation." Pp. 137-141 in *Civic Media: Technology, Design, Practice*, edited by E. Gordon and P. Mihailidis. Cambridge, Massachusetts, London, England: MIT Press.

Robehmed, Natalie. 2019. "At 21, Kylie Jenner Becomes the Youngest Self-Made Billionaire Ever": Forbes. 2020 (https://www.forbes.com/sites/natalierobehmed/2019/03/05/at-21-kylie-jenner-

becomes-the-youngest-self-made-billionaire-ever/#16e2e1672794).

Romano, Aja. 2020. "Why We Can't Stop Fighting About Cancel Culture": Vox. 2020 (https://www.vox.com/culture/2019/12/30/20879720/what-is-cancel-culture-explained-historydebate).

Roskamm, Nikolai. 2015. "On the Other Side of "Agonism": "The Enemy," the "Outside," and the Role of Antagonism." *Planning Theory* 14(4):384-403.

Ross, Andrew S. and Damian J. Rivers. 2017. "Digital Cultures of Political Participation: Internet Memes and the Discursive Delegitimization of the 2016 U.S Presidential Candidates." *Discourse, context* & media 16:1-11. doi: 10.1016/j.dcm.2017.01.001.

Ryan, Harriet and Richard Winton. 2009. "Settlement Reached in Chris Brown's Alleged Beating of Rihanna." Los Angeles Times.

Ryzik, Melena, Cara Buckley and Jodi Kantor. 2017. "Louis C.K. Is Accused by 5 Women of Sexual Misconduct." (https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/09/arts/television/louis-ck-sexualmisconduct.html).

Salen Tekinbaş, Katie and Eric Zimmerman. 2004. *Rules of Play: Game Design Fundamentals*. Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press.

Salois, Kendra. 2014. "Make Some Noise, Drari: Embodied Listening and Counterpublic Formations in Moroccan Hip Hop." *Anthropological Quarterly* 87(4).

Sanders, Linley. 2020. "Americans Are Less Likely to Have Friends of Very Different Political Opinions Compared to 2016": YouGov. 2021 (https://today.yougov.com/topics/politics/articlesreports/2020/10/06/friends-different-politics-poll).

Sandler, Andrew [Director]. Year. Chris Brown: Welcome to My Life.

Schlesinger, Philip. 2020. "After the Post-Public Sphere." *MEDIA CULT SOC* 42(7-8):1545-1563. doi: 10.1177/0163443720948003.

Schmitt, Mark. 2021. "Could Higher Levels of Political Participation Become the New Normal?" *The Thread*: New America. 2022 (https://www.newamerica.org/the-thread/could-higher-levels-ofpolitical-participation-become-the-new-normal/).

Schnurr, Samantha. 2020. "Cardi B Fires Back after Being Called Homophobic and Transphobic", E Online: E. 2020 (https://www.eonline.com/news/1166405/cardi-b-fires-back-after-being-calledhomophobic-and-transphobic). Schreckinger, Ben. 2017. "World War Meme: How a Group of Anonymous Keyboard Commandos Conquered the Internet for Donald Trump—and Plans to Deliver Europe to the Far Right." *Politico*.

Schulman, Norma. 1993. "Conditions of Their Own Making: An Intellectual History of the Centre for Contemporary Cultural Studies at the University of Birmingham." *Canadian journal of communication* 18(1):51-73. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.22230/cjc.1993v18n1a717.

Schultz, David A. 2000. It's Show Time!: Media, Politics, and Popular Culture. New York: P. Lang.

- Seiter, Ellen, Hans Borchers, Gabriele Kreutzner and Eva-Maria Warth. 1989. ""Don't Treat Us Like We're So Stupid and Naive": Towards an Ethnography of Soap Opera Viewers." Pp. 223 - 247 in *Remote Control: Television, Audiences, and Cultural Power*, edited by E. Seiter, H. Borchers and G. Kreutzner. London: Routledge.
- Selwood, David L. 2017. "Macrocycles, the Edge of Drug-Likeness Chemical Space or Goldilocks Zone?". *Chem Biol Drug Des* 89(2):164-168. doi: 10.1111/cbdd.12922.

Sennett, Richard. 1977. The Fall of Public Man. New York: Knopf.

- Shachaf, Pnina and Noriko Hara. 2010. "Beyond Vandalism: Wikipedia Trolls." *Journal of information science* 36(3):357-370. doi: 10.1177/0165551510365390.
- Shah, Dhavan V., Jack M. McLeod and So-Hyang Yoon. 2001. "Communication, Context, and Community: An Exploration of Print, Broadcast, and Internet Influences." *Communication Research* 28(4):464
 - 506. http://search.lib.virginia.edu/articles/article?id=bth%3A5046217.
- Shea, Daniel M. 1999. "Popular Culture: The Trojan Horse of American Politics?" in *Mass Politics: The Politics of Popular Culture*.
- Sherlock, Gavin and Dmitri A. Petrov. 2017. "Seeking Goldilocks During Evolution of Drug Resistance." *PLoS Biol* 15(2):e2001872-e2001872. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.2001872.

Shifman, Limor. 2014. *Memes in Digital Culture*: The MIT Press.

- Shirky, Clay. 2011. "The Political Power of Social Media: Technology, the Public Sphere, and Political Change." *Foreign Affairs* 90(1).
- Siegel, Marc Howard. 2010. "A Gossip of Images: Hollywood Star Images and Queer Counterpublics." ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Slavtcheva-Petkova, Vera. 2013. ""I'm from Europe, but I'm Not European": Television and Children's Identities in England and Bulgaria." *Journal of children and media* 7(3):349-365. doi: 10.1080/17482798.2012.740416.

- Sloam, James. 2014. "New Voice, Less Equal: The Civic and Political Engagement of Young People in the United States and Europe." *COMP POLIT STUD* 47(5):663-688. doi: 10.1177/0010414012453441.
- Smith-Shomade, Beretta E. 2012. "Watching While Black: Centering the Television of Black Audiences." New Brunswick, N.J. ; London: Rutgers University Press.
- Söderberg, Johan. 2008. Hacking Capitalism: The Free and Open Source Software Movement. New York: Routledge.
- Sommer, T. J. and S. H. Bertz. 2000. "Drug Discovery: The Goldilocks Principle in Chemistry." *Chemical innovation* 30(8):37.
- Spigel, Lynn. 1992. Make Room for Tv: Television and the Family Ideal in Postwar America. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Squires, Catherine R. 2002. "Rethinking the Black Public Sphere: An Alternative Vocabulary for Multiple Public Spheres." *Communication Theory* 12(4):446-468. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2885.2002.tb00278.x.
- Stahlman, Mark. 1995. "Internet Democracy Hoax -- Internet-Enabled Political Change Is Peddled as a Cure for All Our Civic Ills." *InformationWeek*:90.
- Stewart, Evan and Douglas Hartmann. 2020. "The New Structural Transformation of the Public Sphere." SOCIOL THEOR 38(2):170-191. doi: 10.1177/0735275120926205.
- Straker, Leon, Svend Erik Mathiassen and Andreas Holtermann. 2018. "The 'Goldilocks Principle':
 Designing Physical Activity at Work to Be 'Just Right' for Promoting Health." *Br J Sports Med* 52(13):818-819. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2017-097765.
- Street, John. 1997. Politics and Popular Culture. Philadephia: Temple University Press.
- -----. 2003. "'Fight the Power': The Politics of Music and the Music of Politics." *Government and opposition (London)* 38(1):113-130. doi: 10.1111/1477-7053.00007.
- -----. 2011. Mass Media, Politics and Democracy. Basingstoke, Hampshire, New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- -----. 2019. "What Is Donald Trump? Forms of 'Celebrity' in Celebrity Politics." *Political studies review* 17(1):3-13. doi: 10.1177/1478929918772995.
- -----. 2020. "Popular Culture and Political Communication." *Comunicazione Politica* 21(1):129-140. doi: https://doi.org/10.3270/96428.
- Street, John, Sanna Inthorn and Martin Scott. 2012. "Playing at Politics? Popular Culture as Political Engagement." *PARLIAMENT AFF* 65(2):338-358. doi: 10.1093/pa/gsr037.

- Street, John, Sansa Inthorn and Martin Scott. 2013. From Entertainment to Citizenship: Politics and Popular Culture.
- Susan, Forde, Foxwell Kerrie and Meadows Michael. 2002. "Creating a Community Public Sphere: Community Radio as a Cultural Resource." *Media international Australia incorporating Culture & policy* (103):56-67.
- Sutton-Smith, Brian. 1997. The Ambiguity of Play. Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press.
- -----. 2008. "Beyond Ambiguity." in *Foundations of Playwork*, edited by F. Brown and C. Taylor. Berkshire, UNITED KINGDOM: McGraw-Hill Education.
- Swidler, Ann. 1986. "Culture in Action: Symbols and Strategies." 51(2):273-286.
- Syvertsen, Trine. 2017. Media Resistance: Protest, Dislike, Abstention. Cham: Springer Open.
- Takis, Fotopoulos. 2008. "The Virtual "Democracy" of the Internet." *The International journal of inclusive democracy* 4(2).
- Tasker, Yvonne and Diane Negra. 2007. *Interrogating Postfeminism: Gender and the Politics of Popular Culture*. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Thorne, Barrie. 1992. "Feminism and the Family: Two Decades of Thought." Pp. 3-31 in *Rethinking the Family: Some Feminist Questions*, edited by B. Thorne and M. Yalom. Boston: Northeastern University Press.
- Thorson, Esther, Mitchell S McKinney and Dhavan V Shah. 2016. *Political Socialization in a Media-Saturated World*. New York: Peter Lang.
- Tracy, Marc. 2020. "Voting Alone: The National Bard of Community Long Warned About What Isolation Would Do to Us. Now Our Democracy Is in the Midst of an Experiment No One Asked For.": The New York Times. 2022 (https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/20/us/politics/bowling-alone-robertputnam.html).
- Tripodi, Francesca. 2018. "Searching for Alternative Facts: Analyzing Scriptural Inference in Conservative News Practices." Vol. *Media Manipulation*. Data & Society.
- Turner, Graeme. 2021. "John Fiske and the Building of Cultural Studies." *International Journal of Cultural Studies* 25(1):3-13. doi: 10.1177/13678779211052607.
- Van Meter, Jonathan. 2019. "The Awakening of Kim Kardashian West." Vogue, May 2019.
- van Zoonen, Liesbet. 1994. Feminist Media Studies. London: Sage.
- -----. 2005. Entertaining the Citizen: When Politics and Popular Culture Converge. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.

- Verba, Sidney. 1972. *Participation in America: Political Democracy and Social Equality*, Edited by N. H. Nie. New York: New York, Harper & Row.
- Verovšek, Peter J. 2019. "Hannah Arendt (1906–1975)." Pp. 485-487 in *The Cambridge Habermas Lexicon*, edited by A. Allen and E. Mendieta. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Villa, Dana. 1999. *Politics, Philosophy, Terror: Essays on the Thought of Hannah Arendt*. Princeton, UNITED STATES: Princeton University Press.
- Vissers, Sara and Dietlind Stolle. 2014. "Spill-over Effects between Facebook and on/Offline Political Participation? Evidence from a Two-Wave Panel Study." *Journal of information technology & politics* 11(3):259-275. doi: 10.1080/19331681.2014.888383.
- von Hegner, Ian. 2020. "A Limbus Mundi Elucidation of Habitability: The Goldilocks Edge." *INT J* ASTROBIOL 19(4):320-329. doi: 10.1017/S1473550420000075.
- Vraga, Emily K., Kjerstin Thorson, Neta Kligler-Vilenchik and Emily Gee. 2015. "How Individual Sensitivities to Disagreement Shape Youth Political Expression on Facebook." *Computers in human behavior* 45:281-289. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2014.12.025.
- Vromen, Ariadne, Brian D. Loader, Michael A. Xenos and Francesco Bailo. 2016. "Everyday Meaning Making through Facebook Engagement: Young Citizens' Political Interactions in Australia, the United Kingdom and the United States." *Political studies* 64(3):513-533. doi: 10.1177/0032321715614012.

Wahl-Jorgensen, Karin. 2019a. Emotions, Media and Politics. Cambridge, UK, Medford, MA: Polity.

- -----. 2019b. "Questioning the Ideal of the Public Sphere: The Emotional Turn." *Social Media + Society* 5(3):205630511985217. doi: 10.1177/2056305119852175.
- Walters, Suzanna Danuta. 2018. "In Defense of Identity Politics." *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society* 43(2):473-488. doi: 10.1086/693557.
- Ward, Irene C. 1997. "How Democratic Can We Get?: The Internet, the Public Sphere, and Public Discourse." *JAC* 17(3):365-379.
- Ward, Peter D. and Donald Brownlee. 2000. *Rare Earth; Why Complex Life Is Uncommon in the Universe*. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag, Copernicus.
- Warner, Kristen J. 2015. "Abc's *Scandal* and Black Women's Fandom." Pp. 32 50 in *Cupcakes, Pinterest, and Ladyporn: Feminized Popular Culture in the Early Twenty-First Century, Feminist Media Studies*, edited by E. Levine. Urbana: University of Illinois Press.
- Warner, Michael. 2002. *Publics and Counterpublics*. New York, Cambridge, Mass: Zone Books, Distributed by MIT Press.

- Wasburn, Philo C and Tawnya J Adkins Covert. 2017. *Making Citizens: Political Socialization Research and Beyond*. Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Weber, Max and Stephen Kalberg. 2002. *The Protestant Ethic and the Spirit of Capitalism*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Weiskopf, Daniel A. 2010. "The Goldilocks Problem and Extended Cognition." *Cognitive systems research* 11(4):313-323. doi: 10.1016/j.cogsys.2010.04.001.
- Weitz, Rose. 2015. "Feminism, Post-Feminism, and Young Women's Reactions to Lena Dunham's Girls." Gend. Issues 33(3):218-234. doi: 10.1007/s12147-015-9149-y.
- West, Kanye. 2022. "Exclusive: Jason Lee Talks to Kanye West About Controlling His Own Narrative." edited by J. Lee. YouTube: Hollywood Unlocked.
- West, Mark D. 2013. "Is the Internet an Emergent Public Sphere?". Journal of Mass Media Ethics 28(3).
- Willems, Wendy. 2019. "'The Politics of Things': Digital Media, Urban Space, and the Materiality of Publics." *Media, Culture & Society* 41(8):1192-1209. doi: 10.1177/0163443719831594.
- Williams, Amanda, Clio Oliver, Katherine Aumer and Chanel Meyers. 2016. "Racial Microaggressions and Perceptions of Internet Memes." *Computers in human behavior* 63:424-432. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.05.067.
- Williams, Apryl. 2020. "Black Memes Matter: #Livingwhileblack with Becky and Karen." SOC MEDIA SOC 6(4). doi: 10.1177/2056305120981047.
- Williams, Bruce Alan and Michael X. Delli Carpini. 2011. *After Broadcast News: Media Regimes, Democracy, and the New Information Environment*. New York, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Williams, Raymond. 1974. "Communications as Cultural Science." Journal of Communication 24(3):17.
- Wollebæk, Dag, Rune Karlsen, Kari Steen-Johnsen and Bernard Enjolras. 2019. "Anger, Fear, and Echo
 Chambers: The Emotional Basis for Online Behavior." *Social Media + Society* 5(2):205630511982985. doi: 10.1177/2056305119829859.
- Wood, Andrea. 2006. ""Straight" Women, Queer Texts: Boy-Love Manga and the Rise of a Global Counterpublic." *Women's studies quarterly* 34(1/2):394-414.
- Worthington, Nancy. 2020. "Celebrity-Bashing or #Metoo Contribution? New York Times Online Readers Debate the Boundaries of Hashtag Feminism." *Communication Review* 23(1). doi: 10.1080/10714421.2019.1704110.

Yee, Nick. 2006. "The Labor of Fun." *Games & Culture* 1(1):68 - 71. doi: 10.1177/1555412005281819.

- Yuliana, I., L. P. Octavia and E. Sudarmilah. 2020. "Computational Thinking Digital Media to Improve Digital Literacy." *IOP Conf. Ser.: Mater. Sci. Eng* 821(1):12032. doi: 10.1088/1757-899X/821/1/012032.
- Zaborowski, Rafal and Frederik Dhaenens. 2016. "Old Topics, Old Approaches? 'Reception' in Television Studies and Music Studies." *Participation's: Journal of Audience and Reception Studies* 13(1):446-461.
- Zerilli, Linda M. G. 2005. Feminism and the Abyss of Freedom. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Zezulka, Lauren and Kathryn Seigfried-Spellar. 2016. "Differentiating Cyberbullies and Internet Trolls by Personality Characteristics and Self-Esteem." *The journal of digital forensics, security and law* 11(3):7. doi: 10.15394/jdfsl.2016.1415.
- Zhang, Qiucen, Kristelle Robin, David Liao, Guillaume Lambert and Robert H. Austin. 2011. "The Goldilocks Principle and Antibiotic Resistance in Bacteria." *Mol. Pharmaceutics* 8(6):2063-2068. doi: 10.1021/mp200274r.
- Zimdars, Melissa McLeod Kembrew. 2020. Fake News: Understanding Media and Misinformation in the Digital Age.
- Zobl, Elke and Ricarda Drüeke. 2014. *Feminist Media: Participatory Spaces, Networks and Cultural Citizenship*, Vol. 9. Bielefeld: Transcript Verlag.
- Zou, Sheng. 2020. "Beneath the Bitter Laughter: Online Parodies, Structures of Feeling and Cultural Citizenship in China." *Global Media and Communication* 16(2):131-147. doi: 10.1177/1742766519900303.
- Zuboff, Shoshana. 1988. In the Age of the Smart Machine: The Future of Work and Power. New York: Basic Books.
- Zukin, Cliff, Scott Keeter, Molly Andolina, Krista Jenkins and Michael X Delli Carpini. 2006. A New Engagement?: Political Participation, Civic Life, and the Changing American Citizen. Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press.